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BIRTH CONTROL—-H.R. 5978

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Thursday, January 18, 1934,

The committee met at 10 a.m., Hon. Hatton W. Sumners, chair-
man, presiding, in the hearing room of the committee on the Judi-
ciary, but, owing to the size of the crowd, the hearing was immediately
transferred to the caucus room in the old House Office Building.

The CHairMAN. The committee will come to order,

Ladies and gentlemen, the arrangement here is somewhat difficult.
We had not anticipated so large an attendance. The purpose was
to have the hearing in the room of the Committee on the Judiciary,
and it was very evident that those interested exceeded the capacity
of thai room, so we came here. The arrangement is not entirely satis-
factory, of course,

I do not know whether these persons most interested would like to
have their people grouped together on one side or the other. I do not
suppose that there is any other reason for keeping you separate.
[Laughter.] I assume, however, that the arrangement is satisfactory
so far as seating the personnel is concerned.

The Chair would like to be advised as to who is going to control the
time of those who favor this proposed legislation, and of those who
oppose it.

Mr. Pierce. On the presentation of those favoring the legislation,
Mrs. Hepburn will have charge, after 1 speak briefly.

The Cuatrman. Mrs. Hepburn, 1 understand that you will he in
charge of the speakers who are in favor of this legislation, and will
limit them.

I suppose that you are all advised that the committee found itself
able to allocate 3 hours to those who favor and 3 hours to those who
oppose this proposed legislation.

I do not know how much time those who favor the legislation desire
to use in chief.

Mrs. HepBURN. We would like to use 2 hours and 15 minutes.

The CrHalrRMAN. That was the arrangement that the chairman was
going to suggest, that you put your case on, as we lawyers say, in 2
hours and 15 minutes, and those who oppose then will have 3 hours.

We are getting a little late start today. We are going to try to get
the permission of the House, if there is nothing very important there
that would suggest to the committee that it ought not to be done, to
sit during the session of the House, and to try to close this hearing
tomorrow.

Mr. MarTiN L. SweeNEY. Mr. Chairman, 1 would like to ask if I
may proceed out of order, and ask the privilege of putting a statement
on the record.

1



2 BIRTH CONTROL

The CrairMAN. Not now. We are going to afford some oppor-
tunity, probably at the conclusion of this hearing, for such purpose,

Mr. SweeNEY. The reason I asked is because I am called home on
account of sickness, and I want to make this observation——

The CuairMaN. No; we cannot entertain it.

Mr. SweeNEY. I will submit the statement to the comrittee, I
make this unusual request because of unforeseen circumstances.

The CHalrMAN. You appreciate that there will be other peopls
making similar requests, which we will not be able to grant,

I understand that Mr. Pierce is to proceed first.

[HL.R. 5978, 734 Cong., Ist sess.]
A BILL To amend sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal Code, as amended

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Represenlalives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That scctions 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal
Code, as amended, ere each amended by adding at the end thercof the following:

‘“The provisions of this section shall not be construed to apply to any hook or
information relating to the prevention of conception, or article, instrumeat, sub-
stance, drug, medicine, or thing designed, adapted, or intended for the prevention
of conception for use (1) by any physician legally licensed to practicc medicine
in any State, Territory, or the District of Columbia, or by his direction or pre-
scription; (2) by any medical college legally chartered under the laws of any State,
Territcry, or the District of Columbia; (3) by any druggist in filling any prescrip-
tion of a licensed %nysician ; or (4) by any hospital or clinic licensed in any State,
Territory, or the District of Columbia.’

STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER M. PIERCE, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OREGON

Mr. Pierce. Gentlemen of the committee, I introduced at the
special session, House Bill No. 597¢, which is not a prohibitive statute,
but one modifying, to the extent that will be hereafter indicated, the
existing law. . . )

Section 211 of the United States Penal Code prohibits sending or
receiving by or from the Unitcd States mails, information cr supplies
pertaining to the prevention of conception. There are no exemptions.

Section 245 of the United States Penal Code also prohibits sending
or receiving, by or from an express company or other common carrier,
information or supplies pertaining to the prevention of conception.
There are no exemptions. L o .

Sections 311 and 312 affect the territories and districts of the United
States, and are even more rigid in their prohibition, as they forbid
even the possession of any article intended for the prevention of con-
ception. There are no exemptions. .

This bill that was introduced by me in the House provides that the
following section shall be added to the existing law:

‘‘The provisions of this scction shall not be construed to apply to any book or
information relating to the prevention of concepticn, or article, instrument, sub-
stance, drug, medicine, or thing designed, adapted or intended for the prevention
of conception, for use

“(1) by any physician lcgally licensed to practice medicine in any State,
Territory, or the District of Columbia, or by his direction or preseription;

“(2) by any meadical college legally chartered under the laws of any State,
Territory, or the District of Columbia;

““(3) by any druggist in filling any preseription of 5 liccnsed physician; .

“4) b% any hospital or clinic licensed in any State, Territory, or the District

m

of Columbia.”
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The present law is absolutely unenforceable, and is on all fours with
our prohibition situation. When I was Governor of the State of
Oregon, I made a desperate effort to enforce the prohibition law, and
I asked the legislature for new legislation. I made a desperate effort
to control the situation, but liquor still came in.

Then the State of Oregon voiced its sentiment, for repeal. I um
a real prohibitionist, personally and politically, but, nevertheless, my
State voted for the twenty-first amendment, and so did the Nation
almost unanimously, because, in my mind, that law was heing broken
beesuse it was absolutely unenforceable.

This statute as it stands today upon the books is unenforceable.
All over this country, there is bootlegging in these articles sold to
prevent conception, and the legally licensed physician, the clinie, and
the hospital are not able to give out information that they should be
able to mive, but which i3 acquired <o easily via the bootlee rante,
There is hardly a high-school hoy or girl in our land who does not
know more abont this harmful bootieg trade, 1 dare say, than vou
gentlemen seated around this table.

There is an article published in the New Republic in the last issue
bearing on this matter that T would like to have each member of this
committee read, and after reading it I am sure that you will agree
that the right thing to do is to bring this traflic out into the open,
so thai the legally licensed physician and the hospital and the clinic
may give the information that is desired to mothers who need it and
are asking for it.

Understand, this is not a law to grant the right of abortion, and
it is not to take life, but to prevent life.

We are in a peculiar condition in this country today. There are
millions at work on the Civil Works projects, and you and I, as Mem-
bers of the House, know {ull well that it is a grave questior. how long
they can continue to work by our piling up bond issue upon hond
issue.  In a few weeks they will be thrown back, and there will be no
place for them in industry, and there have been more than 12 million
on the Government relief rolls last year, with more than 5 million
500 theusand children under the age of 15 years on Government
charity today, and, with these facts facing us, why deny to these
families, more than 3 million of them, the right to go to the proper
place and get the information that they want, that others are now
getting by the illegal and bootleg route,

This legislation is in keeping with the repealing of prohibition and
the passing of the twenty-first amendment. Tt is not to bring about
race suicide.

I am the father of six children. I am the proud grandfather of
seven grandsons, and the lady who will have charge of this hearing
is the mother of six children, but we know what is going on through
the country and we know that there is a neeessity for the modifica-
tion of these statutes which prevent the legally licensed physician
from doing what is done by the hootlegger, and that is the objec!, of
this statute.

There arve letters coming to our associntion from all over this
Nation, some as far as 3,000 miles, and one camié from a lady yester~
day who said that she had five children in her fumily, and that they
were unable to eat, and she asked us to please tell her how, to send
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her the information, and that if we had to be tried for it, to send her
the information after our trial.

Under the law, I or anyone else cannot send her that information
or tell her where she can get it, but the bootlegger does, and much of
what is being bootlegged today is harmful. .

I now turn you over to Mrs. Hepburn, of Connecticut, who will
take charge of the presentation of our side and who will introduce to
you the various experts who are here, and I beg of you to give carefu}
consideration to this bill and to give us a chance to bring 1t up on the
floor of the House, where it can be seriously and honestly discussed
and adopted. [Applause.}

Mr. Tarver. Mr. Chairman, before Mrs. Hepburn starts——

The CuamzMan. May I make the suggestion to the members of the
audience here in attendancs that, if you want your vase presented, it
wiil be beiter to restrain yourselves from applauding and taking that
much of the time essigned to your side.

Mr. Pierce. I wil% place in the hands of each member of the
Judiciary Comniittee a copy of the New Republic, and ¥ beg of vou
to read that article.

Mr. Tarver. On account of my engagement with the Adminis-
trator of Public Works, I ask leave of absence from the committee for s
reasonable time. 1 will return after 1 get through with that.

The CuairMaN. Will you ask the House, on behalf of the commit-
tee, for the privilege of sitting during the session?

Mr. Tanver. Iwill.

Mr. Ouiver. I note that the chairman has made a ruling that there
should be nc¢ photographs taken during the course of this hearing. A
lot of people are interested in these pictures, on both sides of the
question, and the pictures are taken without smoke or the nuisance
that used to attend the taking of these pictures.

Mrs. HeEpBURN. As far as we are concerned, we would rather not
liave photographs. I rather think that the chairman is right.

The CuamMman. I do not believe that we have ever permitted
pictures to be taken when a hearing is in progress.

Mr. Ouniver. I have seen sucli pictures in moving-picture houses,

The Cuairman, I will put it to the committee.

Mrs. Hepsurn. We are not connected with any commercial
business.

The Cuatrman. Will you permit the chair to determine this ques-
tion of pictures or no pictures?

Mrs, HepurN. Why bother with pictures? It is a matter of
combplete indifference to me,

The CuairMaN. The committee will dectde that in abont half a
minute. We do not want these fellows “butting in” here all of " e
time.

Mr. Heaney. May we have some information as to the procedure,
as to the time allotted any particular witness.

The Cuammaxn. This lady will control the time of her witnesses.

Mr. Heacky. Have you any rules regarding interrogation by
mmembers of the comniittee?

The Cuatrman. We have not any rules, no, sir.

Mr. Hraney. Will that tiime be taken out?

The Cuamyan, We will see how it drifts along, and any tine con-
sumed in interrogation will be taken out of the time of either side.
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Mr. HEALEY. As a general rule, I think the questions and answers

are taken out of that time. .
The CHairMaAN. The chair will be disposed to do that.

STATEMENT OF MRS, THOMAS N. HEPBURN, LEGISLATIVE CHAIR-
MAN, NATIONAL COMMITTEE ON FEDERAL LEGISLATION FOR
BIRTH CONTROL, HARTFORD, CONN.

Mrs. Hersuan, I just want to say one thing, and that is that we
are not in any way connected with any commercial interests.

Margaret Sanger has worked for 20 years because she believed in
birth control. She was a trained nurse, and the pathetic cases she
saw among the people where they had too large families for their
incomes and the mothers’ health made her feel that the most important
reform in the world wus for women to be able to control the size of
their families.

The theory that it is going to bring about race suicide is absolute
ncnsense, beeause of the strong maternal instinet in women.  Women
want chiidren, but they want children that they ean properly take
care of, children that they can afford, both physically and economi-
cally. They do not want children to the extent that the younger
children are going to practically destroy the lives of the first ones.

So that when we come to ali of the academic and ridiculous dis-
cussions that yo.. andoubtedly will hear as the hearing goes on, 1
think you want to be very careful to get down to the simple, hasic
fuct, that women have a strong maternal instinet. Almost all
women want children, if they can possibly afford it, and almost all
women want to get marrvied 1if they )os>;i)iy can, and we know that,
and all the talk that you will hear about the dangers of allowing the
mother to decide how many children she is going to have, all of that
talk is just ridiculous, just as ridiculous as the talk used to be when
we were working for the vote and people said if women went to vote,
it would destroy the Lhome and they would be attacked at the polling
booths.

Now, the first speaker that 1 want to introduce to you is Mrs.
Sanger.  As 1 say, she has worked for 20 years. She has givea her
life to the cause because of her convictions in this matter and not
because of any pecuniary interest of any kind.

Our assoctution is supported entively by voluntary contributions
from men and women and women who helieve that the present law is
wrong and against the best interests of the women, of the children,
of the men, and of the whole community, and 1 herewith submit the
naties of our officers and medical advisory committee.

NatoNan Commitrer ox Feperan Lecitvniox ror Biwrn Cosreon, Inc.

Officers.-- President, Mrs. Margaret Sanger, New York City; viee presidents,
Mrs. Walter Timme, New York City, Dr. John Randolpl Havnes, Los Angeles,
Calif., Mrs. Dester P Rumsey, Butfato, NJY., Mrs, 8. Foster Hunt, Providenee,
R L teeasier, Mr. . Noah L Slee, Washington, 1D.C.; assistant treasurer, Mis,
Franees B Ackermann, Bronaville, N.Y.; seeretary, Mrs. Alesaunder C. Dick,
New York City; legistative chaimman, Mrs, Thomas No Hepbuen, Hartford,
Conn.; legis ative seeretary, Mrs. Hazel Moore, Washington, D.C.; chairman,
eastern regic nal States, Mrs, Ethel Clyvde. Huntington, L.1; chainnan, middle
western States region, oo John P Uplam, Columbns, Ohivg chairman,
western regional States, Mrs. Veruer Z. Reea, Denver, Colo.; ehainman, sonthern
regional States, Mrs. Louise B, Hill, Na<hwille, Teun.
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Federal Medical .Advisory Commitlee—J. Dellinger Barney, M.D., Boston,
Mass.; John R. Caulk, M.D,, St. Loui . Mo.; Ress McC. Chapman, M.D., Tow-
son, Md.; Robert L. Dickinson, M.D., New York City; John I'. Erdmann, M.D,,
New York City; John Favill, M.D., Chicago, Ill.; Irancis R. Hagner, M.D,,
Washington, D.C.; John Hartwell, M.D., New York City; Frank Hinman,
M.D., San Franeisco, Calif; J. Shelton Horseley, M.D., Richmond, Va.; Clarence
B. Ingraham, M.D., Denver, Colu.; Smith Ely Jelliffie, M.D., New York City;
James R. McCord, M.D., Atlanta, Ga.; Stuart McGuire, M.D., Richmond, \"d;
Adolf Meyer, M.D., Baltimore, Md.; William Allen Pusey, M.D., Chicago, Thh;
Aleaunder Randall, M.1)., Philadelphia, Pa.; W. 1. Shallenberger, M.D., Atlanta,
Ga.; John H. Stokes, M.D., Philadelphia, Pa; Fred J. Taussig, M.D., 8t. Louis,
Mo.; Norris W. Vaux, M.D., Philadelphia, Pa.; William H. Weleh, M.D., Baltj.
i:[wro, Mg.; Ira 8. Wile, M.D., New York Cit  Milton C. Winternits, M.D., New

aven, Conn.

STATEMENT OF MRS. MARGARET SANGFR, NATIONAL CHAIR-
MAN’i‘RSOMMITTEE ON FEDERAL LEGISLATION FOR BIRTH
CONTROL

Mrs. Saxcer. Mr. Chairman and members of the committes, in
the brief time allotted to me, T simply want to discuss the effect of
this law as it stands today on the various institutions und upon women
receiving contraceptive advice which they may receive legally in
their various States, and also to tell you just what this hill proposes
to do, what it will do as we see it.

The law today is dirceted entirely to the United States mails and
to common carriers. It makes it a crime, punishable by 5 years in
prison and $5,000 fine, to send any information, printed or written,
through the nils, or to send any devices that may be designed for
the prevention of conception.

Please do not misunderstand us as to our position on the present
obscenity law: we want those provisions as to obscenity to remain,
and we only have an interest in the present lav to the extent that it
deals with the prevention of conception.

We believe that this whole subject docs not belong in the obscenity
clause. Tt was put there vearly 60 yvears ago, when there was no
knowledge of this question, or of its cfieets or vesults on the com-
munity or on the population, and we are simply taking that ont of
the law, not by repeal, but by amendment, and placing it in the hands
of persons who are responsible and qualified to disseminate it.

We helieve, that this question of receiving contraceptive informa-
tion should be the woman’s right, that it should be the mother who
should have the right to receive information, but we believe in Jimiting
who should give it.  That is the difference.

We believe that the doctors who have a knowiedge and under-
standing of anatomy and physiology should be the ones to dispense,
to give out that information, but today there is no exemption in
that law for anyene, for it says that no one shall give stel informa-
tion. It does not exempt scientific books or medical books, and while
there are seientifie and medieal books sent through the United States
mail, there is no reason why there should he, if the law is really
enforeed.

The law alzo says that anyone who tells anyone else where sueh
information may be obtained is also guilty under the law.  Now,
this condition means that there are 47 States in which & phy=ician
may give information as he sees fit, with the exception of the New
York State law, where he can give information only for the cuve or
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prevention of disease, but most of the other States allow the physi-
cian (who would naturally give this information orally) also to give
any device that may be necessary for the woman to prevent concep-
tiori. There are 157 clinies that are legally operated for birth con-
trol throughout the country, and yet the physicians who have a right
under their State laws to advise these women in these clinies have to
bootleer their supplies from New York or Chiengo, or wherever there
is a concern providing these articles, in order properly to give the
advice to their patients which is legal under their own State laws.

That is the situation that we are trying to change; and, further-
more, while the mothers in the States have a legal richt to obtain
information from their physicians if they know where to go for it,
they cannot know of it because there is no way of letting them know
about this, and yet they may really be next door to a birth-control
dlinie, what good does it do to those particular women? They will
write to me, or their nurses will, or somncone, asking where it c:n be
obtained, and we subject ourselves to the law by merely sending
the woman the address of a ualified physician or legal clinie, a
physician or a clinic that has been qualified in her own State to give
her that information.

it seems, and it undoubtedly is, an absurd situation, and we are
trying 1o change the law so0 that persons, especially thuse persons who
have the right to have such information, may be able to obtain it
properly.

There are in the conutry today, 26,170,756 marvicd women betveen
15 and 49 yvears, of the child-bearing age.  Now, it <ecins to me, and
I honestly believe, that every adult, normal woman not only wishes
to have children, but has a responsibility toward those childven,
toward bringing them up.  Those women that want to have children,
often want to have a few children and want to do well by them, and
in the last few years 1 have received over n million letters, since 1 have
heen in this work, and ncarly every one of those letters the mother
says: “Yes, Ilove children, but 1 want to give them a better chanee
than I have had.”

For example, here arve just two of the letters, to give you an idea
why woe feel as we do about this—and [ consider that these wonen are
really the forgotten women of this Nation. No one knows much
about them.  They are ignored.  They are not given the consideration
that they should have.  They may have their children’s teeth (aken
care of m clinies, or their childrens' adenoids removed in hospitals,
and the children may have free lunches at the schools—all of these
considerations are given to them, but when it comes to this particular
question, when a woman says ** Doctor, what can I do so that I won't
have any more? [ have enough. My hushand is out of work, and
he is sick, and the kest ehild that T have had is not very well; give ine
a chance”, there is this peculiar atmosphere ereated about this, as if
it is something horible that she is asking fo-;, and her request is
refused.

Here is cne letter:

1 just passed my twentyv-first birthday on August 10, am atready the mother
of 5 children, the oldest 6§ years of age and the baby 3 months. My hushand
lias been ot of work for over a year and a half now.  We would have starved
long ago bt for the relatives, who among them gave us 85 a veek, It i<awfully
hard to live like this, and my hisband was ~o blue when he found that T was that
way apain that he wanted to go to another place,

éﬁl»
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My children are well, but I am awfully weak v weighi :
all of my work, and if 1 could get some ('dns‘i‘;:r‘;'tioolllnl'alz:ie:folzug‘gtgiong(:;:zgg -bal];ig:
1 would be happy and so would my hushand. '

Won’t you do all that you can and give me the advice that I need?

That is the type of Jetter that I have received nearly a million of—
in fact, over a million, because I stopped counting them when we
got to a million.

Another letter states, and I would like to analyze this with you;

| am onl; 34 yvears of age, and 1 have given birth to 12 children, only 3 of these
being alive.  They died so quickly after they were born that it seems that they
did not have the strength to live sm. My hushand is a good, hard-working man
but the most he made is $1.50. We are poor people, and the coffins of the last
three have not been paid for yet. It is hard to see them go like that, but if I did
not have any more for a while, I could keep the three that I have got.

That woman is 34 years old. She has not finished with child-
bearing yet. She has perhaps 12 years still to be anxious about more
children that she cannot take care of.

Now, 12 times has that woman gone down into the shadow of death,
to bring forth three living children for the State. When you ana-
Ivze this, as to what it means, it means that that woman was in
pregnancy 9 times for those dead children, and it means 8 constant
years, night and day, in this state of pregnancy for 9 dead children.

1t is barbaric. 1t is not civilized for this woman to ask for advice
and not be able to get it, It is absolutely unfair that she cannot be
told what she wants to know.

If this wornan asks me what to do for her pigs to make them fatter,
or if she asks me what to do with her cows =0 as to get more milk, or
if she shouid ask advice about her chickens, so that she could get
more eggs, we could send to the Department of Agriculture, and
Unele Sam would give her so much literatis 2 that it would take here
the rest of her lifetime to read it; but wheu she says, “What can L do
to prevent having more children that ave born dead, or that do not
survive”, we have to ask ourselves if we want to put oursclves in
jeopard~ and be subjeet to a $5,000 fine or 5 years imprisonment in
order to tell her what she asks.

My position is thut I would not want to send through the mails
any deviee, or any information for that woman, but what we do want
to do is to tell her where she can go so that she can get proper infor-
mation in hier own community. We do not want to use the mails to
give that information; we want the physicinns to have a right to give
the information and to get the materials from the manufacturers,
and they, in turn, can give information wherever they see fit under
their own State Jaw.

We have found that all women differ in the advice given. We have
a clinic in New York where we had over 35,000 women who have
come to us in the last 6 years, and so we know what we are talking
about. We know whether these things are injurious, or bad, or
whether they will cause cancer or sterility. We know. e are not
guessing any more.

As | said, we know that women difler in their physical needs, and
that there is no particular meuns or method that will suit every one.
Women who have had a lnrge number of children, and had good care,
are in a different physiological and gynecological condition than
women who have had no eare, and so it is important for these women,
if we ave going to protect them, not to act in a hit-or-miss fushion on
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this. If a woman’s life is in jeopardy, we should give her the best
scientific information for her protection.

So, for those reasons, we make this information individual, just as
individual as having eyeglasses fitted to the individual’s eyes.

So we want this in the hands of the medical profession, where it
properly belongs, and I ask you to consider this bill favorably for the
sake of these millions of child-bearing women, women who have to
consider themselves for the future and who have to consider their
children for the future. [Applause.]

Mrs. HepBurn. All of this applause, as the chairman said, is taken
out of our time.

The next speaker is Dr. Bossard, of the University of Pennsyl-
vania, Department of Sociology.

STATEMEMNT OF DR. JAMES H, S. BOSSARD, DEPARTMENT OF
SOCIOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA

Dr. Bossarp. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
moved to appear before this committee in support of the bill for three
reasons, which I am going to state as briefly as I can.

The first of these has to do with the very large and very rapidly
increasing amounts of money that are being spent today for relief
and for various social-welfare purposes, which leads us directly to the
point that we ought to be interested in any sound or constructive
proposal which will be helpful in reducing those expenditures.

1 became interested in this money side of the problem about 6
vears ago. In 1928 a number of us gathered the best evidence that
we could from public and private agencies engaged in social work in an
effort to find out how much we were spending all over the United
States for sociul-welfare purposes.

Our conclusions on that, that were published at the time, were very
conservative, and they were that we were spending then, from public
and private sources of all kinds for social-welfare purposes, approxi-
mately 5 billion dollars a year,

When we published those figures, they were criticized by the people
most familiar with the financial side of this work, generally on the
ground that they were too high. 1 accept the ctiticism, and my first
point is whether that was a billion too high or too low, if 5 billion
dollars comes unywhere near being the truth for 1928, then it is
apparent that since the depression, our expenditures for these purposes
have come to be a very important factor in our public and social
progress.

Next, we are all familiar in general with what has happened since
1929. There has been a very great inerease in all kinds of welfare and
charitable organizations. 1 have endeavored to piece together the
various publications of the Government, of the States, and of private
sources as to what has been happening since 1929, and for the period
from 1929 to 1932, this is conservatively what has happened: Qur
expenditures for relief nave increased in a geometrical ratio; that is,
the expenditures for 1930 were twice those of 1929; for 1931 they were
twice those of 1930; and for 1932 they were twice the expenditures
for 1931.

Now, it is recent history for us to go into detail with respect to the
expenditures of the administration that came into power in March
1933.  You arve familiar with the $500,000,000 appropriation of the
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Federal Government, and I do not know whether we ought to add
any or all of the 4 billion dollars of the civil works as being indirect
relief and various other costs of the “new deal.”

You are all familiar with the expenditures for 1933. They are
going to probably carry forward in the geometrical ratio which I have
pointed out has been going on since 1929.

Now, of course, our expendituies have been greater—I am sure
that we all appreciate that—than this mere summary of the amount
of dollars spent would indicate, because we nll know that during this
whole pericd we have had a constantly rising value of the dollar, so
that the actual expenditures have been greater than the dollar com-
parisons would show. While the relief expenditures have been in-
creasing at this tremendous rate, all of your ordinary expenditures
for social-welfare purposes have been going on. For instance, the
annual cost of the maintenance of the mental hospitals in 1931 was,
in round numbers, $209,000,000. When the White House conference
met here in Washington a short time ago, the Federal Children’s
Rureau estimated that the cost of mothers’ pensions was $34,000,000
in 1930, and we are adding to that the increasing cost of blind relief,
which is today between $3,000,000 and $4,000,000, and the cost of
old-age penstons, which is approaching $16,000,000 now, and the
cost of the care of the indigent and the sick in the hospitals for the
feeble minded, and other groups. All of those have been going on
while the relief expenditures have been increasing at that rapid rate.

Now, purely as a matter of dollars and cents, this thing has been
increasing so rapidly that we come to a point where it seems we ought
to be interested in any constructive proposal which will help us to
meet the problem, that is, merely on the financial side.

I believe that birth control is zuch a proposal, and I take it that
some of the other men and women who will testify this morning will
speak on that point.

My second point has to do with psychology, the psychology of mass
relief. Last March there were on relief, according to the Federal re-
ports, 413 million families, in round numbers. Today I understand that
there are still over 3 million families, and you will notice tiint we are
citing families, not individuals.

Now, among those families I am sure that we will all agree that there
are millions of people that are accepting relief for the first time, and 1
venture to svggest that the most serious part of this whole business is
not the financial side to which I have already alluded, important as 1
think that is, and important as 1 think all of us must agree that it is,
but it seems to me that more important than the financial side is the
effect which the acceptance of relief has upon millions of people who
never accepted relief before.

From that follow other questions. What about the family life of
these people on relief? Are they to add further to their misery, aund
further to their loss of self respect and loss of morale, and further to
their changing conception of themselves and their velation to other
people? And are they to continue that by having children at public
expense, or are they to become the henefactors of the New Deal? It
seems to me that likely, under the law as it stands, one or the other
of those alternatives must follow.,

Now, I have heard a great many people say, “Not all of these fami-
lies want this information.” Well, T have the utmost respeet for the
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opposition to this bill; 1 number among my friends many people that
are opposed to it, but there is nothing compulsory about it.

1 am reminded of a story of a philosopher who was invited to a
horse race. He said that he was not interested in horse racing, that
he already knew that one horse could run faster than another.

It is that way with tbese families. Some of them want this in-
formation, and some do not, but the thing that we are emphasizing
is the right of people who want that information, particularly decent,
self-respecting people on relief today for the first time in their lives,
to have that information if they want it; and that is my second
reason: for appearing here in support of this bill.

My third reason is one that is perhaps less popular today, and per-
haps less emphasized, and that is the matter of rclative rights and
dutics here. 1 am going to try to make that clear with an illus-
tration.

In a suburb ncar the city where I work, there are three families
that I know very well. They are decent, hard-working, law-abiding,
industrious families of waat we call the middle class. Their contri-
butions last year, and iheir taxes, amounted to $3,200, a modest
amount in comparison with the billions that I was talking about.

Around the corner, three blocks down the street, is an Italian
family with 12 children, and the thirteenth is in process of arrival.
That family has been on relief since 1929, and 4 of the children are
known to the social agencies of that suburb, and 2 mors are prob-
lems to other neighborhood agencies.

Now, there has been »1l of this thought for a humier of years on
the duty of people to pay their taxes, and on the duty of the more
fortunate to make their contributions, and we are all agreed on that.
Nothing that I want to say should be construed in any way as deny-
ing that, but the question that we want to raise is this: Suppose that
we have a little bit more emphasis upon the other side of the story.

Here are these three families that are paying $3,200 in taxes and
contributions, and, if that is their duty, what is the duty of the
Italian family?

There has been all of this talk about the right to relief, but what
about the rights of contributors and the rights of taxpayers? 1t is
not a one-sided story, gentlemen. I appreciate that this may be
somewhat unpopular, but it seems to me that it is tremendously im-
portant. 'There has been so much talk of what people can get from
America and from the State, and what their rights are, their right to
relief and their right to this and their right to that, but it seems to me
that when this country is supporting between 3 and 4 nillion families
on relief, inereasing the duties on us, we have the right, and, I think,
the duty, to increasingly ask the same thing about the rights and duties
turned around from the way that they have been ordinarily presented,
and that is about the duties of the people on relief, and what are the
rights of the taxpayers and the rights of the contributors.

Nothing that I have said do 1 want to be construed in any way as
saying or intimating that there should be a denial of help to people
that are in need. 1 am not saying that. 1 would not deny the neces-
sity of reconstructing social circumstances which weigh unduly or
heavily upon anyone. 1 am opposed to any stacking of cards in the
game of life, by which sonic are destined to win and others are destined

37495~H——2

.



12 BIRTH CONTROL

to lose, but I do insist that life is not all “‘take”; it is also some
“give”, and that the poor people have some duties as well as rights,
. We are engaged today Sublicly on the greetest relief job probably
in the history of the world. If it is going to be a mere doling out of
money, then we have learned nothing since the days of the Roman
Empire, when they publicly fed and amused the populace. 1f we are
going to deny decent, self-respecting people out of work the right to
adjust the number of children to the circumstances of their life under
present circumstances, then it seems to me that we are denying the
whole philosophy by which man has moved up from the jungle.

I thank you very much.

Several statements are incorporated in the record as follows:

STATEMENT OF T EPARTMENT OF EcoNomics axp SocioLocy, BeLoir CoLLece,
Berorr, Wis.

This legislation is sound sociologically. Especially in these davs of depression
it must be apparent to all who think clearly:

First.—That the time has come when we must be concernec with the quality
of our popuiation rather than its quantity;

Second.—That any measure which will relieve the pressurc of want and suf-
fering must be rigorously pursied;

Third.—That it is criminal to bring unwanted children into being, esrecially
when they will be sentenced before birth to a life of hopeless handica);

Fourth.—That birth-control information must be dispensed Ly those who are
competent if it is to be cffective;

Fifth—That sound public policy demands some restriction upon the hootleg
information, and the poisonous drugs that are now being freely and most profit-
ably given at the drug s' «res. This is a form of exploitation that must be
stopped in the name of pui ‘ic health.

Lroyn V. BaLvarp,
Head of Depariment,

STATEMENT FROM Mgi. H. L. Lumie, Dinector Bureau oF JEwisn SociaL
REesearcH (INc.)

Bill H. R. 5978 has my unqualified endorsement. It is a_minimum step in
progress toward giving legislative sanction for a medical service based upon the
i:ighest considerations of social weifare, family well-being, and professional ethics,
I hope that by this time Congres: is convinced that a majority of enlightened

opiuion is favorable to such a 1ucas re.
- H. L. Lurie.

r——

ALPEE M. Tozzer, PROFESSOR OF ANTHROPOLOGY AND CHAIRMAN OF THE
DivisioN OF ANTHROPOLOGY, HARVARD UNIVERSITY

As a student of sociolugy and anthropology, i desire to point out my warm
reccinmendation of the birth-control measures before Congress. ¥From my study
of primitive peoples and the social background or many of the group in cus own
popu’ations, this bill should pass. Birth control is not, of conrse, a panacea for
all our evils as some would have us think, but its passage would certainly con-
tribute toward the social and financial betterment of our population.

<



BIRTH CONTROL 13

SraTEMENT OF OWEN B. Lovesoy, TRUSTEE AND FORMER EXECUTIVE OF THE
NaTioNaL CHiLD Lasor COMMITTEE

New York Cirv.

In my judgment such information to parents as would enable them to control
the production of offspr. .g so that child:en should be desired and properly cared
for would aid tremendously in the building of a stronger, more intelligent and
more virtuous citizenship.

My own interest, as you know, has grown out of many yeurs’ service as execu-
tive of the National Child Labor Cominittee and a close student of actual condi-
tions in our various industrial communities. In that work I was frequently
impressed with the loss of educational opportunity to older children in the family
due to the rapid succession of younger children and the reduced vitality of the
mother, thus making it necessary for the older children, especially the girls, to
become *‘ Little mothers’’ in the home. This daily and nightly care of younger
children, while undoubtedly developing a spirit of family loyalty, involved a heavy
burden which ought not to be borne by half-grown children.

When to this condition is added the extra economic burden on faunilies of
limited resources to care for a multiplicity of children, the practice of thrusting
children prematurely into industry in order to cke out the family budget has &
obvious and often imperative motive.

I regret to say I have two imperative official engagements on that day or I
would have gladly appeared at the Hearing to speak in favor of this legislation.

Owex R. Lovesoy.

StaTemMenT FrRoM BaTTiE CrEEK PusLic ScrooLs

Bartie Creek., MicH., May 2, 1932.

Those of us who are working toward the betterment of the human race through
the application of eugenic principles look to birth contrel to aid in xolving many
vital problems. Better maternal and child health, less marital unhappiness,
partial climination of poverty, dependency, and discase are scme of the things te
he achieved through sex r-lucation and enlightenment. Ignorance of life and its
functions very often leads to mistakes and bitier disappointments. Centrel of
conception offers to both individuals and society alleviation from many ills of
the past such as improper spacing of ¢! ildren with its detrimental cffects on both
mother and child, too many children fur the family income which imposes pbyrical
handicaps on the family through poor living conditions and malputrition and
lack of preparation for life beeanse of poor education, ete.

1t is our earnest hope that Congress will pass this bill and thus legaliy clear up
a citnation which has hampered a great deat in the past.

(Signed) Epwanrp M. Bricuaym, Jr.,
Director.

Mrs. HepsurN. The next speaker will be Dr. Fred J. Taussig, of
Washington University, St. Louis, profcssor of clinical obstetries ana
gynecology.

STATEMENT OF DR. FRED j. TAUSSIG, PROFESSOR OF CLINICAL
OBSTETRICS AND GYNECOLOGY, WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY,
ST. LOVIS

Dr. Tavssta, Mo Chairman, Jadies, and gentlemen, President
Roosevelt has set another example that we hope you may see fit to
follow.

When faced by a difficult situation, he has sought the opinion of
eaperts on that subjeet.

[ am here to assure you that those experts in the medical profession,
the obstetricians and the gyncecologists, who are most proficient in
matters dealing with motherhood, are almost a unit in the support of
birth control aud the repeal of the Jaws that at present restriet it.
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The American Gynecological Society, which is a branch of experts
on maternity in the American Congress of Physicians and Surgeons,
and the section composed of Sﬂecialists in maternity in the American
Medical Aesociation, have both gone on record as favoring the giving-
of birth-contro]l advice under medical supervision.

Thus, those who are in the best position to be a judge in these matters,
in the two largest and most representative medical organizations in
this country are definitely in favor of this movement.

May I further quote the opinion of the late Prof. Whittredge.
Williams, acknowledged by all to have been the leading man in hig
specialty in the present generation, and for many years head of this
department and dean in Johns Hopkins University?

rofessor Williams said:

I fcel very strongly that our State and nat.onal laws should be amended so as
to mnake it possible for physicians to prescribe contraceptive means with the
same freedom and decency a3 any other prophylactic or medical device, and I
resent very strongly the attempt of the Government to intcrfere in this respect,
as I regard it as an unwarranted aspersion against the integrity and good faith
of the medical profession.

My personal interest in this movement was largely fostered by an.
investigation made in connection with the White House Conference
on Child Welfare in 1931. Since the health of the mother so directly
influences the health and well being of the child, rnd since abortion
is the largest single factor in the increase of the maternal death rate,
I was asked to study this subject of abortions.

Gentlemen, that study brought out evidence that more mothers are
this day losing their lives from abortions than from childbirth itself,
Over two thirds of these abortions were illegal or induced akoriions.
In the past 30 years abortions have increased at an appalling rate.

At this American Conference on Birth Control and National Re-
covery, I presented evidence that 811,000 abortions occur annually
in this country. The two most vital factors in bringing about this
increase were the reduction in infant mortality, leaving more children
living to be provided for, and the increased economic distress of the
present time. The increase of abortions is noted primarily infamilies
of the poor, with three or more children. Only one out of seven
abortions wery in the unmarried mothers.

In several hundred thousand families, every year there arises the
problem of an unwanted pregnancy. A large proportion of these
unwanted pregnancies occur in those three million families now de-
pendent on the Government for 1ciief. How are these fyoung mothers
meeting this situation? Is it a wonder that many of them already
overburdened in providing a bare existence for their children, seize
in despair upon any measures, medical or instrumentel, that may rid
them of this undesired pregnancy? The risk of life and health seems
less to them than to bear this added burden. Only too often the
young mother dies from such an a"ortion, and the children are left
to grow up without her loving care.

How much better would it have been to have prevented the preg-
nancy, but unfortunately the law prevenis her from getting the neces-
sary medical advice for this purpose. So this l;()Iague of abortion con-
tinues to sap at the roots of our existence, taking annually the lives .

of thousands of our young mothers in the prime of life.
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The control of abortion by legislation and criminal prosecution has
failed in every country where it has been tried. The only means at
hand to correct this condition is to prevent the occurrence of the
unwanted pregnancy, through birth control, and our first step in
reaching this goal lies in the repeal of those laws that now prevent
the medical profession from giving this much needed advice to suffer-
ing humanity.

I have here some medical statements on this matter.

Mr. LEHr. May I ask the doctor a question?

You mentioned the American Medical Association, or referred to
members of it. Is it not a fact that the American Medical Associa-
tion has not favored this Jegislation recently, or, at least, that it has
been so recorded officially?

Dr. Taussia. I thought that that was clearly stated.

That group of men who have made a special study of maternity
meet in a section, and that section has taken definite action in favor
of these measures, but the American Medical Association, composed
of physicians of all ranks, and who have not given this maiter par-
ticular study, have not as yet taken definite action.

Mr. LEHR. As a matter of fact, they have taken negative action on
it when the matter was presented to them, have they not?

(Cries of *“No."")

Mr. LenR. Isit not true that the American Medical Association, at
its meeting in New Orleans some 3 years ago, disapproved by formal
action the adoption of any resolution in favor of birth control?

Dr. Tavssig. I think you should appreciate the difference between
the opinion of a large mass of the medical profession:

The CualrMAN. But, Doctor, the member of the committee has
asked you a question. Did they or did they not do as he asks?

Mr. LEHR. I refer to the American Medical Association itself.

Dr. Taussic. They have never taken favorable action as yet.

Mr. LEHR. But my question was, did they not in May 1932 for-
ally disapprove taking action, and vote against a resolution in favor of
birth control?

Dr. Taussic. 1 think that the resolution was not accepted.

My understanding of the action was not that they took definite
action against it, but that they were unwilling at that time to accept
it.

Mr. Lesr. The action was that the committee disapproved the
adoption of the resolution in favor of birth control—is that not
correct?

Dr. Tavssic. Refused the acceptance.

Dr. Creppick. I can tell you about that. A committce on obsiet-
rics was submitted to the house of delegates of the American Medical
Association, at a meeting in New Orleans, a proposal to study the
problem, and that resolution was defeated by a tie vote in the house
of deiegates.

No action has been taken by the American Medical Association.
The motion was as to a study of the problem.

Mr. Conpon. I think the hearings will be more orderly and that
the testimony will appear to better advantage in the printed copy if
we do not have any interruptions and the giving of answers by nther
witnesses to questions proposed to the witness addressing the com-
mittee.
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The CrairMAN. The chair hesitates to rule that, if any member
wants to ask the witness a question, he may not do it. The policy
is a good one, 1 believe, to let the witness conclude his or her state-
ment, but sometimes it occurs that a question asked at a particular
time would be helpful.

Mrs. HepBURN. The next witness that we wish to offer is Mr.
Frederick A. Ballard, a member of the bar of the District of Co-
lumbia, who has given considerable attention to the legislative anq

- legal features of this proposed legislation.

(The following statements are submitted:)

A. N. Creadick, M.D., assistant professor of abstetrics and gyne.
cology at Yale University.

WHEN I8 ADVICE CONCERNING THE PREVENTION OF CONCEPTION JUSTIFIABLE?

By J. Whitridge Williams, M.D., professora of ohstetries, Jolins Hopkins Uni-
versity, obstetrician-in-chief to the Johns Hopkins Hospital, Baltimore, Md.

{From the Journal of the American Medical Assoclation, Oct. 27, 1628, vel. 91, p. 1241)

Where should we stand as medical men? To my mind there can only be one
answer, and that is that we must give contraceptive advice whenever it is medi-
cally indicated, but that it must depend on our conscience as to what advice
should be given under other conditions. I hold that it is just as much our duty
to give such advice when medically indicated as it is to advoeate the empioyment
of any other prophylactic measure.

We must advise the multiparous woman suffering from chronic nephritis not
to become preguant, and the same applies to tubereulosis and serious heart
disease. Consequently, if we feel that such advice is necessary we must give
directions as to how it can he made cffective, for if we do one without the other
we are failing in our duty as physicians and in great part are wasting onr time.

I likewise feel that siinilar advice is indicated when we sce a patient steadily
going downhill as the result of pregnancies reeurring at too close iutervals, as
well as in certain neurotic and maladjusted women whose entire life is disturbed
by a constant dread of pregnancy. Indeed, the list of indications might he
considerably increased if time and space permitted.

In my experience, contraceptive advice wi'l usually accomplish its purpose
among the so-called intelligent classes, but it is alinost useless among the ignorant,
feeble-minded, and brutal, and it is in the latter particularly that we must go
still further and cflect sterility by operative means when necessary.  Of course,
it may be argued that even in the latter class eontinence is the true solution,
and that if it cannot be attained the matter is out of our hands.  If men were
angels, such advice might hold; but even among the most intelligent aud well
meaning [ hesitate to recommend continence for too long a time, as I know
from expericnce what it means to give advice which may lead to a hlasted
marriage.

For these reasons I give contraceptive advice whenever I feel that it is medically
needed, as I consider it fai less serious than to induce a therapeutic sbortion or a

remature labor, which so often becomes neeessary when a patient is told not to

ecome pregnant but is not instructed as to how to avoid it. Moreover, when [
give such advice, I always regret that the means at our disposal are tiot more
efficient, that it often must imply a certain feeling of degredation un the part of
the person sccuritg them from semibootleg sources. I feel very strongly that
our State and national laws should be amended so as to make it possible for
physicians to preseribe contraceptive means with the same freedom and deceney
as any other prophylactic or medical deviee, and I resent very strongly the
attemipt of the Government to interfere in this respect, as 1 regard it as an
unwarrantable aspersion against the integrity and bona fides of the medical
profession.

(From Conimittee on Federal Legislation for Birth Control, 17 West Sixteenth
Street, New York.)

Deaths in the registration area of the continental United States. Rates fur-
nished by Dr. Ambrose J. Fahy from as yet unpublished statistics of the Bureau
of the Census. .
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Abortions
[Numbher and percentage per 100,000 estimated population)
Estimated total
1931 1930 1931 1930
1031 1930
140. Abartion with septic conditions .. ........ 2,105 | 2,009 L8 1.7 2,610,200 | 2,475,088
141. Abortion without mention of septic condi-
tions (to factude hemorrhages)........ ... 668 685 .6 .0 825,840 | 843,920
Total abortions with and without septic
conditions.....voinenniiaiainnenanaal (PN (OO P I 3,438,010 { 3,319, 008

Note.—FEstiruated population of the continental United States 1131, 124,070,000 1930 123,191,0C0.4

1 Taken from Growih of the Registration Area, Bureau of the Census, Department of Commerce
washington, D.C. (Apr. 19. 1933, hs ).
Method of ficurine.
124,070, 000 =1,240 fxloo.ooo , therefore 1,240 X2,108,0r 2,610,200, is the nu.nber of 1931 abortions (140).
123, 191, 000=1,232 (100,000}, therefare 1,232)2,009, or 2,475,088, {s the number of 1930 abortions (140).
1, 240X 668 =825,840=1031 abortions (141).
1, 232X 685 =243,020=1930 abortions (141).

NaTIONAL COMMITTEE ON FEDERAL LEGISLATION FOR BirTH CONTROL, JANUARY
»

PARTIAL LIST OF MEDICAL ORGANIZATIONS AND OFFICIALS ENDORSING THE FEDERAL
AMENDMENT OR THE GENERAL PRINCIPLES8 OF BIRTH CONTROL

National, medicine and surgery

Scetion on obstetrics, gvnecology, and abdominal surgery of the American
Medical Association, May 29, 1925.

American Gvnccological Society, May 3, 1925.

Association for the Study of Internal Secretions, July 14, 1930.

National Association for the Study of Epilepsy.

The Medical Woman’s National Association, June 22, 1930.

The American Neurological Association, May 1931.

National Committee on Maternal Health, Inc., April 6, 1932.

District and county medical socielies and officers

North Texas Medical Society (14 counties), December 6, 1933.

Women Physicians of Southern Medical Association, November 15, 1933.
Northwest Wyoming Medieal Society, May 35, 1932.

Honolnlu, Hawaii Territorial Medical Association, May 22, 1931.

Cebu Medical Society (Dr. C. Camomot, sccretary), Philippine Islends.
Sauthern Oregon Medical Association, May 10, 1932.

Los Angeles County Medical Society (Pasadena Branch), May 13, 1930.
Garfield Connty Medical Society (Colorado), May 10, 1932,

Mesa County Medical Society (Colorado), June 30, 1930.

New Castle Medical Socicty (Peclawarce), Pebruary 10, 1931.

DeKalb County Mecdical Society (IHinois), May 9, 1932.

Adams County Medical Society (Iowa), Nfa,v 29, 1930.

Bourbon County Medical Society (Kansas), May 20, 1930.

Garrard County Medical Society (Kentucky), May 10, 1930.

Arcostook County Medical Society (Maine), May 31, 1930.

Calvert County Medical Socicty (Maryland), May 13, 1930.

Cathoun County Medical Society (Michigan), June 6, 1932,

Kent County Medical Society (Michigan), May 23, 1932.

Menominee Medical Society (Michigan), May 16, 1930.

Schooleraft County Medical Society (Michigan), May 13, 1930.
Kandivohi Swift County Medical Society (Minnesota), May 3, 1932.
9gszsa.quema.~Sharkcy-Warrcn Countics Medical Socicty (Mississippi), May 19,

1932.
Jasper County Medical Society (Dr. E. D. Hatcher) (Missouri), May 12, 1930.
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l!):’,C(;m\'es County Medical Society (Dr. C. F. Beeson) (New Mexico), May 17,

Chautauqua County Medical Society (New York).

Nassau County Medical Society (Rockville Center, N.Y.), May 29, 1925,

Buncombe County Iedical Society (North Carolina), May 2, 1932.

Iredell-Alexander Ceunty Medical Society (North Carolina), March 1, 1932,

Auglaize County Medical Society (Ohio), Mey 12, 1930.

Delaware County Medical Society (Ohio), May 12, 1930.

Jefferson County Medical Society (Ohio), May 12, 1930.

Muskogee County Medical Society (Oklahoma), May 12, 1932,

Portlana City and County Medical Society (Oregon), May 14, 1932.

The Union County Medical Society of Oregon (LaGrande), May 31, 193¢,

Greenville County Medical Society (South Carolina), July 10, 1930,

Marion County Medical Association (Tennessee).

Matagorda County Medical Association (Texas), May 12, 1030,

Albemarle County of Virginia Medical Society, August 4, 1932,

Iowa County Medical Society (Wisconsin), May 14, 1930.

Marinette-Florence Medical Society (Wisconsin), May 16, 1930.

Richland County Medical Society (Wisconsin).

Natrona County Medical Society (Wyoming), May 4, 1930.

Honolulu County Medical Socicty (Honolulu, Hawaii), June 6, 1930.

President, Arizona Medical Association, Dr. James Madison Greer.
loFtl)!r’g:fr President, Butts County Medical Society (Georgia), Dr. White, May

Former President, American Medical Association, Dr. Wm. Allen Puscy.

Secretary, the American Physical Therapy Association, February 12, 1931,
Dr. C. C. Vinton (New York).

President Pacific Coast Society of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Dr. Albert
Matthieu, August 30, 1633,

Seerctary, Oregon State Medical *ssociation, Dr. Holman, August 30, 1933

Portland Society of Obstetricians and Gynecvlogists (Oregon), September 27,

Pr.csident, Utah State Medical Socicty, Dr. McHugh, August 10, 1933,

Deans—Szhools of medicine
19:]3%)0'3“ Winteraitz, Yale University School of Medicine (Connecticut), May 20,

Dean Bass, Tulane University School of Medicine (Louisiana), May 14, 1930.
Dean of American Medicine, Dr. William H. Welch, Johns Hopkins (Maryland).
Dean of Minnesota Universit;r (D=, E. P. Lyon Medical School), January 1930.
Dean of Ohio State University Medical School (Dr. H. H. J. Upham), 1930.
Dean, University of South Dakota Sichool «f Medicine, May 12, 1930 (Dr. G. R,
Albertson).
Dean, School of Medicine, West Virginin University (Dr. J. N. Simpson),
February 24, 1930.
5Dea:;|, Medical School, University of Wisconsin (Dr. C. R. Bardeen), February
15, 1932.

Departments of health and health officers

Floyd County Board of Health, Dr. B. V. Elmore, commissioner, Rome, Ga.,
December 15, 1933.

Delaware State Board of Health, February 1931.

State health officer, Dr. J. N. Baker, Montgomery, Ala., February 8, 1932,

g‘grritorial commissioner of health, Dr. DeVighne, Juneau, Alaska, May 12,

Health officer (all health work in Los An‘geles County}), Dr. J. L. Pomeroy,
February 1931.
1‘:xxi\zcting dircctor State Burcan of Health (Maine), Dr. C. F. Kendall, May 3,

State health commissioner of Michigan, Dr. C. C. Slemons, June 20, 1933.

Executive officer State Board of Health of Mississippi, Dr. Felix Underwood,
February 6, 1932,

State health officer of Texas (member State and national society), May 5, 1932,

President and exccutive ofticer Board of Health, Territory of Hawaii, Dr. F. E.
Trotter, May 13, 1932.
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Organizalions on maternal health, .uberculosis, medical clinics, clubs, nurses’
organizafions, elc.

Maternal Health Association of Missouri, March 22, 1933.

Maternal Health Clinic of San Francisco.

Mothers Clinic of Los Angeles, June 21, 1929. .
Weld Country Maternal Hygiene Committee of Grecley, Colo., April 29, 1932.
Mothers Health Committee of Miami, March 1932,

Maternal Health Society of Easton, Pa., May 4, 1932.

Denver Maternal Hygiene Committee, April 23, 1930.

Sonoma State Home, Eldridge, Calif., November 26, 1932.

Alabama Tuberculosis Association (executive secretary), May 1932.
Atlanta Tuberculosis Association Medica) Staff, May 10, 1932.
Tuberculosis Association of North Carolina (secretary, Dr. McBrayen).
Colorado Foundation for Research in Tuberculosis, Aprit 28, 1932,

The Lancet Club, Harvard Medical School, Roston, April 8§ 1432,
Medical Board of Babies Hospital, Mecdical Center, New York City.
Mublenberg Hospital Alumnae, Plainfield, N.J., January 28, 1932,

1935 Nursing Division Pasadena Junior éollcge, December 3, 1932.
Kentucky State Association of Registered Nurses, October 18, 1933.
Graduate Nurses Registry Association, Plainfield, N.J., January 19, 1932.
Texas Distiict Graduate Nurses Association, December 7, 1933.

STATEMENTS, RESOLUTIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS BY MEDICAL SOCIETIES
THE NEW YORK ACADEMY OF MEDICINE [APRIL 1931)

1. The New York Academy of Medicine, as a medical organization, should be
concerned solely with the medical and public health aspects of birth control, and
not with its economic considerations.

2 The contraceptive clinics already in existence in the various hospitals, and
operating within the law solely in the interest of the health of the individual
sheuld be continued, and all institutions in which this service is required should
organize similar clinics as integral parts of dispensary and hospital service.

3. All extramural clinics, when their existence is temporarily justified, should

have & medical personnel of competent physicians with especial training in
ggnecology; the clinics should sccure the services of local gynecologists and
obstetricians of recognized standing and authority to serve in an advisory capac-
ity and to formulate and enforce suitable rules and regulations concerning the
medical inaications for the giving of contreceptive advice and to make regular
inspections to see tnat these rules arc observed. Efforts should likewise be made
on the part of these extramural clinics to_obtain the services of experienced
physicians in the several branches of medicine to aid the staff in diagnosis and
conduct of the more difficult cases. The cxtramural clinics, if so safeguarded
and supervised, should receive support of the medical profession only until a
sufficient number of hospital clinics have been developed to meei the public
health demand. .
. 4. A movement should be begun to include in the curricvlum of medical schools,
instruction in modern contraceptive measures and in the indications therefor.
The hospital elinics should likewise be asked to offer similar instruction to prac-
ticing physicians.

THE AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSCCIATION, 1925 (8FCTION ON OBSTETR! ., GYNECOLOGY,
AND ABDOMUNAL SURGERY)

. As both our Federal and State laws in differing defrees hamper physicians in
giving contraceptive advice to their patients, the following resolution was sub-
mitted and smssed by the section on obstetrics, gynecology, and abdominal
surgery, in 1925:

““Resolved, that we hereby recommend the alteration of existing laws where-
ever necessary, so that physicians may legally give contraceptive information to
their patients {n the regular course of their practice.”
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STATEMENT FROX HENRY Forp Hospirar, DeTroIT, MiCH.

APRIL 30, 1932,

In writing my impression of this legislation to you, I feel that T am not only
speaking for myself but representing the feeling of a large number of physiciang
when I state that it seems most important that information concerning birth
cont_rlc))'i to be given to the proper persons in a much more general way than is now
possible.

‘'he serious conditions brought about by the rresent depression have empha.
sized the need for birth-control education more than anything previously known.
Among thc many applicants for assistance from piblic welfare, many do not
desire more children, but since they lack information concerning birthi contro)
they go on reproducing, adding to the unfortunate list. This, in addition to the
many of the physically unfit who would be glad to avoid bringing further up.
fortunates into the world, led us to see the importance of giving to this class of
people information which is so well known by the more well-to-do.

J. P. Pratr, M.D,,
Surgeon in Charge Division of Gynecology and Obstetrics,

STATEMENT FROM BLopGETT MEMoRIAL Hespitar, Grasp Rapips, Micn.

APriL 30, 1932.

I wish to record strongly my favorable attitude toward this bill and to say
that I believe action favoring the giving of sound contraceptive advice under
medical guidance to be a fundamentsal necessity in meeting the present acute
problem of social relief. The obstetrical staff of this hospital is nnanimously in

accord with this conviction.
D. M. MorriLL, M.D., Direclor.

STATEMENT FROM CLINICAL MEDPICINE AND SURGERY (A PusLicaTION), NORTH
Cuicaco, Iy,

With all the talk about poverty and unemployment whieh is filling the news-
papers and the magazines these days, it strikes me as an example of short-
sightedness thot more stress is not being laid upon onc of the most important,
if not the most important, long-time preventatives of these difficulties and dan-
gers. I mean the general dissemination of information regarding birth control
under the direction and supervision of the medical profession.

The present archaic and practically unenforeceable laws regarding the giving
of such information are now seriously hampering the efforts and activities of
those who would be gled to assie? in this humanitarian and civilized piece !
work. Such information cannot be given in a scientific and satisfactory way
until it is possible to teach the technics in our medical schools, discuss them in
our medical meetings, and g)rint articles about them in our medical journals.
Sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Federal laws now prevent this.

Geo. B. Lakg, M.D., Editor.

STATEMENT MADE BY DR. EHRENFEST, CHAIRMAN OF SUBCOMMITTEE 4, WnITE
House CoNFERENCE oN CninLp HEALTH AND PRroTECTION, 1930, SECTION | B,
PRENATAL AND MATERNAL CARE

There remains another large group of women whose physical condition leaves
no doubt in the mind of the consulted physician that its further detcrioration
could be reasonably or definitely expected from impregnation within a given
time. It seems lcgical that on request he should give to them irformation in
regard to known contraccgtivc methods and always with the added warning that
no fully dependable method is known to t': medical profession. From this
viewpoint contraception must be regarded as an item of no mean importance
in the desirable elimination of factors which play an important role in maternal
and infant mortality and morbidity.
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SECTION A, SUBCOMMITTEE 1 ON OBSTETRIC TEACHINGS AND EDUCATION OF PHYSI-
CIANS, NURSES, MIDWIVES, SOCIAL WORKERS, AND LAITY

It is the opinion of the committee that instruction should be given to the
student body in contraceptive methods and the therapeutic indications thereof.
Morcover, it is the opinion of the comamittee that the students should be given
special instruction in the management of abortions.

(Referer.ce to above statements contained in article by Dr. Palmer Findley
on The Undergraduate Teaching of Obstetrics, American Journal of Ohstetrics
and Gynecologyv, June 1931, p. 805.)

Section 4. The handicapped. Care of dependent children away from home
{p. 518, preliminary report). About 1,500 institutions and 350 child-placing
sgencics cared for approximately 250,000 different children during the past
year, one third of the children being in foster families.

They expended a total of approximnately $60,000,000.

STATEMENT OF NATIONAL CoMMITTEE ON MATERNAL HEALTH, INC., NEW YSRE
City, N.Y
JaNvary 16, 1934
The National Comn.ittee on Maternal Health officially endorsed the bills S,
4436 and H.R. 11082 which were before the Seventy-second Congress and the
same endorsement is given to S. 1812 and H.R, §978, now before the Seventy-
third Congress, and upon which a hearing is to be held before the Judiciary
Committee of the House of Representatives, on January 18 next.
RosErt L. Dickinsox, M.D., Secretary.

WasHingroN, D.C., January 17, 1934.
Mrs. MARGARET SANGER,
Mayjlower Hlotel, Washington, D.C.:

Brush Foundation reaffirms its endorsement of hills as last year.

T. WiNGATE Tobbp,
Brush Foundaltion, Cleveland, Ohio.

STATEMENT OF FREDERICK A. BALLARD, ATTORNEY, OF
CUTHELL, WHITE, HOTCHEISS & CLARK OF WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Barrann, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, it is
with entire confidence from a professional standpoint that I respect-
fully submit to you, purely from the angle of legislative technique in
its broadest sense, that it is your duty to act favorably on the bill
that you have before you. Our office hus gone as exhaustively and
as dispassionately as human beings can into the legal aspects of this
question, and I ask leave to file with the committee this memorandum
on those phases of the problem.

The Cuamryan. You may.

(The memorandum referred to was filed with the clerk of the
committee and is printed at the end of Mr. Ballard’s testimony.)

Mr. BaLrakp. Obviously this is not the place to go into a detailed
legal discussion of the decisions and of State laws as well as foreign
lews involving this problem, although I should be very glad indeed
to answer any questions.

The CuairMAN. 1 doubt that the committee would desire instruc-
tion along that line.

Mr. Bariagrbp. 1 beg your pardon?

The Cxairman. 1 doule that the committee would desire very
much instruction along the line of the purely legal aspects.

Mr. BaLLaArp. In that case, 1 will merely state the conclusions,
which we have set out at length, with cases fully cited, and with full
excerpts from the legislative history of these laws, and with a full
analysis of the State laws and an appendix to this memorandum.



22 BIRTH CONTROL

The CuairmMaN. Very well.

Mr. Barrarp. The conclusions that we reach are three:

First, as a matter of legislative history, it appears beyond question
that when these laws appeared on the statute books for the first time
in 1873, Congress had not the slightest inkling that it was legislating
on the subject of birth control

Secondly, the Federal Courts have unmistakably indicated that
they read into the statute which this bill would uniend the exemption
which this bill would legislate into it in a much more orderly fashion.

Thirdly, the State laws, in a great majority of our States, permit
the oral prescri})tion by physicians and the filling of those prescriptions
by druggists of contraceptive material.

In the Wilson law of 1890, and in the VWebb-Kenyon Act cf 1913,
and in the wording of the 1921 amendment, Congress has scen fit to
lend the facilities of the Federal Government for the protection of
the laws and public policies of the various States.

It seems extraordinary to see a reversal of that process, by which
the Federal laws in effect nullify the laws of a great majority of the
States, bocause this material which physicians in most States can
legally dispense within certain limitation must, because of these
statutes, be bootlegged from patently bootleg sources.

Finally, it is ’x:erhaps not foreign to a lawyer’s province to state
that it is not a theory or a hypothesis that you are confronted with.
It is an existing reality, and it is high time, we submit, that the Fed-
eral laws were put in conformity with the state of public opinion, a
state of public opinion which is beccoming increasingly more solidified
every day. I thank you.

Mr. CeELLER. May I propound a question?

Mr. Barrarp. Certainly.

Mr. CrLLer. Does your brief contain a list of European nations
or other nations, relative to their laws concerning the dissemination
of this knowledge?

Mr. BaLLarp. It does.

Mr. CeLLER. Does it give anything as to the experience cf these
nations in the enforcement of those statutes?

Mr. Bavrarp. I have gone into that a little bit with the English
exprrience,

(The brief referred to is as follows:)

FzpErRAL LEGISLATION ON BIRTH CONTROL: LEGAL ASPECTs AND LEGISLATIVE
ISTORY

This memorandum contains the available legislative history of the Federal
statutes which the present bill would amend; surveys the field of legislation on
contraception in the States and in other countries; and analyzes the existing legal

situation. i .

LEGISLATIVE HISTORY

Contraception first appeared on the Federal statute books in an act of March 4,
1873 ! entitled ‘‘ An act for the suppression of trade in and circulation of obscene
literature and articles of immoral use.”

Section 1 of that act was substantially identical with present section 312 of the
Criminal Code ? forbidding the manufacture, sale, or advertisement of contra-
%eptive devticos in any place within the exclusive jurisdiction of the Federal

overniuent.

1 17 Stat., 568, ¢. 258.
1U.8.C., Title 18), sec. 512.
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Section 2 was for present purposes substantially identical with present section
211 of the Criminal Code 3 closing the :nails to contraceptive devices and infor-

tion.
m&Section 3 forbade the importation from abroad of contraceptive devices and
information. It was in part the forerunner of present section 245 of the Criminal
Code;* but principally of section 305 (a) of the tariff laws $ which is not affected
by this bill. " The prohibitions now contained in section 245 of the Criminai Code
against interstate carriage came into the law in an act of February 8, 1897.¢
Their constitutionality was upheld by a Federal District Court in Uniled States v.
Popper, 98 F. 423 (1899)

cction 4 provided penaliics for the aiding and abetting by Federal officera of
violations of the act. A similar provision is now found in the United Statcs Code,
title 18, section 190.

Section 5 wrovided for the search and seizure of the material denounced by the
act, Corresponding provisions now aprear in the United States Code, title 18,
section 197 ; title 19, section 136.

It thus appears that exeept for the provisions relating to interstate carringe
the present statutes reflect substantially the original act of 1873. It is conse-
quently relevant to consider the circumstances and purposcs of the passage of
that act as they appear from the legislative history and other authoritative
BOUrCCS.

The act was the result of a bill introduced ia the Senate on February 11, 1873,
by Senator Windom of Minnesota, and referred to the Committee on Post Offices
and Post Roads.? This bill was reported out by the Committee on February 188
in a form substantially identical with that of the act as passed, except that in
section 1 (referring to territory exclusively within the jurisdiction of the Federal
Government) after the reference to contraception or abortion are these words:
“Except on a preseription of a physician in good standing given in good faith

* * %2 Jf this language had been kept in the bill the necessity of the
present bill as to section 312 of the Criminal Code would have been eliminated.
On February 20, however, the exception was removed by an amendment offered
by Senator Buckingham, in charge of the bill. The nature of the amendment
was not explained to the Senate; * Senator Conkling remarking that the amend-
ment “‘might just as well be regarded as agreed to as to be voted upon, for I
thi..x no Senator is able to get an intelligent idea of the substance of this amend-
ment as contrasted with that which it is to take the place of.”

The bill was passed by Senate on February 21;1° on February 22 it wasseat
1o the House ! and passed by that body on March 1.  The sole contribution of
the official records to an understanding of the purpose of this legislation is to be
found in an extension of remarks in the House by Mr. Merriam, the sponsor in
the Hontse.”?  These remarks, set out in full in the appendix of this memorandum,
demonstrate conelusively (what social history corroboraies) that the sole object
of the legislation was to stamp out a wide-spread traffic, particularly among
school children, of pornographic literature. There is included in the remarks
by Mr. Merriam the complete quotation of a letter written to him by An-
hony Comstock, the leading advocate of the bill. From this it appears that even
Mr. Comstock had no thought of birth control. There is no reference to contracep-
tion by Mr. Merriam; and the only reference by Mr. Comstock is an incidental
one in connection with the practice, by those distributing the objectionable
literature among school children, of accompanying it with devices for masturba-
tion and contraception.

It consequently appears beyond question that the statutes which the present
bill secks to amend were passed without the slightest intention on the part of
Congress to legislate upon the subject of birth control.

1U.8.C,, Title 18, sec. 331.
4U.8 C., Title 18, sec. 396.
$U.8.C,, Title 19, sec. 1305,
$29 Stat., 512.
18, 1572; Congressional Globe, 42d Cong., 3d sess., p. 1240.
$ Congressional Globe, supra, p. 1436, .
$ Complete excerpte from the proceedings are contained in the appendix to this memorandum, pt. 1.
:: ﬁ)qsgressllgsnsal lobe, supra, p. 1571
id, . X
13 §ee Congressional Globe, supra, p. 2005. These remarks are contained In full in appendix, pt. 2,
of this memorandum,
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b { |

LAWS OF THE STATES AND FOREIGN COUNTRIER

{Summaries of the State and foreign legislation, with references, appear in the appeadix to this
memorandum, pt. 3)

States.—Contraception sxems not to h.ave been mentioned in any State statute
until in 1869 Anthony Comstock secured the passage in New York of an act
similar in form and purpose to the Federal act of 1873. Following the Feders)
act the legislatures of all States, except North Carolina and New Mexico,
in %uick succession statutes of similar intent and in many cases of similar form,
Under Federal precedents hereinafter mentioned contraceptive material is not
embraced by general obscenity statutes when sold to physicians; there is no evi-
dence that the State laws have been differently interpreted. The statutes of
24 States 1? specifically refer to contraception. "Of thcse States 12 4 expressly
exempt medical practice; 8 I8 refer.ing specifically to physicians, and 4 referrin
to medical education. New Jersey 's prohibition stipulates ““ without just cause",
which apparently would be interpreted to exempt physicians. Connecticut for-
bids only use. Of the remaining 10 States which refer to contrace[)tion, all but
that of Mississippi are apparently so worded as to permit the oral prescription
by {)hysicians to their patients. It has been said thit this exemption would
apgy also to the druggists who fill the prescriptions.!?

hat these law3 have actually not been enforced against physicians is a fact
of t'ci:ommon knowledge of which this committee will no doubt take judicial
notice.
“%* * % thelaws have not becn enforced, even where they were enforceable,
so far as the medical practice of contraception is concerned. But even so, the
association in our law books of the prevention of conception with abortion on
the one hand, and with indecent books, stories, and pictures on the other, has
effectually blocked all attempts to amend or repeal the laws in the interest of
public health.

¢ Legislators have been frightened away from a subject mas'e so unsavory, and
other public leaders have been so intimidated that imparatial consideration by
professional or lay groups has been immeasurably retarded.’” 18

B. Foreign couniries—There seems to have heen no legal restrictions on the
dissemination of contraceptive information abroad until after the American act
of 1873. Since that time France and Italy have enacted measures modcled in
some respeets on our law. It is understood that there js also some restriction in
Belgium. Elsewhere no restrictions have been found. In England it was estab-
lished by the famous Bradlaugh-Besant trial in 1877 that contraceptive informa-
tion is not embraced by the gencral obscenity Iaw. Since the time of this trial the
British Parliament and courts appear to have put no obstacles in the way of dis-
semination of scientific information on contraception, and instanees have been
recorded of its judicial encouragement.

I

EXISTING LEGAL SITUATION

A. It appears thal in any State cxcept (poss:bly) Mississippt, physicians may
lawfully prescribe (orally) and probably druggists may lawfully dispense, u.pon pre-
seription, the malerial which they cannat receive through the mails or from abroad
under the words of the present Federal statutes.—A dispassionate interpretation of
the State laws seems to jndicate that a physician may lawfully give oral advice on
contraception to a paticnt in every State except Mississippi. (Sce analysis of State
Jaws.) The New Yeork Court of Appeals has said that an express exemption of
the physician extends to the druggist acting under the physician’s direction.s No
cases have been discovered in any Stute holding that a druggist could be convieted
for filling @ preseription. It is common knowledge that sueh druggists are not

11 Arizona, California, Colorado, Connecticut, Idaho, Indlana, Iowa, Kansas, Louislana, Massachusetts,
Maine, Michigan, Minnesota, Mississippi, Missouri, Montans, Nef)mska, Nevada, New Jersey, New
York, Ohlo, Pennsylvania, Washington, Wyomingh.

Il‘ o:or%go. ln;iiana, Towa, Kansas, Mianescta, Missouri, Nebraska, Nevada, New York, Ohio, Penn-
sylvania, yomipg.

13 Colorado, Indiana, Iowa, Minnesota, Nevada, New York, Ohio, Wyoming.

18 Kansas, Missouri, Nebraska, Pennsylvania.

17 People v. Sanger, 222 N.Y . 192. : .
H“ R}i‘c Iinson and Bryant, * Control of Conception®’, 1932, issued by the National Committee on M aternal

ea nc.

. Pa;plc v. Sunger, 222 N.Y. 192, 195.
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rosecuied; and the practical construction of a law by the officials charged with
its enforcement is admittedly entitled to considerable weight.

T4 resulls thet the Federal Government prevents physicians and druggists from
obtaining material which in general they may lawfully dispense under their State
laws. Tl'e Federal Government has in the past, particularly with reference to
intoxicating liquor, enacted laws intended to lend its facilities to the States fer
the protection of their own laws. Such acts were the Wilson law of 1890;1% the
Webb-Kenyon Act of 1013, 20 and the Reed Amendment of 1917.2 The twenty-
first rmendment is so worded. It seems most extraordinary to see a reversal of
this process by which the laws of the States are not protected but are in effect
pullified by the Federal law.

B. It is probable that the present Federal stalutes would not be construed to apply
{o physicians and druggists.—There are no cases holding squarely that cor-
traceptive devices or information may be sent through the mails to physicians
and druggists, who are legally dis{)ensing it, or for other legal use. It would
seem, however, that t':L courts would so hold if the question were now presented.
There have been vigorous dicta in decided cases which so indicate.

In several cases dealing with indictments for mailing ‘“obscene’” matter under
section 211 the courts have recognized that what is ‘‘obscene’ may depend upon
the character of the addressee, and the manuner of distribution, although there
is nothing in the statute (apart from the clasticity of the word itself) to support
such a qualification.2?

It has been held that books on contraception may not be excluded from the
country as obscene under section 305 of the Tariff Act of 1930.2:

Again in a case * involving an indictment for mailing information on abortion,
Judge Mack said:

«*x * * Jtsabortion] inclusion in the statute governing the use of the mails
indicated a national policy of discountenancing abortion as inilaical to the national
life. Though the letter of the statute would cover all acts of abortion, the rule
of giving a reasonable construction in view of the disclosed national purpose would
excluue those acts that &re in the interest of the national life. Therefore a
physician may lawfully use the mails to say that if an examination shows the
necessity of an opfr’ation to save life he will operate, if such in truth is his real

ition. ’
po;'inally, in Youngs Rubber Corp. v. C. I. Lee & Co.,” the Circuit Court of
Apreals for the Second Circuit unmistakably indicates the opinton that the word
“illegal”’ may be read into the statute preceding the word ‘ contraceptive”, so
that to prove a case against the sender of contraceptive material it would be
pecessary for the Government to show that the sender intended the material to
be used for an iilegal contraception. The ecourt says,?® after quoting the words
of scetion 211 and section 245 of the Criminal Ccde:

“Taken literally, this language would seem to forbid the transportation by
mail or con.mon carriage of anything ‘adapted’, in the sense of being suitable
or fitted, for preventing conception or for any indecent or immoral purpose,
even though the articie might also he capable of legitimate uses and the sender
in good faith supposed that it would be used only leg.timately. Such a construe-
tion would prevent mailing to or by a physician of any drug or inechanical device
‘adapted’ for contraceptive or abortifacient uses, although the physician desired
to use or to preseribe it for proper medical purposes. The intention to prevent
a proper medical use of drugs or other ariicles merely hecause they are capable
of illegal uscs is not lightly to be ascribed to Congress. Section 334 forbids also
the muiling of obscene books and writings; yvet it has never heen thought to bar
{rom the mails medical writings sent to or by physicians for proper purposes,
though of a character which would render them highly indecent if sent broad-
cast to all classes of persons. See United States v. Chesman, 19 F, 497, 498
(C.C.E.D.Mo.); United States v. Clarke, 38 F. 500, 5§02 (D.C.E D.Mo.); (}m'!ed
States v. Smith, 45 F. 175, 478 (D.C.E.D.Wis.); Unilted States v. Dennett, 39 F.
(2d) 564, 568 (C.C.A. 2). It would seem reasonable to give the word ‘adapted’
a more limited meaning than that above suggested and to construe the whole

¥ Act of Aug. 8, 1890, 26 Stat. 313, ¢. 728.

® Actof Mar. 1, 1813, 37 Stat. 609, ¢. 90.

8 Act of Mar. 3, 1917, 39 Stat. 1068, 1089.

B United States v. Cheaman, 19 F. 497, 408 (1881); United States v. Clark, 38 F. 500, 502 (1881); United States v.
Smith, 45 F. 476, 478 (1891); United Steles v. Dennett, 39 F. (2d) 564, 568 (1930). .

¥ United States v. One Obscene Book, 38 F. (24} 821 (1931); Unlted States v. One Book Entitled ** Conira-
ception”’, $1 F. (2d) 825 (1931),

M Bourse v, Uniled Sta'es, 229 F. 960, 064 (1915).

:(l;'» l-mb(&l) 103 (1930).
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phrase ‘designed, adapted, or intended’ as requiring an intent on the part of
the sender that the article mailed or shipped by common carrier be used for illegal
contraception or abortion or for indecent or immoral purposes. See Bours v,
United States, 229 F. 960, 984 (C.C.A. 7). However, we do not find it necessary
to decide this question in the present case.”

No complete survey has been made of prosecutions under these statutes,

APPENDIX

PART 1

Prcreedings in the Senate on February 20, 1873, representing the entire con-
sideration given by that body to the a:t of 1873, (Congressional Globe, 424
Cong., 3d scsa., p. 1524 et seq.)

[Senator Buckingham asked permission to take up the bill *“believing that
every Senator will be in favor of it.”” By unanimous consent Senator Buckingham
wfa:hgi;;enx; ]an extension to the morning hour of 10 minutes for the consideration
of the bill.

‘“‘Senator BuckiNagaaM. I move to amend the amendment by striking out the
first section and inserting the following. ([Thercin follows sec. 1 of the act as
ﬁnal{‘y passed.]

“The ViceE PresipENT. This amendment will be regarded as agreed to if there
be no objection.

“Mr. CoNkLING. I suggest that it might just as well be regarded as agreed to
as to be voted upon, for I think no Senator is able to get any intelligent ides of
tl;: subfstnnce of this amendment as contrasted with that which it is to take the
place of.

‘““Mr. BuckinguaM. I will say to the Senator that there is no material alteration
in the section. It is rather to strengthen it than otherwise.

“Mr. CoNkrLING. Will my friend be kind enough to point out, without going
into particulars, what the respects are in which it is strengthened or altered?

“Mr. BuckiNgHAM. The words in the thirteenth line are stricken out. 1 cannot
give the details without tooking at the bill. I will say that it meets the approval
of the gentlemen near me who have examined this bill in the Committee on
Post Offices and Post Roads.

“Mr. Cassenruy. I made an objection to this bill the day before vesterday on
the ground principally that it seeme:l to me not sufficiently guarded, and that
it failed in some respects to meet the object in view. and that was an ohject that
recommended itself to us all; and upon the suggestion of the Senator from Con-
necticut, who has charge of the bill, I prepared some amendments. One of
them is the seetion which has just been read. I prepared it after consulting and
comparing the English statute drawn by Lord Camden as the result of his expe-
rience as a magistrate in regard to this very subject. It seems that in Eugland
the evil was very great and of very wide extent. The changes made arc either
to make the bill more efficient by providing for cascs such as the exhibition of
the evil pictures or repr.sentations, omitted in the bill as presented by the com-
mittee, or they were chanyes made for the purpose of defining exactly the power
and jurisdiction of the courv." and officers over the subject.

“It would be rather a long business to go through the detail of the changes
made, but that general statement, I think, fairly represents the character of
them. A portion of the first section as reported by the committee was not
very distinet as to what was intended to be provided for, and in those respects
I labored to make the section more definite. I need not inform the Senator
that the whole subject, while it is one that addresses itself to our best fcelings
?m.i ,sttl:ongest convictions, is one that requires to be dealt with carefully in
egislation. .

“The Vice PresipeENT, The question is on agreeing to the amendment to the
amendment of the committee.”

The amendment to the amendment was agreed to.

(Mr. Buckingham then proposed in similar fashion amendments, here irrele-
vant, to sec. 3 and sec. 5 of the bill, which were passed.)

“Mr. HamuiN. I think the Senate had better take the bill %recisely as it came
from the committee, and let this outside work go where it belongs, out of the
Sepate.- After a committee have examined this question and have reported a bill
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to this body, it may be i:resumed <hat they know a part of what belongs to the.
subject; and this kind of legislation, of tinkering by a single Sensator with a subject
20 important to the country as this, is one which does not meet my approbation,
and I hope it will not meet the approbation of the Senate. Let the to take
the bill as it has been reported and pass it. The country demands it.

“Mr. CongLiNG. This hill has reached a point now where nobody seems to
have any other suggestion to make about it, and I propose, if it be acceptable to the
Senator having it in charge, that it shall now be printed as amended in order that
we may know something at least of what we are voting upon. For one, although
I have tried to acquaint myself with it, I have no{ been able to tell, either from
ike ieaning of apparently illegible manuscript in some cases by the Becretny, or
from private information gathered at the moment, and if I were to be questioned
now a3 to what this bill contains, I could not aver anything certain in regard to it.
The indigr ation snd disgust which everybody feels in reference to tie acts which
are nere simed at may ggoaibly lead us to do aomething which, when we come to
see it in print, will not be the thing we would have done if we had understood it
and were tore deliberate about it. Now I think the bill had better be printed as
it stands, and it will be on our tables tomorrow morning, and then my friend from
Connecticut will have no difficulty in obtaining a vote upon it.

“Mr. BuckiNaaaM. Very well.

“The Vice PREsiDENT. The 1IN minutes allowed this bill have ex-
pired * % *»

[Coniusslund Qlobe, 424 Cong., 3d sess., vol. 111, p. 118, appendir)
OBSCENE LITERATURE

SPEECH OF HON. C. L. MERRIAM OF i{RW YORK IN THE HOUSE ¥ REPRESENTATIVES,
MARCH 1, 1873

On the bill (S. No. 1672) for the suppressing of trade in and circulation of obscena
litersture and articles of immoral use

Mr. MerriaM. Mr. Speaker, the purposes of this bill are eo clearly in the best
interests of morality and humanity, that I trust it will rcceive the unanimous
voice of Congress. It is terrible to contemplate that more than 6,000 persons
are daily employed in a carefully organized business stimulated to activity by all
the incentives that avarice and wickednesa can invent, to place in the schools
and homes of our country, books, pictures, and immoral appliances of so low
and debasing a nature that it would seem that the brute crestion itself would
tvrn from in disgust.

I am sure this American Congress will not only give all the aids of legislation
for the annihilation of this trade, but that the outraged manhood of our age will
glace in the strongest possible manner its seal of condemnation upon the low

rutality which threatened to deatroi' the future of this Regublic by making
merchandise of the morals of our youth. Recent revelations have convinced us
that no home, however select, has been safe from t} :-a corrupting influences.
'l‘fhfmputritﬁ and beauty of womanhood has been no pru...tion from the insults
of this trade.

It may be doubted, Mr. Speaker, if war, tilence, or famine could leave
deeper or 1aore deadly scars upon a nation than the general diffusion of this

tilential literature. The history of nations admonishes us that even our fair

public:i will be of but short duration unless ti.e vigor and purity of youth be
preserved.

Philostgzhera and legislators have stood bewildered hefore the revelations of
crime and depravity in this our day when every incentive of religion and educa-
tion that circles about our civilization ought to ennoble and elevate mankind.
No revelation, until the unearthing of this scandal upon our age, haa solved the
mystery. The pride of our people in their schools may well be humbled over the
revelations presented by one young man in New Vork—whose hand with deter-
mined and commendable energy is falling heavily apon the workers in this detest-
able businegs—he exhibits to us mo-e than 15,000 letters seized from the dealers
and publishers in New York City; !etters written by students of both sexes
throughout our land ordering obscene literature. Fathers and mothere have

37496—34—3
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rested secure in the consolousness of performed duty while unbeknown to them
their children in some of our best schools were students of a debasing literature,
thrust upon them by insidious and cowardly hands—a literature, the very natupe
of which would be hidden by the young from the eyes of the teacher and parent—
a literature which kindles and inflames the brute forces born in man, and over
which religion and education strive to obtain the mastery. By examinations
into the accumulations at ‘‘the Dead Letter Office’’ and the seizures in New York
City, we find that the dealers in obscene literature have organised circulating
libraries, which are under the charge of the most vicious boys in the schools,
boys chosen and pafld by the venders, and who circulate among the students,
g't lg cceigts a volume, any of the 144 obscene books heretofore published in New

or| .

Fortuni&el most of the stereotype platea of these books have been recently
destroyed. The existence of this literature has been traced to schools in the very
Capital of our Nation, where its pernicious influence has sent to positive destrue-
tion some promis'ng boys, who, but fcr the deadly poivon instilled into their

oung minds might have developed into wise and good men. This species of
iterature has also been found in some of the best sthools of New York City and
Brooklyn, in the colleges of Pennsylvania, and in the colleges and seminaries of
Ohio. ~No State or Territory is exempt from the presence of its pernicious infiu.
ence.

Among the sefzures made in New York are found 20 separate orders recorded
on the beoks of the dealers, coming from the librarian of a public school in one of
our proudest western States. .

It is not surprising, Mr. Speaker, that these revelations have amazed and
slarmed members of Congress, The masses of our people, doubtless as ignorant
hitherto as ourselves, of the nature and extent of this fearful evil—will not
wonder that their Representatives have consented to enter upon an investigation
of a most disagreeable and sickening nature, nor would they pardon us should we
fail to put an end to this nefarious and diabolical traffic—a traflic so profitable to
the dealers that more than one person hus accumulated a fortune of half a million
dollars in the business. It is of the higheat importance to the suppressior: of thia
trade, that all available information upon the subject be placed before Con
and the country. The following letter has been received in the course of our
Investigations, and its author deserves the thanks of all good men:

Since the destruction of stereot; E;ates of old books, secret circulars have
been discovered of a notice to dealers that ‘12 ne% books are in course of prep.
aration and will soon be ready for delivery.”

I telieve the calling of the attention of the couutry to this monstrous crime,
and determination of the Representatives of the people in Congress to go to the
farthest constitutional point within their power of legislation for its annihila.
tion, will incite every State legislature to enact similar laws for its final destruc-

tlon. .

The victims of this traffic have filled the prisons and madhouses of our land;
hence every instinct of political economy demands proml&)t and vigorous action
from good men everywhere. The Prison Association of New York says:

““Good men have ever lamented the pernicious influence of a depraved and
perverted literature; but such literature has never been systematically and
widely diffused as at the present time. This is owing to two causes; its cheap-
ness, and facility of conveyance by steamboat and rail car. A very large pro-
rort on of the works thus put in circulation are of the worst character, tending

o corrupt the principles, to enflame the passions, to excite impure desire and to
spread a blight over all the powers of the soul. Brothels are recruited from this
more than from any other one source. Those who search the trunks of convicted
criminals are almost sure to find in them one or more of these works; and few

risoners who can read at all fail to enumerate among the causes which led them
1nto crime the unhealthy stimulus of this depraved and pernicious literature.”

Wo read in an English journal that—

“The Epglish Society for the Sugpression of Vice has destroyed 129,681
indecent prints, 16,220 illustrated booke * * *'’

Another influential newspaper, alluding to this subject, says:

{1t seems that tae same terrible evil though not in a form a8 grou, ye": perhaps
for that very reason more dangerous is found in England * LA ’

Englishmen deal less tenderly than we in what tends to demoralize their
{?juth. Long ago the iilthy publications of New York were suppressed in

ndon. A leading New York pager 88YS:

“It is the dutK of every parent and every teacher to be continually on the
alert to thwart the introduction of thia moral leprosy among those intrusted to
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thelr guardianship. It is & startling but too well established fact that no child
who goes to a school of :\:‘y kind in this vicinity, or even ?auea along the streets
with other children, is safe from the sly distributors of these pestilent publica-
tions. In ted instances of late the most careful parents ana instructors have
been shoek:i to find such hooks and pictures in possession of children of 9 ar 10
years, who had received them as gifts, with an injunction to keep them con-
cealed, and particular information as to where others might be bought. Such
sgencies of pollution o te 80 rapidly in soiling the purity of children’s minds
and corrupting their lives, that teachers and parents cannot possibly be too
igilant in guarding against these haits of the devil.”
v‘%’ith the passage of this bill I shall have performed a most uninviting duty.
No man, even when impelled by a conscientious conviction of official duty, goes
willingly down into the gutters of human depravity to act as scavenger to root out
moral gel’ormitiee. He fights to advantage who knows his enemy. The good
men of this country who regard their homes as their sanctuaries, warned by this
sure, will act with determined energy to protect what they hold most precious
in life—the holiness and purity of their firesides.

PART 2
BrooxLyN, January 18, 1873.

DeAr Sir: T have the honor to ackrowledge the receipt of your favor of the
12th instant in which you ask for a statement from me in reference to the traffic
in obscene literature.

In veply I have been enfaged in the suppression of this business since about
1 year ago. At that time I knew only one place where this business was carried
on the dealer was arrested, his papers “pigeon-holed” and he continued on in
the same business, even letting out these vile books at 10 cents per week to the
youths and children of. our public schools. In seeking to procure the arrest
of this man again I was betrayed by a policeman who has since been dismissed
from the service *non my prel'errin7 charges against him to our police commis-
sioners. After ‘1 i. the Sunday Mercury came out against me, and said *if
I was the Christian man I professed to be, I could find plenty of these men in
Anu and Nassau Strects and elsewhere.”” ~ Accordingly, profiling by this hint
and by the aid of the numerous advertisements in this same f)aper, the Days
Doings, the New Varieties, and the Illustrated Police Gazette, I have succeeded
in unearthing this hydra-headed monster in Bart, as you will see by the following
statement which in many respects, might be truthfully increased in quantity.
These I have seized and destroyed:

[Here follows lengthy list of statistics of obscene articles seized by
the writer.]

With the exception of one arrest, this has all been done since the second of
last March; and with the exception of about three arrests, the whole work has
beea accomplished by myself or under my own supervision, 8o that I know
whereof I speak.

There are various ways by which this vile stuff has been disseminated. First,
by advertising in the above-named newspapers. Some weeks there is not a eingle
advertisement in some of_ these papers tnat is not designed either to cheat or de-
fraud, or intended to be a medium of sending out these accursed books and ar-
ticles. For instance, 1 have arrested a number of persons, one in particulsr, who
advertised a musical album to be sent for 50 cents. I sent the 50 cents and re-
ceived back a catalog of obacene books with the following card attached:

**The album is only a pretense to enable us to forward you a catalog of our fancy
books. Should you order any of these books your 5) cents will be credited.”

It ie needless tr say I orered, then arrested him, locked him up in the New
Haven jail, and he has been indicted by the grand jury in the United States Court
of Connecticut and now is held in bail for trial. In the same way, by advertisin,
beautiful views or pictures of some celebrated place or person these men receiv
auswers from innocent persons for these pictures, and among the pictures sent
will be one or more of these obscene pictures and catalogs of these vile books and
rubber goods. For be it known that wherever these books go or catalogs of ihese
buoks will you ever find as almost indispensable, a complete list of rubber articles
for masturbation or for the proposed prevention of contraception.

Secondly. These abominations are disseminated by these men first obtaining
the addresses of scholars and students in our schools and colleges and then for-
warding these circulars. They secure thousands of names in this way, by either
wending for a catalog of schools, seminaries, and colleges under the pretense of
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sending a child to attend these places, or eise by sending out a ciroular purporting
to be getting up a directory of all the scholars and students in schools and colleges
in the United States, or of taking the census of all the unmarried people and
offering to pay 5 cents per name for lists so sont. I need not say the money fs
saldom or never sent, but I do say that these names, together with those that
com3 in reply to advertisements, are sold to other parties so that when 3 man
desires to engsge in these nefarious busineses he has only to purchase a liat of
thsse names and then ‘ﬂour child, he it a son or daughter, is as liable to have
thrust into i‘s hands, unbeknownst to you, one of these devilish catalogs.

You will please observe that this business is carried on principall{ by the
agency of the United States mails, and there is no law today by which we can
in’ erfere with the sending out of t[wse catalogs and circulars through the mails,
except they are obscene on their face; and there are scores of men that are sup-
porting themselves and families today by sending out these rubber goods, ete.,
through the mails, that I cannot touch for want of law. Theve are men in f’hﬂ..
delphia, in Chicago, in Boston, and in other places who are doing this business
that I could easily detect and conviot if the law were only sufficient.

There was 1 year ago published in and at New York and vicinity 144 different
obscene books. I have seized the stereotyped plates, steel and copper-plate
engravings, eto., for 142 of thesv books. There were four rublishers on the 24
of last March; today three of these are in their graves, and It is charged by their
friends that I worried them to death. Be that as it may, I am sure the world
is better without them. One man, since the year 1842 (according to the account
book that I have) has published some 18 or 20 differeat books and has never to
my knowledge been arrested, but has for Kears been the victim of blackmail by
the detectives of New York éity and in this manner has been practically licensed
by them to do this business.

It is with great pleasure that I state that the refusal of President Grant to
pardon those who had been convicted of this offense in the United States courts,
.and of Governor Hoffman those vho ha e been convicted in this State in the
State courts, has sent dismay into the camp of these men, and will go very far
toward cheefxing this business.

The district attorney and his degutles are ready to prosecute any and all cases
when they are brought to their notice, and there {s no question about these men
hsvingoiustlce done them if convicted before any of our judges; 2o that all we
want to break up this nefarious busiress is a broader law. I present these facts
for your consideration. .

I have the honor to be with very great respect, sir, your obedient servant.

AntHONT CoMsTOCK.

Yon. C. L. MzariAM, .

Houzse of Representatives, Washington.

‘PaRT 3.~Summary 7 State laws compiled in 1931 by the National Commiltee on
Maternal Health, Inc.—No substantial changes (o date have been discovered
excepling Wisconsin

Summary of provisions n}Mlnt to prevention of
Statute effective, 1931— conception

State latest code . number, B. Application w
abbreviated fitl A. Prohibits— medloal prectios:
Exemptions
Alabama.............. None.
Arizons.....ccc.eea. . 1013 title 9, ch. 9, sec. 318: | Advertisement of means or

Indecent  ex| cb-
soene exhibition,  books, |
Bm and disorderty

Afler of services.

None.

1915 title 9, ch. 8, sec. 317: | Advertisement of medicine,
Unlaw{ul advertisement. means, or offer of service.

1915 (1) title 6, ch. 28, sec. 99 Publication, circulation,
Advertissment of sub-| sale, or advertisement.
stances to cure private

diuu’ro{ olc.

1915 (2) Title 24, ch. 153, sec. | Exhibition or sale of drug, | Physicians, books,
219: Offenses against pub- medicine, or [nstrument. colleges, or drug-
lie monmyL health, and glsts.

rouoo: Exhibiting or sell-
ng obsoene books,
sx:le%tr% 'l;olon to code, not to year statute was first passed. Nearly all were actually passed in the 1860’s
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State laws compiled in 1981 by the National Commillee on
ne—No substantial changes (o dale have been ds

discovered

8tatute effective, 193t—

Summary of provisions relating to prevention of

conception

State latest oode year, number,
abbreviated title B. A rlfcatlon to
A. Prohibits— meg cal ancﬂee;
Exemptions

Congecticut............] 1618, ch. 333, sec. 6399: U. Use of contraceptives....... .
of drugs or instruments to
prevent conception.

None.
1919, title 59, ch. 303, art. 9, | Advertisement of means or
sec. 8300: Indecent adver- ofter of service a felony.

Minols Nllsoment.

nolS. < .oeeeeeeeaaaans one.

Iodisnd...c.ccceeeneo...]| 1926, ch. 5, art. 5: Against

chastity and morality.
Bec. 2560: Obscene literature, | Possession, circulation, sale, | Physiclans,  ool-
e fon and circulation { ~ advertisement of medicine. z'etres.i tb ooks,
. ruggists.
8ec. 2570: Ohscene literature, | Mailing, carrying medicine S
sending (163). ff aﬁlvenlumem or pub-
cation.
Sec. 2572: Drugs for females, | Advertising, printing, or
advcrtisirg (465). publication, account or
description of drug, medi-
cine, Instrument or appa-
ratus: sale or distribution
of advertising of secret
drug or nostrum,

Tows......... ceeece-naat 1927, ch. 592, secs. 13, 190-13, | Advertisement, sale, exhibi- | Physiclans,  col~
195: Obscene literature, (lon of medicine or articles. | leges, books,
and articles for immoral drugglsts, artists.
nse,

EADSAS. .oceeoierannnnn. 1923, ch, 21, art, 11, sec. 110}: | Printing, writing, publish- | Medical books,
Obscene pubiimtlons. ad- | ing; sales of drugs or in-
vertising, lotterles. strument; sale of secret

drugs or nostrums.
Kentucky..ceeemnnnennn N

Louisiana. . .cccco......

Maine.....ccceeen.....

Maryland.............. N

Massachusetts..........

Michigan...............

Minnesota..............

Mississippi........ ceeen

Missouri...cocieeennnns

one.
1920, art. 95: Prohibiting ad-
vertisement for use of fe-

males.
1916 ch. 128, sec. 10..........

one.
1921, ch. 272, secs. 20-21:
Crime agsainst chastity,
ete. (Sale, exhibition, or
other distribution of drug
or article.)

1915, ch. 259, sec 2 Offenses
ayainst chastity.

1013, ch. 98, sec.8706-8707:
Crimes agalnst morality.
decency, ete.: Indecent
?nicles and obscene mat-
er.

1927, ch18, sec. 1080; Ob-
scenity—Indecent articles.

1919, ch. 24, art. &, sec. 2525:
A'dvenlslug Secret Drugs,
ete.

Printing and blishing
advertisement p:‘ secrot
drug vostrum.

Pubtication, sale, distribu-

tion of recipe or Ptescﬂp-
tion or compound.
Advertisement, rinting,
publication, clrculation, or
causes such, of any sort of
notlce of n of place
where medicine or {nstru-

ment_or information or
knowledge can be ob-

tained.

Publication or sale of recipe
or prescription for drops,
pills, tinctures, or other
compounds.

Sell, loan, give, exhibit, or
advertise, instrument ar-
ticle, drug, medicine, or
oral information about
such artictes; and mailing
or otherwise transporting

same.
Sale, loan, gift, exhibition,
advertizement instrument
or article, drug, or medi-
cine; or writing printiog,
publishing, or giving
orally any information as
to source of such article
or medicine; or manufac-
turing such.
Printing, pudblishing, or other

Physicians and by
fmplication,
druggists.

books.

advertisment or account
of drug, medicine, instru-
ment or apparatus; keep-
ing for sale or free distri-

but’'on any secret drug or
or raedicine.
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Parr 3.—Summary of Stale laws compiled in 1931 by the National Committee on

Maternal Health

nc.—No substantial

excepling Wisconsin—Continued

changes to

to date have been discovered

Smute effective, 1931—

Summary of provisions relating to prevention of
conception

State est code year, number,
abbtevlaud title B Alppumlon to
A. Prohibits meideal practlos:
Exemptions
Montana...............} 1921, pt. 1, ch. 31, sec. 1114: | Writing, composing, pub-
scene Literature, ete. lishing advertisement or
Advertisement to produce | notice of medicine or
Miscasris, means; or offer of servioes.
Nebraska...... cenceness] 1022, s6C. 950‘9 Advertisement Prlnllng, writing, publish- [ Colleges, books.
or sale of Secret Drug, e*c. ing account or description
of drug o¢ Instrument or
P paratus: sale or distribu-
tion of such notlre; sale or
distribution of drug.
Nevada...coocoeeenn...! 1912. vol. 2, 6451-8455 secs. | Advertisment or publica. | Physicians,
§6-190; Crimes against tlon any medicine, nos-
’Vlonmy and ! coency. trum, drug, substance, ot
dhoviee for "me&entmn of
uman propagation.”
Now Hampshire........[ Non propeg

New Jersey...ccceceone.

New Mexico.

New York...

Oregon .
Pepnsylvabia......... .-

Virgin .
W‘gblng(on ............

West Virginia..........
Wisconsin. ..
Wyoming. «..coeaeno.o.

District of Columbia. ..

- Do.
.1 1012 title 1), ch. 12, sec<
13033-13037:

ml, ch a.sec 53; Against
Public Morals and the In-
stitation of Marriage.

None.
1027 art. 106, secs. 1142-1145:
Indecent articles, ete.

None. .

Oftenses
agalnst chastity.
None.
Do.
1870 P.L. 39, ch. 1, 7633, sec.
2: Obsoene advertisement
and sale of noxious medi-

cine.
1897 P.L. 63, sec. 2: Indecent

and immorsl writing, etc.
mo (Reoodiﬂutlon ch. 1,
Agvertisement
or sals of medicine to pro-
cure abortion or preven-
tion of conceptioa.
Vone.
Do.
Do.
Do.
Do.
Do.
Do.
Do.

1622 title 14, ch. 6, sec. 2460
Indecent articles.

None.

1920 ch. 454, secs, 7200-720C.
Crimes ﬁ ainst  public
morals, scene  litera-
ture, private medicine.

Noune.

Publication or advertise-
ment, med.cine or other
thing, or aid ln findiog
same.

8ale, loan, gift, exhibition of
instrument, article, recipe,
drug, m odleine' wrltlnz.
printing, publishi;
notlee.orglvins or! lntor-
matlon of souice; of manu-
facturing same; malling,

or otlm distribution.

Sale, distribution, or adver-
t%semem of drug or meai-
cine.

Publication or description
of article or recipe, or sale
or distribution of secret

drug

Dlstrtbution of advertise-
et of recipe for material.
Bee 1870 Statute.

Exhibition advertisement.
Sale, distribution, Joen, in-
strument, artiele, drug;
write, priat, distribute
any notice of source.

Sale, toan, gift, or possession
of medicine; or giving oral
information on source or
mailing same: or advertis-
ing drug, medicine, instru-
raent or apparatus.

Prohibillon stipa-
Iates "wnhou
t cause."

8ec. 1145 physicians
and supplies for
physicians.

Physicians, books,

colleges,  drug.
gists.
Colleges, books.

Physicians, books,
colleges, drug-
gists.
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SoPPLEMENTAL MEMORANDUM ON TH® LEaaL Asrrcrs or H.R. 6978
POREIGN LAWS '
[See II-B of the principal memorandum]

The most up-to-date survey by an impartial and authoritative source of the
foreign laws tilﬁgo birth control seems to be the International Year Book of
Child Health and Protection, 1928 edition. This work is compiled g‘arlod(edly
from official sources. A foreword to the 1928 edition is writtea by Miss Grace
Abbott, of the Children’s Bureau of the United States Department of Labor.
Accordfng to this authority the following is the state of the laws of all countries
which have been compiled as of 1928.

. Laws favoring birth control or official action encouu%lng it are fouad in
Mexico, Russia, citles of Vienna, Berlin, Dresden, Ham uﬁi!and Frankfurt,
Germany Aber&een. Scotland, Canton, China, and States of California, Colorado,
New York, and Ohio. It is also stated that the British Government permits the
officials of its health centers to arrange for contraceptive advice on medical

unds.

Countries restricting the dissemination of contraceptive information in some
way are Belgium, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, France, Creece, Irish Free State,
Italy, Lithuania, Poland, and Portugal. Possibly the Province of Ontario,
Canada. The Dominion of Canada has a restrictive postal law onl{.

Countries whose laws neither encourage nor restrict contraceptive information,
except in some cases with respect to advertisements, are Albania, Australia,
Austria, Belﬂan Congo, China, Danzig, Denmark, Egypt, Esthonia, Germany,
Japan, ‘Latvi , Luxemburg, Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Scuth Africa,
Sweden, Switzerland, and Zanzibar.,

. 936’ t!ﬁi: ‘t‘ébj;ct see also Caroline H. Robinson, Seventy Birth Control Clinics,
, chapter 7.

It is rezpectfully requested that this memorandum be considered to incorporate
by reference in its appendix a legislative note in the Harvard Law Review for
FZbruuy 1932, at page 723, entitled, ‘‘Some Legislative Aspects of the Birth
Control Problem.”

With reference to the legislative history of the present laws (pt. I of the memo-
randum) see Broun & Leech, Anthony Comstock, 1927, pages 128 to 144.

APPENDIX PART 3

In 1933 Wisconsin passed an act restricting the advertisement or diapl;g of
contraceptives and their sale, except by licensed pharmacists (secs. 351, 235 of
the Laws of Wisconsin).

HARVARD LAW REVIEW, FEBRUARY, 1922
[Page 732)

Some legislative aspects of the birth-conirol problem.—Since the enactment by
Congress o7 the Comstock bill in 1873,! 26 States have passed laws relating to
birth control. Varying and often conflicting policies are reflected in these stat-
utes. With the social wisdom of such legislation this note is not concerned.
But there remains for consideration the gnrel legislative problem of how and to
what extent the underlying policies can be effectuated.

The State legislation presents no regular pattern. Many of its vagaries are
doubtless accidental, but the policies discernihle permit classification of the
States into four groups. Eight States attempt compete suppression of the
practice of birth control, as indicated in one case by a provision making the use
of contraceptives unlawful,? and in the over seven by provisions forbidding with-

1 Obscenc literature was made nonmallable in 1865, (13 Stat. 507 (1865); 17 Stat. 302 (1872)). Specific
mention of prevention of conception, however, first appears tn the comprehensive act of 1873, prohibiting
the mailing, iraportation, and in Flwes subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the United States, the adver-
tisement, sale, or gift of obscene literatureor articles for preventing conception. (17 Stat. 509 (1873)). For
the part Bhwd by Anthony Comstock fn the enactment of these laws, seé Broun and Leech, Anthony
Comstock (1927) 128-44; Denuett, birth control laws (1926), 9, 20 et seq. The State legislation is largealg
patterned after this act. See Broun and Leech, op. cit. supra, at 132; Deanett, op. cit. suprs, at 9, 79-80.
Attacks on the constitutionality of Frohlbltlvo or regulatory laws have been unsuccessful. _United Siates
v. Popper (88 Fed. 423 (D. Cal. I839;); Commonwealthv. Alitson, (227 Mass. 57, 116 N.E. 285 (1917)); People
v. Sanger (222 N.Y. 192, 118 N.E. 637 (1014)); People v. Bryne (99 mlisc. 1, 163 N.Y. gup!). 682 (1917)).

1 Conn. Gen. Stat. (1930 sec. r248. Connecticut has no other Iaws specifically mentioning prevention of
conception, but sec. 6244 prohibits the %repaxatloq. advertisement, and distribution nf obscene literature
and “articles of indecent use.” Since the use of articles for the purpose of preveating concoption is for-
bidden, this section might well be applied to birth-control literature and materials.
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out exception the distribution of contraceptive materialsa? Two Biates sanction
the use of contraceptives only ‘‘for preventing disease’’; accordingly physicians
are permitted to prescribe materials for this purpose,® though their distribution is
otherwise prohibited.’ By implication, druggists may be supplied with mate-
rials,® and perhaps information may be furnished to physicians to enable them
to prescribe materials intelligently.” A third group prohibit only publication of
contraceptive information and advertisement of materials * or offering advice or
materials in any other manner.! The purpose of these provisions is not neves.
sarily to suppress the practice of birth control, since materials may be distributed
on request.’® The provisions against advertising and offering services may bs
designed in part as protection ageinst solicitation by fraudulent practitioners,
but complete su:)pression of publicity with respect to methods may be motivated
in part by a feeling that it is indecend and in part by the view that its prohibition
will keep from the immature information likely to lead to immorality. Finally,
the laws of several States seem definitely designed to protect the public from ugn.
reliable or harmful information and materials rather than to prohibit their use.
They permit the publication of information only in “‘standard medical works,”
and distribution of materials only by licensed physicians ard druggists.i?

There remain 22 States in which there are no laws speeiﬁcallﬂ mentioning pre-
vention of conception. In all except New Mexico, however, there is legislation

3 The tgrlcal statute forbids the pubtication of contraceptive information, the advertisement, sale, loap
glit, exhibition, or ion with intent to sell, loan, give away or exhiblt of published information or*
materials, and stating how information or materlals are obtainable. Kans. Rev. 8tat. (1923) ch. 2), see,
1101; Mass. Gen. Laws (1921) ch, 272, secs. 20, 2i; Miss. Code Anp. (1930) sec. 1057; Mo. Stat. Apn. (1932)
sec. 4275; Nebr. Comp. Stat. (1929) ch. 28, sec. 425; Pa. 8tat. Ann. (Purdon, 1930) tit. 18, secs. 777, 178;
Wash, C’omp. Stat. (Remington, 1922) sec. 2460, Mississippl and Pennsylvania also forbid giving
information, and Massachusetts prohibits the manufacture of coo! tive materials. Kansas, Misiourd,
Nebraska, and Penpsylvania provide that the publication and sale of standard medical works ehall riot be
affected. Apparently this is not for the 'mpose of making h-control information available, tecause
distribution of the materials which would make this information useful is prohibited but rather that
medical works containing some contraccptive information shall not on that account be excluded. The
axoxl{nrtlons in Missouri, Nebrasks, and Pennsylvania also extend to teaching in medical schools.

¢ Minn, Stat. (Muson, 1927) sec. 10180; N.Y. Pen. Law (1909) sec. 1145; ¢f. N.J. Comp. Stat (1910) p.
1762 (** without just cause’’). *‘Prevention of disease’ is an elastic phrase, and in New York, a broad
one. Sea People v. Bryne, u‘mx note 1, at 8, 163 N.Y. Supp. at 687: *‘* * ¢ the physiciea would be
lusltrlglo?tlg prescribing the pro! ibfted articles if in his opinion the health or condition of th': patient ge-

ul .
a # Minn. Stat, (Mason, 1927) sec. 10183 (prohibits publishing birth-control literature, advertising, or dis-
tributing literature or materials, or telling orally or in writing where they are obtainable); N.J. Comp.
Stat. (1010 p. 1762 (same); N.Y. Pen. Law (1009) sec. 1142 %same). Minnesota and New York also prohibit
the transportation ¢f contraceptive materials or information, and provide for the punishment of persons
depositing information or materials In tne malls or in the hands of another person for transportation. Minn.
Stat, (Mason, 1927) sec. 10.09; N.Y. Pen. Law (1909 sec. 1143,

4 See Feople v. Sancacr. g{l‘pu note 1, at 195, 118 N.E. at 638; Youngs Rubber Corp. v. C. I. Lee & Co., 45
F. (2d) 103, 107 (C.C.A. 24, 1939).

7 I supplying contraceptive materlals to physicians [s not illegal, it would be absurd to hold that it was
lllggal :o supply them w ith contraceptive information. Cf. Ernst, How We Nullify (1930) 134 The Nation

13, 14,

¢ Ariz. Rev. Code (Struckmeyer, 1928), sec. 4646; Atrk. Acts 1931, p. 413 (forbids possession, sale, or gift
of any publication barred from the United States malls); Cal. Pen. Code (Deering, 1¥31), sec. 317; Idaho
Comp. Stat _(1919), sec. 8306; La. Rev. Stat. Ann. (Mare Supp. 1926), p. 385; Me. Rev. S1at. (1030), ¢. 133,
sec. 10; Mich. Comp. Laws (1929), sec. 16884; Mont. Rev. UCade (Choate, 197Y), sec. 11142; Nev. Camp.
Laws (Hillyer, 1920), secs. 10133-37 (physicians excepted): N.C. Code Anu. (Michle, 193)), sec. 4349b
(forbldding sale or piit of any publication barred from the United States mails).

9 Soe the Arizona, Californis, Idaho, and Montana statutes cited {n note 8, surra.

10 These statutes apply to materials and services for producing abortion as well as for ¥revenling concep-
tion, which may indicate that they are Intended to prevent the use .f contraceptives. Their deficiency for
this purpose is obvivus, however. As protective rather than prohibitive statutes they are equally bad,
since they make contraceptive information unavailable even to physicians.

1 The rationale appears to be that in matters relating to sex the danger of QXfloitalion by fraud-tlent
practitioners is particularly great; and ti at in view of the difficulty of discriminating betwoen good adver-
tising and bad it {s safer to prohibit all advertising than to expose the public to the solicitation of quacks.
Compare the provisions against advertizement of cures for venereal disease, which exist in most :-tates,
usually with exceptions for advertisements of Federal or State goveruments or medical journals. E.g.,
tC"alElm Qen. lﬁxas Deertng, 1923), Act 90, sec. 1; Colo. Ann. Stat. (Mills, 1930), sec '913; D.C. Code (1929),

), 8€C. ¢ -

11 Colorado, Indians, Iows, Ohlo, snd Wyoming prohihit the manufactute of contraceptive materials
and the publication of contraceptive information, their distribution, transportation, and advertisement,
and stating orally or in writing how either is obtainable, but provide that teaching tn medical schools, the
publication and sale of standard medical works, *he practice of physicians, and the business of druggists
shall not be aflected. Colo. Ann. Stat. (Mills, 1030), secs. 1010, 1911, 5728; Ir I. Ann. Stat. (Burns, 1926),
secs. 2569, 2570, 2572 (forbids also possession of materials or literature); lowa Code (1931), secs. 13190, 13191,
13185 (no provision agalnst manufacturing materials or ¢ .ving oral information); Ohlo Gen. Code (Page,
1932), secs. 13033-13037; Wyo. Comp. Stat. Ann. (1920;, <ccs. 7200-7202 (forbids also passession of contra-
ceptive materlals or information). ‘There are no res'rict,.n-  « the circulation of birth-contro} literature
after publication, or on the persons to whom physiciazs ot ¢. . £gists may supply materials.

-4
%
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prohibiting the preparation ‘advertiumen and distributiop of obscene literature,!®
or obscene literature and “‘articles of indecent use.” * In how many of these
oontraceptive information or materials would be judicially classed as per se
cbscene or indecent is a matter of confecture.

Superimposed on this State legislation are Federal laws prohibiting *he impor-
tation,'* mailing,'? or interstate transportation,® and, in all places :ubject to
the exclusive juriediction of the United States, the &)repamtion, advertisement,
and dxtsitnbution," of contraceptive information and materials. There are no
exemptions.

Thg Federal laws are indispensable to any State attempting complete suppres-
sion of birth control Without them the States could not constitutionally pro-
hibit the ipt of articles shipped from other States * or sent through the mails,3!
or even for sale within the State in ‘‘original packages.’’ 2 On the other ha.nd.
they conflict with the policies of all other Stateo by hamperirg tae lnterchange
of ideas and materials among members of the medical ?rofeuion and thus imped-
ing the dovelopment and dissemination of new technique. Proponents of birth
control have accordingl J centered their efforts at modification on the Federal
faws. Various tyﬁs bills have been proposed® None, however, suggests
the enactment in this field of legisiation similar to that which the Webb-Kenyon
Act 2 established with respect to intoxicating liquors. By making the legality
of mailing or interstate transportation of liquor depend on the legality of ite
receipt in the State of destination, that act gave Federal support to local pro-
hibitive policles without interfering with the nonrestrictive policies of other States.
Toeeck the enactment of similar legislation in this field might be a shrewd move
on the put of birth-coutrol advocates. It would remove Federal restrictions
over & large part of the country, and by raising the issue of States rights might
gﬂtn greapot::d support than any of the bills providing for repeal or modification
yet pro|

1 Ala. Code (Ml.:hlo 1978), sec. 5014; Del. Rev. Code (1918), ch. 70, sec. 40; Fla. Comp. Laws (lm;
008, ml-vsu. Okls. Comp. Btat. Anu. Bunn. 1931), sec. 1886; Rl Oon Laws (1033), ch. 9,

8.C. Crim. Code (m),ue au,snak . Btat. (1020), sec. Code (16425, see. 11190; ’l‘ex.
Rev. Pen. Code (1028), art. 526; Utah C: g n (1011 nc au t. Oen Laws (19|1 uc. 7021; Vi
Code Aua. (Michie, 1990), sec. 449; W.Va. Cods (1 ')”m e 11; Wis. 8tat. (1 sec. 351,38
omtv'iohuoomumbmlmuu m of 3 oge- Uﬁu‘ Hu-
45 Fed. 414 (D. Kan, Sate v. McKee, T3 Conn 18, 46 AL, 409 (1000; Nate v. Warnu. .13 N.C.
188. E. 498 (lm).mﬂcho‘old, Freodom of the Press in the United States (1914), 9 Pub. Am. Soclot

' Os Pen Code Ann. (1929) sec. 385; 1N, Rev Stat. (Cahill, 1931) ¢. a!l,,uu 485-86; Ky. Btat. (Caurol),
1338, Md Ana. Code ( m) art. 27, sec. 417; com hwn Ann. (1013) sec.
. Laws (1020) c. 379, secs. 4—17. re Code Ana. (1030) sec.

El | bas no Isws specifically mentioni rth control, but prohlblu tho im) &orut(on.
adv eﬂ.lsemem, sale, or uitous distribution o lndeeontlmntnreour‘lcla 30and 40 Vict. c. 36, sec. 42
(1876); 8 Edw. VII, c. 48, secs. 16, 63 (1008); 20 and 21 Vict. c. 83 (3

1 The determination of what constitutes obscenity rests primarily with gm theough thelr power to
reverse jury verdicts as unveasonable. E.g., Unifed Sales v. nm, , 1930),
#e0 note (1 28 Co). L. Rev. 950. Birth-control literatare wns held obsoone In mmom..\ v;
Allison, 227 Mass. 87, 116 N.E. 285 (1017), and Potter v. Smith NSW t. R. 220 (1903); see in re Besant.
Klch. D. %08, 514 (1878); Bremner v. Walker, 6N.8.W.8t. R. 778, 281, 282 (Im).cl Rradlaugh v. 'I‘lc een,
3Q.B.D. 607 (1878). [t was held not to be 20 obscene in United States v One Book itled ** .-
ception”, 81 F. (2d) 825 (8.1).N.Y. 1031), an ex .gane Collins, 9 N.8.W. St. R. 497 (1888); see United States

v. One “mu Book Entitled ** Mar Lw F. (2d) 821, 823 (8.D.N.Y. mn tlloutmlnnive are
;he moral ideas of tke individual jndge that thomolonzlutlsdiction ares tbasia for predicting results
Insgnother, or even tn the same jurisdiction {n a different court. Each case Is little more than a decision of
particular judges ug‘on the obseanlty of a part! book.

1 Section 303 of the Tarifl Act of 1930 Includes obscene literature and contraceptive materials umons
matters whose importation l forb dden, but does not s‘mmﬂlly include birth-contro) information. 4
8tat. 683 (1930). ontmeept: ve information has been held not to be per se obscene, and hence not subject

to forfelture under this act. Unifed Stales v. One Root Fntitled ** Contraceplton’, suprs note 15. The ap-
pllablltty of sec, 245 of the Pens Code, which provides for the punishment of anyone who either brings

causes to he brought {nto tho United Rtates contraceptive srticles or information was not involved.
4! Stst 1000 (1920}, 8.C. sec. 396 (1929),

36 Stat. 1339 (mn) m U.! s C.. sec. 334 (1926). This section is particularly comprehensive. Non-
mllablo matter includes every article" ‘designed, adapted or intended, fot preventing conoeption®’ or "*ad-
vertised or described In a manner calculated Lo lead another to use or apply it for preventing coueeptlon *,
nnd ovory description "calculntod toinduce * ¢ °* apersontosouse * * * any such articles.”

41 Stat. 1040 (1920), 18 U.S.C.. sec, 398 (1

|' 38 Stat. 1149 (1009), la U'.8.C., see. 812 (IW)

% Boroman v. Chr-apo & Northwestern Ry., 125 U.8, 4683 (1888); Rhodes v.. foua, 170 U.8, 412 (1806).

" See Rogers, Po«t«l Po\»eu of (‘%rg\suﬁs (1916), 146.

W Lelsy v. Hardin, 135 tvatin v. Tennesses, 179 U .8, 343 (1500).

4 Ses Dennett, op. cit. supm note I, at 200 et 36Q.; Cummins-Vale bill. infra note 30; Gillett bill, infra

1437 Stat. 799 (1913). Thisact g:ohlblud the shipmeat into any State of intoxicating liquor intended by

any person interested therein t: ived, , sotd, or in any manner used, either in the original

k e or otherwise, in vlolatlon of sny law of such State.”" [ts constitutionalily was lg)held in Clork

g Co. v. Weslern Maryland Ry., 242 U.S. 311 (1917). Compare the Wilson Act, 26 Stat. 313 (1890),

vhlch embled States to prohibit the sale of I(quor in original packeges, but was held not to permit State

{nterference with interstate shipmen\s before they reached the consignee, or with personal use by the con-
signee. Rhodes v. fowa, 170 U.S. 412 (1808).
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Assuming Federal cooperation, Statcs attempting to suppress the use of con.
traceptives can diminish the reliability of information and materials availab)
but to hope for complete suppression would be far too sanguine. Oral informa.
tion and some circulation of bootlegged publications cannot be prevented. Sup.
pression of materials is even more difficult because of the impossibility of definin
the prohibited articles. Prohibiting all antiseptics which can be used for contra-
ceptive purposes is out of the question. Under a lcss sweeping provision man
materials usable for preventing conception remain perfectly legal; and macerial{
intended primarily for contraceptive use may easily be advertised and sold camou.
flaged as antiseptics or preventives of disease.* The circuit court of appeals for
the second circuit has recently interpreted the comprehensive Federal statutes to
exempt such bi-functional articles, thereby permitting virtual nullification.?

If the desirability of birth control is recognized, the best protection against
unreliable or harmful materials or information is doubtless ready availability
of the best there are. Further safeguards, however, may be thought desirable,
Attempts to insure reliability by limiting the distribution of information and
matcrials to reliable sources are not likely to be successful; any statutory defi.
nition of permissible sources, if broad enough not to hamper the distribution of
food materials and information, is too broad to be selective, Thus, requiring that

nformation to he circulable must be published ‘‘in standard medical works” #
or “by a governmental agency, medical school, medical society, or medical jour.
nal’’ ¢ Jeaves uncertain what comes within the sources defined, and the sources
themselves provide no certain guaranty of quelity. 8o, also, physicians and
druggists vary widely in training and ethical standards, and the protection
afforded by intrusting them with the distribution of materials ** is correspondingly
limited. quiring the approval of men known to be competent presents an
escape from such inevitably vague siatutory definitions. Endorsement by any
five licensed physicians, as suggested by the Cummmins-Vaile bil},* is too uncertain
atest. Certification by the State board of health or board of medical examiners #
might give greater assurance. Unless the dicta of Youngs Rubdber Corp. v.
C. 1. Lee & Co. % are followed, no State program of this type can be very successful
without modificationof theFederallaws. A Federal statute requiring certification
bty a department of the National Public Health Service® for the mailing or inten
state transportation of in‘ormation and materials would tend to establish high
standards even in States with no prolective legislation3 If such bureaucratic
control be deemed undesirable, prescribing general standards of reliability by
amending the Pure Food and Drug Act ¥ and leaving enforcement to the criminal
and penal measures there provided is another solution.

1 See, e.¢., (1932) 20 True Confessions, no. 115, 63; (1932) 87 Love Story Magazine, no. 8, VIII. The usual
provision of the existing State laws is against advertising or selling articles *‘designed for preventing con-
oeption’ or ‘to be used for the purpose of preventing conception.” E. T,. Colo. Ann. 8tat. (Mills, 1930)
sec. 1910; Kans. Rev. Stat. (1921) c. 21, sec, 1101: Mass. Gen. Laws (1921) ¢. 272, secs. 20, 21. They might
milg'tbo held lnatgpllcable toanything which might be used "or a purpose other than preventing conception,

% 8¢y Youngs Kubber Corp. v. C. I. Lee £ Co., supra note 6, at 108, where {t is suggested that if articles
can be used for preventing disease, thelr shipment is not illegal ur.der the Federa) statutes unless an intent
is proved on the part of the sender that they be used for contraception not y to prevent disease,
Compare the definition of “prevention of disease’ in People v. Byrne, supra note 4. See Ermst, loc. cit.
sugm note 7.

2.
)

8ee statutes, supra note 12.

# See Qillett bill (8. 4582), hearings before a subcommittee of the Committee on the Judlclar{ Tlst
Conm:d 8868, . 13, 14, 1031) 1. This recent proposal for amendment of the Federal laws wou! 4 pet-
mit clrculation of information published eitlier within or without the United States by ang vern.
mental agency, medical soclety, medical scl or medical fournal, or te{:lnted after such publication.
Information not so published would be importable, matlable, and transportable only {f sent by one physf-
ctan, hospital or clinie to another, or to a patient. Contraceptive ma would be4mportable, mailable
or transportable only if sent either to 8 bona fide dealer In medical supplies or a physiclan, hospital or
clinie, or by a physiclan, hospital or clinic to a patient. The administrative objections to such a statute
are obvious. Compare the earlier J»to bill discussed in Dennett, op. cit. supra note 1 at 212 et seq.
» 8e0 statutasé lg&s note 12, and the Gillett bill, supra note 28.

% H.R. 6342, 8. , See Jolnt hearings befors subeommittees of the Committee vn the Judiciary, 63th
Cong., Ist sess. (Apr. 8, May 9, 1024) 1.

3 Certificatlon by city health commissioners or county boards of health are other ibilities, thou
they may be less well informed. Of 17 birth-control clinics in California, 11 are controiled by county pub.
uc" ﬁ:l: ﬁepanmontst.’ 2%ee Gillett bil), hearings, supra note 28, at 24.

. ¢lt. supra note 26.

3 It has been gusgested that the Department of Medical and Chemicul Research might perform such &
function. Bee Dennstt, op. cit. supra note 1, at 238.

4 Information and materials which did not come up to Federal standards, and bence could not be mailed
or circulated outside the State, would have difficulty eomfeunogownh those which did.

3 34 Stat. 768 (1906), 37 Stat. 736 (1913), 21 U.8 7, secs 1-15 (1926). This act, which prohibits the Imp«-
tation and Interstate transportation of misbranded or adulterated drugs, would In its present form be 2-3
plicable to all contiaceptives contalning drugs or chemicals. See Denuett, op. cit. supra note 1, at 235.
A bl providing that it be amended to apply to all contraceptives might meet with less opposition than
one which would give the Goverument so active a part [n the distribution of materials as certification by
8 Federal administrative body would require. States might eflectuate protective policles by similar
amendment of laws prohibiting the manufacture or sa'e of misbranded or adulterated drugs. E.g., Kans.
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A further policy of making information and materials available only to certain
classes of persons ¥ is far less likely to be successful. Their distribution may be
prohibited except to physicians and by physicians to members of the favored
elasses.’” But all the difficulties of complete suppression are here presented,

tly accentuated by the necessity of making good information and materials
svailable to those who are entitled to them. Assuming that some laws are
advisable, the real choice seems to lie between complete suppression and protective
legislation such as that suggested. :

Mrs. HE?BURN. Our next speaker will be Dr. J. S. Klumpp, of
Huntington, W.Va., surgeon and gynecologist.

STATEMENT OF JAMES 8. KI;UKPP. M.D., F.A.C.S., OF HUNTING-
TON, W.VA,

Dr. Kvumpe. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen: As a physician, I am
interested in birth control from three aspects, that of the factors
affecting maternal health, the economic status of the family, and a
proper psychologic and physiologic conception between husband and
wife of the rights and privileges of marrisge. Let me briefly discuss
the subject under these three divisions.

Medical authorities are agreed that the presence of any one of
soveral diseases affecting the prospective mother, constitutes a definite
indication against pregnancy. Among those most commonly en-
countered are tuberculosis, syphilie, heart, and kidney disease. Tu-
berculosis is a disease which may affect divergent body tissues. but in
this phase of the discussion, we are interested primarily in the pulmo-
nary type. Tuberculosis is a wasting disease. Its.presence in an
active state markedly decreases the ability of the body to excrete
wastes and to absorb the much needed oxygen necessary to the
normal functioning man or women. At one time it was thought
that prenancy had a beneficinl effect upon tuberculosis, inasmuch as
fewx women died of the disease during pregnancy, and delivered
hezlthy babies; but with continued observation we are generally
agreed that the effect is almost always harinful. In addition to the
extra load carried during the 9 months of pregnancy, the added
strein caused by delivery and nursing usually hastens the final result.
In the presence cf an active or quiescent pulmonary tuberculosis,
we insist upon our patients avoiding pregnancy until they have been
symptom-free for 2 years. In view of the fact that tuberculosis
usually becomes exaggerated during pregnancy or after delivery,
it is a general procedure to terminate conception in its presence,
although the ideal way would be toward the prevention of preg-
aancy rather than termination,

In the presence of a known maternal syphilis, pregnaney is con-
traindicated for two reasons: First, because of the danger of trans-
mitting the infection to the unborn child, und second, because of the
fact that this disease is the most common cause of repeated abortion
or premature labor.

n discussing the effect upon cardiac disease by pregnancy, we
must first of all recognize the fact that there are changes produced
by pregnancy in the normal circulatory apparatus. This is evi-
denced by a limitation in the normal response of the heart to exercise,

Rev. Stat. (1926), c. 65, secs 601-613; Ky. Stat. Ann. (Carroll, 1030) sec. 2060; N.H. Gen. Laws, 1929, ¢. 45.
Protection agalnst obscenely written information would then be afforded by obscene literature statutes.
Protection against information which was merely unreliable would perbaps be unnecessary.
See statutes, supra note 5. . -
m’;‘({om?go the statutes in notes 5 and 12, supra; the Gillett bill, supra note 28; Dennett, op. cit. supra
i, at 81,
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by changes in rhythm and rate, by the tendency to stagnation of
blood flow in the lower extremities, and by the production ofa marked
pulsation in the veins of the neck. These changes in the normal
circulatory system are certainly evidence of what may occur to o
damaged heart in the pregnant woman. The death rate in heart
disease complicating pregnancy varics from 28 to 60 percent accord.
ing to different observers., It is our opinion that no woman with
the slightest degree of decompensated heari disease should be sub-
jected to pregnancy. We might go further and state that evidence
of decompensation occurring after conception is very often a direct
indication for the termination of that pregnam‘:iy.

During pregnancy a double load is place upon the maternal
urinary excretox;ir organs, and in the presence of chronic or acute
disease of the kidneys, health and even life itself is frequently threat.
ened. This dangle:r may be evidenced in several degrees from that of
headache, disturbance in vision, and swollen extremities, to occur-
rence of convulsions and coma, occurring at any time during preg-
nancy, sometimes during labor, and at intervals, following delivery.
The presence of any type of kidney discase which is activated by
pregnancy is a contraindication of the same.

In the interest of maternal health it is cssential that we, as phy-
sicians, be given the legal right to advise these women in control-
ling conception according to the physical needs of the individual
case.

At this time I wish to present to you gentlemen a specific instance
of how birth-control work is affected by the present state of economic
distress. I live in a city of 75,000 people, which is about the average
size American city, so I think the conditions as I present them to you
will be indicative of conditions very general throughout the country.

In discussing the economic phase of this problem, I might state that
since July 1, 1932, I have had a very interesting experience with the
class of geople who, due to economic distress, have been dependent
upon either public cr private relief for the barest sustenance. I will
submit at the conclusion of my statement a report of over two hundred
cases, all of the so-called ‘‘charity class’’, whoweresent tomeforcontra-
ceptive advice between July 1, 1932, and December 31, 1933. Durin§
this 18-month period I saw 212 patients. The average age of husban
and wife was 36 and 33 years respectively, the average number of
living children in each family was 4.7, the number of children dead was
1.1 per family, and the number of abortions averaged 1.4 per family.
In the entire series, there was a J)re ancy occurring every 14 months,
Nine months of pregnancy an laggr; 4 to 5 months to nurse her
baby; and then another pregnancy. Now, of this total of 212, the
supporting member of 88 families had been without work for an aver-
age of a little more than 2 years, The remaining 124 had averaged
two daﬁvs weekly only since the inception of R.F.C. relief. Gentle-
men, the citizens of our community were the sole support of these
families, either by direct donation, subscription to community chest
and other welfare organizations, or through local or Federal taxation.
These parents had not the means, nor was the amount of relief afforded
them sufficient, to feed and clothe themselves and four children, let
alone care for the additional baby which was being born every 14
months. I might state at this' point that during these times of eco-
nomic stress the birth rate in our indigent classes always tends to in-
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cresse, becaus s of the fact that a man accustomed to working 8, 10, or
12 hours a dey is usually much physically fatigued at nighttime and
his sexusl instincts are not as strong as when he is out of work, when
because of lack of work, with no funds to spend for enjoyment and
relaxation elsewhere, he spends most of his time at home, with one
result—an increase in sexual activity, and an increase in birth rate.

This, gentlemen, is the é,\roblem we are faced with today, and T
think the inception of the C.W.A. and P.W.A,, with an average wage
of $50 per month for a laborer, does not allow the expense of unlimited

ropagation in these classes. In the 212 cases just reported, there
Kave een no unwanted or unneeded children for the community to
support, but at the same time, this control of conception has been
practiced in such a wey as to improve the psychic and phjsiologic
elements of marriage, rather than to increase the misery and unhap-
piness so prevalent in many families. .

The solution of this problem, which is distinctly economic in its
nature, is of direct interest to every taxpayer. The citation of 212
cases in the city of Huntington gives but a slight conception of the
situation as & whole. In the year 1933 there was a peak load of over
6,500 families upon the relief rolls in our city. Although not all of
these 40,000 people were confronted with the problem of control of
conception, either by reason of physical condition or age, by far a
large majority fall within the age limits of sexual activity, and this
activity, unless controlled, always results in an increased birth rate.
I might state that in nearly 90 percent of the cases mentioned some
form of birth control had already been attempted, but because of
ignorance or faulty technique, the proper results, either as concerns
:'i‘; physical or psychic health of the parents, were not obtained.
What we did in these cases was to substitute a sane, safe, and satis-
factory procedure for the previous unsafe, unhealthy, and ureatis-
factory methods. . .

Gentlemen, my last point brings out the unfairness of the law as i
now stands. In order to carry on this work, I am classed as a crimi-
nal in the eyes of the Federa! Government, with no more legal status
than the bootlegger and the kidnaper. All we, as physicians, ask is
that we be given an opportunity to carry on in our obligations to
mankind, in such a way as to retain our respect for ourselves and for
the laws of this Nation. I thank you.

Mr. Conpnon. Did I understand you to say that the birth rate had
increased during this period of unemployment?

Dr. Kvomer. In the indigent classes.

Mr. ConpoN. Where did you get those figures?

Dr. Krumpp, From my own personal record of cases.

Mr. Conpon. You have no figares from official statistics, gathered
by any Government agency, Federal or State, on that point, have you?

Dr. Krumpp. I am discussing the situation on an economic basis
only a8 it concerns my own community.

Mr. ConpoN. And not the situation throughout the country?

Dr. Kvumep. Those figures are given to me bé the family welfure
society, tuberculosis society, Huntington Baby Clinic, the Salvation
Army, together with what I know from my own private practice.

Mr. BrowNing. The information you gave out, with regard to
contraception, was within the rights that you had under your State
law, was it not?
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~ Dr. Krompp. I can give the information, I can give the patient
advice. I cannot sell or give things to them; I break the law when
I gbtain them from the manufacturer. - '

Mr. BrowninG. You cannot write a Jetter to them?

Dr. Krumep. No, sir. I appeared before the Senate committee
on May 12, 1932, regarding the same legislation, and mention was
made of it throughout- the. country, in the press. About 10 da
later I received a letter, written on le 5-cent stationery, from a la
in Louisiana, who said she had picked up a paper in the post office
the New Orfeans Times-Picayune, and read the names of some o
these men who had testified in Wasi:ington, and inasmuch as our com-
munity was closer she wrote to me. She was 34 years of age and
had 11 children, and her husband had had no work for the best part of
2 years. She said, ‘“For God’s sake, doctor, can’t you tell me what
to do?” I had to write back and tell her: “T am sorry, madam, but
vhe law forbids me to give you information of any kind.” I could not
even refer her to a doctor in New Orleans.

Mr. ConpoN. You would not professionally assist anyone through
the mail?

Dr. Krumpp. I cannot, in this matter.

Mr. ConpoN. No: but you would not on arvthing, would you?

Dr. KLumer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Conpon. You would?

. Dr. Kruypp. Yes, sir. I very often have patients from out of the
city, and when they are released from treatment and sent home, I ask
them to report back.

Mr. Conpon. People that you have never seen?

Dr. KLuymrep. Oh, no.

Mr. Conbon. Well, I say you would not advise them professionally?

Dr. Kuumrep. No; but I would have referred this woman to a physi-
cian near her had it not been against the law to send her name of
ph{/lalcwn giving birth-control information.

Mr. HEALEY. As a matter of fact, we have had a decline in birth
rate of about 30 percent in this country in the last decade?

Dr. Kvuumpr. 1t is in two classes, decline in birth rate and increase
in marriage rate. .

Mr. HEaLEY. The figures which are quoted and published by official
Government sources show about 28 percent decline in the birth rate,
and also that there were less children under 5 years of age in 1930
than in 1920. Don’t you believe that that trend will pcint toward a
stationary population in the next two decades?

Dr. Kuumpep. I am not an expert on that sort of proposition; I am
just a plain pill-peddler. But it seems to me it iz a question of pyra-
miding; that is, you are either getting iucreases in individual families,
or en increased birth rate in & number of families, and you reach the
same peak by one of two methods.

Mr. HEaLEY. Now, this bill does not prevent this information
being imparted to unmarried persons, does it? In other words, if it
is passed, this information may be given to unmarried persors, too?

r. Kuumre. Most people have a certain amount of respect for the
family physician, and they reszect him because he is essentially honest
in his actions toward his patients, and to the public at large. You
gentlemen gave the physicians the right to prescribe alcohol and whisky
in the trcatment of their patients. Certainly this would seem to be
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much more a prerogative that betongs to the profession than something
of that type; and we have to depend on a certain degree of integrity
on the part of the profession, - - "=

Mr. HeaLEY. You do not believe it would have a very good moral
effect on the community if this information and these devices were
open to unmarried people? ' . A

Dr, Kuumep. I will tell you the effect. upon the community in
Huntington. There are 9 drug stores in the downtown district, in s
radius of 3 blocks. In 7 of those drug stores, you, or any man or
woman, boy or girl, can go and buy contraceptive supplies. - In all
7 of those stores, at some time of day, in the past year or so, a display
of those supplies has been made in the window with advertisi
placards. Now, in my own practice I use three different types o
contraceptive devices, from 5 to 8 size. It takes a detailed examina-
tion to determine the actual needs in each individual case. These peo-
ple go right in the drug store and get these devices. An unmarried
girl or a bride might re(‘:lire one type or one size, but she does not know
what to ask for, and she is handed suc that is taken from the stock
at random, and expected to lﬁet‘ results irom it. To get away from
the bootleg traffic in these things, is ons reason why we wou.Hd like
to keep it under the control of the medical profession.

Mr. Conpon. The enactment of this law would not do it?

Dr. Kvnumep. Not any more than the enactment of the twenty-first
amendment would prevent bootlegging.
~ Mr. Conpon. Those are not parallel cases. o

Dr. KLumpep. Our condition at present is very much parallel to
conditions under the prohibition law.

Mr. HeaLEY. You have told us about the effect in your com-
munity,and the display in drug-store windows there. Would not this
result in a display of all these things in similar places throughout the
count

Dr. KLomer. Well, we are not perfect. We will have a certain
amount of disrespect for law, but I do not think that ought to prevent
the enactment of a proper law. I think wo should enect a law which
would result in the mest good to the greatest number.

(Several statemen*s hy authorities follow:)

F.EPORT OF CLINIOAL RESEARCH BURBAU

. ‘HuNTINaTON, W.VA., June 1, 1982, to December 31. 1988.
Average age of mother. . _ .. .o acccaccancaas years.. 33.6

Average age of father. ... ____.__.._ e mcceeccemeee reeeado....

Number of patients with R.F.C. employment, average 2 days weekly...... 124
Number of patients without employment of any kind.aeoceoemoaoooooo 88
Average number of children living_ ... oo oo ool per famfly.. 4.7
Average number of childrendead. . ... . ... do.... L1
Average number of miscarriages. .o oo oo oo coococrocaacaaaaa. do.... L4
Pelvic pathology present in_ ..o oo cases.. 165
Pelvio pathology requiring surgery in. ..o oooocaacoaaaaas do.... 149
Surgery done in.._cacococnoooo .do___. ]
Condoms advised in_..._..._ -do.... 1
Sponge and jelly advised ir.. -do.... 1
Diaphragm and jelly advieed in.._..._..__..... ee-do.... 201
Number of csses advised to report for recheck. - oo ocvone e caaana. 201
Number of cases reporting for recheck . - e o vcnceonccccrcccccacccccnnan 101
Total number of CABe8 . - . - e e oo oo aceicceccccccccaae 212

Number of pregnancies in entire series after receiving contraceptive in-
£:19 21141 30,3 U N 0
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[Reprioted trom the Medical Jourmal and Record fer Feb. 1. 1033}

Tan Pusiic Hzavra VarLos or Cowrmaceenives—Jacos J. Brar, M.A,
PRILADELPHIA

INTRODUCTION

The control of conception and the spacing of childbirths bave long been ruc-
ognized as beneficial to the individual mother and family, but to the community
at large, as well to the individual, the ral results of contraception, to o
w extent, have been assumed to effective. This follows m%muy,

use many of the benefits to the community are of a type that defy objective
mseasurement. Maternal health, however, as indicated in the extent of indi.
vidual registrations and the duration and cost of services to the communi;
hospitals, clinics, etc., lends itself to the pu of objectively determining the
value of oontraceptives ss an urot ofa pulmc health program.

The per ocapital cost of providing hospital, health, and nursing services to a
group of mothers who had received contraceptive advice was found by this
measure to have been reduced about 82 percent.

METHODOLOQY
In order to determine the public health value of contraceptives 107 patients
of a birth control clinle, operating in a eastern city, were chosen. Thiy

group was selected since the patients had all been referred to the clinic by one

of the various welfare agencies operating in the city, as a part of their program

in the economic and | rehabilitation of the family. rds for this group

:::g mem readily avallsble than for those mothers who were treated privately
e 3

TasLz [.—Nationality of group and average number of married years per pregnancy

Native born Foreign born

‘White Colored Italian Jewlsh Others !

Number of |7 SN o 9 19 ] i
Years life per pregnancy.......... 1.00 1.2 1.82 9 Les

%hfmmthwmlonﬂmwllum 1, Dutch 1, Germag 3, Irish 5, Slav 1, and

Tanre I1.—Other characteristics of the group sludied

A CI‘:?Q reporting
Awrage | Avecage verage | use of contraoeptive
Years uf married life per pregnancy r&"g}’: sqomer- yours W
ried | mam ohildren | o mber Pu.:at-
2 7.0 150 | ] 3 100,0
1] 0.0 0.0 00 [} 0000
2 ns 156.0 38 2 00,0
10 0.5 N6 38 ® 9.0
23 10.0 143 85 16 .6
87 20,7 1.1 4.9 31 8.4
13 2.3 4.8 3.9 [ ns
107 2.9 130 4.3 ] 0.7

It was possible to secure for 71 patients complete registrations of the mother
with the organizations which had for the entire period of the study sup&lied free
hospital, clinical, or dispensary services. ‘There was for this group a total of 140
registrations which were distributed over 16 hospitals and 14 clinics, health cen-
ters, and visiting-nurse associations. The dollar costs of the services provided
these patients were reported for 77 percent of the total registrutions. These
oosts were then assembled according to table IV.
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CHARACTEBRISTICS OF TER GROUP OF 107 PATIENTS

Some of the more im&rtant characteristics of the 107 patients studied are
revealed in the firat two tables. In table I the patients are distributed accordin
to nationality and the table also shows the ave: number of years of marri
life per pregnaney before the recelpt of contraceptive information.
'able II presents other characteristics of the group studied. It is importan’
to note that this table distributes the individual mothers on the basis of the
frequency of reported pregnancies per year f married life.

xe‘i‘he large use, b{ the mothers of this group of dependent families of methods
of consciously controlling conceptions is of real'significance to the birth-control
movement. It may be noted here that the Italian mothers were the only group
who as & whole, reported no attempts to control conception. This group was
entirely Catholic. In this Tmnp also failures in the use of the method taught at
the clinic were hlsheat. wide use of contraceptives is taken, therefore, to
indicate the real desire of the mothers of these dependent families to avoid the
physical as well as the cconomic burden of large families.

Tanre I11.—Average number of years of married life per pregnancy after receipt of
contraceptive advice

Native born Poreign bora

White | Colored | Italian | Jewish | Others

ber in oo P R 40 L] 19 b 1
Y of coasried tils peé peagaaRcy o111 1ol ass| ee| ax| ew| 22

Tasre IV.—Dollar and per capita costs of services

18 months before 18 months after
visit to clinie visit to clinie

Number of years of married life per pregnancy | umber

Dollar Per Dollar Per
cost capita oost capits

1

o I

CA Y A 7Y I R

18 307.85 20. 42 70.68 39

71104 ®7.70 10.48

1inmo]| | MmN 10.4
AL CASS....coennnnnnnnnn njzaeeer| 0| s 7

Unfortunately, however, the use of the more ?enerally known contraceptive
measures frequently results in failure. This is indicated by the high rate of
regnancy as shown in table I. After pregnancy, abortion is frauently prac-
iced. For the entire group of 107 rratienu there was reported 65 induced, 19
spontaneous, and 2 therapeutic abortions. Even by the use of these two meth-
ods of spacing childbirths the normal biological rate of childbearing yielded but
digztl{ to efforts of control.
n the basis of these established facts it is valid to believe that the rate of
g_regmmcy for the group as a whole would have continued to prevail for the
ycax;(fneriod covered by the atud{. Any change, therefore, in the vears of
married life per pregnancy may be attributed to the success of the method taught
by the birth-coatrol clinic.

Table III presents the average number of years of married life per pregnancy
based upon reported pregnancies during the 18 months after the receipt of
contraceptive adv'ce by the mothers of this group.

eally, of course, the rate of pngnancly should have been reduced to zero for
the eIm'iod which table 1II covers. Failures occurred here, even after a most
careful and patient individual course of training which the clinic provides, (About
20 percent of the 107 patients reperted failures.) ! But this reduction in the rate

1 Fafl d b besed either
m “m‘:rboa m ‘a{: upon reported pregnancies which resulted from negligence

37496~34——4
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of pregnancy for the mothers of this group to a frequency of but one pregna

in gbosut 7 geam of married life must he regarded as a gyodsend, bothpfrgm 23
physical as well as the economic point of view. Does this relief from too frequent
childbearing rveflect itself in maternal health? ) ) \

THE PUBL'\*HEALTH VALUE OF CONTRACEPTIVES

" " The costs of providing hospital, clinical, and dispensary services for 71 of the
mothers, for which data could be obtained, are given in table IV,

The individual mothers are distributed in table IV on the basis of the number
of years of married life per pregnancy before their visit to the clinic. The meth.
od of obtaining the data upon which these costs of services are based has beep
explained. These costs were reported over a 3-year period. This period was
then divided into two equal intervals of 18 months each, according to the date
of the mothers’ initial visit to the clinic. The firat interval covers all custs of
services received 18 months before her visit to the clinie, the second for the same
period after her visit to the clinic. i

The savings to the c..nmunity in the costa of the services received by thess

atients is apparent from the table. Actually the per capita costs of earing for
his group has been reduced from $40.91 to $7.49. This is but 18 percent o} the
original cost. Furthermore, since these savings have been effected during a
Bgriod marked by one of the most severe depressions in business, its significance
comes even greater.

It is not claimed, however, that the provision of contraceptive information can
by itself account for these results. There are, of course, other factors operating,
A partial reduction in these costs might readilf' follow from effective gynecological
attention. But often the mother either would not undertake such treatment or
would not be aware of her need for such thorough repair unless there was an
inducement to do so. Such an examination and subsequent treatment are
provided the patients of this clinic. .

There are also ilinesses the origin of which is not to be associated with child.
birth. Contraception cannot in such cases greagjy affect the occurrence of these

The progressive increase in costs of medical care as the period between
regnaucies becomes less is interesting. It seems probable from this evidence
hat very great frequency of childbearing is a trauma to the mother’s health. A

lar‘?e part of this, of course, is the result of gynecologicnl conditions following
delivery, although some part may be due to general debility following the strain
of rapidly succeeding pregnancies. .

The fact remains, however, that the very great reduction in costs of medical
and hospital care which follows the receipt of contraceptive information is no
mere coincidence. And although the sample may be a small one and & com-
parable group not having received contraceptive advice is unavailable, the con.
olusion is inescapable. Contraception as a public health measure pays for its
costs a most handsome dividend in improved maternal health and reduced costs
of medical and hospital care tor the communities’ dzpendent poor.

Birte CoNTROL IN TuBERCULOSIS AND OTHER SERIOUS DIsEAsks

A radio talk over WEVD, New York by 8. Adolnhus Knopf, M.D. (New
York University and Paris), formerly professor of tuberculosis at the New York
Post Graduate Medical School (Columbia University); consulting ’lphysician to
the New York Health Department, Riverside Hospital for Tuberenlosis
Sanatorium Gabriel, N.Y., West Mountain Sanatorium, Seranton, Pa., Bruchesi
Tuberculosis Institute, Montreal, honorary member of National Tubercu-
losis Assoclation, et cetera.

Birra ControL IN TuBrrCULOSIS AND OTHER SERI0US Di1spases ! 8. ApoLrrUS
NorF, M.D. (N2w YoRK UNIVERSITY AND PARis)

In my life-long work for the preveation and cure of tuberculosis, I have seen
many 8 woman afllicted with this disease who became pregnant, and whose-lung
condition was seriously aggravated thereby, causing premature death, leaving
a widowed husband and motherless children. These experiences caused me to
become an ardent advooate of scientifie, judicious,and ethical birth control. Had
timely and careful prevention of conception been instituted, those mothers might
have lived many more years, because uncowmplicated tuberculosis is curable in
most instances.

The tuberculosis germ is everywhere, and only when we are strong and healthy
does it fail to do us any harm; but too frequently repeated pregnancies, even in

1 Radio talk over station WEVD, New York, Nov. 5, 1631,
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strong women will undermine the system and make it less resistant. To prevent
tuberculosis, every married woman should have an annual health examination
and at least a 2-year interval to recover from one pregnancy before getting into
that condition again. -

When there are already too many children and the husband’s eatnin%s are
small, the result is underfeeding, overcrowding and often insufficient clothing in
winter. These three causes uadermine the & stem, 8o that the germ of tuber.
culosis will ﬁet eu({ hold. In large families children are often compelled to add
to the family budget. If there is anything which predisposes young reople
between 15 and 20 to tuberculosis, it is child labor which stunts their growth and
general development. Too many children elude the supervision of the sver-
hurdened mother and alas, too often stray frym the path of virtue, and in later
years the boys are inelined to goln gangs and become lawbreakers. Or, because
of the enfeebled condition of the mother, who could not transmit much physical
strength to the latter born, these are the children who, with the additional inevi-
table underfeeding, so frequently become victims to tuberculosis.

Everybody knows that sun, good air, and food are he\Pful in the prevention and
cure of tuberculosls. It must be evident how little of these can be had in an
overcrowded tenement house with six to ten people living in two or three rooms.
Underfeeding and overcrowding are responsible for many cases of tuberculosis.
It is a disease of the maases because it attacks rich and poor alike, and every con-
sumptive is a source of infection unless he is careful to destroy his infectious
sputum. When the tuberculous mother becomes pregnant it is exceedlngly diffi-
cult to prevent the baby which she carries under her heart from becoming infected.
Although the disease is not usually considered hereditary, the circulation of the
mother’s blood with that of the unbor child is so intimate that the secretions of
the bacilli in the blood render the child more susceptible to tuberculosis. Even
if the mother is careful and does not kiss the new-born child, the close contact
will usually result in the direct infection of the child. Thus, if the tuberculous
wife becomes pregnant, her own life and that of her child are seriously jeopardized.
Such catastrophes can be avoided by the proper and timely application of con-
traceptives. vention of conception in tuberculous or stronglg predisposed
women is one of the important factors in the reduction of the tuberculosis mor-
tality rate. How much greater would this reduction be if hirth contral would
become more universal, if all physicians were properly educated in the prevention
of conception, and if all women would know tha: b‘y asplylng to their physicians
or birth-control clinics for advice, their lives, if in danger, would be spared.
However, it is not only tuberculosis which becomes vated by an added
pregnancy; many other ailments, such as kidney, heart, nervous, and mental
diseases often cause the untimely death of mothers whose lives could have been
preserved if proper contraceptive methods had been instituted in time. One con-
dition which often leads to serious mental trouble is so-called ‘‘auxiety neurosis’;
the woman's constant fear of becoming pregnant when her physical or economic
cordition will not permit any addition to the family. When pregnancy does occur,
the women in desperation often resort to abortion, which frequently leads to
chronic invalidism or death. These criminal abortions are largely responsible
for our country’s fearful maternal mortality rate. One would think that the
whole American medical Profeaeion would be aroused to prevent such conditions.

While there are now quite a few States where physicians may give contraceptive
advice, there are strict Federal laws which make interstate exchange of medical
inforination or the importation of soientific literature or articles helpful in saving
women’s lives impossible. Five years in Federal prison or £5,000 fine or both,
await the violator of this inhuman law.

What misery and suffering would be spared to women and children if all laws
against birth control would be annulled and its practice under medical supervision
considered a public utility as in Holland, and not a public menace as our oppo-
nents maintain. If one wants to ‘ret an idea of what women suffer because of
those man-made laws, one should read My Fight for Birth Control by that
heroic woman, Margaret S8anger, who, in her battle for the rights and irecdom of
womanhood, suffered humiliation, imprisonment, privations of all kinds, and the
most brutal treatment in the name of the law. Let us all help her in her pres:nt
endeavor to have these unjust Federal anti-birth control laws repealed.

What would not be gained if wo followed the example of Holland, where birth
control has been officially sanctioned for over 50 years? Fewer mothers would
die from tuberculosis and other diseases, leaving orphaned children. Young
people who now hesitate to marry for fear of tvo large families would not hesitato
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if they knew that they could ?wo the arrival of children according to their eco~
nomio condition. There would be fewer marital maladjustments, fewer divorces,
less illegitimacy; prostitution, syphilis, a J crime would diminfsh. If morons,
the hopeleul{y. insane and idiotic, would ‘e preventad from prooreating by sterilise-
tion, which is a safe and not & mutilating .;genﬁon, our asylums would be less
overcrowded, our taxas would be lower, the general health of the Nation
would be better. There would be decided physical, material, moral, and evea
spiritual p . Lot us also think of future generations and prevent over popula.
on, with all its dire consequences of disease, crime, war, { , and, Iutg?nt not
leu‘, those dreadful periods of unemployment. )
" In the little land of Holland there is a gradual increase of population, although
birth control is legalised. There quality counts more than quantity. There i a
better economic and physical well-being of the people at large. The men called
to mili duty are 2 inches taller than 30 years ago. There is no unemploy-
ment, and the maternal and general mortality rates are the lowest of all civ
countries. Let us do likewise and also become a model for other nations.

Dr. Woodbury, of the United States Children’s Bureau, published somo ve
fnteresting data where he clearly shows that too short an interval between child.
births m.ﬂtedli' affects the infant death rate. Where the interval between births
is 3 years, the infant death rate is 86.5 (per 1,000 births); when the interval is 2
iy““' the rate is 98.6; aad when it is only 1 year, the infant mortality goes up

146.7.2 Cemlnl‘ﬂna ve? striking increase.

Family overcrow: im poverty are also important factors in infant mortality
as shown by Dr. Woodbury’s findings. In Lomes, for instance, where the ave
number of persons per room {e less than 1, the infant death rate is 52.1; where it
is 2 or more per room, the death rate is 136.7. Furthermore, in fsmilfec where
the rmr capita income from the father’s earnings was less than $50 the infant
mortality mte was 213.9, as compared with a rate of only 60.5 where the per
capita amount averaged or over. These ﬁgurea clearl{eand strikingly indi-
cate the influence of family overcrowding upon family well-being.

StarEMENT FPROM ALicE HaminroN, M.D., Harvarp UNivErsiTy ScrooL op
Pusric HEALTH

I wish to go on record absolutely in favor of birth-control legislation. Its

e will remove the stigma of obscenity from a department of preventive

medicine which should never have been so characterized. It will enable poor

women to enjoy the eame sort of protection that has long been available only

to the well-to-do, or to the poor in a few large cities, and it will give the physician

freedom to use his own judgment in a field in whfoh, up to now, he been
{atolerably controlled by nonmedical authority.

(Signed) Avice Hamivron, M.D.

Srarzuent raox Harrer Hosrivar, DeTrOIT, MICH.

We, who ate working so closely with families who are in t need and who
suffer profound discouragement during these trying times, ize what a tragedy
the prospect of a new baby can be. e believe the birth-control olinic which was
organized last mr at Harper Hospital to be one of the most constructive social
measures that been tdo&ted.

We heartily endorse bill H.R. 5078 and urge your utmost support of it.

(Signed) Avice H. WALKER,
Director of Soctal Service,

STATEMENT rroM KaTarYN TRENT, PrEsiDENT, WEeT VIRGINIA STATE NURSE'S
ABBOCIATION

I am expressing my own conviction as well as that of many of my professional
friends and as.ociates in endorsing H.R. 5978. Surely our National Con
can no longer turn a deaf ear to the facts which not only justify the passage of this
bill but which demand it in the spirit of fair play.

t P btained from: Woodbury, Robert M Infant Mortality and its C Balil 1
wmmow oodbury, Ro orse, In! y and its Causes, Baliimore, 1928
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Stareusnt rrou B. L. Sznuow, M.D., Barris Crexx, Mica.

Correct information regarding funllz limitation supplied by physicians is
much needed now in the homes of the dependent ¢ and those homes
which are handicapped by extreme poverty. The cause of child welfare it not
served when more children are born in this type of home. Then, increase in
dgg:e:;dency places a l\oa‘a burden on other clasacs.

h year in the United States more than 15,000 women die because of crim-
fral abortions. Many of these know no other way to escape motherhood, when
they already have more children than the{v can ﬁiro‘ferly feed and clothe. Last
week I gave advice to a mother of seven living children. Nine other times this
woman induced abortion on hereelf with the result that she is broken in
bealth. In broken health she works a8 a scrub woman to support her family.
The husband has no tob. 8hould not such a woman be protected? There are
thousands of others like her. Should the doctor who ;éveu contraceptive advice
to these women, and in so doing supplies prevention which will reduce the num-
b:gtO{e (Prtghttul abortion deaths, be compelled, technically, to break the Federal

ul

(Cop7)
Lurtuee Musson Borvers, M.D., Berxerey, Carrr.

My DzarR Mns. S8anger: [ am uwnliﬂedly in favor of your bill amending
sections 211 and 245 of the United tes Pznal Code; also amending section
812 affecting Territories and Districts of the United States.

Not the people themselves but the situation iteelf is idiotic, when one has
frequently the expcrience of meeting both young and middle-aged individuals
who know moro iu terms of birth control than the physician is permitted by law
to do. When leaders by actual law are not permitted to lead, but one thing
can ensue: That is demoralization and chaos.

Very truly yours,
y y your (Signed) L. M. Bovers, M.D.

New York Ciry, January 10, 1984.
To the Honornble Members of the House Judictary Commitice: :

It is socially significant that birthrates throughout the world are falling.
Contraception is widely practiced in the United States and our Federal laws relat-
ing to contraceptive information and instruments are in process of nullification.
The official records of the United States Government indicate that the late
Dr. Billings of the Bureau of Census long ago recognized that a large measure of
the de&me of the population of this country was due to the voluntary controtl of
paren .

There has been a large measure of human wastage during the egast 30 years
incidental to abortiuns. These criminal operations were employed because the
laws had made contraceptive knowledge difficult to obtain and bootlegging contra-
ceptive knowledge or {instruments waus at the doctors’ risk of fine or imprisonment.
Our Federal laws, especially section 211 of the Penal Laws, are obsolete and
oppressive and opposed to current needs and contrary to human rights.

gardless of the high mortality rate from abortions it is equally significant
that, in the United States, the mortality of women from conditions connected
with childbirth is ahocklnfly high, particularly when the interval between births
is exceedingly short. Voluntary birth control or the proper spacing of infants
becomes important in protecting the welfare of infants and children. oodbury’s
report on infant mortality comments, ‘‘ The infants who were born at the shortest
interval had the highest mortality rate (146.7) as compared with those who were
born after an interval of 4 years or more, who had the lowest mortality rate
(84 9).” ‘‘Evidently some factor that is intimately connected with the short
interval-—perhaps through the influence of frequent births upon the mother's
healt.l:l.i aﬂtg:itst gdyersely the chance of life of the infants who followed closely after
preceding birtha.”

The birth rate of the United States has fallen from 25.1 in 1915 to 19 in 1928,
The average number of children born to mothers in the United States since 1924
has approximated 3.3. If this is not a voluntarily checked birth rate, consider the
contrast in the birth rate of France in 1926 of 19.2 with that of French West Africa
of 35.77. England and Wales in 1926 had a birth rate of 18.8 but in British India
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it was 33. if the birth rate had not been cont: tivalhgr otherwise controlled
in the United States it never would have fallen to 19 in 1928.

It is significant that with the !allln%birth rate there is a falling infant mortality
rate.  Let mo illustrate this from the Bureau of Census Report for 1928, on Births,
Still Births, and Infant Mortality Statistics,

|

; United Unil

| United States Tnlted smt:.d
States {nfant Year Jtates {ofant

birih rate | mortality blith rate | mortality
rate rate

wa.. 2.4 20.8 n

100, 26 7 2.6 1

1925.. 2.4 9.7 o

And figures since 1928 corroborate the significant relation between the birth and
death rates of infants. .

This downv.ard trend becomes evident from a contrast of birth rates and infant
mottall‘t’v rates in this and other countries. The infant mortality rate in conti.
nental United States in 1928 was 68.7, with a birth rate in the birth registration
area of 19.7. In Japan the birth rate was 33.6 in 1927 and the infant mortality
rate was 141.7 in that vear. British Guiana had a birth rate of 28.3 in 1928 and
an infant mortality rate of 184.7. In Netherlands the birth rate was 23.3 in
1928 and the infant mortality rate was 52.3. New Zealand the birth rate was
19.6 in 1928 and the infant mortality rate was 36.2. It is pateut that the higher
birth rate the greater the sacrifice of infant livee. In rag:td breeding countries
like China 40 percent of the children fail to pass their first birthday. It is evident
that the larger the number of children in our present economic systein the greater
difficulty there is in maintaining health standards and in diminishing mortality
rates. The infant mortality rate is highest in America in families with the largest
number of children.

The United States has a higher mortality rate from puerperal causes than other
civilized countries. In 1928 it approximated 6.6 per thousand live births, as
compared with 2.9 for Netherlands, 2.6 for Denmark, with equally low figures for
Norway and Sweden. In these countries birth control is now an old story.

The maternal mortality increases with the number of children born and the
death rate among children increases when there is no mother to give them natural
and normal care. The United States figure for 1924 reveals that for every
thousand women who died from causes connected with childbirths 500 of their
babies died within the first year of life. In Publication 142 of United States
Children’s Bureau, Woodbury states *“Of the children whose mothera dies within
a year after the birth, the infant mortality was 450 per thousand living births.
If the mother died from 1 month to 1 ycar afier the birth of the infant the
morgality was 367 per thousand.”

Children by choice, as the result of intelligent determination of time as well a2
of numbers, will lessen the shacking evil of abortion, lower infant mortality,
diminish maternal mortality, promote the development of wedlock, esYecially at
this time of economic depretsion, and tend to stabilize our poiu ation, A
aiminished birthrate enhances the life values of a Po ulation and raises the level
of health of the community. Physicians are now forbidden to act as intelligence
and conscience dictates in the interest of communal health and welfare.

A considerable amount of mental ill health, not to mention the production of
mental defectives and epileptics, and the propagation of dysgenic elements in
our population, arise from the fact that contraceptive information is not available
for those most requiring it. The vast majority of people in this country live on
incomes below $2,000 a year, and their opportunities for general education con-
cerning parenthcod is limited. One can readily understand that in the group
of our population with the least income there is the higheat birthrate, the highest
infant mortality cate, and the largest number of difficulties in connection with
delinquency, c.ime, and mental impairment.

The size of the population is not an index of its state of health. The com-
munity is more interested in diminished disease, lower infant mortality rates, &
lessening of familial anxiety, & decrease of communal distress, and raised levels
of capacity for living. Quality not quantity—is today of more importance than
ever before. A considerable amount of our charity, s large measure of our eco-
nomic distress is incidental to uncontrolled propagation. e faultliesnotinalack
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of desire for knowledge of contraception but from governmental mandates based
upon ignorance of the seriousness of the aituation. The unwanted child and the
rejected child play & sad part in human affairs. Many of their potentials are
hampered by virtue of beginning life rejected by gnentl.

1 would call atiention of the committee to the fact that all crimes, including
kidnapping, are fostered in the process of law nullification. Disrespect for law ia a
fundamental basis of ridicule of the American people. The maintenance of the

t Federal Jaw in the face of current facts and practice is arrant hypocrisy,
& well as a shocking in{ustioe to the community. Physicians should nGt be im-
in their opportunity to give know'edge which protect sick wumen from

o threat of death. Infact the people of this country are disregarding the Federal
law as well as the State law. I need only call attention to the striking fllustration
of the ridiculous situation in the State of Counecticut where it is forbidden by law
{0 use any drug. medical article, or instrument for the purpose of preventing
conception,’”’ and yet in 1929 the birthrate in the State of Connecticut was only
17.7 a8 against 20.6 for the entire United States. It is also interesting to learn
that in those States where doctors are not permitted by law to give contiaceptive
information the birthrates are lower than elsewhere. Must bootlegging continue
as an exhibit of national hypocrisy? Prohibition may prohibit but it does not
ocontrol personal behavior.

Permission to give contraceptive advice is not mandatory any more than con-
traception is identical with abortions. A voluntary limitation of offspring through
contraception is a natural mode of solving numerous probleras bound up in our
sooial considerations of defectivés,d eﬁmenu, and dependents. Birth control
and birth release are in the interest of quality rather than quantity. .

I desire to stress the fact that birth conirol ploys a definite part in the lives of
Catholics as well as of Protestants, Jews, and Agnostica. I would cal attention
to the fact that the birth rates in America are definitely higher in the States
whgrx (liatholios are fewest as, for example, North Carolina, Alabama, Kentucky,
and Arkansas. . -

In the Catholio journal *‘ America’, March 28, 1925, Father Kelly makes note
of the lower birth rates in the cities to which Catholies 1{10. In the Baltimore
Catholic Review, May 21, 1926, occurs the statement, *‘ The evil of race suicide
is not restricted to Protestants nor is it common to Pagans.” In the Homiletie
and Pastoral Review, November 1928, Father Schaefer refers to the declining
birth rates of Catholics in the United States, and quotes these figures for Catholic
birth ratea: 1907, 41.5; 1917, 37.8; 1027, 3.1,

In support of this contention and fact that birth control is actively practiced
by Catholics, I call attention to their declining birth rates as given in the Report
of the Bureau of Census on births, stiltbirths and infant mortality statistics
for the birth registration area of the United States in 1928, Herein it is stated
that the birth rate per thousand population for the Continental United States
birth registration area was 25.1 in 1915 and 19.7 in 1928. It will be admitted
that Italy is generically a Catholic nation and its birth rate has fallen from 30.56
in 1015 fo 26.1 in 1928. The Irish Free State was 22 in 1915 and 20.1 in 1928
This, incidentally, is lower than the rate in Northern Ireland—20.8. Spain’s
rate was 30.8 in 1915 and 29.7 in 1928,

It is likewise worthy of notice that the number of illegitimate births among
foreign-born white mothers in the United States during 1928 indicates that 623
out of 1,750 recorded must be credited to women from the Catholic countries of
Austria-Huagary, Ireland, Italy, and Poland.

It is further significant that (iuring the same year, 1928, the infant mortalitg
rate in the United States registration area as rieasured by the country of birt!
of the mother, indicates the order of infant mortality from the highest to the
lowest as follows: Poland, Austria-l—lunwr{. Canada, Ireland, Italy, United
States, Germany, England, Scotland and \Wales, Denmark, Norway and Sweden,
and Russia. Thus it appears again that in terms of foreign-born mothers the-
nationals of very predominately Catholic countries have the highest birth rate
and the highest infant mortality rate.

It is worth while noting likewise that ip Italy itself, a Catholic country, the
birth rate of 1927 was 27 and its infant mortality rate for that year was 120.2.
France, with a birth rate of 18.8 in 1926 had, for the same year, an infant mor-
tality rate of 97.

One might point out generieally in this country and elsewhere, wherever birth
control clinics exists, that the Catholic group makes use of thein, either to the
same extent as, or eiightly more proportionately than the non-Catholic part of
the population. .
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This is quite in harmony with the statement of the Revered Leo Lehman, of
the American Catholic Church, who stated in the Birth Control Review of May
1920, *‘It leaves questions like birth control to be decided by the individual, and
lays down no dogmatic rule for mankind asa whote. ® * * Man s a rationa)
animal, who has a right to ponsider freely and to decide for himself on the wise
ruling of the auimal funotions within hinv. To forbid him thie is to deny him
the exorcise of his highest faculties in favor of his lower animal instincts.”

This statement, Lrnnt, is not in harmony with the implioations of the
Encﬂ:lioal dealing with the subject. It is, however, somewhat in harmony with
the Implications of an article in the Catholic News of March 9, 1928, discussin
the German birthrates in which the decrease is attributed to the high cost o’
living nnemplo ent,and Iackof religinus convictions. In the words of Cardinal,
Muud'elein. ‘The church has never said that peonle must have large families™,
3:: g:‘v!ously, the members of the church are exercising their rights and choice ag

Lgs.

A knowl concerning contraception does not In itself make contraception
mandatory. To limit the growth of an intelligent knowledge concerning man
and his welfare is irrational and undemocratic. In further cup%ort of the rels.
tionship of contracuption to public health and social welfare, I submit herewith o
pamphlet, Health Officers, Contraception, and Publio liulth, replete with
authentic and inoontrovertible facts and figures.

If there is any form of action more likely to increase a belief that Catholicism
bas the power to controt Bglltiul opinions and to limit freedom of speech than the
efforts of the Catholic Church to hamper legfslaton demanded by the grest
msjority of the people of this commonwealth, I cannot imagine what [t is. No
one can gainsay the right of Catholics to J)mt'!ce or not to practice contraception
a8 their conscience or their convictions demand. The same t belongs to al
people. That any minority group of our Fopuhtion should able to bring
about a situation stultifying to intelligent citisens is & sad commentary upon our
gouteg df'r'nocucy. our intellectual honesty and our pretensions to {u:ter the

new deal’’.

The regulation of population {s by no means a new theme. The development
of our civiliastion has taken us far from infanticide, has frowned upon the earlier
accepted mode of abortion, and now stands firmly for the prevention of concep-
tion as opﬁaed to the destruction of life already created.

I firmly believe that it is time we face our national legislation problems honestly,
view them ob{getively and act lﬂ)on them rationally and dispassionately. In this

ef I dare to hope that the House Judiciary Committee will report favorably
upon the bill now before it in the interest of mothers and children, as well as in
the pursuit of national honesty, economic recovery, and social welfare.

Respectfully submitted.

Ira 8. WiLe, M.D.

STaTEMENT OF LR. WALTER TiMme, NEw York Ciry

I has been at times suggested to me that the proper type of birth control
would be represented by either abstinence or continence.

Either suggestion fails to consider properly the normal functioning glands of
internal secretion which control all the elements entering into the sexual relation
and secondarily activating the brain and nervous system. The secretion of these
glands can no more be controlled by abstinence or continence than can the
secretion of the salivary glands or of the peptic glands of the stomach, and the
result of this activity on their part ought normally to be responded to at the
time of their activity. To endeavor to suppress their activity is unphysiological
mdteh“ far-reaching detrimental effects on both the brain and on the nervous
system.

StATEMENT FROM LEwEeLLYs F. BARkER, M.D.

BALTIMORE, MD., May 14, 193¢.

I should have liked to appear in person before the committee considering the
blrth;ggnctirol legislation, but unfortunately a previous engagement here prevents
my attendance.

I understand that a ﬁenenl objection to birth-control methods when recom-
mended by physicians has been advocated on moral grounds. The argument
has been brought forward that if people fear pregnancies, or do not desire pregnan-
cies, they should, even though happily married, have no sexual intercourse.
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In my experience as a medical man I have seen very grave injury follow
continence in married people when they should be having regular sexual inter-
course, though there were reasons wh{‘there should be no Pregnnneles.

It seems to me very important that physicians should have the B&n‘iv!lege of
jnstructing married geoplo n birth-control methods in such cases. any severe
pervous symptoms have followed enforced continence by married people who
feared pregnancy or who could not afford, for the time being, to have children.

I know of & good many patients who are married and who, if they had children,
would almost certainly transmit & serious or incurable disease to the children.
It would ecem to me very reprehensible for such Eutlents to have children and yet
also very harmful to prevent them during the'r lifetime from having sexual inter-
course as normal married people do.

Lewsirys F. Barker, M.D.

STATEMENT OF DR, AvoLr MEYER, PROFESSOR OF PsvycHIATRY, JonNs HoPKiNg
UNiversiTy, BavuTiMory, Mbp.

Dr. MevER. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I come before
you 88 a physician who has to see a good many people on account of difficulties
with their personality, with their emotional life, with their mental health and
naturally also with their physical status.

Somehow, there is probably no one factor as problematic and difficult for us at
the present time as the confusion and bewilderment that still exists between
married people with regard to their climaxes of affection, with regard to their
thought of each other, with regard to the handling of situations during states of
ill health or where there are doubts about the individual’s being well enough to
have progeny, either permanently, when they have found who they are and what
they are according to our present culture, after marriage, or because they have
hope that under proper conditions they may be in a fit condition to have progeny.

refeel that a tremendous amount of bewilderment is shown ii: the records of
patients whom we see, Mrs. Sanger has mentioned the problem of continence,
and the advice that is given from certain organizations with regard to what is
looked ui)on a8 the moral code in the handling of their natures.

What I see in fact is that the idea of continence is an exceedingly problematic
issue in the actual marital relations. When a woman gets into the difficult posi-
tion of being told by a physician that during her last pregnancy she has albumen
in the urine, high-blood pressure, and so forth, conditions that we know will
u'lltimate‘li:!} lead to disaster, she naturally becomes hesitant, and then where dees
she stan

Physicians at prescnt are only very poorly instructed with regard to any actual
guidance in matters of this sort. They are poorly instructed, because our Fed-
eral statutes make everybody believe that it is contrary to the law, that it can be
a serivus offense, that it may mean the jeopardy of one’s freedom to give any in-
foriation concerning these things.

The consequence is that as long as we have any prohibitive statute there will
be hesitation with regard to teaching, and without wanting to be critical and
without wanting to make statements ubout the whole profession, I can only say
of mysclf that most of the information I have heen able to get with respect to any
guidance, the giving of which is legal to patients who need advice, 1 have had to
obtain under conditions which are contraband, which are taboo, which are, in
fact, boutlegging. Anything of that sort which stands in the way of the educa-
tion of the advisers to whomn peuple naturally go is a terrible hindrance. We
have had plenty of experience with regard to the legal efficiency of prohibition.
If we want to teach morals by prohibition we are on the wrong track.

It scems to me that if we could pass this bill, what would happen would be that
the rank and file of physicians would have an opportunity to get instruction in a
legitimate way, which instruction is absolutely necessary. Instead of wanting
to teach ple by fear it would be possible to have sensible instruction and to
put helpful data into the hands of those who ask for it instead of the present
general confusion and hewilderment. )

I am sure that what is most detrimentai i the present situation is the con-
fusion that exists among the physicians who are not taught, or who are very
inadequately taught, because of the fear that they might be reached under the
statute at the present time.

Therefore, what is happening now is that there is before you a bill which has
for its purpose the elimination of the attempt to get salvation by fear. The
purpose of the bill is to put vie irformation in such shape that the medical pro-



52 BIRTH CONTROL

feesion can obtain it and give it to those they feel should have it. If I at the
present time want to keep abreast of what is being done elsewhere, of what i3
available in countries which are not under such prohibitions, I have to do it cou.
tmﬁv to the Iaw, and I do not like to do that.

r. Chairman and gentlemen, I do not wish to take any more of your ¢
but I should be glad to answer any questions that you consider pertinent to the
remarks I have made, or any other questions, inasmuch as I have put myself in
the responsible position of taking a definite stand for this bill.

SratzMENT oF Smire Evy JeLuirre, M.D., New York City

Human beings have been on this earth now some million or more years.
Theﬁ' have come through the process of sexual reproductfon, which is but one
of the unnumerable forms through which the creative instinct acts. Inasmuch
as there could be no human beings except through such a principle, naturally
the instinct for mating and its accompaniment nest building is the strongest
of all man’s activities and will go on so long as there are human beings, no
matter who tries to atogelt.

The instinct cannot Iegll:hbed out of existence any more than the sun can
be prohibited from shining. Plants that are deprived of sunlight become stunted,
impossible things if they live at all—as fungl in a dark cellar. Human beings
who are unduly inhibited or repressed from a creative use of their reproductive
functions thrive nc better. T e? either become perverts, or neurotio, or psy-
chotic, or even develop so-called “orgamic diseases’” by putting their creative
talents in napkin and refusing to use them.

The unhealthist of ali people in the community are those whose reproductive
activities are thwartcd by sick conscience and other forms of outgrown efforts
of prohibition of & priest-ridden hypocritical civilization.

y experience of 40 years' study of medicine, especially in nervous and
mental disease, and I believe practically all disease, save the infectious disor-
ders, leads me to the sincere conviction that there is no really healthy life with-
out a correspording healthy sexual life.

Economic control of the size of a family is the hifheat kind of morality.
The immorality of the so-called “loose woman’’ or *‘free lovers’’ is not something
that is or can be caused bg' the uso of contraceptions. Such products are due
to a fallure of doevelopinent of the paychosexusl life of the individual which has
resulted from the kind of faulty training that thinks of sex as sin; a supersti-
tion that began with so-called Adam and has been kept alive for centuries to
frifhten and maim human beings.

have workad in free dispensaries and clinics for 30 years of my life, seeing
hundreds of thousands of sick people of all classes and kinds. I know the

ple as they exist in all levels of society, of education, of birth, of breeding.
have known their real intimate lives and am preparecf to state on the basis
of this knowledge that most people are moral and right-secking in the inner-
most parts of their being and that the vast majority of all kinds of suffering
and diseasc are directly due to a failure to allow the psychosexual life to come
to the perfection that is within the individual in a healthy, happy, and joyous
family life. They are maimed in their childhood by hobgoblins of prohibition
which are raasked under the hypocricies of “morality.”

STATEMENT FROM THE INDIANA SoCIETY FOR MENTAL HYGIENE

InpiaNAPOLIS, IND., April 27, 1982,

Many of us are interested in the proposed birth-control legislation and hope
to see it enacted. Its need is manifest in a great degree by striking examples
of serious and often terrible results revealed to those who work with and for
the dependent and defective classes.

As secretary of the Indiana Board of State Charities for 25 vears I was hrought
in contact with a Iarﬁe number of cases each year who were neglected and many
of them became public charges su;‘)forted by the taxpayer. any such could
be saved suffering and misery and the public saved great expense if proper

legislation is adopted.
Amos W. BuTLERr, LL.D.,
President Emeritus.
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. STAaTEMENT oF ELias PorrER LYoN, DeaN MepicaL ScrooL, MINNEAPOLIS
Univensity, MINN.

As a socially minded citisen trained in the biological sciences, I am aware o{
the possibilities of using those sciences fo- .uman welfare, releasing the medica
1 cssion from legal constraint in the matter of birth confrol.

I know 8o well the idesals and character of the 'fhm:t majority of this profes-
sion that I am certain this legislation is safe. t it is desirable from the
standpoint of social policy, I am also entirely convinced.

Evutas PorTER LyoN,

STATEMENT FROM ALABAMA TUBERCULOBIB ASS8OCIATION, BIRMINGHAM, ALA,

Mar 9, 1932,

It seems to me that there could be no possible objections to the proposed chango
in Senate bill 4436. Social and health workers are constantly confronted with
problems involving birth-contro! information. If these legal restrictions were
removed, as is sought in the proposed legislation, it would enable them to better
serve the individual and the community. No one realizes more than we, the
importance of being able to refer individuals to responsible medical authorities
for information and advize.

It seems that the proposed legislation is both wise and expedient and makes
possible & very genuine and legal service to many people, which has as its motive
a larger degree of happiness among all the people.
Ricaarp F. Hupaon,

Ezeculive Secretary.

STATEMENT FrrOM Ricuarp N, PIIRBON; M.D., oFr New York Ciry

I am attendini obstetrician and gynecolo%lst at the Sloane Hospital for
gom?, Kart of the medical center, and of Columbia University in the city of
ew York.
I have practiced obstetrics and gynecology in New York City for over 10

€ars.
y It is my opinion, based on a large clinical experience with the poor in die-
fensary practice, as well as upon my exrerience with private patients, that
here is an urgent need that this hill (S. 4436) be passed. It seems to me that
no one who has had extensive experience in sociology and in the practice of
medicine can have any other than a liberal opinion about such matters.
Ricuarp N. PigrsoN, M.D.

STATEMENT FRoOM M. F. GuvER, PROFESSOR OoF ZooLoay, UNIVERsITY oF Wis-
consIN, Mapison, Wis.

With the least intelligent sixth of our population hegetting half of the next
generation, and with many of this able group already on the verge of starvation,
certainly we have never before so needed intelligent bhirth-control procedure.
Let us hope for enlightened congressional action. M. F. G

. F. Guven.

STATEMENT FROM THOMAS N. CARVER, PR.D., PROFE880R HARVARD UNIVEKSITY,
PEPARTMENT oF EcoNoMics

Mav 11, 1932.
I am in favor of the proposed birth-control legislation. ’
This Ieﬁlslation cannot possibly endanger public morals, since it places the
responsibility for giving contraceptive advice upon the medical profession,

where it belongs. T. N. G
. N. CARVER.
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StareMENT rroM JoERN 8. HanmmisoN, DxrarTMENT OF ENcLISH, Burnis
UNIVERSITY

InpianaroLis, INL., April £9, 1939,

I should like to express my approval of the pro] birth-control legislation
There seems to be no healt.ane'; on the part of m‘(’}ovemment to epread it;
best and most accurate information regarding the breeding of domestic anials
aiid the culture of trees, plants, and grains. More precious than such material
things are human lives; and no Government should for an instant hesitate to
remove any artificial barrier to the spread of scientific information regarding
birth control, so that all deuiring such information can obtaln it to guide them in
the E‘Iﬁh!y important work of bringing into the world children P ysically and
men eqt:lsped to live happy lives and in an environment of a family into
which their advent is welcomed, not merely tolerated or uadly bemoanel We
need a Popuhtlon of happy persons, not a mere unregulatert mass of swarming
humanity. .

Jonn S. Harrison.

Mrs. HerBURN., The next speaker will be Dr. James L. McCartney,
psychiatrist, classification clinic and health service, Elmira Reforna.

tory, Elmira, N.Y

STATEMENT OF JAMES L. M'CARTNEY, M.D., PSYCHIATRIST,
ELMIRA REFORMATORY, ELMIRA, N.Y,

Dr, McCartney, Mr, Chairman and gentlemen of the committee,
we have all been very much concerned with the steady increase in
crime. The Government is taking definite steps to study this prob-
lem. For many years I have been working with delinquent and
criminal individuals; and after a detailed study of 2,500 prisorers
committed to the New York State reformatory, I have found that
large and unwanted families are a major factor in the cause of crime.
We have found that over 55 percent of our prisoners came from
families in which there were over 5 children, and over 10 percent
came from families of 10 to 21 children. This is brought out in the
annual report, from which I have tables showing these facts. The
first, second, and. third children in these large families accounted for

3 percent of car criminals. We further found that 88 percent of
the fathers of onr prisoners were tradesmen and laborers who made
a very small v:age, and consequently had to live on a low economie
scale. About 20 percent of the mothers had to work outside of the
home in order to make enough to support the family. The children,
being without the supervision of the mother and the father, were
allowed to roam the streets and join the local gang at » very carly
age. Although our laws require that our children go to school until
they are 16, over 65 ﬁercent of our eriminals quit school before the
were 15; and invariably they said they had to quit and go to wor
to help support an ever-increasing family. Only 14 percent gradu-
ated from grade school, as & consequence; and yet education is a
birthright of every American citizen. In spite of the fac. that these
laxge families, families from which our criminals came, were starving,
and yet unwantedly increasing in size, jobs were not available. We
found that for every job open there were nine applicants. Our
prisoners tell us that they are too gz(;oud to beg. They will not
starve, for their families must live. , of course, they must steal.
That _1s what they tell us. This is borne out by the fact that of
all crimes committed last year, 90 percent were crimes against prop-
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erty.  What do we do to prevent the criminal from returning to a
life of wrongdoing, at an expense to the Government amounting to
$500 and more a year per prisoner? We send him back to the un-
bearable existence of a crowded home. The law does not allow us to
ighten the burden or help keep him out of temptetion. There are
gtill his many brothers and sisters to clothe and feed, and his worn-
out mother to care for, if she has not already died. If he is married,
and 10 percent of our prisoners are married, he is faced with the
insoluble problem of his own increasing number of children, whom
he cannot be a rightful father to, even if he would. If he is single,
and is advised to mairy and settle down, he says that he cannot
afford to have children, for he has learned his bitter lesson from
being & member of an uncontrolled and unwanted family; and he
prefers to take his chances in promiscuous sex existence. Eighty-
eight percent of our criminals have lived such a promiscuous sex
existence since they were 15 years of age. Having been without
the responsibility of marriage and children, they are loath to take
on the added burden, without assurance of scientific assistance; but
we cannot ugive it to them. I thank you.

o (The f()) owing is the data referred to and submitted by Dr. Mc-
'artney:

FINDINGS BABED ON 2,600 PRISONERS IN NEW YORK STATE
TanLe 1.—Children in the family

Number 1931-32 1932-33 | 1932-33 Number 1031-32 | 1032-33 { 1032-33
Number| Percent | Percent Number) Percent | Percent
(el 9.0 1.9 40 . 4.1
122 8.5 1268 .0
43 6.0 4.4 4.1
160 1.0 16.5 1.6
7 11.0 13.1 .1
110 9.8 1.8 2
101 9.8 10.4 .0
87| 88 8.9 .0
“| 70 45 EN1
TaBLE 2.—Sequence of birth of inmate
Number 1031-32 | 193333 | 1932-33 Number 1831-32 | 1932-33 | 1832-33
Numberl Percent Percent
ns .21 || Efghth......ceeeeeen..... N 48 4.9
2% 20.7 (i Twellth......ccco........ .7
137] 141 | Nineteenth. - N .2
90 9.3 it Youngest . 151
101 10.4 |t Oaly chlld............... 8.8 1) 81
TasLE 3.—Mother's occupation
Num- {4031 321 1983-33 Num- | 163132 168233
Percent | Percent Percent | Percent
25 |........ 26 2 100 .8 10.3
2 0.8 .3 Bowty-mrloromm O N § ST .1
] 3.8 3.7 || Housewlte................ 778 s 80.1
2 .8 .2 || Unknown........cccuu.. 2 .8 2.7
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TanLe 4.—Mother’s health

1081-33 1539-33

.f.;:::ﬂf e | £

f:;gg g

TanBLE 5.—Sezual history

100132 No* | 103239 1901-32) NOT* 1000 33
| Percent Percent Percent Percent
Boeayeieavinens Ne1 M| BE| Pt B & OB
Qirl friends.... ns| 1s
First sex experience (based on 349 cases)
Never had sex intercourse. .. oo oo coeeonoiocccicccaaccccccccnaans 17.19
10 years. . ucencciaicaiacececcnncnccaasccscanccacacaensamnnnana
12 YeRrS. - oo ciiieiecicccccccicnacaccccaancccnnasacanaone 2.24
18 Year8. o ccecicnciicciiccecicntececmcecccacacenacacaccanann
14 YRS e cccceeccccceaecciccececcccccccencaceccsccccnaccccaanan 5.73
16 years . i iieccciacccceccccccenccccccccconccscanancnenn 10. 88
16 yearS. o o ccecccaieicnciiccccacaccccanesasccanmcccccacemeaanaan 18. 05
1T Years. v ieceiieiencccciicccscceccaececcnaccnmaean 14. 32
18 years. oo e iieeeedeccececcecccccccdcacccccccseeaas 5.73
1D years. . . cccceecciiccaccccrccccrnenamccrecccacsaanccsccaccanann 4.0]
20 YeRTB. . . e icicicciccciccceccccccecccccacccrcmeommnaana——an 112
22 YEATS. e eoocicccccncccicnccccccoacctcanosasccocaancamaancann .
28 YeArB. o . iieciiimeciaeicciieeecciicceccaaecccececccaaaan- .28
For inmates
Civil state s whowe |
peroen! 1631-33 1932-3
tage percentage| NUmDE [ oorventage
eeeveneeeeereeensrearaserssrraasesranansranrons 0.7
Mg IS CHIE TR
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The CeATRMAN. The committes will recees for 5 minutes.
(Thereupon & recess was taken for 5 minutes, after which the
committee reconvened and the hearing was resumed.)
Mrs. HEPBURN. Our next speaker will be Dr. Henry Fairchild
professor of sociology, New York University. He is not on our list of
ers, but I have asked him to reply to the question in regard to
population.

STATEMENT OF DR. HENRY FAIRCHILD, PROFESSOR OF
80CIOLOGY, NEW YORK UNIVERSITY

Dr. FamresiLp. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committes, I
want to take just a minute to answer the very pertinent question that
was asked by the gentlemen on my right as to the significance of &
doclininﬁ birth rate upon this whole problem. I have spoken at
gimilar hearings more than once in the past, and my views, such as
t.he{uo, are on record. In the early days I em'ghasized the necessity
of chocking the undue increase of population. That is already taking

lace. The birth rate is actually on the decline; and I think we may
K;ok forward, in a reasonably short time, to a stabilized or balanced
population in this country. I, for one, should say that that is one of
the most desirable accomplishments that we cculd possibly work for,
because I think it would help to eliminate not only the evils of depend-
ency and crime, but many of the underlii:g causes of international
friction that often lead to war. This decline of population growth or
birth rate is eviders hat birth control is already having its effect.
I think practically every student of the tﬂtjlestion today recognizes that
this very rapid change is not fundamentally biological, or a sociological
phenomenon, but due to definite action on the part of the families
concerned. The significant point is that that decline is taking place
largely in those classes which have easier access, under preser.t condi-
tions, to that information, and are the very classes which are more able
intrinsically to support large families, but are in a situation to limit
the size of the family more effectively, of their own choice.

Not a gingle speaker this morning has stressed in any way the
present du:sor of excessive population. The emphasis has been
upon the readjustment of the growth of posulation, in order that this
differential may be corrected, whereas under present conditions the
g;e:t increase comes not from—I do not say the ‘‘upper classes”,

ause that is & term that has very little meaning in modern life—
not from classes which are better situated to control the size of their
families, but the greater increase comes from the classes that have less
information, less ability to get that information, and who have a
greater desire to Jimit their families within the number that they feel
they can take care of. So that our plea today is a plea for equality,
a plea for justice, a plea for democracy, a plea for those families who
some of them because of the depression, some of them because o
general economic or social conditions, are deprived of the onportunities
which other types of families have, and who for that very reason do,
in point of fact, lay a heavier burden upon the community as well as
upon themselves. Our whole hope is that the repeal of this section
of the Federal law will result in equalization of opgortumties and
rivileges, as well as duties and obligations, and furthermore, as has
en so emphatically pointed out, will give these families of this
type the same opportunity to get the best possible medical advice,
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and the best possible scientific assistance and appliances and direc.
tions, that other families are already able to secure. I thank you.

Mui glu?.n. By stabilized population, do you mean a stationary
population

l:'l. tli“uncmw. I think we are heading toward a stationary
population.
r. HEaLEY. In which the births and deaths will be equalized?

Dr. FAircHILD. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hearer. Do you think that is healthy?

Dr. Faircamp, I think it is absolutely healthy, fundamentally.

Mr. HeaLey. How about going beyond that point, and declining?

Dr. Faincuiip, That is a statistical possibility. Personally I have
no fear of that, because I am convinced that most families want o
large number of children, if they are not thrown in competition with
families of undue size. That is, I think most families today want o
sufficient number of children to maintain a stationary potsulation.
Furthermore, I am convinced that if at any time an actual decline
should set im, society has at its command ample resources to change
the attitude of the public toward a reasonably large family, so as to
secure a response from all classes of society.

Mr. HeaLey. Well, a decline in birthrate, of course, means s
decrease in consumption of products? . .

Dn. FaircHiLp. Yes, sir; and also a decrease in production.

Mr. Hzavey. Do you think that is a desirable thing, in the preseat
state of affairs?

Dr. Faircriip. All these things have to be interpreted in the light
of the social system. I think we will all agree that there is a certain
amount of adjustment in our social system at any time. .

Mr. ConboN. You would not stand by that statement which you
just added to your reply to the question in regard to a decreass in
consumption, that e decline in population also means a decline in
production? Because, you see, production could still go on, even
though population declines; for we have learned that men are being
thrown out of industry and :roductnon, and machines are taking
their places; so that you could still have this country greatly over-
manned, to use that expression, for production purposes, in the face
of a steadily declining population, could you not?

. Dr. Faircuiup. Yes, you could. But under the existing system,
rightly or wronglg, production is governed by consumption, at least
theoretically; and as consumption diminishes, production is likely
to respond afso, or even in advance, in anticipation.

Mr. ConpoN. But it causes a very critical problem, such as we are
confronted with at the present time, requiring a period of years to
readjust ourselves.

Dr. Faircaio. I agree with you, and I hope the time will come
when, in families and in society alike, the growth of population and
the production of goods will be adjusted to each other in a rational
and intelligent way. One reason why . , have favored this type of
legislation for years is that we believe the only safe and human thing
to do is to put this matter of reproduction on a basis of forethought,
reason, and justice, as we have done with other interests of human
life. And I hope we will also put out problems of production and
consumption on the same basis,
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Mr. Lzur. Do you believe the ultimate result of this would be a
managed birthrate, similar (o a managed currency?

Dr. FatrcaiLp. I might ask you first what you mean by & managed
currency. If by a managed birthrate you mean a birthrate adjusted
to the needs of society and the needs of the family, I should say that
would be the result. .

Mr. Guysr. Would you say France is an outstandinﬁl:xsmplo,
smong the modern civilized nations of the world, of a decline in the
birthrate for the last hundred yeare?

Dr. Faircaitp, In the last hundred years France has been an
outstanding example of a stationary population.

‘Mr. GuyEr. I was wondering whether in France it has been shown
by statistica that production kept pace or ran along with the decline
o{ population or the stationary population. In other words, was
there & stationary production during that period, or a decline in
production, or do you know? .

Dr. Farrcamo. Probably neither stationary nor declining; prob-
ably an increasing production. I think the French populstion, taken
88 & whole, is probably the best supplied population, with the most
m stgmiard of living, of any country situated, in general, as

ce is.

Mr. MonTaGUE. How does the birthrate of Paris compare with
the death rate? .

Dr. FalrcHiLD, In Paris or France?

Mr. MoNTAGUE. Paris.

Dr. FamrcaiLp. I have not the figures precisely for Paris. The
birthrate in France, according to the last figures, was still higher than
the death rate. .

Mr. MonNTaguE. Is it no: lower in Paris? Does it not show a
tendency to be lower in all great cities?

Dr. Famrcaiup. There is a slight difference, yes; in the large cities.
There are several cities in Germany now where the bi te is
definitely Jower than the death rate. As a general thing, the birthrate
in cities is slightly lower than in the country. )

Mr. ConpoN. Have you any information on this point? Is the
proportion of older people greater in the cities than in the rural areas
of our country? In other words, are there more children in the rural
areas, in proportion to the total population, than in the cities?

Dr. FarcaiLp, The size of the family, I think, on the whole, is

ightly larger in the rural areas.

. Mr. ConpoN. Have you found from any of your studies that condi-
tions are bad in the rural areas? We have had some testimony here
as to the cities, about the condition of large families. Have you any
information of the condition of large families in rural sections?

Dr. Fatrcaitp. You mean from the point of view of dependency?
There is plenty of it; yes, sir. Of course, the modern city is par-
ticularly sensitive to economic conditions; and aggravated and
unfortunate conditions of life are likely to become more marked in
the city than in the country. )

Mr. ConpoN. So that a good part of this problem that we are con-
fronted with, in reference to the dependence of large families on

ublic aid, is due to the economic conditions in the country, where we

ve large concentrations of people in our large cities, rather than
205943
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merely to the fact that there are large families among the poore:
classes of the population, assuch? .

Dr. FamrcaiLp. Well, I believe we would probably a that there
is more or less of & maladjustment in our situation in the city as well
as the country.” I am afraid if I say it was the city that was the
cause of the trouble, the farmer might have something to say about
it later on. There are shocking conditions of immorality in the
country areas as well as in the cities,

Mr. ConpoN. I presuine your side will have some facts to submit
for the rceord along that line? .

Dr. FaircuiLp. Undoubtedly, yes, .

Mr. BrowniNg. Did France reach their stability of population in
somevglsth th? same method as is expected to come about by this

T0 W
P r. FaircHiLp, The presumption has been advanced that France
checked the population deliberately. I have heard other reasons or
causes given; I have heard of extreme alcoholism; I have heard of
extreme syphilism, and so on; but I am inclined rather to discredit
that. In the mean time we have to admit that information is lack.
;lng on a great many of these fundamental points that we ought to

ave.

Mr. Hearzgy. You said the decline in population would reach some
adjustment that might be brought about. Do you care to follow out
that stater2t—through what method? .

Dr. FaircHiLp, Personally I think that the size of the family is
very, very sensitive to public opinion; and I firmly believe that a
change of public opinion which would result from certain social
conditions—I will go a step further back—I am convinced that there
is nothing that will disturb society as much 4s an actual decline in
population. The one thing that society wants and insists upon is
that its numbers shall be maintained; and if there was actual evidence
of a decline in the number of American pecple in this country, the
American people would respond tremendously.

Mr. HEaLEY. You mean as a patriotic idea, that the women who
had become accustomed to not bearing children, would suddenly
turn around anhth because of the serious condition of the country,

beﬂ‘n bearing children ?
Dr. FaircaiLp. No, I would not say suddenly, because these
things do not hap&eg suddenly. It might not be in one generation,
but it would be their daughters in the next generation. I do not
believe it would be primarily brought about by trade conditions.
I believe it would be a response to the social need, as transmitted to
the individual through various means by public opinion. Wo are
conscious of the way the public g‘?emtee all around us, and the way
we respond to public opinion. We do not always know why. If it
becomes fashionable to have a reasonably lm;ie family, peopls will
have them; and I mean by that, families of three or four children.
I think that trend is already on the way. I cannot surport this
with statistics, but I have inuch incidental and personal evidence
that amonﬁ many of the well-to-do, more fortunate elements of society,
any of the younger families of today are saying: ‘We want thres
children, or four children.” Now, I could name a number of such
families that I know personally; and I have had the testimony from:
a large number of my friends who are in that great group of young
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married people from 25 to 30 vears of age. There is a distinct reac-
tion from the old idea, in families in the levels of society where they
have sufficient resources, a reaction from the idea that children are a
burden, and the home is coming back into its own again.

. Mr. HEaLEY. You approve of that?

Dr. FaircuiLp. And very highly.

Mr. CELLER¢ If, as stated in the legal brief submitted, France and
Italy have enacted measures modeted to some extent on our own law,
how do_you reconcile the fact that there is a practical birth stabiliza-
tion in France with the fact that the French law is similar to our own?

Dr. FaircuiLp. I think the law is somewhat similar to our own;
I em not familiar with the details,

Mr. CELLER. So you would say there is probably more a breach of
the statute than otherwise, and that is the reason you have this birth
stabilization in France?

Dr. Famrcintp. I would not say “more”. The whole thing is
governed by rather intricate complexes. The density of the popula-
tion on the land has something to do withit. Of course, one big factor
in France is the system of inheritance olfeﬁroperty, which must be
equally divided among the children. I believe it is a fact that the
sharp decline in the growth of population in France was a reaction to
that Jaw which required the French to distribute their property
evenly among the children. Gf course, there would be means for
doing it. The French undoubtedly have had a wider dissemination
of some kind of fundamental information on this subject, along with
the nations of western Europe, and they have devised ways of getting
around the law.

Mr. HEaLey, How about the English-speaking countries, aside
from the United States? :

Dr. FaircHiLp. I cannot speak with authority except as to England.
England has been modifying its restrictive attitude on this subject for
at teast half & century.

Mr. HeaLEY. Are they sllowed to transmit this sort of information
through the mail? :

Dr. FaircHiLp. Very much more freely than we do.

8ratEMENT or Guy IrviNe BurcH, oF TBB PoPuLATION REFERENCE Buarav,
New York City

Birth control does not necessarily change the growth of po
erally it replaces cruder, more savage, and less convenient met|
tion control. By makinf it possible for parents to have the number of chi
best in keeping with their incomes birth control will enable nations to have the
numbe:; of people which the natural resources and economic and social conditions
warrant.

Fifty vears’ experience with the most modern methods of birth control has
enabled Holland to now increase at a faster rate than any country in northern
and western Europe, and Italy may be included. On the other hand, birth con-
trol in France has been accompanied by a slow growth, but not a decreasing
population. In one case economic and social conditions warranted a faster
growth, and in the other they warranted a slower growth.

During the nineteenth century France was torn by revolution and repeatedly
defeated in war, having her colonies and high mineral resources of the Rhine
segion taken from her. The French inheritance laws which re?uired the peasant
to distribute his estate equally among his children forced him to have fewer
children. Under such conditions the French could not increase as rapidly as
her neighbors and still preserve their standard of living. Co -

Birth control will not only give nations the size of populations warranted by
their resources and economic and social conditions, but it will give classes within

Rulatlon. Gen-
ods of porula-
dren
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each nation the birthrate which the economic and social tion of each warran

If birth control is permitted to spread to all economic m social clu:‘oz un!o::
tunate conditions among the Negro population will be accompanied by a slowsr
growth, while the more favorable conditions among the more fortunate will by
accompanied by a more rapid increase in population. That birth control esg
accomplish these results is demonstrated by the fact that in cities of northern and
western Europe, where birth control has found its way to the lower economic ang
gi:l guh:ea,n%r.é‘(xltg}din of S;vertien .t:delm' Friedrich Bg:gdorfer of Germany

v ve e more fortunate classes are now having more
I n Btockholm whore bith sonteol has been mad i e

n olm where con! e available to all ¢!
population. Dr. Edin found the following results: of the

‘ That the fertility of the upper classes has increased with the income declared
in the census: couples havlngn income of at least 10,000 Swedish crowns in 1929
had a birthrate 50 percent above the rate for couples with an income of less thay
4,000 crowns, and yet even this last-mentioned group had a birthrate perceptibly
hkber than that of the working class, especially among young couples.” (Pro-
ceedings, World Population Conference, Geneva, 1927, p. 205.)

Sinee Dr. Edin’s conclusions were published in 1927 he has gathered more dats
to substantiate these conclusions and Dr. Burgdorfer has reached similar oon.
clusiona concerning the birthrates of large German cities where it is hnowm
that birth control has reached the lower classes.

‘‘On the basis of statistics taken from the incon.e tax", says Dr. Burgdorfer,
‘I have recently been able to prove that today—in contradistinction to the
earlicr observations on which were based the so-callied ‘‘well-being” theory—
the number of children of families with large inoomes is not dimlinishi 't
incressing. At least this is 80 in large cities. While on the average, in
cities, up to every 100 married taxpayers in the income group ‘‘under 1.sbo relchs-
marks,’” there belong only 98 children, this number increased from income group
to income group, until the m{m value was reached at the highest income group
(over 50, reichemarks) with 140 children to every 100 married taxpayers.”
(Bulletin, International Population Union, Sept. 30, 1830, p. 12.

Birth control enables population go grow orderly and effectively at a lﬁ:
standard of living and on a high moral piane. This is possible because b
control reduces the size of overl families but increases the number of
medium-sized families. Dr. Will . Ogburn and Dr. Warren 8. Thompeon
have discovered that birth control increases the ma:ried population, y
among younf people.

‘‘Interest in birth control,’” says Professor Ogburn, ‘‘is iargely concerned with
the speculations to its effects upon morality, as to whether it oould be expected to
encourage or discourage m ¢ * * The evidence which I have col-
lected on the subject indicates that birth control increases marriage. ¢ * * |f
the evidence bears out the assumption that birth eon:lr‘o‘l encourages marriage,

and if we accept the other evidence which indicates t! is the more
control as a moral force of

desirable socia) state, logically we must edhlrvl
Prime importance.” (New York Times, signed article, Mar. 20, 1925; also see
‘ American Marriage and Family Relationships”, Groves and Ogburn.

Professors Warren 8. Thompson and P. K. Whelptom, in their exhaustive work
**Population Trends in the United States,” conclude fn their summary of the
chapter on Martial condition:

‘The trend toward early marriage no doubt arises from a complex soclal
condition, but the authors wish to call attention to the fact that earlier marriage
has been taking place concomitantly with the rapid spread of contraceptive
information. It seems reasunable to believe that young people, knowing that
marriage does not necessarily involve continence, parenthood, abortion, are more
ready to marry than they would be were they reasonably certain that they would
have children born at regular and frequent {ntervals if they do not practice con-
tinence or abortion. * * * When all other factors making for early m:
are given due weight, it seems highly probably that the sgread of contraceptive
practices is & factor of considerable {mportance.” (Pp. 226-227.)

Birth control reduces the size of the overly large families, especially among the
unfortunate classes, but as it increases the married Fopulmon it enables s more
equal distribution of the pleasures and responsibilities of rearing the Nation's
children among the entire adult poxlmlatlon. In Ireland, where both Church and
State have denounced birth control, we find very 'arge families but perhaps the
Jowest marriage rate and proportioy of Population married in the civilized world.
On the other hand, in Holland, where the Government has encouraged birth con-
tro), we find medium-sized families, but so many of them that the Dutch .. rease
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st a faster rate than either Ireland or Italy. In 1830, the marriage rate in
Holland was nearly twice as high as that in Ireland, about 8 to 4.5 respectively,
per thousand population.

When the pleasures and responsibilities of rearing the Nation's children are
more evenly cristribuwd among the entire adult population it not only makes for
o higher standard of living, greater purchasing power per family, and more moral
conditions, but more separate family units stimulate business activity by creating
ademand for a greater number and variety of the products of the factory and the

farm.

Ry the Immigration Act of 1017, the United States Government recognizes
that there is & population problem in this country; that the resources of the land
are limited; that unrestricted population increase through unrestricted immigra-
tion {= bound to invite disaster to the social and racial life of the country, Conse«
quently, a bar is raised to the free entrance of aliens into this country, and oven,
when by the “‘quota’’, such aliens are given permission to enter our gates, there
are still social conaiderationa to be grappled with,

The Government claims the right to exclude immigrants whose condition is
likely to be a source of danger to the well-being and happiness of the country.
Thus there are. excluded all idiots, imbeciles, feeble-minded persons, epileptics,
insane persans, persons of Psychopa.thic inferiority, persons afflicted with tuber-
culosis in any form, or with any loathsome, dangercus or contagious disease,
paupers, professionaf beggars, vagabonds, persons likely to hecome a public charge,
polygamists, criminals, prostitutes, or persons coming to United States for pur-

of prostitution, or for any other immoral purpose. There are also pro-
visions for the exclusion of jlliterates, or of ?emns 18 years of age, physically
capable of reading, but who cannot read English or some other language. ~All are
lJ::.sed admission [nto United States of America. The procedure for the enforce-
ment of these restrictive and selective measures is mandntorg'é Detailed regula-
tions are laid down for the examination of these immigrants before entry, and for
their deportation in case of exclusion.

The Government goes even further than this, for even after entrance the
Government reserves the right to pursue the policy of selection in such cases of
oriminals or those who have become a public charge even 5 vears after entrv—

deportation.

StaTEMENTS FROM MEMBERS oF THE ResEArcH CoMMITTEE oN RECENT Socian,
TRENDS ApPPROVING BirTH-CoNTROL Biny,

One of the most striking illustrations of how the layinan can misunderstand the
social and economic oonsequences of birth control may be found in the fact that
certain passages in the Report of the Recent Research Committee on Social
Trends have been misunderstood by a Member of Congress as evidence against
the hirth-control bill.

When this fact was brought to the attention of the members of this Committee
on Sociai Trends, and the authors of the passages of the report dealing with
the matter in question, these authorities ¢mphatically denied that the social
trends data wore intended as evidence against the birth-control bill, or could
be interpreted correctly as such.

Furthermore these authorities expressed their personal approval of birth
oontrol and the birth-control bill,

SrateMENT FROM WESLEY C, MircHELL, CHAIRMAN RisearcH COMMITTEE ON
Sociar TreNDs

I do not sce that a declining rate of population growth nced threaten the cco-
nomle interests of agriculture, industry, or labor, If the demand for consumers'
goods grows at a retarded rate in the future, the number of fariner-, manufacturers
and wage carners should likewise grow at a retarded rate. But there is danger
that lagal obstacles to the democratic spread of birth-control information may
confine the slower growth in numbers mainly to the relatively well-to-do classes.
Farmers and wage earners surely will have trouble if they continue to increase at
the present rate while the growth of the total population declines.

(Signed)  WesLey C. MiTcHELL, Chairman.
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Srarement or WitLiam F. Qosurn, UNiversiTy or CHicago, DirEcTor of
RoseArcH, TaE RECENT RESEARCH COMMITTEE ON SociaL TRENDS

Regarding the report on Recent Social Trends, I -hould like to state that the
committee made no recommendations on the subject of birth control or on an
other soclal queslion, nor will it do so. Perhaps | may say, speaking as an in
vidual, that‘l would not consider the data listed in the Trends report as stro;
supﬁort against birth control. I should rather think the material there presen
might be inter?reted as aup?ortinﬁ this bill.

he population policfes of the United States turn on two fundamenta) points,
the quality and the quantity of the population. As to the quantity, it does seem
to be true that the rate of increase is slowing up but the effect of this should be to
raise the standard of Hving of the people, a point that should not be difficult to
see at a time like this when there are so many nnemglo_ved and when machines
are replacing man so rapidly in industry. A rapid increase in the population
would slow up any efforts to raise the standard of living. A diminishing rate of
population increase would have the effect of diminishing the market for the
products of industry, but the Increased standard of living would tend to offset
this tendency. [t is a slow process of course to which industry will make adjust-
ment. [ don’t feel that there would be any danger to ‘‘the great group called
labor.” I should rather think that their improvement would be marked.

As to the quality of the population, it would seem that the wider diffusion of
methods of family limitation is desirable. The high birth rate among those
whose mental ablility is close to the feeble-minded borderline is deplorable.

I should myself vrge the passage of the birth-control bill.

STATEMENT PROM WARREN S. TroMmpsON, Scripps FounpaTioN For REskarca
1IN PoPULATION PROBLEMB, AND AUTHOR, POPULATION SECTION oF Tar
RECENT REPORT OF RESEARCK COMMITTEE ON SociaL TRENDS

I do not believe that keeping the laws as they are will have any appreciable
effect in preventing the decline of the birth rate * * % | regard contracep.
tion as one of those greal movements toward human freedom and the rationaliza.
tion of life. Such mass movements can only be impeded for a shor, time at most.
It the members of Congress could only be made to feel the inevitability of this
great movement toward human freedom they would certainly not oppose it.

STATEMENT OF ALicE HamiLToN, M.D., Harvarp ScHoor or PusLic HEavLra,
BostoN, Mass. (MEMBER OF THE RECENT REsEARCH COMMITTEE oN
Soctal TRENDS)

- The chapter on Population quoted would not in the opinion of the committee,
and I feel sure in the minds of the authors, constitute a denial of the benefits of a
policy of deliberate family limitation by the control of conception, rather the
contrary. It was not the function of the committee to advocate any measures,
only to assemble facts with regard to certain trends. A careful reading of the
chapter however will show that the authors do not hold that a rapidly increasing
population s in itselfl an unquestioned nor that a falling population is
*in all ways damagiuf." Thus they eay, “The ot;zimum size of a pupulationiss
high controversial topie. Militarists have always believed that a large and rapidly
Fm“i"g population is desirable * * * qun the other hand there have always
heen individuals who believed that personaldevelopment and the service of God
and man are better performed by those having few or no children; and today there
is a rapidly growing body of persons who are convinced that the population should
be adjusted to the econoniic res:urces uvailable for its support.”

The authors find that one of the most important consequences of a falling birth-
rate is likely to be a change in mental attitude toward the importance of size as
compared to quality, and think that we may come to measure progress less in
terms of increased numbera than in terms of higher quality of living. An iltus-
trative sentence is the following: * Though the supply of children is being
restricted, the demand for thein continues. The value of children to society may
be expected to rise and more attention will be given to their well-being and train-
ing.” They criticize not the use of hirth-control measares but the fact that these
have heen unevenly applied as u resul of which the decline in the birth rate has
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been mauch greater in the educated, well-to-do class than in the poorer and less
educated. “‘Had no restrictions been placed on the spread of birth-control
information and had clinics been permitted to function freely it is probable that
birth control would have spread more evenly {hrough social classes.”

Some stress is laid upon the loss to agriculture and labor that results from &
Jessened increase in population but the authors of this chapter show that the
nationa) attitude toward population increase has changed radically during the

50 years. .

p.‘!l“he exhaustion of desirable free lands and the fear of competition in the labor
market have led to drastio restriction of inumigration. If{t gedecinbleto return
to the former rate of population Increase it is within the eower of legislators to
make important steps in that direction. However, the authors observe that the
loss of consumers caused by a falling population might be offset by a policy which
would increase per capita purchasing power by raising salaries and wages rather
than by increasing plant capacity.

As to the bearing of all this on the proposed bill, it seems to me not very perti-
pent. The bill authorized physicians to give advice and to provide means for
carrying out their advice in cases which they believe require such advice. Surely
we should be willing to entrust this matter to a profession to which we entrust
all other questions affecting the control of diseases and the promotion of health.

STATEMENT FROM RoBERT B. LYND, CoLumBia UNIVERSITY, AUTHOR OF CHAP-
17ER ON “THE PEOrLE A8 CONBUMERS" IN REPORT REsEARCH COMMITTEE ON
8ociar TRENDS

Both as a scientist and as a human being I am very hopeful that Co will
see its way clear to act favorably upon the birth-control bill. In my intensive
study of families in Muncie, Ind., selected as a fairly representative small Amer-
jean cit¥ and reported in my research study, ‘‘ Middletown ", I said after careful
study of many phases of family life: :

“The behavior of the.oommunitx in this matter of the voluntary limitation of
parenthood—in this period of rapidly clnn?iug rtandards of living, irregular em-
ployment, the increasing isolaticn and mobility of the individual family, growing
emphasis upon child training, and other long-term family plans such as {nsurance
umr enforced home ownership on a t{me‘;['n‘vlment basis—presents the appearance
of a pyramid. At the top, among most of the business group, the use of relatively
efficacious cuntraceptive meth appears practically universal, while clom
down from this peak is a mixed array of knowledge and ignorance, until the
of ignorance is reached. Here fear and worry over }wegnnncy frequently walk
hand 2‘ lll:nd f;vlth discouragement as to the future of the husband’s job, and the
dre.d _o .”

This vlg\' in lieu of a situation confronting us on a Nation-wide scale appears
to me to be overwhelmingly confirmed by the struggles of American families
during the Hpment depression. My work as director of the section on “Con-
sumption Habits'’ of the recently published report of the Research Committee
on nt Social Trends has abundantly confirmed my conviction that immediate
action looking toward the making available of uate contraceptive information
to all the people rather than merely to the most favored economically and edu-
cationally utaentl{ desirable. Unem{:loyment is likely to remain a permanent
part of our national economy—at least for many years to come. There is no
dearth of population. In fact, if we are to regain a high eral standard of
living as a nation a limited Population of the best quality will be a material factor
in :Sneving that end. If *‘population gglicy" of the United States runs counter
to such a policy, there would appear to be every reason for our representatives in
Washington to give immediate and careful consideration to the changing of our
official population policy.

From the humane point of view, one of the appalling aspects of the unemployed
is their inability to prevent, in cases where every reason of family planning and
effective living argues for caution in increasing family size, the arrival of more
children. Qur new knowledge of child welfare leaves no ground for argument as
to the national and personal hazards of unwanted children. The time has gone
by when a policy, public or private, of laissez-faire in such matters is tolerable.

Truly yours,
¥ yours (Signed) RoBERT Ly¥Nb,
Professor of .Sociqlogy.
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STATEMENT BY GuUsTAV Pncx: COLLIGI. or TE Ciry or New Yorx, Co.
Direcror CraPTER XVI “LABOR GrOUPs IN THE Sociat Strucrure”
Reszarca CoMmiTTEE ON SociaL TRENDS i

Sﬁuking only as an individual and as part author of the section of the re
on labor groups, I should like to have m know that there is nothing in m
lead anyone to oppose the birth-control bill. While we have not addressed our.
selves definitely to that problem, we had come to the conclusion that the decreasy
the number of people to be supported by a given earner has had an import-
ant influence upon improving stan of living. Moreover, a consideration of
wage rates and the movement of real wages would disclose a positive relation.
ship between restricted numbers and higher incomes. One reason for the per
nce of higher earn in the professional groups is the lower birth rate ia
those groups, while the higher birthrates among unskilled workers tend to keep
them unskilled and poorly pald.

The declining size of families is not the result of just one factor; but if there
is one outatanding force behind it, it is the laudable desire to improve the stand-
ard of living of one’s lamili'oand increase the well-being of those to whom our
obligations are higher than to the unknown. Nor is the more complete develop.
ment of womankind and the manifest desire to control our own destinies of less
consequence.

One would think that legislators who are interested in increasing oumo‘pulation
would apply themselves to the basic causes and would concentrate their efforts
upon glma to increase the incomes of w: raers, secure continuity of earni
provide adequate care for childbirth and the early years. Then at ieast those w
would like to have larger families could afford what is rapidly bocominmluxury.
Workers who restrict their families to the size thﬂ/ can support in a standard of
well-being which they are trying heroically to ntain are serving their nation
better than those who still believe that the Lord will provide. orkers in the
latter group furnish a steady nulpply of unskilled labor, with its weakening effect
upon all wage standards. Surely no one would contend in these times that mere
size of population should be the aim of national Jsolic.v. populations in
India and China are n~t their particular glory, and small populations in Canada
and Australia have not prevented—indeed, they have been important reasons
for—standards of living in those countries which are among the highest in the
world, higher even than in po&ulous Germany and England.

I sincerely hope that the Congressional committee will report favorably uw
this bill. It will serva to place the relatively weaker groups of workers in a be
roamon to improve the quality of their lives. For, as everyone knows, such

nformation is already at the disposal of those who are in a more favorable
economie position.

TeLEoraPHIC STATEMENT YROM R. D. McKEN2iE, UNIVERSITY OF MIcHIaAN,
Reszarca CoMMiTTEE ON Sociat TRENDS, DIRECTOR oF CHAPTER IX, “Tas
-Risg or MzTROPOLITAN CoMMUNITIES"

There is nothing in social trends study to support conclusion that passage of
hirth control bill would injure labor or effect growth of population in United
States. Should measire have any effect it would be decidedly in favor of labor.

TELEGRAPHIC SrATEMENT PROM CHARLES E. CLARK, RESEARCH COMMITTEE ON
SociaL "l:nnnns, Direcror of, Cuarter XXVIII, “Law aNp Lecat INsTi-
TUTIONS ‘

While not immediately responsible for social trends conclusions quoted by
committee I see nothing in them to justify opposition to birth control bill. Per-
sonally I strongly favor bill. The laws should approximate habits and thought
of educated people and should not stimulate population growth only from those
least able to support it.

CuarrLes E. CLARK,
Dean of Yale Universily Law School.
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8ratEMENT OR TELEGRAM FrROM C. E. GEELKE, Proressor or Socioroay,
WeSTERN RESERVE UNIVERSITY, CLEVELAND, dmo, DirgcToR Or CHAPTER
ox CRIME AND PuNisaMENT, PRESIDENT'S REPORT ON Sociat TRENDS

Regarding oEposition birth _control bill partly because it would injure the
at group called “labor.” In a period of increasing obsolescence of human

r because of machines does the laboring class n more members or fewer
members. Either stop multiplying machines or stop multiplying human beings.

StaTEMENT FROM HoORNELL HART, PROFESSOR OF SociaL EcoNomy, BRYN
MAwWR, PA-I DirecTOR OF CHAPTER VIII, ‘‘CHANGING SOCIAL ATTITUDES AND
InTERESTS”—RECENT REPORT ON SociAL TRENDS

The most fundamental trend which I have found in the evolution of human
culture has been the trend toward increasing power for men and women to con-
trol thefr own destinies pu fully instead of being at the merey of blind accl-
dent. The development of agriculture gave man increasing oontrol over his
food supp’iy. The development of medicine gave him increasing control over
disease. The growth of sclence has given him more and more control over the
forces of nature. Contraception should give him control over the processes of
birth, so that children shall not be born more close together or in greater numbers
in any family than shall make it possible for them to have adequate eare from a
hulth mother and to be free from the course of extreme poverty.

In the present economic emergency it Is oerhinlir heartiess and short-sighted
to take the position that unemployed fathers shall either live celibate lives or
keep on bringing into the world children, to support whom the community denies
them the opportunity for eelf-respecting employment.

The CairMAN. The chairman would like to suggest, before the
next witness goes on, that it is the desire of the committee that 3
hours be used today. Three hours have been allocated to each side.
That would make it necessary for those who are opposed to this pro-
posed legislation to be prepared to consume as much as 30 minutes.

Mrs. HEpBURN. Do we have rebuttal after the opposition?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; 45 minutes.

Mrs. HEPBURN. So that we would have 3 hours now, and rebuttal?

The CatrMAN. No; you have 2 hours and 15 minutes, and 45
minutos rebuttal.

Mrs. HepBurN. Rebuttal Jate today?

The CramrMaN. I do not think 'i:ou will get to it today. I think
we will consume 3 hours today. The time taken ug by questioning
by members of the committee will be eliminated and not ch to
either side; 80 i% is going to take us most of today, after we havelunch.

Mflis. Herv.urN. I am glad we have the opportunity of talking to
you first.

The CxairMaN. Well, you have the opportunity last, also.

Mrs. HepurN. It seems very funny to me, just as a lay person,
that the members of this committee, who are obviously against us,
are so concerned about the birth rate when we already have about
12 million people on public support. I thought that was the last thing
we had to worry about now.

The next speaker will be Dr. Joseph J. Spengler, of the University
:f Arizona, department of economics, sociology and business adminis-

ration.
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STATEMENT OF JOSEPH J. SPENGLER, PH.D., UNIVERSITY O
ARIZONA

Dr. SpENGLER. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee
I should say first that I have an article coming out in the Business
Review which I think deals quite thoroughly with the question of
stationary population. If it comes out soon enough, I will make it
available to the committee. I have several other things which I
could bring along dealing with the same subject. But today I am not
going to engage in any abstruse economic reasoning. I am siniply
going to state a few economic truths in terms of common sense, in
terms that have the support of all unprejudiced economists and social
scientists,

Every Member of Congress, I think, wants to provide the American

eople with as high a standard of living as is attainable in the United
States. I think that every Congressinan wants that standard to be
made accessible to the p:(rulation throughout the United States, that
it should not be confined to just a fsw. That is- what democratic
vernment stands for. Economics teaches us that a high standard of
iving can be made available to all, only on condition that birth con-
trol 1s made available to the masses. In support of this view I wish
to make three points. o

First: A high standard of living can be achieved and preserved
only if a balance is maintained between a country’s population and
its natural resources. In the preservation of that balance lies the key
to perpetual prosperity. Put in somewhat different words, which are
apglicublo to the present situation, a high standard can be achieved
and preserved by all only insofar as every American citizen is enabled
to limit the size of his family. Why is it that we find so much poverty
in modern Europe? Why is it that even in our own United States 60
nercent of our people were at or below a minimum comfort level even
in the srosperous vear of 19287 Why is it that the depression found
80 many without savings ngainst the rainy day, which we have had
since 19297 Gentlemen, it comes hack in a large degree to tho problem
of population, the relationship between a country’s population and its
resources. Europe is poor ingarge part because Europe did not, until
recently, limit its family size. Shall we follow Europe’s example?
In our own country the rapid and uneven growth of the population,
that is, of families, and the different segnients of the population, has
visited poverty nron many. Too frequent visits of the stork have
prevented many from saving. Even in this rich United States not
over one third of our populntion can raise families of more than three
children and give these children and the mothers who bore thein the
rights and blessings which are their rightful due. We ean plan until
doomsday, but we shall plan in vain‘if we fail to control the siz¢ of
families and the size of our population. .

Second: For years to come the United States is %omg to be bur-
dened with unemployment. The same technological progress which
during the preceding decade created a surplus unemployable popula-
tion is still going on and will continue to go on. It is going to take us
years to work out methods of providing employment for this surplus
population. Even in prosperous 1928 we had several millions of
unemployed. The unemployed no longer have a great West to
retreat to. The frontier is gone. Good land is no longer to be had
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for the asking. No longer can our natural resources lighten the
burden. For today we live in an urban country and not in a simple
agricultural land. Since we are going to be burdened with this
surplus unemployable population, it is essential that we make the
burden as light as possible. We must limit the natural increase of
these unemployed. The taxpayer is squeezed erough to take care of
the unemployed without taking care of the extra children they bring
into the world. Birth control is the only effectiva means of protect-
ing the interests of both the taxpayer and the uneraployed.

Third: Even more important 18 the fact that birth-control informa-
tion is denied to the very people who need it, those who have cco-
nomic need for it, namely, the poor, the inferior, the incompetent,
the weak, and the siok. Poverti')ls common among those with families
of 4 to 10 or more children. Poverty is much less frequent among
those with families of three or less children. Poverty is the commeon
curse of that vast group of wage earners who earn less than $25 a
week, even in Eood times, and are compelled, because of ignora::ce of
birth control, because of the Comstock law, to shoulder the impossi-
ble burden of 4, 5, 6, 7, or how many children have you? Is it sur-
prising that these families produce sick, care-ridden mothers, badly
nourished and badly educated children, and ill-equipped citizens.
The upshot of it ell is simply that lack of birth-control information
creates a vast group of persons who cannot paddle their own economic
canoe-—and if you cannot paddle it yourself, somebody else paddles
it for you—who cannot care for themselves and their offspring, and
who must therefore be aided by the Government, by the taxpayer.
You and I, the taxpayers, ray a goodly portion of the expense of
these large families among the poor, the incompetent, and the sick.
Upon them we spend money that had better go for education, for the
general improvement of our civilization. Gentlen:en, those who
o; ~Jse this bill are holding up the taxpayer while the big-family
groups riflo his pockets.

It is for these reasons that the bill should be passed. We are no
longer in the oaken-bucket, horse-nnd-bugr_\' stage of national develop-
ment. We must make birth control available, for it is one thing that
helps both the privilegcd and the unprivileged, hoth the taxpaver and
the tax-consumer. Without xcientific birth control, the ‘“‘new deal”’
will be a fizzle. Without scientific birth control available to those
who want it, prosperity and a high and diffused stundard of living are
impossible.  Bivth control should be made necessible to these who
need it, who want it.  Those who do nof want it do not have to take
it. 1t is not compulsory. Nothing of the sort. Let us give those
who need it, and the taxpayer, a new deal.

I skould like to make one ohservation in addition. In Weld
County, Colo.—that is, in Greeley, Colo.—the county formerly had
to spend $50 on every confinement case among the poor.  Of course,
some of them miscarried, and the rest of them were abortions.  That
is what they started with, and the county continued to take care of
them: they kept on paying for them and taking care of them.  Then
they introduced o birth-control elinie, a braneh of the Denver bitth-
control clinic. What does it cost now?  They are now spending a
dollar and a half for contraceptives in cach cuse instead of $50 for
delivery of an unwanted child. That is one illustration of what we
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can do with a certain group in order to protect the taxpayer. It seems
the taxpayer has something to say about this proposition, too.

Mr. Ennn. You mean to say that they used to spend $50 for a
birth, and now they spend a dollar and a half for disseminating in.
formation? .

Dr. SeeNGLER. It costs on the average a dollar and a half to proteci
these people against conception.

Mr. Lenr. But the difference is that the $50 was for a birth?

Dr. SpENGLER. The $50 was for the expense of the birth, confine
ment or miscarria%. L.

Mr. Hancock. Would you stop all im ation?

Dr. SpeNaLER. You might stop most of it. I would not like o
answer that in just one short statement. Of course, I think it is good
for us to have people come in; I mean, not laboring class, but pro-
fessional people that come in and exchange information. I cannot
see any advantage in preventing all immigration into the country.

Mr. Hancock. If you favor lessening the population by birth con-
trol, therefore you would be opposed to increasing it by immigration?

Dr. SPENGLER. | am opposed to immigration, if you have people
coming in freely, if it is excessive. If it is confined to professional
people and that classification, all right; but in general, I would be very
vigorously opposed to immigration.

ir. MoNTAGUE. Will the gentleman speak a little louder? We
cannot hear him down here. .

Dr. SrencLer. I say, I would be opposed to immigration very
seriously, except as stated. I thank you.

Dr. Spengler submitted the following:

SreciaL REPORT OF RELIEF EXPENDITURES BY GOVERNMENTAL AND Privats
ORGANIZALIONS, 1929 anp 1031

(U.S. Department of Commeice, Bureau of the Census, Washington, D.C,,
U.S. Government Printing Oéioe. Washington 1932) (Comp for the
President’s organization on unemployment relief.)

INTRODUCTIONR
‘¢ ® & The earlier period (first 3 months of 1929) was one in which indus-
trial conditions were , While the later period represented probably the peak

relief load for any 3-mcnth period up and to the time when the inquiry wae
begun in August 1931 * * &"

SPECIAL REPORT

Comgleteness of re?orts, or the grand total. Returns were received from:
All of the Y3 cities of 100,000 popuiation or over; all but one of the 217 cities of
from 30,000 to 100,000; 4,863 out of 5,938 cities or incorporated places of from
1,000 to 30,000; 6,353 smaller incorporated places.

(The citlea and other fncorporated places from which reports were received
cover 89.2 percent of the total population living in cities and incorporated places
places and 57.4 percent of the total population of the United States.)
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Special report '—Relief in cities of over 30,000 populatlion

Tacrease 1929 to 1831
Qeographia ilvisions mlo?mssot mﬁ?g:d

1929 181 Amount Percent

b 7 R $16, 621, 341 [$38, 600, 124 |$40, 047, 783 40.9
Citles in:

144.7
278.7
382.5
94.2
139.8
225.8
8.7
64.3
177.1

1 P. 8, special report.

TasLE I.-—Tolal expenditures for relief lo families oulside of instilutions and to
homeless men in the first 8 months of 1929 and in the first 3 months of 1931, with
i percentage of tncrease and population

[Special report, p. 8 and following pages)

Populatios of in- | Summary of expenditures for
oorporated places umcoumm:' and to home-
reporting less men

Total .
Geographic division and State lmon.ng. Per- First quarter of—
b 198 cent of
Population| total Per-
B 1991 Joent fn-
creese

122, 775,048 | 70, 439, 827 3.4 338, 144 {873, 757, 0 0.2
48,585,928 | 48,508,770 [ 909.8 [ 16,621,341 | 86,009,124 | 240.9
.................................. 10, 802, 1 20, 963 218.0
................. ceacosnec]eocsasc.] 5,819,239 | 22,488,101 8.1
343, 460 | 21,931,048 723 254555 039, 306 215.8
...:.*.‘. ............................ 3,170, 247 &0‘8.7&) 183, 3
1,854,482 400, 659 216 46,7771 1,850,692 13,2151
1,033, 791 616, 84 5.6 267, 200 373, 356 3.7
2,008,606 | 1,001,368 34.8 84, 967 48,316 1922
7,630,054 | 5,645,622 74.0] 1,329,667 | 4,981,100 2724
2,470,039 008, %38 40.4 479,433 741, 600 5.7
1, R80, 999 839, 009 4.0 283, 130 438, 968 54.0
2,614, 589 899, 899 M4 136,328 6,372 484.2
4,240,614 | 3,605,3v2| 84.8| 29087441 621,659 1136
4,862,325 3,235,993 | 60.8| 1,840,776 | 8,385,924 4443
3,629,367 | 1,084,946 8.7 473,504 | 1,455,854 28,2
4,041,334 | 3,130,387 7.8 €11,979 | 2,004,238 2.5
12,588,060 | 10,601,749 847 4,237,800, 16,184,601 | 2220
3,170, 2:6 933, 546 2.4 122,958 20, 154 138.0
6,646,697 | 4,406,663 66.3| 1,343,662: 3,99),008 192.0
2,306,040 970,601 40.5 104,921 | 1,892947 | 8iL1
9,63),350 | - 6,328,288 | 65.2| 1,513,403 §,107,207 1.5
687, 447 407,180 8.2 12,49 39,702 | 1913
2,616,556 833,006 [ 3.8 127,656 450, 154 2i6.1
148, .. 5,824,715 | 2 460,734 42.2 228,759 | 1,033, 262 382.7
Virginls. 2,421,881 836,460 U.5 132,50 206, 035 123.4
(District of Columbla). 488, 869 486,869 | 100.0 89,604 188,873 110.1

1 Grand total is for the reporting ares of continental United States.
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TasLE 11.—Average number per month of families outside of instil recei
?:id ::emoc numbernd mm r'r':du;d‘h{{meic y; and amogd cf :uuberﬂ,;:r. mm?:;
s given a se
1931, wilh percent of increase 0 Romeless men during ihe first S months of

Relief to families outside of institutions, monthly average
Number of families first
Geographic division nnd State quarter of— N peoes on familes
Percent P
1931 Inerease 192¢ I 1931 erosnt
tirand total 1.......... . 1,282,778 | 285.7 [1,340,349 | S, 224,817 2.1
Citles of over 30,000. . . 690,268 ¢ 243.0| 812,837 TR, 5?7
overnmenial. . : ad0| 20| e | nomes| o
PRVALE . oovnrenremanmoeancanenneans 314,018 | 280 4| 360,016 | 1,310,601 %03
Lncorporated places of less than 30,000... .. 65,404 | 278,102 | 325.2| 260,918 [ 1,149,380 05
e (1315 ot of 3.072) . ool il doeoa| S| Macet| vavan| %3t
Arkansas 1,888 71,978 13,7618 7,581 302,278 3
Colorado 1, 7,556 | o3| t7,248 2, 6% 3’“&'3
Oeorein 2,712 10,5'3 | 287.6 10,823 43, 402 30:.1
[1)inols. &2, 5712 L% ) NGB 803,005 353, 278 2068
OWS......ooeeoe 10,048 1 17,96 | .1 40,064 72,69 8.4
Ransas. . .50 i3, 281 75.4 30, 54 56, 0V7 84
Mn'ucky .. 3,111 356} 53¢ 11,011 102,817 83L9
2,177 w4l 1127 | 107,58 229,92 me
fchiean. . 19,834 97,512 | 3.6 78,877 403, 824 Mma
Missourt. . 7,665 31,604 | 3123 847 12, 256
New Jerse 9, 162 35,863 209.0 , 81 147,529 20,3
New York... 40,234 | 118,800 | IsB.1 | 165428 174
\nﬂh Carolina. . 4, 506 17,608 | 290.8 16, 497 72,481 9.4
.......... 17,440 74,27 3259 83
()kllhomn A 10 73,700 {1,310.8 21,040 316, 944 1,407
Ptnnsyl\'nnla 2,116| 86,20 320.0] 30,56 3,463 R 7
Rhode 1sland 1, 505 9,614 | 838.8 7,704 43, 180 480.4
'I‘enmssee 4,404 19,280 | 330.9 18, 597 81, 40 337.4
Texas. . 6, 90 51,200 6323 2,241 200, 741 N8
Virginl et 3,819 10,890 | 1852 15,126 44,31 1929
(Diﬂrm of Columbia).. ... ...lil 6oR ; 1.599° 1288 6,92 1303
Relief to homeless men, monthly average
Nutuber of lod;lnu iven | Number of meals scrved first
tieovraphic division and State Brst quarter § quarter of--
Percent Peroent
7. 1931 increase 199 1931 Tncrease
Grandtotal ' . ... .cooiioiaaia. 42,103 |1,482,342 | _252.0 ) 671,419 | 4,170,318 S3L
Cities of over 30,000. 9 1,377,070 | 257.9| 612 688 3, 856, V9
[ lo\‘emmental .. 82,600 | 460,250 | 45471 108,020 | 1,308 422 L11L
Private. . eietereesmsacencas 088 916,711 203.5| 504,568 | 2 578,547 410
Encor| pon p| ces of less mn 30,000.....} 25796 78,2 1 203.4 3,338 210,214 S122
Counties (1,716 0t of 3,072) . ......... 10,528 27,013 1.6 24,493 73,138 8.8
6] 1182 wMn.2 748 4,084 | wmo
1,212 3,052 151.8 2,162 14, 833 556,
1,778 569, 2181 3,653 27,930 [ 8
21,20 | 206,965 | 876.3 41,050 461,33 1,0
2218 4,835 1189 2,332 8,007 23
3,388 3,647 8.3 3,470 8, 824 0.
1,768 3,340 | 100.8 278 25,023 818
29081 20,)72) 385.2| 22,008 63,871 8L
17,353 1 198,499 [1,026.6 | 24,721 849, 452 2,12
25356 48,3M| 72.5]| 68,20 108,072 >3
15,688 | 25,800| 631 31,028 48,088 45,
64,520 | 169,734 | 163.1 49,304 502,34 2.4
1,676 4,141 | 1471 1,964 8,617 M7
25,604 | 100,486 | 3266 26,008 262, 546 2.
563 6,838 [1,114.6 625 13,754 2,000
57,643 | 206,831 | 3389 72,017 650, 764 80
3138 5,337 70,6 6,633 2,309 81
1,985 14,116 6ilL.1 3, 661 31,012 .
4113 25314 § 5155 4,404 75,004 1, 570,
\'lr(lnh . 2,880 8,119 1819 5,420 15,317 182
(District 7,881 23,082 204.3 9,939 74,684 (UK}

+ Table 11, special report, pp. 15 and following.
This table incl 1des for uch State the following: Cities of over 30,000 population, governmenul private;
incorpont«l P! of less than 30,000 coun
NotE.—The grand total s for the nportlng area of the continental United States. The other totals are
lot the lndivldutl 8tates as specified
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‘fasue HI.\—Tolal expenditures for relief oulside of institutions a:
relief to homeless men Iorﬁrusm [9”¢ndﬁm3mnlhodwsl,jor
cities having over population, by Government and privale
orgonisalions
(P. 25 and following pages, specisl report)
Total expended during Total expended during
first quarter of— first quarter of—
a ic division,
om%ht‘: 'glvmon. mpsh t‘c“ vislon
19 1931 9% 1931
rand ’ ... .-[s18,621, 14 $368, 19, 87
O varmantal -2 "10, 808 102 | %58 300,003 a0 | 117030
| 8,810,239 | 22 468,101 u%% ls.ag:m
2,01 104,700 LIET56 [ 8.8 128
185,081 201,815 80,624 350,713
44,036 11K, 660 1,222,964 | 4,343,009
1,012,381 | 4,135,889 118,457 U3, 502
m.olo 323,610 90, 651 238, 803
456 115,627 143,220 M1, 272
n.sn 22,192 92,983 140, 785
2, 804,217 [ 8,460, 708 9,604 188,873
1,035,036 |  7,2:9,008
d followl report.
l'(l;rgdmto Wuu of the continental Unlted States.

No. 5.—Population
(A1l statistics on this page are quoted from Statistical Abstract of the Un!ted States, 1932)

Continental Phili
Yoar . United ™ | Howaii | FREGO | PRUDR | EoaiZone
123,101,000 | 37,078 | 1,548,868 | 1 782 467
l&mm 393, 000 l.ﬁm 13.'?33.'400 %IW

No. 6.—S8ez distribution, by classes: Conlinental Uniled States
1630
Class Males
Male Female mow
females
Al CIASEES. ..o .ooeenimiainanrnaeaieneenernreneereand 62,137,080 | 60,637,068 102.5
WD, . eeenneienniiiacitticreieiotacececenneneniesanennnnnen 2
Negro-_ L2 C LI Sknoes| “Raon| ‘wo
..... 170, 350 162,047 1081
""" m‘%"? ”'(% 5&3
Aﬁ other (Mfaxican) \ 634 871 120.8
No. 8.—Age distribution, continental United States, number of child-bearing women
in the United States, lé
Age roup—Lontinued

50 44 years....... 3, 853, 736
45 to 49 years.._.... 3 370 356

Total_........... 32. 612, 702
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No. 30.—Marital conditions of persons 15 years of and over, continental Unii
i3 el ’ nited

Females 15 years and over: Females 15 years and over—Continued:

All classes_._..... 42, 837, 149 Widowed....... -- 4,734,207

——— Divorced. . ..... -- 573, 148

Single.. .. _... -.- 11,306, 653 Unknown._.___..._ -- 52,385
Married. ... _._..__ 26, 170, 756

Farm and Fireside in Januar}yl' 1930 sent a questionnaire to 13,431 rcaders,
Among the questions on which they were asked to vote was:

Birth control.—Are you in favor of making it legally possible for dactors to
impart birth-control methods to married couples who apply jointly?

8,228 replied in favor. ..o o i iiiecciceccccccicacaana 67
4,010 against t_ oo ool il 33

In a more recent issue Farm and Fireside commented that the results, if taken
since 1930, would no doubt show an overwhelmingly larger number of those in
favor of birth control than onosed in view of the greater understanding of the
fssues involved on the part of the public than existed in 1930.

S1cENESS, UNEMPLOYMENT, AND DIFFERENTIAL FERTILITY !
{By Edgar S8ydenstricker and G. 8t. J. Perrott)

That the birthrate is highest and the family is largest in what we term the
““Jowest’’ social class in this country is a fact now well known. The decline in
the birth rate has occurred in all classes but this relative difference—the differ-
ential birthrate—among social classes has persisted during the depression. That
the sickness rate, the ?revalence of physical impairments, and the mortality rate
is highest in the low income and so-called ‘“/lower" social classes also has been
found to be fnetally true. Recently it has been discovered that wage-earning
families which suffered the greatest drop in income during the depression have
higher sickness rates than families whose economic status did not change at all or
was affected in less degree.

It is easy to yield to the temptation to conclude from these facts that high
fertility, ill health, and loss of income during the dePreasion are casually associated,
and to proceed to the further deduction that the »igh birthrate in families which
failed most siﬁmuy in the severe economic sts :ﬁle of the dpa.st 4 years, or which
experienced the hardest luck constituted a needless handicap to thefr welfare
and rendered the problem of ill health more acute. Such a process of reasoning
would be entirely sound if a basic assumption, necessarily present in the fore.
going deduction, were found to be true. This assumption is that hlfh fertility,
and loss of income, and ill health actually occurred in the same families within a
specified social class. What is needed, thercfore, is information on Dbirths,
income, and ill health during the deﬁresaion for each of a group of families
sufficient in number to ﬁeld statistically dependable results. Only in this way
can an answer be given to the highly important question: To what extent is size
of family, or, more precisely, a high fertility rate associated with inadequate
incomne and ill health during the economic depression?

This brief paper is a preliminary report upon an attempt to fulfill these require-
ments in a study of several thousand families. The report is preliminary because
not all of the desired analyses of the data have been completed. It does not
presume finality or universality in its conclusions because the information upon
which it is based is not as detailed nor as complete in every respect as we would
have liked, and because it relates only to a group which may not be thoroughly
typical in spite of every effort to make it so. The data were collected with care
and are, so far a8 we know, the only information of the kind at present available.
the number of families included constitute a not inconsiderable sample of urban
wage-earners’ fawnflies durinﬁ & most unusual period, 1029-32.

he data were collected in a study of health among those elements of the
ggpulation which have borne the brunt of the degr:ulon. The Milbank Memorial

" Fund, in cooperation with the United States Public Health Service, undertook
a special house-to-house canvass of severely affected districts in 10 localities.

"t From the Division of Research, Milbank Memoris] Fund.
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No attempt was made to select sections that would be representative of any
city as a whole; only the poorer districts, exclusive of slums, were canvassed in

er to include families of the wafle-urnlng class. In the blocks or streets
that were surveyed, every white family was covered, whether emploved or unem-
ployed, and whether recently poor or never self-supporting. Those families
whose breadwinners still had their globn were to serve an important role in the
study, viz, a control group whose illness and birth rates would be a yardstick
which would be essential in interpreting similar rates found for those who had
suffered economio reverses.

For the families the following information was secured, in addition to other data
$hat are not relevant here: (1) A record of occupation, wage earners, regularity
of employment, and amount of income in each year from 1929 through 1632 n
sufficient detail {o compute family income; (2) a record of births, with dates, to
each mother, the exact age and date of marriage of the mother; (3) a record
of illness during a period of 3 months in the late spring of 1933. The method of
this study has been deacribed elsewhere and we shall not refer to it in further
detalil here. e reeults, so far as they relate to the subject under discussion may
be summarized ar . llows:

First, as regards income and income changes in 1926-32: The average annual
income of this group of urban wage-earning families in 1929 was approximately
$1,700, only one third of them having incomes of less than $1,200. In 1932, these
families averaged only $900, three fourths of them had less than $1,200, about
one fifth were actually on relfef, and many others had no means of support.

Second, as ne«‘i"d’ ill health as indicated by sickness: The highly significant
fact was revealed by the surveys in each of the localities that the sickness rate in
1933 was more than 50 percent higher in families whose incomes had dropped most
sharply durlnql}he rreceding 4 years than in families with low incomes ughout
this period. The illness rate was also found to be relatively great in families
without employed workers, less in families with part-time workers only, and still
less in families with full-time workers. It may be remarked that these illness
rates excluded sicknesses beginning before the period of record, in the late apm
of 1933, and thus had little if any connection with any ill health that ca
unemployment in earlier years. In fact, ill health as a cause of unemployment
was relatively unimportant in comparison with lack of work.

The differential iliness rates appeared at each age period and for both respira-
tory and nonrespiratory conditions with the exception of communicable diseases.
A further inquiry into the diets of samples of these families showed that tho food
supply of wage-earning families with low incomes due to the depression was found
to be considerably under the minimum recommended by most nutritional author-
fties. In fact, carefully conducted medical examinations of about 1,000 school
children from families in areas severely affected by the depression in New York
City and Pittsburgh showed there was a direct association between malnutrition
and low income and drop in income.

The findings in this study as regards loss of income and sickness, which have
been summarized only in bare outline here, point definitely to the conclusion that,
insofar as illness is an indication, the health of persons comprising families seri-
ously affected by the depression is being impaired.

In the third place, then, let us consider the birth rates during the depression
in these families which have had various economic experiences and which were
found to differ so widely with respect to condition of health in 1933.

The records for 8,000 families in eight citics have been tabulated to a point where
we may state in general terins the relationship between birth rate, econcmic and
social class, and change in economic status during the four years 1929-32. It
should be kept in mind that these 8,000 families all belong to the social classes
ordinarily designated as unskilled laborers, skilled laborers, and the white-collar
group. Relatively few had incomes of over $3,000 even in 1929. This group, as
may be expected, has a birth rate which is higher than that of the general popula-
tion and probably higher than that of the general urban population. Its average
annual Lirth rate per 1,000 married women aged 15-44 years for 1929-32 was 152
as compared with 126 for the United States birth registration area.

All of the birthrates here used are the average annual number of births per
1,000 married women in the age period 15-44 yvears, standardized for age accord-
ing to the 1930 age distribution of total married women in the United States who
were aged 15-44 years.

The differential rate according to social class was found to persist. The birth-
rate in families of unskilled laborers was 184, in families of skilled laborers 150,

37486~34—8
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and in the white-collar class 129. [If income he used as a general index of effi-
ciency and success as well as social class it was found that the birthrate in families
with less than $1,200 annual income in 1929 was 175 as compared with 115 in
families having $2,500 or more. The lower income class thus had a birthrate
over 1% times that of the higher.

Considering now the birthrate in relation to change in income and employment
suftuﬁ, some extremely interesting facts are revealed. They may be summarized
as follows:

(1) Classifying families with $2,000 annual income or more as *‘comfortable,”
those from {1, to $2,000 as “moderate,” and those with less than $1,200 as
‘““poor,’”’ we find that the highest birth".x’e (172) was in families which were poor
in 1929, and continued in that condit.); through 1932, a rate 64 &eroent higher
than that in families who stayed in relatively comfortable circumstances. ow-
ever, the rather significant indication also appeared that the birthrate in families
whose economic status dro’)ped from ‘‘mmoderate’’ to “poor’ during the de.
pression was higher (152) than that in families who continued in “moderate”
circumstances (ll();t ughout the 4 years. This difference is considerable, the
rate for families whose income changed being 38 percent higher ‘than that for
families whose income did not change. Even that group of families whose
economic status changed from ‘‘comfortable” to “‘poor'’ apparently had a some-
what higher birthrate (119) than those who in 1932 were found to be in the
“comfortable” class (105).

(2) When the employment status of the families in 1932 is considered, it is
found that the birthrate in families without employed workers was 198 as com-
pared with 155 in families with part-time workers only, and 134 in families with
one or more full-time workers. Thus, the families without .n?l' employed work-
ers in 1932 had a birthrate during the depression 48 percent higher ¢ those
which had one or more full-time workers in 1932.

;ll‘:x:a situation appeared for both the wage-earning and the salaried or white
collar classes.

(3) We were ablo to make a further tabulation, for presentation in this Emper
of families in four cities with less than $1,200 in 1932 from the point of view of
the receipt or nonreceipt of relief. The birthrate in families which were re-
ceiving relief in 1932 was 211 as against 138 in families which were not receivin
relief. Thus, the average annual birthrate iu families on relief was 53 percen
higher than in those rot ou relief, even in this low income class. Doubtless
families with more children, especially infants, were singled out by welfare
agencies for greater attention than smaller families or families without infants,
but the fact = ‘o8 that the hilrher hirthrate in these poor families is directly
related to the . _c¢ssity for public and private charity.

To summarize the findings in the surveyed ﬁroup of families show that the birth-
rate was highest during the depression in families which were without employment
or on part-time work in 1832. Furthermore, if birthrate is studied in connection
with income changes during the depression, it appears that high fertllit{ Was a880¢i-
ated with inability to succeed in the severe competition for jobs brought about by
the depression. Thus if the economic history of families in a given income
froup n 1929 is followed through to 1932, we find that those which had dropped

rom com| tive comfort in 1929 to conditions of poverty in 1932 were families
having a higher birthrate than those which did not suffer a drop in income.

Low socia! status, unemployment, and low income in 1932 went hand in hand
with a high illness rate and increased malnutrition among children. It was in
these same groups of families that a high birthrate prevailed. Whatever the
broad implications of the findings, it is evident that a high birthrate during the,
depression prevailed in families which could least afford, from any point of view
to assume this added responsibility.

Statistical ﬂndlng.;uch a8 these merely define more precisely the conclusion
to which Margaret Sanger, as an observant social worker among the pcor, came
years ago. For those families in the least fortunate, least efficient group of the
population whose problems are ravated by heedless fertility, birth control
should take its proper place not only as a medical prescription but as an impor-
tant social means, along with preventive medicine, education, and economic
readjustment.



BIRTH OONTROL 77

BirTR CONTROL—A BALANCE SREET

(By Ray Erwin Baber, New York University, in Forum, November 1932)

When & meritorious idea once gets loose in the world there is no recalling it. It
heeds not entreaty, and threats merely hasten its course.

A search down the pathways of time reveals the starting place of many such
ideas, and a glance about us today shows some of them still spreading inexorably
over the . At times their advance is retarded by stubborn opposing vuse-
toms, but their march is not sto%ped. Thus has it been with democracy, power
machinery, popular education, the emancipation of women, and a host of other
jdeas tha have forf:d to the front in the face of powerful opposition. Thesc are
now fixed in the history of mankind’s thought; they can never be recalled, but
may be overcome. How? Certainly not by prejudice and hate—those sorry
blunderers who follow impotently in the wake of every advance—bhut only by the
substitution of an idea of greater merit.

Is birth control such an idea? Will it come to rank among the great ideas of
the worlde Let us beglow to answer. It has honest friends who sece its faults and
bonest foes who see its merits, as well as proponents and opponents so hlinded by

rejudice that they can see only one side of the question. Today birth control

olds the spotlight not only of public attention, but of public concern, for it has
incalculable power for either social benefit or harm. Thus far is it friend or foe?
Let us strike a balance sheet and see how it stands on the ledger of human welfare.!
Then maybe we can judge it.

HEALTH ASPECTS

Birth control is first of all & medical question, Involving mental and physical
health. To the laymar. it may therefore seem stranfe that doctors dluﬁree
regarding its merits. "sut doctors often base their opinions in this field on their
economic and religions views rather than on professional knowledge. Very few
of our medical schoois teach the scientific ggavention of conception, and many
doctors know little about it. Only since 1923, when the National Committee on
Maternal Heslth was organized, has there been any large-scale scientific rerearch
on the subject. The unbiased work of this committee, under the vigorous leader-
ship of Dr. Robert L. Dickinson, a distinguished gynecologist, has won the
sanction of various medical societies. Questionnaires sent out to physicans have
shown a large majority in favor of birth control, and the favor is steadily increas-

ing.

%elow are opposing views on the main points of contention between medical
men regarding the merits or demerits of enntraception.

. tm‘lugi—'l‘he ractice of birth control has frequently been accused of
causing sterility. It is true that one long condemned method produced a few
such cases, but the committee on maternal health has for years sought in vain for a
single case resulting in sterflity when approved methods were used. In a number
of alleged cases it was found that there was sterility to begin with.

. Drug poisoning.—It is claimed that there are deleterious effects on the body
from the use of strong drugs. But even if this were proved for strong drugs, it
would not apply to the milder ones, scarcely stronger than body secretions,
which have been found effective.

3. Cancer.—Pelvic infection and even cancer due to chronic irritation, have
been charged to certain contraceptives. It is true that one or two absolete
and condemned methods cause irritation and might, in rare instances, cause
cancer, though this claim is based more on supposition than proof. However,
there is no excuse for using such methods when ess ones arc available.

4. False security.—Complete reliance on contraceptives, by women to whom
pregnancy is sure to be fatal, is said to cause needless deaths, for even the best
methods are not infallible. For such women sterilization would be safer, but
those who prefer contraceptives should be warned that they cannot expect abso-
tute protection. However, clinically approved methods, when instructions are
conscientiously followed, show success in 95 percent of the cases, which compares
favorably with medical results in other fields. Certainly such protection is
better than no protection at all.

! The term **birth control’’ has had many interpretations. A more deflnitive term is **cont tion,”

but because the former Is more (amiliaz in this country it is retalned in this discussion, but limited (o one
ml only—~the prevention of conception, except when desired, by the use of chemical or mechanicsl
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5. Neurosis.—Sex excitement for women, without maternity, is frequently
named as a cause of neurosis. Even if this were proved, such cases would be
rare compared with known cases of mental disorder (in the less stable amounting
to actual insanity) due to the ever haunting fear of pregnancy.

6. Coniraception versus childbirth.—It is argued that a woman’s general health ig
usually much better if-she bears one or more children, thus allowing her whole
body to function normally, and that the total rhysiological effect of contracep-
tion is more dangerous than is childbirth. 1t is admittegd that childbirth often
improves a woman’s general health, but 8o also does & normal sex life without
maternity. But that birth contro! Is more dangerous to health than is child-
birth cannot be accepted. Apgroximately oevery 30 minutes in the United
States a mother dies in childbrith. True, some of these deaths are due to abor.
tion, many more to inadequate medical care, but far too many to pregnancy by
women who could not hope for successful delivery, and whose lives could f‘;avo
been saved if they had reczived proper information. Thousands more, who
survive, are serioualy crippled, some permanently disabled.

7. Child spacl'nf.-—B h contro! permits the mother to safeguard her health
by groperly spacing her children. Various studies have revealed cases of ““6
children in 6 years’, and sometimes either a child or a miscarriage in every
year for a much longer period. No one will deny the drain on the vitality of the
mother who must face a confinement each year. Close spacing also means higher
infant mortality. A recent study shows the death rate for infants born less t|
2 years after the preceding child to be 50 percent higher than for those born
S Pregnon y during di Certain diseases muk hazard

3 ncy during disease.— n muke pregnancy very hazardo
and in many gaoea ?gm. Three such, according to lt)he late {)r ? Whitrid“.'
Williams, obstetrician-in-chief at Johns Hopkins University, are chronic nephritis,
organic heart disease, and tuberculosis. Testifying before the Senate subcom-

ttee last year, he stated that it was the duty of a physician not only to warn
tients suffering from these diseases against rregmncy. but to instruct them
ow to prevent it. Syphilis, also, is frequently an impossible team mate for
pregnancy. Clinical studies at Johns Hopskins, of pregnant women having
either syphilis or nephritis, shows a distressingly high loss of life.

9. Abortion.—Induced abortion causes the death of at least 6,000 women in
this country every year. Laying aside for the moment the moral issue involved,
it is apparent that an adeﬁuate nowledge of birth control would wipe out most
of this ghastly toll of aduit life, to say nothing of the infinitely greater toll of
half-formed life.

From the above points it is clear that contraceptives vary all the way from
condemned methods which are unquestionably harmful to some persons, to
clinically approved methods which are highly successful, and not injurious when
properly used. But even approved types can be misused, through ignorance or
carelessness, and with as bad results as when medicine is misused. For tbis
reason “‘bootleg’ contraceptives, many of them ineffective and some dangerous
to health, constitute a public menance. If contraceptives are to be used the
should be prescribed by a Yhysician and medical schools should equip their
graduates to handle the problem intelfigently.

80CIAL AND ECONOMIC FACTORS

Tt.e foregoing factors are not entirely exclusive of health or morals, but their
main emphasis s on the social and economic.

1. Standard of living.—An income large enough to cover a family of 4 cannot
be magically stretched to cover a family of 7 or 8—somebody’s feet are bourd
to stick out. When President Harding wrote a congratulatory letter to the
New York couple who had 16 children, he doubtless did not inquire how
they could maintain an American standard of ltving on the father's earnings of
$20 a week as a porter, or how many of the children had to work to supplement
this pittance. The prolificacy of the Eoor is common knowledge, and all too
frequently another visit from the stork must be followed by a visit from the
I“amill elfare Age:?.

2. Marriage rate and age.—It is claimed that if the knowledge of birth control
were made available to all ciasses and ages, marriage would decrease and the
age at marriage increase. Men could satisfy their sex hunger through intimate
association with their women friends, thus avoiding the responsibilities of a
family, as well as the risks of consorting with professional prostitutes. But in
gcnerai the result thus fer seems to have been just the opposite. In the last 40
years, in spite of the rapid rise of birth control, the percentage of the population
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15 years of age and over who are married has steadily increased from 56.3 in
1890 to 60.8 in 1930. This does not look as if marri were becoming less
ular. Furthermore, in a survey of several cities, William F. Ogburn found
hat when the same age groups were compared, the cities with the lowest birth
rates had also the highest marriage rate among the young people. He concludes
that birth control probably encourages rather than discourages early marriage.
3. Marital happmness.—The opponents of birth control assert that it is un-
esthetic, robbing the mating act of its beauty and spontaneity by compelling a
cautious, calculating preparation for it. The emotional satisfaction of perfect
union is thus destroyved, the act cheapened, and mutual regard so lessened that
satisfaction may be sought elsewhere. It is admitted that any use of contra-
ceptives detracts somewhat from complete spontaneity, but such loss is not a
tithe of the gain in freedom from the gripping fear of pregnancy. And, as science
improves the technique, the unesthetic feature may fade from the picture.
On the whole, thinks Dr. William Allen Pusey, formerly president of the American
Medical Association, birth control decreases marital unhappiness and infidelity,
for a ‘:wrmal sex life at home makes either mate less likely to seek gratification
elsewhere.
. Illegitimacy and abortion.—The foes of birth control assert that it will
ncrease both illegitimacy and ahortion by luring {nto illicit relations, with the
false promise of security, many girls and women who would otherwise not vield.
This may be true, to a limitea extent, though any such increase would be only
temporary if reliable information became freely available. Illegitimate children,
with few exeell)‘tiom. are unwanted children, and would not be born if their
mothers knew how to preveant it short of abortion. There are more than thirty
thousand illegitimate white births a year in the United States—60,000 mothers
and children whose lives are darkened by publie scorn.

We have about a million abortions each year. At the Jewish center in Chicago,
which deals with dependent families, almost half of the group of 104 women
studied were found to be practicing abortion. Women frequently admit six or
seven abortions. Birth-control clinics are seeking to substitute contraception
for abortion. Would not such a change constitute a social gain?

5. Unemployment—Birth control does not claim to be the only solution to
unemgloyment, but only that it would help in its solution. Qur modern machines
have hands but no hearts, and technological unemployment plays havoce with a
fast-growing labor supply. A decreasing population might be unfavorable to
prosperity, but with the machine on the throne a static population might be more
prosperous than one that is rapidly increasing. Certainly France, with her
almost stationary population, has suffered less from unemployment than have
we with our fast growing numbers. In the 1920-30 decade France incrcaused
less than three fourths of a million, while we increased 17,000,000, less than
one fifth of which was due to net immigration.

8. Delinguency and crime.—When a family outgrows its income two results
are common: First, the family moves to a cheaper community where frequently
the social environment is bad; second, thc mother starts working out. Both
factors contribute largely to the neflect and delinquency of children. Miriam
Van Waters, an authority on juvenile delinquency, asserts that unplanned-for,
unwelcome birtha account for a large part of the boys and girls who find their way
into our juvenile courts and correctional institutions.

7. Child labor.—It is only natural that parents who have more children than
they can support should put them to work. Owen R. Lovejoy, when executive
secretary of the National Child Labor Committee, selected over-large families as
the greatest cause contributing to child labor.

8. Population pressure.—The foes of birth control contend that a rapidly
increasing world pcpulation, which stimulates production and promotes inter
national trade, makes for prosperity, and that birth control inevitably leads to
decline. That population pressure causes war they admit, but some even argue
that war invigorates a people and saves it from stagnation. Let us consider the
case. In the nineteenth century the pogulation of the world doubled, a feat
never before equaled. In 100 years mankind increased more than it had in all
previous human history. Such a rate cannot long continue if we are to have
room to stand and something to eat. In the last few decades most western
nations have sharply checked their increase. Kuczynski and Dublin assert that
in Europe and the United States the change in age distribution has already
?meeeded to such a point that we will have no increase in population beyond the
ew years necessary for our present age grouping to take effect. Their prediction
may be upset by other factors which can easily become operative, but even so we
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have greatly checked our growth, while many uther peoples are increasing at an
astounding rate. What if these others do not fall in line? Fven now (1900-24)
world population is increasing about 1 percent a year. Must we go back to
comlll)eﬁtive breeding and make sheer numbers rather than standard of living the
goa

9. Difle. ‘ntial dirth rate—That sume of our best stock is dying out is a matter
of real concern. Generations do not breed true, for a half of one generation
roduces three fourths of the next—and that half is hcarvily weigh with the
ess desirable. For this reason it is argued that we need not birth control but
birth selection. But granting the inestimable value «f hith selection, can we
ge* it soon enough to warrant dependence on it alone? Our hest stock (based on
leadership, not wealth) has greatly lowered its rate of increase, some of it going
too Jow. Our less desirable stock has somewhat reduced its rate, but it is still too
high. The distant ideal is a mulatiou that hreeds mostly from the top, but no
nation, least of all America, made even a serious start toward such a goal.
We do not punish childless and one-child fumilies with the scora of public opinion,
Nor do we use rewards. Qur tax exemption for each child is entirely negligible
compared with the cost of rearing a child. We use no differentinl wage scale
based on family size, rrant no birth bonus, and even withhold public recognition—
with the exception of such touching letters as President Harding's. Both bonus
and recognition have been tried somewhat in Italy and France, but apparently
not on a selective basis-—just a reward for numbers, regardless of cranial contents,
If, then, birth release among the better classes is still a dream of the future, do
not the birth selectionists, in oKposing the further spread of contraceptive knowl-
edge, merely help perpetuate the dysgenic birth rate which they deplore? When
two variables are at different levels there are only three ways of evening them:
by lowering the higher one, raising the lower one, or both. We are making no
appreciable effort to raise the one that is too low; even if future effort brings
results, the over-hifzh one should still be lowered, and would be if given oppor-
tunlg. This would bring the level of the two birth rates somewhat closer
together, and to that extent would be eugenic.

MORAL AND RELIGICUS FACTORS

The moral and religious aspects of birth control arc very sharply debated, for
from this angle comes most of the active opposition. Below are the chief conten-
tions which have been cited:

1. Relation to the universe.—Diith control is condemned as unnatural. It
thwarts the Creator’s will by drging up the springs of life. But 8o arc houses
unnatural, also clothes, automobiles, vaccination, eye Plasses, surgical opcra-
tions, canned food, and a thousand other benefactors of mankind. The whole
march of civilization has been from the natural to the artificial, a substitution
of man-made methods for nature’s methods.

2. Relation to murder.— Birth control is called “anticipatory murder,” depriv-
ing innumerable infants of the right to live both here and hereafter, for even to
live in hardship is better than not to live at all. But by no possible juggling
of tcrms, reply the defenders of birth control, can the prevention of the concep-
Jfan of life be made the same as the taking of life once started. 1t is mere murder
to reiuze to conceive children who could bhe conceived, then every wife who did
not bear 10 or 20 children—up to the limit of her capacity—would be a murderer.
The point reduces to an absurdity.

3. Effects on the marital relationship.— Birth control is charged with degrading
marriage. It changes love to lust, enthrones the carual in place of the spiritual,
and makes of marriage mere legalized prostitution. It weakens sclf-control,
looses passion, and leads to bestiality. The reply is that the use of contracep-
tives uires nore, not less self-control. For the indulgence of uncontrolled
Y&ssion t substitutes a thoughtful regard for the welfare of wife and children.

¢ permits that intimate communion of hushband and wife so producti.c of
tenderness and understanding. To demand abstinence of the married, says Lord
Dawson of Penn, is to ‘‘ask two people surrounded by the intimacics of love not
to be lovers,”” even though their married life would be mutually cnriched thereby.

4. Effects on the morale of youth—Birth control, think its opponents, will
remove the fear of consequences, thereby encouraging premarital relations, and
leading toward sexual promiscuity. Now, the knowledge of contraception is
admittedly dangerous. Such a powerful device can easily be misused. But so
also can dynamite, acids, guns, and poisons, yet we have no thought of abolishing
them. We seck rather to train people to use them rightly. In spite of society’s
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disapproval of premarital intercourse, there are always some youths who ind

in it. The availability of reliable contraceptive knowledge would undoubtedly
jncrease this number somewhat, but the extent to which immorality would
thereby be increased is problematical. For those who now refrain wholly be-
causc of fear can hardly credit their motives to morality. Moreover, there is no
reason to think that most youths are ruled by fear rather than by training and
jdeals. As Harry Emerson Fosdick pointed out, a generation trained in the right
use of hirth control will be more likely than their mid-Victorian parei ts to regard
it thoughtfully and make it conform to social welfare.

Several religious organizations have taken an official stand on birth control.
In the statements given below it is not intended to imply that all of the adherents
of a particular faith have endorsed or condemned birth control because such
action was taken by some official body of their organization. Yet the views
here given are those of official representatives of our three great faiths, and as
such carry more weight than do individual utterances.

1. Roman Catholic.—The Catholic clergy has :onibeen outspoken against birth
control, but not until the Encyclical of Pope Pius X1 (December 1930) was there
any official ||)ronouneement from the Vatican on the subject. This utterance
completely closed the question for orthodox Catholics, for the Pope declare
birth control to be unnatural and intrinsically evil, and therefore not be to justi-
fied for any reason however grave. But restricting the size of the family by
limiting Intercourse to the so-called *‘safe period’’ is permitted. To non-Catholics
this seems illogical, for the desired result—the prevention of conception—is
exactly the same as when contraceptives are used.

2. Jewish.—Tho prevailing Jewish sentiment seems to be favorable to birth
control. The Central Conference of American Rabbis, meeting in Detroit in
1829, adopted the report of its Social Justice Commission which urged the re%
nition of birth control as a necessity in coping with social problems. At the 1
Conference further recommendations were adopted. In a later statement the
Chafrman of the Commission, Rabbi Edward B. Israel, asserted that birth control
was not only a permissible course for the modern religionist, but a divine mandate,
and that church and synagogue should not trail the social conscience on this issue
as they have on important social questions of tte past.

3. Protestant.—Perhaps the best measure of Protestant opinion on birth control
is the report of the Commission on Marriage and the Home appointed by the
Federal Council of Churches of Christ in America. The Council is composed of
400 members elected or appointed by the 27 denominations cooperating. The
report of their committec was the result of more than a year of study with the
assistance of eminent thsicians and psychologists, including lcaders from the
New York Academy of Medicine. The report declares that sex has a divinely
instituted two-fold function; the reproduction of life and the expression of affec-
tion and cowradeship. The majority report (signed by 21 of the 24 on the com-
mittee) holds that ‘the careful and restrained use of contraceptives by married

ple is valid and moral.”” This positivn is taken on the grounds that “it is
important to provide for the proper spacing of children, the control of the size
of family, and the protection of mothers and children; and becausc intercourse
between the mates, when an expression of their spiritual union and affection, is
right In itself.”” The comiittee recognizes that extranarital relations may be
increased by a general knowledge of contraceptives, but holds that a scientific
discovery so revolutionary is bound to carry dangers as well as benefits, and that
education and religion must- teach the proper use of knowledge.

THE BALANCE S8HEET

Iet us now see where we stand. From the point of view of health there is
little question. The great saving in maternal life and the vast benefits to mental
and physical health accruing from voluntary parenthood far overbalance any
fnjury to those who still use condenined methods. From the social and economic
standpoint the case is almost as strong. Birth control is not the one solution of
all economic problems, hut it will do its full share in the struggle with standard
of living, unemployment, child labor, and similar questions. The social loss
resulting from some of the elite step‘)ing below the survival line should not be
wminimized. Both upper and lower classes need educating on the proper use of
birth control. But to leave the birth rate of the lower classes unduly high
accentuates the difficulty. We need not hirth sclection instead of birth control,
but birth selection and birth control. In the moral and religious realm emoticr,
is likely to befog vision. But when considered rationally, birth control emerges
as a moral gain. Which is more immoral: a limited increase in extra-martial
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relations, or a million abortions a year; the artificial limitation of births, or the
ghastly toll of war caused by population pressure; for a mother to use ccntra.
ceptives, or let her brood increase far beyond the limit of her physical or financial
ability? To thoee whose religion is truly social there can be but one set of
answers to these questions.

Birth control is inevitable.—It is not a theory to be accepted or rejected in
principle, but a fact already accepted in practice. The question Is not whether
man will use it, but how he will use it. It can no more be stop than can the
rising tide. For z'enra this knowledge has been available to the educated aund
the wealthy, bu’ the ignorant and the poor have been able to get little reliable
information. But the demand is increasing with an insistence that will not be
denied, coming now from all parts of the world. Commercial ex?loitation. caring
for nought but profit, meuaces the social gains of the movement. Shall we turn
to our physicians for leadership, or put our trust in the specious claims of mail-
order houses? 8hall we rely on science or quackery?

Here within man's grup is power immeasureable. How will he use it He
oan close the gateway to life if he will, and sit in darkness awaiting the end. ill
he thus destroy himselft Not s0 long as life is worth living. Such action would
ilvo the lie to his resolute upward march from the very dawn of intelligence,

nother course seems more probable. He may the sacred gate, admitting
only those for wi,m e birthright is waiting. Such would make possible a new
physical and spiritual stature, and would grant humanity what would constitute
& new of freedom.

The CrarrmaN. The Chair wants te suggest, with respect to the
members of the committee—and this is 1ot said as reflecting on what
questions have already been asked—that we want to avoid as much
as we can making our interrogations run into too-refined directions.
The witness before this took 4 minutes and the questions took 11.

Mrs. HEPBURN. The next speaker will be Dr. George Lyford, of
the University of Cincinnati; gynecologist, medical school and com-
mittee on maternal health of the Academy of Medicine of Cincinnati,

The CaairMAN. Madam, some of the members of my committed
suﬁes& that they would like very much to have lunch now.

rs. HEppurN. Well, I always bL:2lieved that the way to a man's
heart is through his stomach.

The CuarMaN. We will come back at 2 o’clock.

(Thereupon a recess was taken until 2 p.n.)

Tho committee met at 2 p.m., pursuant to adjournment.

The CrairMAN. Tha Chair would like to announce to those inter-
ested that the proponents, the Clerk advises me, have consumed an
hour.and 24 minutes. They have 51 minutes more for their presen.
tation in chief, at the expiration of which 51 minutes, plus whatever
interruptions may occur, we would be very glad for the oggonents to
be prepared to go on for at least 45 minutes today. at would
equally divide the timo hetween toduy and tomorrow, 3 hours for
today and 3 hours for tomorrow. ] .

Are you ready to proceed with the uffirmative on the bill?

Mrs. HEpsurn. Mr. Chairman, the next witness is Dr. George
Lyford, gynecologist, medical school and committee on maternal
health of the Academy of Medicine of Cincinnati.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE LYFORD, M.D., OF CINCINNATI, (.uI0

Dr. Lyrorp. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, what I have to say
will not be very long. Woe all like to quote statistics, but I can't.
I talk simply as a person who has had some experience in medicine in
the field limited to women, and the only statistics I can offer, which
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with your permission I would like to, are governmental statistics on
maternal death rates of women that die as the result of childbirth.

W}’le all know they do die as the result of infections fcllowing child-
birth.

Any further statistics than these would be purely personal, my
personal experience and the experience of other persons.

As far as obstetric practice, something might be said, but of course
the law at the present time is such that it would be impossible to get
statistics. The only plea I could make, and which I would like to, is
that that group of medical men of this country as represented by the

reviously quoted gymecologists and obstetric group of the A.M.A.,
gas definitely put itself on record as agreeing with the study of methods
of birth control.

The only point I should like to make is one of analogy. If any of

ou gentlemen had a toothache, you probably would go to a dentist.

e dentist would have the choice of several different methods of
anesthesia, all of which, in tho history of medicine, have been fought,
because of their danger.

Granting you u the newest method, which is nerve blocking
which requires the use of novacaine, or cocaine or one of its deriva-
tives, you would find that drug is strictly controlled by the Govern-
ment 1tself, and put into the hands of only those who by years of
legally controlled training are admitted to be able to use it.

You do not have to take that anesthetic, you do not have to have
that tooth pulled, but all your dentist or your doctor can do is to
advise you what to do.

The method he uses he can explain to you; he can explain to you
and you have your choice whether you will accept it or not.

Probably, if some one of you dropped over now with an acute
heart attack, if I were a doctor, you would call for help, and I would
immediately say you have so and so, in whatever technical term it
might be, and you need some strychnine. Then you would think
T was a swell doctor, if I didn’t have any strychnine.

If you go back through medical test books on obstetrics or gynecol-

, you will find lots of diseases in each one of which the doctor
will say it is advisable that this patient have no moro pregnancy.

One of two things must be done. It is the experience in the coun-
tries where they have the statistics, that pregnancies are more or
less fatal and are damaging to health, and that some method must
be used one time or another. At the same time if your wife, the wife
of any one of you constantly has acute abdomen lesions, which
would be back into my field, and suffering great agony, you would
not object at all to my using some morphine, relying on my training
to decide whether it should be used, and how much should be used.

We grant that it produces a habit, and it is a dangerous thing to
use, but you will also grant I know how to use it in such a way as
to keep its danger at a minimum, and that after time has indicated,
as it will to a good surgeon, I will discontinue its use.

Now, that is about «ll I have to offer, but I do think for those of
us who have the problem to meet from a purely medical standpoint,
we aro justified in having put at our disposal, under whatever restric-
tions may be necessary, the use of something which is definitely
connected and adequate.
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1 would add this, that of all the normal women I have seen in the
last 2 years in a group of so-called ‘“‘normal mothers”, in connection
with which I have done nothing but gynecology, and in examining
these womien, it is found that over 60 percent of thein have a definite
condition which, as the medical profession knows, is contributory to
such things as we want to prevent.

It has put me in a position of suggesting to you, if you have a sore
throat, you spray it with aspirin, without considering whether you
can get the aspirin spray or not. It is easy enough for you to say it
will take me 6 months to clear up this infection, and this is a thing I
should like to bring up. That it 1s taking out of the hands of the men
who are qualified to decide when, where, and how long it should be
used, a possible means of reducing the mortality statistics that the
Government has collected throughout the country.

It is not in any sense of the woid a question of sterilization, or
preventing production of children at all. It is not a question of getting
rid of pregnancy by so-called “oporations’’.

So far as the medical profession is concerned, it is backed up by a
group of the American Medical Association which deals wit tﬂat
particular problem. It has been brought up to the association, and
it has been handled, and you gentlemen can tell me much better how
long it will take to get the necessary parliamentary moves to bri
that out in the medical association meetings and have it passed throu;g
the customary channels.

Mr. Tarver. Pardon me, Mr. Chairinan, would 3y  permit my
asking a few questions?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. . .

Mr. Tarver. I want to ask you whether, if certain kinds of medi-
cine cannot be sent through the mail—the States have jurisdiction
over the question of whether or not they desire to (rass laws prevent-
ing the use of remedies preventing conception and other matters of
that sort, but have you found any difficulty as a physician in getting
such information as may be needed touching on this matter, on account
of Q}lq’ regulation against the transmission of this matter through the
mails?

Dr. Lyrorp. Certainly.

. M?r. TArvER. You have had difficulty in getting desir-d informa-
tion

Dr. Liyrorp. Surely.

Mr. TarvER. Can you give me an instance of it?

Dr. Lyrorp. Very easily.

Mr. Tarver. | would like to know it.

Dr. Lyrorp. 1 was very much interested in laboratory work—
I would like to preface this remark by one thing, as a ﬁynecolo ist 1
am not necessarily called upon for this information, but the back-
ground I quote from is something over 2,000 cases, and my simply

oing the gynecology work for that group of mothers, and the interest
I would have in unswering your question is perhaps purely academic.
1 am like most medical men, rather interested in the development of
medicine, and if I would care to get samples for experimental purposes,
regardless of what reason, but for instance take the examples 1 quoted
from, over 60 percent of the patients had gynecologicul lesions; so if
I cared to get statistics to know what to suggest to a particular
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patient as to what to doin a Enrticular case, if it contains contracep-
tives, it can not Eo through the mail.

Mr. TarveEr. What I am asking you is some instance whers you
have endeavored to get information and have been prevented by this
Federal statute,

Dr. Lyrorp. Yes, I attempted to get some information from a
clinic in Cleveland of the effect on a patient of a very particular case,
and the answer was, the next time you are in Ceveland we will dis-
cuss the question gou ask in your last letter.

e TARVER, When did that occur?

i1 LyForp. About a year ago.

Mr. "l;mvm. You think their failure to reply was on account of this
statute

Dr. Lyrorp. Unquestionably, because they could not unswer the
question without sending it through the mails.

Mr. TaArRvVER. The law is frequently broken?

Dr. LYrorp. Yes, very frequently, and in other cases than this.

Mr, ConDoN. Are you a member of the American Gynecological
Association?

Dr. Lyrorp. No.

Mr. ConpoN. You know there is such a society?

Dr. Lyrorp. Yes.

Mr. Conpon. Do you know whether they have taken any position
in this matter? .

Dr. Lyrorp. The society quoted from by Dr. Klumpp this morning
is the one you refer to?

Mr. ConpoN. Do you know at the last meeting they held in 1927
at Stockbridge they decided to take no stand with respect to such
legislation?

r. Lyrorp. That is correct.
_Mr. Conpon. Have they had a meeting since that time to take
different action?

Dr. Lyrorp. 1 couldn't (Luote the date of it, but I think they have.

Mr. ConpoN. You don’t know ths time the society took such action?

Dr. Lyrorp. 1do not. .

Mr. Conpon. But you do know the last reguiar action is not ia
favor of sponsoring this legislation?

Dr. Lyrorp. If that is the last meeting, yes, but I do know they
have gone on record.
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Mrs. Heppurn., Mr. Chairman and_gentlemen of tne committee,
the next speaker is Dr. Rachelle S. Yarros, wh) was for 20 years
u;slt{lgctgr in obstetrics in the medical department of the University
of Illinois.

STATEMENT OF RACHELLE S. YARROS, M.D., PROFESSOR OF
SOCIAL HYGIENE, CHICAGO, ILL.

Dr. Yarros. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, 1 am sure that from
my vast experience and from my personal effort, I have learned that
each person I have spoken to, whether they agree with birth control
or not, how earnestly and honestly they wanted to know the facts
and for a long time I have had good opportunity in the profession
field to know what the facts are.

In my early practice as an obstetrician, I had a clinic where I
taught 1n connection with the University of Illinois Medical School
about what we call obstetrical work. *

In that connection I had a great deal of experience, and while 1
}:annot bring to you all of it, I would like to bring to you the essential

acts.

In the first place, what was the effect of these large families, on
the children and on the mothers and fathers—and 1 insist on not
leaving out the fathers. In those days I practiced among the poor
foreign people, where the wages are low, and some go to the very
lowest wages. Those that had the lowest wages usually had the
largest number of children, without proper cire to the woman—be-
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cause they were taken care of by midwives—and this was very detri-
mental to the woman.

In addition to that, the children being born so close together, had a
tremendous disadvantage. They had not the proper c1i9 of a mother,
who would otherwise have been in better health, and tliere was con-
siderable neglifence, not because the mother wanted to neglect, but
she simply hadn’t the strength to do better.

The result wes that those in families living in the vicinity of the
settlement where I lived, and in many other similar settlements, the
women who had the largest number of children among the homes of
those families, had the highest mortality.

Not only is that a fact, but the women had to spend most of their
time in carrying and bearing children, taking care of those sick, that
subsequently die, and resultingin actual neglect of those who werefittest
and could have done well for themselves and our country if they had

roper care.
P If you will Jook around those settlements you will find we have
many more problems against us and conditions against us than they
have in the neighborhood where the mothers have smaller families
and where the children have better care.

The next point I want to bring out here, briefly, is this. In the early
days of my practice among the poor there was only one way of refer-
ring to their problem, and that was to find out from a neighbor how
a woman could menstruate when she was afraid she was pregnant.
They did not call that abortion, they simply said what do you use.

In my early duys I had a great many cases and 1 was called over to
those women when they are in absolutely serious condition from using
one kind or another kind of instrument because they were trying to
induce abortion. Those are the facts, gentlemen.

It is because of this situation and the detriment to the health of the
women as well as the mortality and danger to the family even less,
that some of us living there becamge deeply interested in this problem
of lprcvrenuon, which would both save the mother and the children.

want to make another point and that is this, that even among the
wealthier families, 20 years ago, before we heard much of birth con-
trol, they did regulate the number of offsprings very often by opera-
{ions.

There is another point I want to put to you, because I want you to
say whether we need this.

In many of my cases | had a woman referred to me, or a woman
came to me when they didn’t know what to do, hecause they knew
of my understanding of their problems, and because in relation with a
man and his family, we love and sympathize greatly with the women
who want to have a happy family living.

I remember one case came to me and said, * Doctor, when I had my
last baby, so and so told me I must not have any more children”—
4 man in the grofcssmn for whom [ had the highest respect, he said
this to her, ““ You go home and tell your husband to be good.” She
said, ‘I did go home and tell him to be good, he wanted to be good,
he was very good to me;” but, she said to me, *“I am beginning to
realize our married life is practically at an end.”

I don’t want you for a moment to think I am overemphasizing this
part of life, that love is so important in life; that sex is a part of life,
and it is a tremendously important thing, because it helps to subli-
mate life and make it more stable.
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I know of a good prominent surgeon who operated on & woman
and said to her, ** You inust have no more chi'dren.” She said to
him, “How?” He said, “Tull your husband to call me up”, and he
did call him up, and after that it was a huppy (amily.

I want to point out to you gentlemen in the last 20 years beeause
of this movement for birth control, including ¢ven these hearings,
the idea of preventing concepti.n, instead of having operations,
which are both very costly and very detrimental to the woman—
because of this movement, more and morc women are looking for
this information, I think this power should be given to us, who are
able and have a better way of dealing with the situation.

Now, I want to tell you that one of our greatest statisticians prob-
ab:iv in the United States, had a very interesting lgaper the other day
and I recommend that paper to you, written by Dr. Sydenstricker in
relation to what is happening now. It is filed in this record.

Unquestionably there are now before us many problems, one of
which is those people you do not want to admit to the conntry for
one reason or another, and who are constantly increasing from what
you and I consider the backbone of our nation. Those people now
are in no position to have children, and it is a very serious matter
we have. Then there is the question of what it means to a woman in
a small family to have a man sit around all day feeling that he can-
not do anything. It is not only the poverty, but it is the unemploy-
ment, and the fact that men do not know what to do with themselves,
do not know what to do with leisure. .

Yet should you take away the love relationship aund the sex relation-
ship, you wil: hnd that the disturbances are growing all the time, and
it is as to those poor families in those conditions that Dr. Sydenstricker
shows the facts. It is one of the most remarkable investigations
statistically that wo have, and I recommend it to you.

The next point I want to submit to you is the fact that most of
the young people, no matter what you can do for them, and you
have done all you could do for their education—but most of ouy
young people cannot now marry and have families. There is no use
denying it.  That makes me bring this point to you, in a long experi-
ence in these years every woman and every man that comes to
me—and 1 try to have hoth because you cannot sclve a problem
unless you see the hushand—most of these couples, with probably an
exception of one out of a hundred, both men and women, said they
did not want any children, and most of them changed the irminds.

But when you go along with modern educution, while they want to
space and regulate the number of children, they want to have children,
and yon simply must give them an opportunity now, more than ever.
You must give them a chance to space their families, which does not
mean annihilution of families, which you ull know.

In all of my experience women and men have started out by suying
they cannot have any children for 2 or 3 ycars, but back in all my
experience these years they have had children spaced.

’lease do not think because people know how to regulate it, they
would do all these things, hut I want to recommend to you gentlemen,
because after all you care just us much about your wives, and I want
to call your attention to the fact that constant pregnuney is a drain
on the nornml woman and also is hound to be tremendously serious,
You must give her rest, you must insist on the rest so she can be
hetter off for the children after they are born,
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The last point I want to make is this. It is not because we cannot
give birth-contro! information to our patients by word of mouth, but
we cannot give the best information, because the doctors themselves
have not studied the subject, and that is why the American Medical
Association has not passed it. They have not given consideration to
the subject because it is not within their realin. Therefore, I want to
say (o you that a doctor who does constructive birth control, tells the

atient why she should have children, and how to space the children.

I also tells the patient, you better not have children as it is danger-
ous, and we must now modify this law with this bill, because this is
the time to do constructive work.

I am sure individually vou are all interested, but we haven’t
gotten together. This is the time to get together and do the biggest
thing and get the doctors to do more constructive birth contro! work.

Mr. HeaLey. You don’t approve the dissemination of information
to unmarried persons?

Dr. Yarros. No.

Mr. Heavey. This bill doesn't prevent it. :

Dr. Yauros. One of my colleagues has answered that. There are
bootleggers in the medical profession just as in others. We don’t
just give morphine to patients, and so the doctor doesn’t just give
information to unmarried people. It is a question of a family problem.
1f some do do that, that doesn’t prevent me from doing the right thing.

Mr. HearLey. How are you going to prevent them from getting
that information?

Dr. Yarros. Who?

Mr. Heavey. How are you going to prevent unmarried persons
from getting that information?

Dr. Yarros. Give it to the doctors. The doctors don’t give mor-
phine just because it is morphine and because they ask for it. They
will say, what do you want it for, why do you want it, how do you
want it, isn’t there something better you can do. Tlat is what we
call constructive birth control, and that is the kind that will be done
more and more if the doctors have the responsibility.

I thank you, genttemen.

STATEMENT FROM Jacor Bitikorr, Execvernive Dikkcton, FEOERATION oF
JEwisn CHARITIES OF PHILADELPHIA

As executive director of the Federation of Jewish Charities in Philalelphia,
and as ehairman of the unemployment insurance fund in the clothing industry
in that eity, 1 have been very intimately identified with labor problems. 1
am convineed that the democratic spread of scicntific birth-control information,
which would be made possible through the proposed legistation, wondd be a great
factor in bringing relief to thousands of individuals in the labor elass.  From
figures published by the Awerican Federation of Labor, it i< estimated that
within the last 2 vears, the pereent of persons totudly unemployed has inereased
124.3 pereent, from 1,560,000 to alimost 12,000,00.

This means that hoth the mumber of persons who are the recipients of relief,
and the total amount expeuded to help them has been rapidly rising.  ‘Fhese
figures, added to those showing the tremendous increase all over the country
in the number of dependent chifdren in the care of forter families and foster in-
stitations, would scem to me to be sufficient evidence in favor of this conserva-
tive legislation, which would make scientific contraceptive methods avaitable to
;h|i.< group of unemployed, which constitute a division of the “*great group called
anor.

However, there is another important argument which I shonld like to point
out---the declining rate of population increase, as shown hy evidenee in the find-
ings of the reecnt research cotnnnttee on social trends.
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I feel that the bill shouid be re%)rted favorably. Testimony is available from
even such eminent authorities as President Compton, of Massachusetts Institute
of Technology, that even should we ever recapture the halcyon days of the
volurae of business enjoyed in 1928 and 1929, not more than half the number
now out of work could ibly be reabsorbed in industry.

There could be no stronger argument for a reduction in the potential labor
supply, greferably by means of scientific and harmless use of contraceptives
among those who must earn their living from industry. Proper contraceptive
methods can reach these people only through hospitals, clinics, or public medical
channels which are now prohibited from giving this advice by the Federal law.

Bill H.R. 5078 has my cndorsement, therefore, not only as a vehicle of con-
:'tgluf:tlve relief, but also as an important piece of preventive legislation for social

re.

STATEMENT FRoM Joux N. SimpsoN, DEaAN THE ScuooL oF MEDICINE, WEsT
Virginia UNivERsITY, MoRGaNTOWN, W.Va,

To have bill H.R. 5978 enacted, seems to me will be one of the most important
measures that has been advocated recently, to aid in banishing poverty and
prevent disease, and to lower the number of unfit in the eleemosynary institutions
of the States.

We who live in the mining districts of West Virginia know of the appalling
roverty endured by the mine workers who h.ave been out of regular emp{t))yment
or 3 years and whose children were without clothing and shoes and focd to enable

them to go to school. Families are lurge. Here is a place where birth control
should have been known. It is iy experience although I am not a practitioner,
that the rich and well-to-do, who could afford to care for large familjes, have small
or no families, but the poor, and the mentally unfit, have children throughout the
})roductlve period of the wife, and if this is cut short by disease, another marriage
ollows with more children.

The moral reasons put forth by some of the churches loscs much of its emphasis,
when one remembers that the t and highest types of men and women, their
priests, and the nuns have taken vows of chastity, and so the world loses this
excellent source of well-cared-for citizens.

Trae ULtiMatE EFFECT of Birta CoxnTroL, BY ELLsworTH HUNTINGTON, YaLE
UNivERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF SoctaL SCIENCES

The ultimate effect of birth controi can be reliably estimated only on the basis
of what actually happens today in groups where birth control has for some time
been well known and practiced without hindrance. Such groups are found
only among aur most highiy educated people. Three of them have been investi-
gated, one consisting of about 800 men who graduated from Yale Collcge in 1893,
1896, and 1898; another of about 1,900 Harvard graduates composing the classes
of 1899, 1900, and 1901; and the third of about 300 metnbers of the Yale faculty
who are of such an age that families are presutnably complete. The men in eac
gronp have been (assified aecording to their success. In classifying the Harvard
and Yale graduates success was defined in terins of general value to the community
as estimated by several representative men in cach class. The Yale faculty was
classificd according to academic rank and general reputation.  In cach of these
three groups thie most successful men have the most children, and thercis a steady
decline in the number of children as the degree of success diminishes. Thus,
among Yole graduates the number of children per man, wmeluding the unmarried
and childless as well as the father, averages 2.4 among the niost successful tenth
and only 0.8 among the least sucecssful tenth: Among Harvard graduates the
numbers are nearly the same, but a trifle smaller.  Among the Yale faculty and
the visiting lecturers the most successful men average about 2.7 children apiece,
whercas the other men of similar age average about half as many. Even when
we divide the Yale and Harvard graduates into 10 smaller groups consisting of
Jlawy ers, bankers, doctors, business exceutives, and other professional types, the
wore successful men in every group have, on an average, decidedly more children
than do the less successful. ~ Moreover, Frederick.A. Woods found a similar con-
dition when he compared Harvard graduates who are in Who'’s Who with their
classmates who are not in that book. So strong is this tendency that we may fairly
2onclmlo that it applies to the entire body of highly educated peogle in the United
States.

It needs no demenstration 1o show that these educated people are exactly the
ones antong whom bicth eontrol has Leen longest undcrstomf)nnd most widely
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practiced. The most cogent of all criticisms of birth control is based ou exactly
this fact. Thus it appears that although the first effect of birth control has
undoubtedly been to lower the general birth rate of the educated classes, its next
effect has been to bring about a great improvement in the average inheritance and
training of such children as still remain. This improvement is due to the fact
that today, under the influence of birth control, the educated families of the kind
in which the children are likely to receive both the best biological inheritance and
the hest training have two or three times as many children as do the educated
familics where poor health, weak physiques, unfortunate temperamental qual-
itics, inefficiency, or pure accident interfere with success. In fact, the most
successful people among the groups here studicd are so likely to marry and have
children that their descendants will steadily increase in number if the children
hehave in this respect like their parents.

This alliance between children and success in the educated classes is, of course,
the opposite of what happens in the country as a whole when all levels of society
are considered.  In thislies its profouand significance. It appears to hold a proph-
cey of what will happen when birth control becomes widely spread among intelli-
gent people of all classes. It is well known that the custoins prevalent among the
upper classes tend gradually to seep downward into the other levels of soclety.
v@e sec this illustrated today in the fact that working peoplc are more and more
seeking information as to birth control. Hence if birth control information is
allowed to reach all classes easily, there is every reason to believe that }lltimatel{
the tendeney for the more suecessful types to have the larger families will prevail
at all social levels, except perhaps among persons so stupid, defective, or vicious
that they ought to be segregated or otherwise prevented from hayng children.
If this shiould happen, and if the contrast between the successful and unsuccessful
should be as great as it is among college graduates, it would require O“lf a few
gencrations to eliminate a large proportion of the people who are born in the kind
of homes where the parents are shiftless, idle, ill tempered, aud otherwise unfitted
for success. [t secms almost incredible that this can happen, but already in
Stockholm and in certain German cities, where birth control prevails among the
working classcs to an uncommonly high degr ¢, there is a tendency for the hetter
paid and more steady workers to have the larger families  In other words, in the
only cases where we know that birth control has prevailed to a high degree, it has
tended to improve the quality of the children in both the educated and the
working classes.

Still another straw is highly significant. It is as yet merely a straw, for it is
based on a tritle less than a hundred I.(l)eople. In the Yale faculty the most suc-
cessfu) men have been grouped according to their age. Those born hefore 1870
have an average of only 1.9 children per inan; those born in the next § years have
more, £ so on until those born from 1885-89 have 3.1 and their families may
not vev hre complete.  If future studies confirm this, we seem to find that among
highly educated and successful people the diminution in the size of families
arising from birth conirol has run its course and the normal reaction which fol-
lows every extreme has set in. The men who were born from 1860 to 1370
apparently thought that the correct thing was to practice an extreme form of
oirth control and thereby reduce their families to an average of anly two. Their
equally eminent suceessers, who know still more about birth control, have heen
graduall, changing their minds, and now think that 3 or ¢ children is the best
average size for a family. In a word, then, where birth control has free rein
not only do the most successful peml)le have the most children, but the size of the
fam’lies is going back to such a level that these successful people are having more
thaa enough children to replace themselves. And what the leaders do today
the runk and file will do tomorrow. 8o in the tong run birth control scems to
prcmise the largest families in the best homes at all levels of society.

STATEMENT TELFGRAPHED FroM E. C. LixpeMay, NEw Yokrk SciooL oF SociaL
Work, New York City
Hope you ean convince Congressmen that there is no seientifie evidence to
prove that legalized birth control actually threatens the family or the future of
the racein countries like Denmurk, where birth control has had a long and fair trial,
it appfars that lowered hirth rate is olfset by increased health and lower infant
nortality.
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STATEMENT FROM HENRY PRATT FAIRCHILD, PROFESS8OR OF SocioLoay, NEw
York UNIVERsiTY, GRapUATE ScHoor, NEW YoORK

In the past a large part of the argument for the establishment of birth controi
as a recognized social agency has been based upon the necessity of imposing some
restriction upon the sheer bgological increase or the human specics, and the recog-
nition that birth control was the most desirable and practical means of sccuring
this restriction. Today, largely as a result of the spread of birth contiol, the
rate of growth of population in western countiries has been slowed up, and many
of these countries are facing the probavility of a stationary population in the near
future. Such a stationary population I regard as highly desirable, and, for the
sake of world peace and prosperity, I wish it could he speedily realized all over
the world. However, this novel prospect has caused certain persons, who other-
wise might be favorable to the liberalization and spread of birth-control practiee,
to fecl that further progress in this direction is no longer needed.  This attitude
scems to me a thoroughly mistaken one, fraught with serious possible consequences,
Even though a stationary population were already a reality, 1 should still be eon-
vineed that the liberalization of birth contro! laws, and the vxtension of related
tnowledge and practice, was cssential to human welfare. My reasons for this
view may be briefly swmed up as follows:

1. The baxic logical justification of birth control i. that the great human in-
terest of reproduction ought to be kandled on the basis of scientific intelligence,
foretnought, reason, sud self-control, just like every other great concern of the
!;ul}gﬂp race. This principle holds whethier population is growing, stationary, or
declining.

2. Arguments in favor of birth control have always fallen into two main groups,
those hased on social expedience, and those baxed on individual or family health,
welfare, aud secarity.  All the arguments in the latter category are just as valid
and foreeful in a slowly growing population as in a rapidly increasing one.

3. The slowing up of the rate of population inercase throws into sharp rdlief
the cugenic aspeets of birth control. It has long been recoguized, and deplored,
that there is a tendeney in the United States to inerease the population prinmarily
from the so-calledd “lower steata™ of society, aue to the differential birth rate
between the upper and lower classes.  The foree of this argument is not i the
least diminished in a stationary popualation, as long as this differential remains,
Such a suciety would still face the propscet of a progressive deterioration in
quality, as long as birth control wae restricted to the more intelligeat, fortunate,
and successful classes. It beeomes increasingly important, therefore, to extend
the practice of birth control into all levels of society, and there is every reason t-
believe that a reduction in iae birth rate of the less fortunate classes would react
favorably in the way of stimulating the birth rate in the upper classes, when
they no longer had reason to fear the competition of unlimited numbers in the
lower ranks. This process is precisely what the modern birth-control movement
is secking to accomplish, and what is aimed at in the present bill,

4. The removal of the whole subject of reproduction from the murky realn of
taboo, ignorance, superstition, and prudery will afford the best possibic gronuds
for the establishment of a sound and constructive population policy. A people
which has been trained to think calmly and sanely ahout these questions, and to
act in accordance with the dictates of reason will, for that very reason, be prepared
to respond to the social incentives in favor of an inereased rate of population
growth, if at any time or for any reason, such an increase beeonmes essential to
the welfare of the community.

5. 1 the notable decline in the birth rate during the past few decades has heen,
as it is reasonable to suppose, largely due to the spread of birth-control practices
it seeins undeniable that as long as restrictions are placed upon medieal guidanee
in this dircetion, many individuals must he relying upon and uzing methods of
a highly undesirable sort, not only heecause of their unreliability but also hecause
of their dangerous character to health or even Lfe.  Removing the medical pro-
fession fromy any legal restraint will therefore tend to improve greatly the practi-
eal procedure in this tield, and to offset the arguinents fregueatly urged against
contraception on health grounds.

STATEMENT FROM PROFESSOR WILLYSTINE GOODSELL, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR 0F
Eoveation, TEachers Coriese, CoLumuiy UNIvERSITY, NEW YORK Criry

It is eause for rejoicing among all socially minded people, who are familiar with
the social and family problems related to birth control to learn that a birth con-
trol bill has at last reached the Judiciary Commitice for a vote.
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Experts on population have projected their curves into the future and foresee
a stationary population during the present century. Moreover, instead of an
estimated population of 140,000,000 in 1940, prospects are now that hardly more
than 132,600,000 people are to he expected by 1940—an cstimated decrease of
about 8,000,000 souls. Oue of the causes of this decline is unquestionably birth
contro). Now the shoe pinches here; for the Committee points out that *‘the
markets for mine operators, farmers, and manufacturers, * * * whose prob-
lemus are those of overproduction, will be cousiderahly smaller than has been
expected, * * * " Does any thoughtful person, familiar with elementary
economics, rcally believe that decline in population is an important cause of our
present economic stress and loss of markets? The economists tell us that war debts,
taritfs, unstable currencies, technological advance, with its concomitant unem-
ployment, und a blind economice nationalism: are the paramount causes of the
world's cconomic maladjustment. Furthermore a stationary population should
be a bugaboo to no intelligent man or woman. France has had a stationary
population for years and until 2 years ago she was in a more favorable economic
osition than any other country in Europe, and perhaps still is relatively so.

‘ngland and Sweden have birth rates considerably lower than that of the United
States, yet these countries have not rushed into print with pleas for building up
the home markets by denying birth-control knowledge.

There can be no doubt, as the committee indicates, that there are fewer children
under 5 years of age and fewer under 10 than there were a decade ago; clearly the
supply of children is steadily becoming less.  In this period of profound economic
distress that should scarcely bhe a canse for regret. The Children’s Bureau
bulletins are filled with disturbing facts and figures shiowing the extent of malnu-
trition. rirkets and other diseases among the Nation's children.  When we have
learned how to set up a planning econoray in this country, adapting production
to the needs of all consumers amd making machines our servants, not our masters,
it will be time cuough to consider increasing the number of cnildren in the land.
Moreover, as the research committee points ont, with fewer chidren their ** value
to rovietly may be expected to rise and more attention will be given to their well-
cing and training '—an outcome devoutly to be hoped for!  With no means of
birth control in the past, a “melanchioly procession of cradles and coffins " passed
through the homes of our ancestors, especially those of the poor,

Referring to the differential hirth rate in the United States, whereby the smallest
familics are found among the educated and prosperous groups amd the largest
among the poorest aad imost ignorant, the commitice suggests that hirth restrie-
tion has heen somewhat **haphazzard’ in operation and that s more deliberate
and conscious population policy for the future wonld ~cem desirable.  With this
the writer and, indeed, many leaders of the birth-control movement are in hearty
svinpathy,  As the researceh committee states, if no restrietions had been placed
on tie spreaud of birth-conteal information and if clinies had been pernmitted to
function freely, the tendeney to iimit size of families to income would have spread
more evenly among social classes and no such ditferential rate of births as now
exists would probubly have appeared.  Once the ban on dissemination of birth-
control information has been lifted and the wage-carning group can readily secure
it. signs are not lacking that the birth-control movement witl become increasingly
concerned with *'birth selection”, with ways aud means, economiv, social,
psvehological of inducing the physieally and mentally fit to increase the size of
their fanilies, at least to the number necessary for sarvival of the parent stock.

WiLLysting Goobpseet,

STATFMENT oF D, C. C. L1TTLE, MANAGING DIRECTOR, AMEKICAN SOCIETY
ror TiE CoxtRoL oF Caxecrr, NEw York, N.Y.

All the statisticians are agreed that natural developient of our present popu-
Intion will resilt in an increasing population of very old people for several
decades to come.  This means an inereasing population of snonproductive
depnetadents.,

fhe opportunity is now given to pass a picee of legislation which enables the
medical professivn to help those of vur eiticens who wish to aveid the additional
burden of prodacing a large exeess of very yvoung dependents.  Liven if over-
poprlation of children can be justified in boom times—aud I, personally, feel it
cannot—it certainly < in the nature of eriminal restriction of personal liberty to
deny information on family limitation to our citizens in a time of vorld wide
economic crises.

Those interested in cheap labor and in the sale of cheap commoditics to vast
mimbers of individnals or in the sale of insurance to large numbers of people,
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will, of course, oppose selfishly any legislation which may dimirish in any way the
breeding of individuals who may give them trade. i

There is no evidence that our national efficiency, happiness or prosperity is
in any way correlated with an increase in our already enormous population,
There is, on the contrary, a large body of evidence to show that we were quite ag
effective, if not more so, when we were forty or fifty million people smaller as g
nation than we are at present.

Slow growth is usually a sign of controlled, healthy development. Rapid
growth is a definite source of worry and a frequent indicahon_ of a discascd or
pathologic condition. This is true of populations as well as of individuals,

I sincerely hope that a majority of the Committee on the Judiciary will not
mistake mass for quality, or unrestricted national growth for increased social and
economic stability. The fact that this mistake has been made at critical timesin
the immediate past is, in my opinion, one of the large contributory factors to the

resent condition in which our people arc less settled, less loyal and less happy
ghan they have been since the Civil War,

SrateMeNT FroM H. F. Perxins, Dirueron Evckxics SURVEY oF VErmosr,
UNIVERSITY OF VERMONT

As president of the American Eugenics Society, direetor of the Eucenics Survey
of Vermont. and for many years a student of heredity and population problems,
Tam very glad to give you my opinion concerning birth control and its importance,

In tae first place, hirth control is here and it is well and generally understood
that it is h-re. Noone gquestions that it is here to stay. There are a considerable
numher of families in cach cormmunity in which seientific measures for contra-
ception have beer in use for at least two generations.  fn view of this fact it
appeals to me as amounting to class legislation for the Federal Gosernment to
forbid transmission through the mails of e~nt -aceptive devices and information,
Tivz vrsaa pasult of this law is distinetly in favor of a lower grade of population.

Matters of projudice. dbagma, and sentiment should give way to the common
sense view of the disastrous results bound to follow the present short-sighted
attitude of the Government.  Praclically, the Government is defeating its own
ends by its star § against contraception and is guarantecing that the next gence-
ation will be less eapable, physically, mentally, and morally, of combating <nch
a calamity as the present finaneial depresison.  If what Congress most desires is
u low-gravle penualation with few leaders in any sphere of social, educational, or
governmental activity, I should think they would vote against the present bili,
If they want on the other land a conntry with the highest type of citizens, then
thev should mest certainly vote in favor of the bill.

From the point of view of humanitarian attitude, there is reason to promitlzate
birth control.  Economically it would reduce tiic munber of unemployed, paupers
and those dependent on saciety beea ise of mental and physieal defeets.  None
of these reasons to my mind is nearly so important from the broad puint of view
as ‘the cugeniecal reason—the importance of breeding a higher type of peaple.
So long as those in a state of competence, people of intelligence, are now almost
univer-ally provided with the necessary knowledge to space their ehildren and
limit the number of children, it is immensely important that these whe are less
fortunate shonld be given an equad opportunity,

Birth contral at present is dysgenie.  Thiz ix to no small extent counteracted
by the wholesome effeets of its use in wianl are sometimes ealled the *upper
classe<.”  Young people contewmplating marringe if aware of contraceriive
methods are ready to marey sooner than they would be if for financial reasons
they did ot dure to run the tisk of having children soon after marringe.  The
adjustiments between the nin and woman always ditficnult and exacting, are made
very mueh easier by the removal of the arnicty lest, before they are ready to take
care of them. they may luve children.  Economieally and tempermentally a
couple get along better if they are able to postpone the family until siel time as
they are in a position to care for a ehild or two properly.

The result of this condition is whelesome engenically as well as to the parent
thermselves. T am convineed and min assired by many of iy yvoung married
friends that n.y conviction is right, that in many cases, if not the mujority, the
actual result of contraceptive knowledge is carlier marsiages and the coneeplion
of children at an carlier period because onee married their urge for parenthood,
stimulated by the married state and by t*2 fact that their fricnds have children
persuades thein that the most important and desirable thing to save money for
and to brirg about is the having of children.
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Whether these considerations would apply to the same extent amongst the lcss
well-to-do and well-educated part of the population I do not know. I am sure
that many a mother now struggling under the load of a numerous and briefly
spaced progeny would give anything she possesses for the knowtedge of methods
of preventing a continuance of such a condition.

The above statements do not begin to cover the poiuts in favor of birth control.
Since they probably vary from the points made by others 1 offer them. A< a
eugenist and student of heredity and population problems I most emphatically
urge the necessity for prompt action favorable to the present birth-control
measure,

Very respeetfully yours,

Mrs. HeeBurN. Mr, Chairman and gentlemen, the next speaker
from the propoenents is Dr. Elizabeth Kittridge, from the Medical
Wouten’s National Association.

STATEMENT OF ELIZABETH KITTRIDGE, M.D.,, SECRETARY OF
THE MEDICAL WOMEN'S NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

Dr. Kirtripge, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, may T first present
this statement, which reads as follows:

Wasmineron, D.C., Jannary 17, 1935,

H. F. Penrkixs, director.

Mrs. MARGARET SANGER,
Washington, D.C.

My Dear Mes. Sancer: The Medical Women's National Association at its
annual meeting in Milwaukee on June 11, 1933, voted to express its approvad of
the hirth control bill, H.R. 5978. ‘This action reatlirms the action of the assaein-
tion of the previous year when it went on vecord as appraving a similar bill,

Yours siucerely,
Euizanerin Kevereoar, M.,
Neerclary MW N

Mrs. Herspenrx, Mres. Walter Timme wants to tell you of a number

of worien’s organizations that are reprezented here,

STATEMENT OF MRS. WATER TIMME

Mus, Tiseme. My, Chairman, we have heard « great decl from tae
medical professton, and there are here others who have stated the
women's stde of the question.  From 21 States we have women here
with us taday who hoped that they, teo, couid have a word o =ay
fron: the women’s point of view, but the time does not permit that,

[ have alzo the endorsements of the organizations w which you
have veferred today, including the endorsements of the welfare
assoclations, scientist:, which ineludes thousands= of men and women
throughout the country, apd I want to ask, NMr. Chaivman, that these
recommendations may be incorporated in this hearing.

The Ciiamrmax. Does it appear from the data vou tender when
these committees and associstions endorzed this proposed legistation?

M=z, Hersery. Yon mean the time of the vear?

The Cuamvan. Yes.

Mrs, Huenvry. Yes; that isineorporated in the endorsements,

The Cratemax. Let them be put in the vecord.

Pantiat. LisT oF Socian axo EptcatioNan OuaaNizatioNs ENDORsING THER
FEpEraL AMENDMENT or THE GeExguan Puisciene: or Birtn Coxtrow

NATIONAL

Child Welfare Committee of America, Ine. (50), April 27, 1932,

Contiuental Congress of Workers and Farmers for Economic Reconstruction
(450 organizations represented), May 6, 1933,

National Council on Freedom from Censorship (3,000, June 30, 1932.
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The Amecrican Eugenics Society, May 6, 1931,

National Women's Trade Union League of Ameriea (500,000), Juue 5, 1922,

National Council of Jewish Women (200 cities) (30,000), March 26, 1932,

The New History Society (3,500), April 29, 1932.

The International Sunshine Society (3,510), December 13, 1932,

Seripps Foundation for Population Research (Ohio), February 11, 1931.

The Eleventh Territorial Conference of Social Work (Hawaii), July 23, 1931.

League for Industrial Democracy, 1930.

Federation of Jewish Women's Organizations of Greater New York (196 or-
ganizations) (100,000), Janwary 31, 1933.

STATE GROUPS, CLUBS, AND ORGANIZATIONS

Cabfornia Congress of Parents and Teachers, April 21, 1933.
Legislation Committee of Webster Parent-T'eachers Association (California),

February 1931,

!oggntu Monica Council of Parents and Teachers {Cslifornia) {1,300), April 3,
Clinton Parent-Teachers Association (Kentucky) (45), December 21, 1933,
Parent-Teachers Association, Public School No. 93, Bronx, N.Y. (200), No-

veinber 18, 1933,

Parcats Association of Benjamin Franklin Junior High School, Bronx, N.Y,,

November 18, 1933.

Sunset Parent-Teachers Association, Dallas, Tex. (369), December &, 1933,
Roscemont Parent-Teachers Association, Dallas, Tex. (383), Pecember 7, 1933,
Richimond Federation of Mothers Clubs andg Parent-Teacher Associations

(Virginia) (75, October 9, 1933. :
President, Califoruia Federation, Business aud Progressive Women's Clubs.
Busires~ and Professional Women'’s Clab of Shreveport (La.) (30, Deeember

18, 1933.

Business and Professional Waoman's Club of Hattiesburg (Miss.), Deectaber

12, 1933.

IBusiness and Professional Woman’s Club of Plaicficld (N. J.), February 8, 1952
The New York Leagae of Business and Professional Women, Ine., Noverber

10, 1932.

Canton Business and Professional Wonien’s Clab (Ohio) (50), Janiary 1, 1934,
Virginia State Federation of Business and Professional Women’s Clubs ($00),

October 21, 1933.

Addington Club-Business and Professional Women (Virginia), August 20, 1933.
RBusiness amd Professional Women's Clubs, Wayvneshoro (Va.), July 20, 1933.
Farmville Business and Professional Women’s Club (Virginia) (14}, May 17,

1933.

Business and Professional Women’s Club, Charlottesville (Va.) (43), No-

vember 10, 1933.

Young Women's Christian Association of Springfield (I1.) (1,000), Moveu-

ber 23, 1933.

Industrial Club, Y.W.C.A., Baltimorc¢ (Md.), June 10, 1932,

Norfolk Yorag Men's Christian Association (Nebraska) (362), April 23, 1932,
Young Women’s Christian Association. Charlotte, N.C., March 27, 1933.
Canton Young Men's Club, Young Men's Christian Association (Ohio), May

12, 1932,

Young Wonien's Chriztian Association board of ditectors, Dallas (25), Deecn-

Loer 16, 1933,

Board of Dircetors, Young Woen's Christian Association, Richmond, Va.

(3¢h, Aprit 3, 1932,

Comnonwealth College of Mena, Ark. <3, December 7, 1933,
Los Angeles City Teachers Club (53,0000, May 1932,
College Stdents Round Table, Unitarian Chareh, Kalamazoo, Mich. (30,

Mav 1, 1932,

Plaiufield College Club (New Jerseyv), (150) Jasnary 19, 1932,
Class in Public Discussion, Colgate University, Hamilton, N.Y. (I8, January

11, 1932,

Ha-Go-La Girls, University Settlement (New York), April 14, 1932,

Sigina Phi Apha, Brony, N.Y., February 25, 1932,

Pennsylvania Sehool of Social and Health Work, January 30, 1033,

American Association of University Women (Richmond Chapter) (Virginia)

(1O October 30, 1933,
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Little Rock Council of Jewish Women (Arkansas), January 26, 1932.

Council of Jewish Women (Kentucky) (286), April 28, 1932.

s|)ringﬁe£l;'i,3$ccﬁ0|1, National Council of Jewish Women (Massachusetts),
Aprit 24, 1933,

p\\'orccsw; Scction, National Council of Jewish Women (Massachusetts) (237),
May 6, 1932.

Council of Jewish Women, Joplin, Mo., January 5, 1932.

Young Men’s and Young Women's Hebrew Association (Williamshurg braneh)
Brooklyn, N.Y. (1,500), May 10, 1932.

Council of Jewish Women, Altoona, Pa., (50) April 27, 1932,

Council of Jewish Wanen, New Castle, Pa. (500), February 8, 1933.

Council of Jewish Wemen, Richinond section (Virginia) (500), February 27, 1033.

Executive board and child guidance committee of the Woman'’s Civie League
of Pasadena (721), June 19, 1933.

Colorado Womens Citizens League of Greeley, February 8, 1932,

President, Dover Century Club (Delaware), January 1934,

The Junior League of Wilmington, Inc. (Delaware) (145), November 12, 1933,

President, Wilmington New Century Club (Delaware), January 1934.

Mothers Health Committee, Inc. (Florida), November 2, 1933.

Chicago Women's Club (Illinois), (1,700) April 29, 1932.

Clio Club of Kewanec (Illinois), June 1, 1932.

Bardwell Woman's Club (Kentueky), November 16, 1933.

Clinton Woman's Club (Kentucky) (28), November 10, 1933.

Hickinan Chapter, Red Cross (Kentucky), December 2, 1933.

Kuttawa Woman's Club (Kentucky) (25), November 24, 1033.

Mayfield Woman's Club (Kentueky) (31), November 2, 1933.

Junior Wicomico Woman's Club (Maryland) (30}, December 15, 1933.

Brewster Woman's Club (Massachusctts), February 11, 1931,

The Junior League € Plainticld, Ine. (New Jersey), (125), Jannary 15, 1932,

Woman's Club of Orange, N.J., February 28, 1931,

Amalgamated Cooperative Apartinents Woman's Club «New Yorky, May 4,
1932,

Association of Federation Workers «(New York) (8, (htober 149, 1933,

Bronwville Women's Ciul (New York), Febraary 9, 1432,

Fildelity Ladies Auniliary (New York), (75), October 24, 1032,

Foster Mother's Association of Muerica « New York), 1930,

Hopewell Soeicty of Brooklvn, N.Y., 1930,

The Junior Leagie of the City of New York, Tne. (1,200), ¥ebruary 3, 1931,

Mothers Club, P8, 1S, Richinond, N.Y., (63), April 3, 1933,

Maotbers Club, Lyubrook, N.Y., 1930,

N e York Federation of Progressive Womien, 1930,

New YVork City Federation of Women's Clubs (83,0000, Mareh 28, 1933,

New York Godmothers' Leaguae.

Physivians Wives' League of Greater New York, Mareh 2, 1032,

Woman's Pres< Club of New York, Brooklyn (350, May 21, 1932,

Young Folks League, Krahaner Charity Soeiety «New York), May 971932,

Viola Thorne Claly of Wooster (Ohio) (80, December 12, 1933,

The Woman's Club of kaston, Pa. (260), January 2, 1034,

Nashville andt Dovidson Connty League of Women Voters (Tennesseod,
December 20, 1933.

Northern States Womens Cooperative Guild (Wisconsin) 11,0000, May 14,
1032,

The Womans Club, Richlans Center, Wis,, May 2, 1v33.

N Jo Women's Republican Cluly, Trenton, 1930,

New Yark Leagiie of Women Voters, May 15, 1928,

City Club of Chicago, 1., May 10, 1932,

Lions Club, New Brunswick, N.J. 31y, May 4, 1432,

Rotary Clab, Asbury Park, N.J., April 23, 1932,

Winston-Salem Rotary Club (North Carolina), April 19, 1932,

Rotary Club, Carrollton, Ohio, May 12, 1932,

Lions Club, North Philadelphia, Pa., Apsil 28, 1932,

Riwanis Club, Richland Center, Wis,, May 2, 1933,

President, Wilimington Chamber of Commerce (Delaware), anuary 1934,

Arkansas Engineer’s Association, April 10, 1932,

‘The Labor Institete Forum (Pennsylvania) (300, November 21, 1932,

Utal State Federation of Labor (seeretary-treasusery, May 16, 1932,

Virginia Federation of Labor, May 16, 1933,
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S. B. & A. Union, No. 16456, Milwaukee, Wis., June 5, 1932,

Women's Study Club of Naugatuck, Conn. (60), May 9, 1932.

The Irvington Tuesday Club of Indianapolis, Ind., May 10, 1932,

The Monday Afternoon Club of Plainficld, N.J., January 4, 1932.

Ano Club, Inc. (New York) (76,, November 18, 1932.

The Group (a clcaring house of opinion) (New York) (1,000), May 3, 1952,

Nocial Workers Discussion Club of New York City (300), September &, 1933,

Temple Child Study Club, Rochester, N.Y., January 22, 1933.

Colonia Book Club (North Carolina), April 22, 1932

The Friday Book Club, Asheville, N.C., December 12, 1933,

The Research Club of Asheville, N.C., (65), December 7, 1933,

Pearl Chappell Study Club of Dallas, ‘Tex. (45,, December 17, 1933,

Horace Mann Pre-School Association, Tacoma, Wﬂsh.. April 13, 1932,

Logislative Committee of the Federation of Child Study, New York.

Social Scienee Lecture Bureau (Connecticut), April 28, 1932,

Minnesota Lugenies Socicty, Minncapolis, May 5, 1932,

Local No. 7 of New York Workers Committee on Unemployment Association,
September 19, 1933, of Unemployed College Mumnae and Professional People,
New York (250).

Bronx Free Pellowship (N YorkY (700), September 18, 1933,

Independent Citizen’s Assocition (New York), April 29, 1932,

Reconeilintion Trips, direetor (Noov York), 1931,

Solvay Circle, Solvay Process Co., Syracuse.

Youkers Unit of the Specdwell Society, 1930,

Optimist Clnb, Erie, Pa., April 28, 1932,

American Civil Liberties Union (New York) (5,000), March 25, 1933,

Citizens Union of New York City, 1930,

Civie Club of New York City (150), Mareh 25, 1032,

Portia Club, New York City, 1930,

WELFARE

Homes and Chitdren'’s Athance (California), June 23, 1933,

Superintendent of Flanner House (Social Settkaneant Indianapolisy, May 1932,

Fulton Couzity Relicf Committes of Hichman, Ky, Novemdwer 1, 1933,

Childrens Aid Society, Newark, N3, November 1, 1932

Arsociation for the Aid of Crippted Chitdren (New York) (2,000), March 214,
1033,

Board of Dircetors of Federation Settlement (New Yorh), 1930,

Children’s Welfare League of the Jewish Center of the East Side (New York),
1930,
Children’s Haven for Far Rochaway, N.Y., 1930,

Colnmbix Clab Relief Society, Far Rockaway, N.Y. (150), May 11, 1932,

Eisman Day Nurwery (New York), {8 Mareh 21, 1930.

Fineh School Day Nursery (New York), 1930,

Yirst Hebrew Day Nursery and Kindergarten (New York), 1930,

Grand Street Settlenent (New York) (1600), 1930,

ilonie for Hebeew Infants (New York), 1930.

Jewish Chilllren's Clearing Butean (New York), May 6, 1932,

Kips Bay Day Nvesery (New York), 1930,

Labor ‘Temple Social Service (New York) (500), March 23, 1933,

Laenon Hill Hospital Social Serviee (New York).,

Director, Burcan of Jewish Social Research (New York), February 1931,

University Scettlement Society (New York), 1430,

Vireinia Day Nursery and Clinie (New York), April 8, 1033,

Welfare Conmittce, Chapel of the Enearnation (New York).

The North Carotina Conference for Socinl Serviee, April 27, 1932,

Faceitive Seerctary Governors Couneil of Uncmployment and Relicf, Raleigl,
N.CL April 1932,

Social Service League of Easton, Pa. (21), January 8, 1934, R .

Group of Social Workers and Citizens (I'ublie Health Nursing  Council)
Tennessee (10, Mav 17, 1932,

Unitedd Charities (Board of Directorsy (Tesas), December 28, 1933,

County Clilidren's Clinie of Junior Wednesday Club, Danville (Virginia?,
Docember 1, 1033,



BIRTH CONTROL 105

Eupringg, Cawv., January 18, 1934,
Mrs. LoLitA SCHWEITZER,
Washingtoa, D.C.:

I hereby authorize you to represent me at the birth control hearing before
the Judiciary Committee of the House of Representatives on January 18th.
1 heartily endorse the movement for any mecasure that might be enacted by
Congress to properly legaiize birth control in this country.

) ) ) Dr. F. O. BuTLER,
Medical Director and Superintendent Sonoma State Home, Eldridge, Calif,

ResoLvTion No, 41

Whereas present econamice conditions emphasize the neeessity of preserving
awl maintaining standards of living to preserve Ameriean homes and institutions;
and
Whereas Iack of restricted birth control under proper medical supervision miti-
gates aainst these standards; and

Wherens an arehaic Federal statute enacted 60 years ago prevents dissemination
of any information between the several States on this most ituportant subjeet,
even under direetion of licensed physic’ans, elinies, or huspitals: Now, (Iu'r(-#urc,
be it
R wolved by the Virginia Federation of Labor in ancual convention assembled in
Clifton Forge, Vo, May 15 and 16, 1933, That we favor an amendment exempting
phasicians, hospitals, and clinies from the operation of the Federal law, which
v eveliudes supplies and medieal Jiterature relating to Lirth control from the
United States teails and common earriers; and be it further

Rosolead, ‘That a copy of this resolution be aent to the United States Senators
from Virginia and the United States Congressuien from the State of Virginia.

Recomuended by the cotumittes,

GiLes O Couvresey, Seerclary,
A trae copy.

b0 Stane,
Neerstar i~ Treacurir Vieginia Poldezation of Labor.

STaeeveNT o Ciry Coen or CuHilcacoe

Whereas it is of the utmost importance to all patriotic Americans that the
population of oar country be vigoraus and healthy both plysically and men-
tally, and that there shatl e no child in America that has not the complete birth-
right of a sound wmind in a sound body; and

Whereas the oroper and intelligent nse of scientifie contraceptive methods
under the dircetion of physicians is essential to these ends: Be it

Kesolred by the committee on public health, edueation, aud labor, of the City
Club of Chicago, ‘That we are iu fuvor of an amendient to the sections of the
Uaited States Tarill Aet and the Criminal Code of the United States of America
which refer to supplics and edical literature relating to birth control, so that
the provisions of these sections, now exeluding such supplics and nedieal litera-
ture from the United States maits, shall not apply to licensed physicians and
duly authorized medical sehionls, Journals, or associations;

Furthee resolved, 'That we are in favor of such an amendment as above referied
to so that the development and organization of interest in and knowledge of
birth control on sound cugente and medical principles shalt be facititated throughe
out the United States.

Signed by three committees: Publie health, «ducation, aud labor.

STANLMENT Frov Utane Stare Provraitox or Laron

[v our apinion, social matters brought to light by onr present uncmgloz ment
siteation point imperatively to the need of saeb legislation, Iirtli-controb in-
fortuntion, as you wiil kr ow, has long been avaitable and ino by the wealthier
class in this conntey, whereas the darge niess of the peopt& who are actnally in
need of sueh information have heen donied iCin the pasts This has telted in
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high infant mortality among this class of citizens, crowded tencient distriets,
and has contributed to our present unemployment ~ituation, besides ruining the
health of millions of working-class mothers and contributing to the social delin.
quency of the children themselves.

On a recent inspection tour of the Sait Lake County Hospital, I was amaced
to find a8 number of expectant mothers without sufficient funds with which to
cven feed themselves, and our county hospital greatly overcrowded in an ¢ffort
to properly care for them,  Expectant mothers sitting in chairs while in labor i«
only ene of the common cccusrchices at this institetion due to the inadequacy of
their funds and equipment.

It is my honest opinion that an hounest, sens.hle, and logical birth-contral bill
should be passed at this session of Congress as one measure of social legislation,
many of which will be necessary hefore our present deplorable unemployment
situation is corrected.

The plea that the dissemination of birth-control information will lead to niore
social delinquencey is, in the opinion of the writer, a fallacious oue.

GeorGE A. YaGER, Scerelary-Treasurer,

MinisTERS FrROM SpoRT HiLes anxp Minesuvry, N

JaNvany, 10, 1934,

We, the undersigned, endorse United States bills S, 1442 and H.R. 5978,
urge that they be favorably reported ont of the Jadiciary Committees and
srought before the floors®of hoth the Senate and the Honse for 2 Nation-wide
vote,

Rev, H, Norsian Stuney, Midthurn, NI,
Jons 0. Howw, Milthuen, N,

Hueon W Dienissos, Millbirn, N,
Dvorey Zavve, Short Hills, N.J.

25 TrAINED NUHSES FroM NEW JERSEY

We the undersigned endorse United States bills S 1842 and HURL 5978 al
urge ihat they be favorably reported ont of the judiciary committees aud brought
hefore the floors of both the Senate and the House for a Nation-wide vote,

E. Sharah, R.N., R. Tassic, E. W, Molnar, RN, Elizabeth Dorothy
Brusk, R.N., Elizabeth ‘T Denesh, RONLTHL Marshal, RN,
Elizabeth ). Kdlt, Adeline ). Penfield, R N., Virginia Conway,
R.N., Doris Ro Barrett, R.N., Loisx Praden, Helen M. Daley,
R.N., Mary . La Londe, R.N., Floreace Do 1) Dressiv, RN,
Charlotte J. Anderson, R.N., Katherine F. Rollins, R.N., Aur -
Terras, RN, Jeunie Jacenty, RN~ Summit, N.L; Edna Bapp,
R.N., New Providence, Nob; Mildred W, Lewitt, RN, MiYhurn,
N.L; Bertha Weaman, RON., New Providenee, N Anna AL
Kline, R.N., Florenee Dean, RON., Violet M. Schnare, Summniit,
N.Jo; Ruth Datesman, Westtield, N.L; Mabel Wheeler, R N,
East Orange, N.J

F.rry Pavsiersss Frove NEw Juusey
Janvany M), 134,

We, the undersigued physicians of New Jerey endorse United States Eills

SOISE2 and LR S07S and urge that they be favorably eeported out of the

Judiciary Committees, and hrosght before the floors of heth the Sepate and the
Hoire for o Nation-wide vote.

TP Praonn, Robert ML Miler, L Balas, ¢ CCarperder, MDY,

M.oAL Bgeas, MDD Clevelad Danes, MDY, S0 WL Lason,

MDD, Franklin €. Youne, MY, R I Clark, DD S, Morton

Iaplan, DS, Hieh 1D Lanicor, NLD LW, Ryaan, DS,

AP Pracd, DR, VM Lvon, DODS, Neoman W Barnad,

M D, Chas. A Bardy, D.DX, Careoll & Thomeson, MDD,

oL Lada, MDD Theadone R Ford, MDD Summit, N

Henry P Dongelas, MDD Spainetield, N0 00 MOStaaetein, MUY,
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Coruell Grossiman, D.D.S,, Herbert E. C. Ulrich, M.D., Elwood
H. Aracphusen, M.D., A. Leo Kahn, D.D.S.—Millburn, N.J.;
M. B. Morris—Spriugfield, N.J.; G. Ward Disbornkey, R.
Byvnghy, C. B. Keeney, M.D.—Summit, N.J.; B. A. Prager,
M.D.—Chatham, N.J.; P. C. Colonna, M.D.—New York, N.Y.;
J. L. Sly, M.D.; W. G. Fenslavand, R. V. Baker, M.D.—Sum-
mit, N.J.; T. A, Linter, M.D., Sarah R. Jourdin, M.D.—Short
Hills, N.J.; A. B. Chamberlain, M.D,, John C. Cox, M.D,;
R. Sahue, Jr., DO, Tyce Grinwis, George (. Frceman— Maple-
wood, N.J.; O. D. Bachelet, D.D.8,, H. Goowrigens, D.D.S.,
Harrict M. Green, M.D., John D. Tidabach, M.D.—Summit,
N.J.; Leflerts Hutton, M.D.—Short Hills, N.J.; Stewart O,
Burns, D.D.S.—~Millburn, NJ.; Wm. D. Bluck, M.D,, L. L.
(Zolsh, M.D.—Maplewood, N.J.; James R. Kugliss—Newark,

A RO N

Resonvtion Passep BY NATIONAL BCaArD, WoMEN'S INTERNATIONAL LEAGUE
Foi PEACE AND FREEDOM, JANUARY 15, 1934

Whereas, it is of the utmost importance to all patriotic Amecricans that the
population of var country be vigorous and healthy both physically and mentally,
and that there shall be no ehild in America that has not the complete birthright
of a sound mind in a sound body; end

Whereas, the proper and intelligent use of scientific contraceptive methods
under the direcetion of physicians is essential to these ends; and

Whereas, an unconteolled birth rate is conducive 0 war; Therefore be it,

Resolted, 'That we support the werk of the National Committee on Federal
Legislation for Birth Coutrol, Washington, D.C., with Margaret Sanuger as
National Chairman: Be it further,

Resolvad, That we arve in favor of the amendment to the sections of the United
states Taritl Act aud the Criminal Cod » of the United tates of Amaiican which
refer to supplied and medicat literauare relating to hirth control so that the pro-
vistons of these seetions, now exchiding such supplics and medical literatuee fiom
the United States mails, shall not apply to licensed physicians and duly anthor-
ized meddical sehools) journals, or associntic ns; Be it further

Resoleed, That we are in favor of such av amendment as abaove referred to <o
that the development and organization of interest in, and knowledge of, birth
controd on sound engenie and medieal priveig les shall be facilitated throughout
the United States,

NPATEUENT FROM NaTtoxan Covsein op Jewisin Wosmes, INcorvonatep

‘The National Council of Jewish Women, which carries on its work in nearly
20 eities, has fostered social-service work as one of its activities.  The convicticnh
ha, been steadily groning among those of our women engaged in this work, thay
it would he of great value to have same neans of providing (o those ahom they
serve contraceptive knowledge under the direcetion of physicians.  This we fecl
wonkl enable welfare workers to prevent many hopeless, and difticalt conditions,
wotld make easier rehabilitation of fanilies, and in many ways make possible a
hischier order of welfare waork.,

Thae National Couneil of Jewistt Women, therefore, at its triennial convention
in Detroit, Mareh 26, 1932 unanimonsly passed the following resolotion:

Whereas there bas been a gradual awahening as to the need and neecessity for
wore information on the subject of hirth cantrol throughout the country, and

Whereas birth controd is nearing the status of recognized procedure in presenta-
tive and curatis e aedicine, and itis believed by many authorities that theee exists
in this conntry a very urgent need for prosiding, under proper auspices, effective
contrteeptive advice and treatinent to women of all elassex, especially those who
are sulfering from organie diseases of the heart, hings, or Mdueys, or from other
physical weaknesses, to wham pregnaney is likely to be fatal, or, at least, per-
manently injurions, an'l ’

Whcrcas the present faw elasses information telating to the prevention of
conceplion with ohseenity, pornography, indeceney, atsl abortion, nud

e $-—s
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Whereas sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Crimiral Code of the United States,
and section 305 of the tariff act must be amerded before physicians may no
longer be restricted from giving written information or sending such advice
through the mails, or medical schools, medical vocieties, journals, reprints, or
books of a scientific character may be permitted (o publish and circulate such
information: Therefore be it

** Resolved, That the National Council of Jewish Women endorses the principle
of amending the Criminal Code of the United States so that it would permit the
dissemination of information through the mails relative to birth control by the
properly authorized agencies.”
(Mrs.) MaRry G. SCHONBERG,

Erecutive Secrclary,

Mrs, Heesury. The next speaker is Dr. Ilannah M. Stone. Dr.
Stone is a medicai director, and she is co-director, Marital Advice
Center, Labor Temple, New York City.

STATEMENT OF HANNAH M. STONE, M.D. MEDICAL DIRECTOR,
CLINICAL RESEARCH BUREAU, NEW YORK CITY

Dr. Stoxe. Gentlemen of the Judiciary Committee, in the few
minutes allotted to me 1 want to bring to your attention a few perti-
nent facts concerning the harm whi(‘ﬁ results from the operation of
the present birth-control laws,

I speak from a wide experience and an intimate knowledge of this
subject. 1 have had personal contact with thousands of women and
discussions with physicians from all over the country,

First, I want to emphusize that over 90 percent of the patients who
come to us for advice and information-—-and they represent the aver-
age type of the American woman—tell us that they have already heen
using some birth-control method,  They come to us for advice beeause
the nmiethods they have been using had been unsatisfactory or unreli-
able in one way or another.

I am cmphasizing this point because it may be of importance for
you to reaiize that the birth-control elinie does not teday initiate the
woinan to the practice of birth control, but that the vast majority
of married couples employ contraceptives long before they come to
the doctor,

The function of the doctor, therefore, in thix respect, is ‘o ndvise the
woman or the man who comes to him for information whieh methods
are harmful and which are harmless; which are unrelinble and uscless,
and which are satisfactory and adequate.  Now, il the doctor is to
give this information, he must first have the opportunity to learn ahout
it himself from his medical sources and be fice to conduct investiga-
tion and research for the purpose of developing better and improved
methaods for contraception,

Under the law as it stands today, this is not possible.  Seientific
medical articles on the subject of hirth control bave actually been
refused publication by medical journals on the sole ground that their
yublication would make their journal unmailable in the United States,
}t seems to me rather an absurd situation that seientific articles
on medical topics cannot be printed because of the presence of an
antiquated law,

Fucthermore, on zeveral occastons we had attempted to obtain
some special contraceptives from abroad which we had wanted in
order to ¢y ont eertain seicidific tests and experiments,  These
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supplies have actually been held up by the customs officials aud not
permitted to cnter this country on the sole basis that it was against
the law to bring into this country articles which might be used to
prevent conception.  An instance of this kind has happened only
very recently, and it shows the manner in which the present law
handicaps progress and research.

Now, there is another point which I should like to bring to your
attention in this respect.  During the last few years a large number
of contraceptive articles have been placed on the market by various
commercial concerns. Some of these articles are relinble, some of
them are harmful, and many of them arc uscless., Under one sub-
terfuge or another, these arlicles are advertised widely in lay news-
papers and magazines withiout any supervision or control. Because
of the various ederal and State laws which prohibit the dissemina-
tion of birth-control knowledge, you close your eyes to the very real
fact that often inadequate, useless, and even harmful products ava
heing widely and openly advertised.

We feel that birth control is primarily a medical problem and should
be under the guidance and direction of the medical profession. There
are many contraceptives on the market available, but which one is
best for an individual woman remains an individual problem and can
best be determined by a physician.  If it were not for this law, the
medical profession would look upon conrtraceptives as other medical
products and would give it tne same standards, supervision, and con-
trol as the Council of Pharmacy of the American Medical Association
gives to other drugs and appliances.

Gentlemen, it must be obvious to all of you that under present
conditions no married couple can go on having children without limit,
If then they are to continue leading a normel married life, they must
resort to the use of some measure for the prevention of conception.

1t scems very clear that it should be the right of every women to
he enabied to obtain legally the best advice that the medical profession
cun offer.

Remove the present statute from the law books and give the doctors
an opportunity to supervise and direct this important branch of med-
ical science, to continue without hindrance research in this field, and
to be of the greatest service to the men and women who cotie (o them
for advice on this problem of personal and family health.,

Just one more point: Much is being heard here and there that the
u~¢ of birth-contiol measures give rise to sterility, to cancer, and to
ather serious conditions,  As 1 emphasized before, there are many
kinds of birth-contve! measures,  When we speak of modern bivth-
conteol methaods, 1 refer to those which are now bheing advised and
prezeribed in bivth-control clinies all over the world.  May 1 say that
these methods are safe, relinble, havimless, and, from an obzervation
of about 50,000 women who have come under my care as medieal
director of the Birth-Control Clinieal Research Bureau in New York
and of the Maternal Health Center of Newark, NJJ., | have seen no
ill effeets and no harm whatsoever from their use.  Whatever harm
comes, comes from the unsupervised distribution and advertising of
cantraceptive methods which is inevitable under the present laws,

Gentlemen, 1 urge you to repeal this law for the sake of the health
of the women of America.
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Mr. Hearey. Just one question. Do you contend that the reason
why the co-called “poorer classes’ do not use contraceptive methods
universally is because of their ignorance of how to use them, or of the
expense of these methods?

r. Stoxe. You mean the poorer classes?

Mr. HEALEY. Yes; and the persons who do not use contraceptives,

Dr. StoxE. It is chiefly because of ignorance and inability to obtain
such advice from their doctors.

Mr. HeaLey. Don’t you feel in a large measure it is due to some
moral scruples they may have against using contraceptive methods?

Dr. Stoxe. 1 do not think it is because of moral scruples. I think
it may ve superstition which may make a woman feel that way,
but we have a large number of women who come to the clinic and
those women who constitute about 10 percent of the number who
have not used contraceptive methods, instead of feeling they are
violating any moral or ethical rule, very often go out with a feelin
as if they had performed some ritual and they are first seeing a monﬁ
light on the question.

Mr. HEaLEY. So that you classify any moral scruples they niay
have against this practice as superstition?

Dr. Svoxe. I don’t think any woman with an understanding of
the present situation and the value of human life would consider the
spacing of children as against the present-day morals.

Mr. Coxvox. Don’t you want to withdraw that statement that
superstition people might have is against your code?

dr. Stoxk. 1 say in many instances that may be interpreted as a
moral reason, when it is not a moral reason at all, but a very blind
superstitious attitude toward the situation.

Mpr. Coxpox. 1 think vou have made the statement stronger now,

Mr. Houpen. I have been interested in the questions asked you.
1 am not a member of a chureh or religions body which takes any
ctand on this matter whatever; but, after all, isn’t the fact that many
willions of our good citizens have a deeply ingrained feeling that this
is opposed to their religious belief and ideas —-isn’t that fact & very
serious thing for a committee like this to take into consideration?
Doesn’t it seem to vou that way?

-Dr.Stoxk, Yes; 1 think that would be an important matter to
consider. 1 think, though, it has been definitely proven that the
Committee on Marriage and the Home of the Federal Councit of
Churelies it America, for instance, has come out und endorsed the
more liberal dissemination of contraceptive methods.  That has
been taken up in the inst 2 or 3 years in their annual meetings, and
that has gone down on record as being so, and they represent a large
number of the population of the United States represeniting the
Protcstant churel member, .

Mr. Coxpox. What was the name of that council?

Dr. Stoxe, The Committee on Marriage and the Home of the
Federal Couneil of Churches in Ameriea.

Mre. Hoork. The reason | asked the question was whether or
not perhaps the moral wrong that might result from the shocking
of =0 many millions of religious people, whether it might not huve the
effect of doing a ~erious harm if such a law was passed. I am sayving
et witheut any bias or prejudice at all,
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Dr. StoxEe. 1 think it has becen brought out by various speakers
that it is the person who sees the equitable side and his responsibility
to future life who should have the opportunity of getting the best
medical advice if he wishes to obtain it; but the person who feels it
is against his morols is certainly free to follow his own religion.

Mr. HlooreR. I see  our point of view.

Dr. Stoxnr. I would like to offer this paper for the record. This
indicates a summary of an ‘nvestigation in tryving to standardize
contraceptives that have been flooding the market and the drug
stores, entirely confusing the issue. We had decided, because of the
lack of supervision and lack of knowledge in discrimination between
methiods, to organize a research committee on which they have a
trained biologist and three elinical physicians.

Various methods that appear on the n.arket have heen taken into
clinic and we have been testing them both clinically and biologically.
This is a summary of an investigation of a number of produects that
have heea taken up by this committee.  There we about 50 products
that have been submitted and I would like this to go on record as o
seientifie stedy, and the first of its kind that has ever been undertaken,

A Srasary or Reskaren ox Tk Sreamtemat Powens orF Coumencian Coxe
FRACEPTIVES IN 10E UNITED S1ATES

By Helen Holt (Pee, 30, 1933 for the Clinical Research Burean, New York City

1. This reseatel, under the anspices of the Clinieal Rescarchv Bureau, was under.
taken through the interest and support of Mrs. Margaret Sanger; and it was
carricd ont with hee per<ona! cneonragement,

2. The primary picpose of the research was to discover by direct lahoratory
tests, the spermicid«l pos ers of commercial conteaceptives, using hinnan scinen.

3. "ne techunigque was deseloped to concentrate solely upon this problem, in a
masner which would permit the comparison of one product with another, and
which wonld eheck against the cluims of the manufacturer,

$. There is a pressing need for correls ed research on these products, and for
specitie information uherst their merits, to be made available to persons actively
interested in birth coutrol, who are not manuficturers,

A, Also, it is important t  have as accurate data as possible on the powers of
cotdraceptives in advance ot their aetual use  The rescarch here is an attempt
to furnish such information.

6. Human semen, exclusively, was used in the esperiments,  The semen had
to meet the following requirements: The specimens had to be delivered to the
laboratory within 3 hours; they had to contain large numbers of sperm, with «
high degree of motility; aud this high degree of motility had to be maintained for
at least 6 hours after the experiments were made.

7. The point of view hiere was the same point of view as found in the patient’s
actual use of a coatraceptive, that is, would the contraceptive kill vigorously
motile sperin.

8. The vaginal conditions, which would he present in actual use of a contra-
ceptive, were taken into account; and, so far as possible, these? conditions were
rentoduced in the tests~--namely, hody temperatare, cervical and saginal seere-
tions, volume of semen, and proportion of spermicide.

9. 1t was also tahen into account that a product, in aetual use, mav be spread
to all parts of the vagina in such a way as to leave a relatively small portion dis-
tributed at the point of greatest dauger.

1%, The consisteney or viscasity of a product is often considered to be of ex-
trane importanee in its functien of forming a mechanical harrier over the eervical
canal.  Aside from possible defeets in the produet, however, it is unsafe to arsume
that a contraceptive will produce a protective coating in all circemstanees.  To
stand a greater ehanee of effectiveness, it must have sufficient sperimicidal power
to Kilt all the sperm.  This rescarc did not enter into the oceliusive powers, but
only into the spertnicidal powers of the produets,

L The tests were such that mechanical factors, such a< entanglement of the
spertacand their immotilization by sutfoeation, dild not play any part.

P .



112 BIRTH CONTROL

12. The diluent used was 5 percent dextrose golution, .n which sperm maintain
their motility at least as long as in undiluted semen. It was freshly made up each
time experiments were made, Its p¥ is unvaryingly 7.8-8.0, the same as that
of the majority of semen specimens.

13. In the collection of semen specimens, experiments were made establishing
a method, of value for all research purposes. By this method, it is possible to
ls_ecm'e a large percentage of highly motile sperm without loss of vitality in de-.

ivery.

14. It is now generally considered that a chemical contraceptive should be
immediately and completely effective in its action upon the sperm, because of
the increasing evidence that conception may take place very rapidly.

15. The time allowed for laboratory preparations, and a close examination of
10 fields, was 2 minutes. .

16. A contraceptive was considered to be suceessful if it killed all of the sperm
within 2 minutes.

17. A contraceptive was considered to be unsuccessful if motile sperm were
found in the mixture at the end of 2 minutes. The degree of motility was noted
in each such instance, using Baker’s gradation.

18. To make allowance for possible differences in the semen from different
individuals, each product was submitted to the tests three times, using a different
semen specinen each time. In order to he considered effective, a prodiuct had
to kill the sperm in all three tests.

19. The products, therefore, fell into two classifications: (first) those which
killed all the sperm in three different specimens; and (second) those which failed
to kill all the sperm in one or more specimens.

20. Seven different types of products were tested: plain jellies; foaming jellies;
creams; powders; suppositories; plain tablets; and effervescent tablets.

21. Two hundred and five semen specimens in ail were examined. Of these,
99 or 48 percent, had a high degree of motility and endurance. In cight in-
stances, although the original motility was high, and the specimens were there-
fore used for experiments, the results had later to be thrown out because the
control sperm quickly lost their motiiity.

22. Thirty-three products were tested by this imethod, with three different
seimen specimens each.

23. Ninetecn of the products killed all the sperm within 2 minutes, in each of
the three tests. The success of two of these is qualified by defects in their
mechanieat fMunetions.

21, Fourt-en of the products failed to kill the sperm in one or more tests,
Failure in 1 out of 3 tests is considered to incidate definite unreliability.

23, Of the 14 products which failed, 2 were not on the market, but were subh-
mitted by the manufacturer for tests.

26, Of th~ 3 products tested, 8 produets in all showed defects in their me-
chanical fur.. 1ons.

27. Au illustration of how ineffective a product may be, is found in the most
conspicuous of the failures. It had a consistency that permitted tests also in
mixtures of equal parts of semen and the product. Highly motile sperm survived
in each of the three tests. .

28. Prominent among the failures are products which rely chiefly upon acids
that are known tc be weak spermicides, namely horic acid and lactic acid.

29. Three products suggest the important problem of decomposition through
aging. Until this problem is overcome, it is suggested that the containers might
be dated for the user’s safety.

30. The products vary widely in regard to the degree of acidity or alkalinity.
The pH of a product is not an index to its spermicidal power.

31. Observations were taken also on the semen for the pH, viscosity, and dura-
tion of motility. A careful analysis of this data reveals that neither the pH of
the semen, nor its viscosity or duration of motility may be used as an index to
the powers of resistance of semen to a spermicide.

32. The data on semen may be of importance in its indirect bearing on the
problemi. As for instance, the voluine of semen, in its relation to the amount of
application of a spermicide, has a range in 57 cases of 1 ce (smallest volume) to
10.5 ce (largest volume).

33. While the duration of motility in semen does not show any relatior: to its

owers of resistance—that is, above the minimum of 6 hours of duration—still
1t i interesting to know that it has no relation either to the volume of semen.
For instance, one specimen with & volume of vnly 1 cc, had a duration of very
high motility for 44 hours.
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34. The variation in pH of semen for 40 cases is 7.4-7.6 to 8.6-8.8, with 16
gpecimens having 7.8-8.0.

35. There was a wide variation in the viscosity of semen, measured in terms of
drops by the method used. The range was from 1 drop to 18 drops in 56 cases,
witg the great majority of 25 specimens with 16 drops.

36. Repeated sﬁe.cimens from the same source, of established fertility, wero
not constant in their vitality. The sperm may be motile at one time, and at
another time, nonmotile.

37. The results show that semen specimens from different individuals react
gifferently to a given spermicide, even though the sperm are of equally high
motiiity.

38. 'i‘l»e end-pH determinations of mixtures of the product with semen reveal
differences of buffering power in semen specimens from different individuals.

39. The range of buffering power in semen might be learned if sufficient data
on the end-pH were gathered. Perheps such knowledge might lead to an accurate
method of testing products without the use of human semen.

40. These differences in buffering power may account for the success of a prod-
uct with some couples, and its failure with others. Perhaps the prescription of a
contraceptive, in the light of present knowledge of spermicides, is an individual
matter, depending upon the character of the seminal fluid, as well as upon the
female anatomy. -

41. In the meantime, the differences in haffering power of semen emphasize
the importance of testing chemical contraceptives with human semen from dif-
ferent individuals.

42. It is of importance that 9 percent of the products tested show defects
through decomposition from aging.

43. It is a matter of serious consequence that 19 percent of the products tested
(actually on the market) showed scrious defects in vital mechanical functions,
such as powers of dissolving, volume and stability of foam, ete.

44. It is of great significance that 45 pcreent of the products tested (actually on
the market) failed to kill the spernie in one or more of three tests. And it must be
remembered that the users of these products are not all under clinical guidance,
but in many instances find it impossible to go to a clinic and must rely upon the
chance of their own selections.

CODY. SHEET, NAMES AND NUMBERS OF PRODUCTS

1. *LAJ (Koromex) (jelly) 17. Clinicol (jelly)

2. #*49, Diampysal (jelly) 18. *Duofoam—new (foaming jelly)
3. *Medogyn (jelly) 19. BAJ (jelly)

4. *Never B (jelly) 20. *Foley (jelly)

5. *Duofoam—old (foaming jelly) 21. Preventex (tablet)

6. *Hygelyn (jelly) 22. Styro (effervescent tablet)
7. *Patentex (jelly) 23. *¥Tunica 5 {powder)

8. Day Chemical Co. (jelly) 24. Tunica 10 (powder)

9. *Byrol (jelly) 25. Tunica 25 (powder)

10. TC-4436 Cream (cream) 26. *TP-4436 (powder)

11. *Bir-Con-Jel (jelly) 27. *Lygel (jelly)

12.  LAJ (Tablex) (jeily) 28. Kinolac (jelly)

13. Koromex (5/1) (jelly) 29. *Monjel (jellf/)

14. *Muorvosan (jelly) 30. *Ramses (jelly)

15. Meccuricin (jelly) 31. Kinolac (effervescent tablet)
16. *Lucoral (jelly) 32. Kinolac (suppesitory)

MEebpicAL JOURNAL AND RECORD,
New York, N.Y.
Dr. HaAxNNan MAYER STONE,
New York, N.Y.

Dear Mapame: T have made inquiries regarding the publication of articles
on hirth control, and 1 regret to he obliged to return your manuseript on *Con-
traceptive Methods of Choice’, as our journal would be unmailable with this
article included.

Yours very truly,
GREGORY STRAGNFLL,
Editor.
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TrHE Mebicar WoRrLp,
Philadelphia, Pa., February 1, 1932,
Mrs. MARGARET SANGER,
New York City, N.Y.

DeAR MRs. SANGER: There has been some question of permission by the Post
Office Department of the mailing of literature of this nature. Hence, we do not
consider it advisable to review these books. We have returned otre that was sent
us last fali by another publisher.

We thank you very much for the offer of the book.

Very truly yours,
J. C. RomyEL,

OcToBER 2, 1930.
Wirriam Woobp & Co.,
New York City.

DEAR Sirs: I have recently come feom an international conference on birth
control, held in Zurich, Switzerland, September 1 to §.

The proceedings of this conference are bound to be of importance to the medical
profession, and I wonder if you would like to consider the publishing of this report.
All the papers were written by physicians or scientists, and the discussions by
physicians and scientists only. The only scientists who took part were bio-
chemists and biologists from Edinburgh University, Oxford and Cambridge, men
of good standing and who are doing excellent work along biochemical lines.

I should very much like to talk to you about publishing this report if you are at
all interested.  Would you kindty let me know?

Sincerely,
MARGARET SANGER,

WiLLiam Woon & Co.,
New York, October 8, 1930,
Mrs. MARGARET SANGER,
New York Cily.

My Dear MRgs. SanGeR: Thant you very much for your letter of October 2.
Until the laws of this country have been changed it is quite impossible for me to
consider the publication even of accepted reports in England on this subject of
birth control. You have talked with me a number of times about this but I wish
to keep out of jail.

Thanking you very much for your consizeration, I am,

Sincerely yours,
GiBert C. Woob.

TyricaL LETTERS RECEIVED FROM PHYSICIANS WRITING TO MARGARET SANGER
rOR BIRTH CONTROL INFORMATION IN ORDER TO INSTRUCT THEIR PATIL. TS

(From a physician and surgeon)
GAFFNEY, 8. C.
Mrs. MARGARET SANGER,
New York City.

DEAR MRs. SANGER: In reply to vour letter of the 26th. I am very interested
in the work that you are doing. At the present time I do not feel sufficiently
informed to try to offer much help in the work. I would like to have the infor-
mation that your organization can send. Would also like to know of sume
publication dealing with this subject. There are a great many types of referred
cascs that I feel that I would like to help, if | was properly prepared.

There is a great field of usefulness offered in this work among certain classes
in our State. However, | don’t think that there is very much work being done
here at present.

Thanking you for any literature that you will send me, I am,

Yours traly, :
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New York City, Seplember 22, 1930.
MepicaL Direc:)R, Birta Coxtron Crinic,
New York City.
Dear Docror: I am a recent medical graduate of the University of Tennessee
and expect to stay in New York City before I return to Memphis next December.
Of course we had no instruction either didactic or clinical in the subject of
hirth control. Is there any opportunity for me to get instruction at your clinie?
I would be willing to spend several weeks attending if you’d allow me the privilege.
Sincerely yours, y
M.D.

PoRTLAND, OREG.
ComMITTEE FEDERAL LEGIsLaTioN For BirtH CoNTROL,
New York, N.Y.

DEAR SiRs: As ﬂer the suggestion in one of your circulars, I hereby request
information as to the laws of Oregon regarding the giving out of information or
supplics for prevenception. Whether it is distinctly prohibited and penalties
preseribed, or otherwise. Who may give advice? Who may receive advice and
instruction, etc.? If the advice is limited to cases for therapeutic reasouns, ete.,
I should like to know if therapeutic reasons would include the inadvisability of
more children?

My desire is to learn definitely what the law permits, and then, so far as
possible within those limits—i.e., st ictly 'within the law—disseminate birth-
control knowledge. I shall be much pleased when I can confidently give out
contraceptive advice to the many poor people who are unjustly blessed with
several times as many children as they want or should have.

I assure you I shall appreciate your efforts along this important line.

Yours truly,
W. H. B.

EDITORIAL FROM NORTHWEST MEDIC:NE, SEPTEMBER 1933

BIRTH CONTROL PROHIBITION

During recent yveurs, a widespread interest has developed in the subject of
birth control. Inspired by the enthusiasm and energy of Margaret Sanger and
others, medical socicties, religious bodies, and social organizations have endorsed
this movement.  Instruction coneerning contraception and its application by
people wko wonld be most benefited by it have been prevented by provisions
of the United States Criminal Code adopted in 1873. This prohibits sending
or receiving through the United States mail, express companies, or other common
carriers information or appliances pertaining to the prevention of conception.
Even the pussession of such an article is prohibited. While these requirements
have frequently been evaded in recent years, the possibility of “heir invocation
and enforcement is alwavs present.

During the past 60 vears, public opinion has gone through rndical changes on
many subjeets.  In no field of endeavor is that fact more pronounced than in
matters pertaining to medical practice. The burden and tragedy frequently ob-
served among excessively large families, overwhelmed by poverty, sickness, and
adverse cconomic conditions, have been distressingly obvious to all medical
practitioners. The endeavor te relieve this situation has appealed most intimately
to the family physician. In order to remove the threatening legal disabilities
associated with attempts to remedy these conditions, bills were introduced in
hoth houses of the recent Congress which stated that provisions of the code
sheuld not be eonstrued to apply to information or treatment for prevention of
conception by any legally licensed physician, by any legally chartered medical
college, by any druggist filling a prescription by a licensed physician, or any
hospital or licensed clinie.  Owing to the inertia of conservatism and political
pressure hrought to Lear by religious prejudice this bill failed of passage. It will
be again introduced at the next session of Congress and the infl'ilence of the
medical profession is solicited to aid in its enactment.

Support of this measure should appeal to all members of the medical profession,
whether or not they sympathize with the immediate object it aims to obtain, for
the reason that all physicians abhor the existence of restrictions on their judgment
in the treatment of their patients. If one believes that the welfare of a woman
under his treatment requires limitation of offspring, he should have the right to
instruct and advise her in the matter of accomplishing this result. It is contrary
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to all medical principles that laymen should dictate to the physician as to the
manner of treating his patients, whatever may be the condition demanding his
services. The moral aspect of this question is not being Qiscussed at this time.
We are concerned with the liberty of the physician to exercise his judgment in the
treatment of a given case, and his freedom to pursue the course which he considers
to be necessary. Any effort to remove the shackles impeding the unfettered
practice of medicine should demand the united support of the medical profession.

BirTH CoNTROL CriNicAL RzsSEARCH BuUpF.v,
New York City.
FEw TypricaL Cases

(Number of children refers to living children)

Patient 30 vears, married 8 years, 5 children, all high forceps cascs, one ¢
months premature, stillbirth, 1 tubal pregnancy, husband was out of work
4 months when first visit. Parent supporting family on part-time jobh, $6 a

week.

Patient 33 vears, first pregnancy at 17 years; 9 children and 1 dead, 3 babies
instrumental, 5 version cases. Fusband $22 week.

Pationt 26 years, deaf and dumb; husband also, he drinks and is irresponsible;
pareat’s grandmother supporting the 3 children, oldest child 3 years.

Patient 31 years, first pregnancy at 16 years; 8 children, 2 stillbirths, 1 mis-
cani?jge. Husband $18 a week, had been out of work a long time. Patient
a cardiac.

Patient 40 years, married 10 years; 4 children, oldest diabetic, 4 accidental
miscarriages, each time curettage in hospital, 1 child dead at 3 weeks. Hus.
‘band veteran, gassed in war, 75 a month.

Patient 34 years, married 12 vears; bad cardiac, 4 children, 2 miscarriages,
1 stillbirth, 2 instrument cases. Husband oue eye and other bad. $10 a week.

Patient 32 years, married 10 years; 2 cnildren, 1 a club-foot and frail; 1 child
died after 9 hours, abnormal, 15 accidenta) miscarriages. Whole family luetic.

Patier.t 21 years, married 5 years; 4 children, 1 miscarriage (twins), all children
rachitic, mother bad speech defect. Husband $10 to $15 a week.

Patéent 40 years, married 22 years; 12 children, and 2 died. Husband $22
a week.

Patient 27 years, married 9 years; 4 children, 2 dead, 3 accidental miscarriages.
Husband out of work 7 months at time of first visit.

Patient 37 years, oldest child 16 years; 5 died under 1 year of age. Had 3
miscarriages, 2 instrumental births.  Husband $10 to $15 when has work. Out
of work some time when first visit.

Patient 32 vears, first pregnancy at 16 years; 7 children. Patient had 3
years school. Husband and three oldest children under treatment for lues.

Patient 23 years, married 8 years; § children, 2 died, first pregnancy at 15
years. Husband $20 a week, irregularly. .

Patient 29 years, married 13 years; 4 children, 8 miscarriages from weakness,
each time curettage in hospital, all children instrument cases.

Fatient 29 vears, married 9 years; 6 children, 1 rachitic, 2 died, all births
long difficult labor. Husband drinks, work irregular, $24 a week.

Patient 22 ycars, married over 6 years; 5 children, oldest tubercular. Hushand
$15 a week, out of work at first visit. First pregnancy at 15 years.

Patient 30 years, first pregnancy at 16 vears; 3 children, 7 miscarriages, 2 still-
born; 1 died at 2 months.
22Patient 32 years; 2 children, 15 accidental miscarriages; first pregnancy at

years. . .

Patient 33 vears; first pregnancy at 17 vears; 5 children, 1 with infantile
paralysis, 4 died under 1 year, 2 miscarriages. Husband out of work a year.

Patient 24 vears, married 7 vears; 4 children, 1 miscarriage; tubercular scars
and cardiac; $30 a week.

Patient 18 yvcars, married 4 vears; 3 children; $10 a week.

Patient 21 vears, marricd 5 vears; 4 children; mother's father insane; $13 a
week.

Patient 39 ycars, 19 years married; 3 children, 1 child carciae, 1 dead, 13 acei-
dental misecarriages. Asthma and cardiac. Rent and §7 a week.

Patient 35 years, married 19 vears; 3 children, 18 miscarriages, 12 catheter;
wmother externa: varicose veins; $11 a week.
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Patient 34 years, married 13% years; 8 children; husbard cardias, rhewnatic.
Two years unemployed; $67 a month pension.

Patient 34 years, married 16 years; 5 children, father cardiac. Maintained by
Salvation Army. X

Paticnt 32 years, married 10% years; 7 children, 1 miscarriage. Father tu-
percular. Staten Island social service case.

Patient 32 years, married 10 years; 6 children, 1 accidental miscarriage; $10 a
week. Mother underweight and undernourished.

Patient 27 years, married 9} years; 5 children, 1 died, cardiac; $25 a week.

Patient 35 years, married 18 years; 8 children, 2 dead, 1 miscarriage; $25 a
week.

Patient 32 years, married 13 years; 8 children, hemorrhage with last child.
Maintained by home relief.

Patient 26 years, 814 years married; 3 children, 2 dead, 3 accidental miscarriages;
police station $4 and husband $10 a week when employea.

Patient 26 years, married 11 years; 7 children, 1 miscarriage. Maintained by
Queens Family Welfare and $10 a week.

Patient 31 years, married 13 years; 6 children, 1 child dead; $22 a week.

Patient 38 years, married 21 years; 12 children, 1 dead, hemorrhage with last
2 children; $15 a weex from Salvation Army.

Patient 33 vears, married 19 years; 8 children, 4 dead, 1 miscarriage; patient
thyroid eardiac and extremely nervous; $18 a week.

Patient 25 years, married 6 years, 3 children, 1 dead; husband in Welfare
Island 2 years. Patient cardiac, and parent’s father died of tuberculosis. Family
msintained by charity organization society.

Patient 20 years, married 5 years, 2 children, 2 dead; kidney condition during
two pregnancies. Home relief case.

Patientk27 years, married 5}4 years, 4 children; coitus 7 months ago. Income
$30 a week.

Patient 27 years, married 11 years, 6 children, 5 miscarriages, $5 a week.
$2(l)’atieni; 1:10 years, married 18 years, 1 child, 6 accidertal miscarriages; cardiac;

a week.

Patient 34 years, married 16 years, 1 child, 6 accidental miscarriages; subject

to pernicious vomiting during each pregnancy; $16 a week.
aticnit 33 years, married 14 years, 11 children; cystocele, rectocele retrover-
sion; $12 a week.

Patient 33 years, married 11 years, 2 children, 5 accidental miscarriages;
$24 a week.

Patient 35 years, married 2 years (cecond marriage), 2 chiidren, 11 accidental
miscarriagcs: $#15 a week.

Patient 35 years, married 11 years second marriage), 9 children. Maintained
by Mineola Family Welfare.

Patient 32 years, married 12 years, 4 children, 7 miscarriages; thyroid condi-
tion; $18 a week.

Patient 22 years, married 5!4 years, 4 children, 1 miscarriage; husband cardiac
and 2 years unemployed. Maintained by home relief and $9 monthly.

Patient 38 years, married 18 yeass, 7 children, 1 dead, 2 miscarriages; home
relief case.

CuriNicaL ReEsearRcH BUREAU,
17 West Sixteenth Streel, New York City.

Over a period of 5 years, 1929 to 1933, inclusive, this clinic has referred 5,584
patients to other clinics for treatment of various kinds; 934 patients to private
doctors, these patients preferring rot to go to clinics.

The medical indications for giving contraceptive advice are as follows: percent

Laceration and erosion_ ... _ oo 25
SPACING - o o o e o e e e n 31
Retroversions, anteversions et al.__ .. .. __.__...
Adnexal e

Recent and freguent abortions. ... ... ... ... __.____.
Tuberculosis. o ooo oo oo .. e e mmmemc—mmmmmemaaa
AnXiety NeUROSIS. - oo oo o oo e emmemneas
CArdIRC . — - oo oo e e e e et el
Endoeervicitis_ .. - ..ol
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Menopause age. - - - - e )
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The balance of 4 percent was distributed as follows: Insanity, eclampsia,
caesarian, familial, inentally defective, chronic deafness, Raymond’s discase,
kidney co..dition, congenital hip disease, thyroid, dystocia, vaginitis, petitmal,
infantile paralysis, nephritis, neurasthenia, toxemia. These percentages are
based on a spot check of 6 months and may vary slightly.

' UNEMPLOYMENT STATISTICS, YEAR 1903

Percentage of heads of families employed full time has increased since Percent

January 1933 to December 1933 from_._ . ___._.___.. S, 47-63
Perceritage of heads of families employed part time has decreased from.__ 27-22
Percentage of heads of families not employed at all has decreased from__. 24-14

The number of families being supported by either social agencies or home relief
has remained about stationary, being 64 families for the first month ovt of the
total coming to the elinic and 66 the last month.

The average salary has increased from $21.25 per week to $26 per week.

The average number of children per family, 1.8 has remained the same.

The average number of pregnancies per famnily, 2.5 has remained the same.

The religion is about the same: Perent
Hebrew varies from__ ... ......... . 48.6-52.4
Catholie varies from__ ... _________________ ... ... __..._. . 27.8-22.3
Protestant varies from_________________________. . ... .. ._.. 22.6-24. 5
Miscellanecus varies from .- . ... ... eeoo_ 1.0- .4

Mrs. Hepsurs. How much time more have we, Mr. Chairman?

The CrairMAN. Eighteen minutes of your first allotment of time.

Mrs. HepBUry. I don’t think we need to be worried about some-
thing being a shock to the religious feelings of anyone, because when
they know the facts, we know they wili get over the shock.

As regards superstition, I think we will all admit human beings are
terribly suspicious people, and where all we want to know about it is
to study history and to see the things that human beings have done
to show just how superstitious they are.

I now desire to introduce our next speaker, Rabbi Edward L.
Israel of Baltimore, Maryland, who was Chairman of the Commission
on Social Justice, and is now a member of the conimission.

STATEMENT OF RABBI EDWARD L. ISRAEL OF BALTIMORE, MD.

Mz, Israkn. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, T am rather happy to
have heard immediately before I speak to you the questions that ‘vere
asked the last spoalier, because in a very definite sense that consti-
tufes an introduction to what I have to say.

1 have heard this problem discussed on the bhasis of population
growth, on the basis of scientific accuracy, health, and so forth, but
underlying the whole thing, if we want to be perfectly honest, is the
question of what this bill will mean in an ethical sense, morsliy and
religiously.

I wish there were time for me to give my very honest and sincere
tribute to those who differ from me religiously—those who hold the
orthodox view on this subject, for exaifiple, the Roman Catholic and
the orthodox Jew.

I do not agree with the former speaker that into this subject there
enters unything of superstition. 1 believe the religious point of view
of many people who uppose birth control is the result of a high oral
ideal. But after ali there is a differe»ce of opinion of what constitutes
a moral ideal, and I would bitterly oppose this law if in any way it
made the proposition of birth control mandatory, or if in any way
it interfered with the basic religious life of any individual in America.
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But we have heard that it does not. It is simply that a certain
branch of scientific thought has developed a certain idea that great
numbers of physicians and educators say is desired, If that conflicts
with the religious point of view, then let the religious point of view
in the lives of those people be so strong they will reject the idea;
but at the same time, let those who in the light of their intelligences
regard it proper, assert themselves freely. .

Now, there is quite a group of religious organizations that do not
hold that birth control is immoral or a crime, such as the Unitarian
Association and many others, representing many millions of people.

Mr. Conpon. Do you want to put in the record the names of
those groups?

Mr. IsraeL. Yes; I do.

Mr. HeEarEY. Does that show the time also those actions were
taken, or are those just general statements?

Mr. IsraEL. The time is here.

Mr. Heavgy. I would like to have the time in the record, as well
as the names of the group.

Mr. IsraiL. I would like to have those put in the record to give
you that information. I would like to say, gentlemen, with this
sense of deference toward any religious point of view, that the
question of morality is after all something that constitutes no static
thing, but a growth.

You men who are students of the laws and organizations of man-
kind over periods of centuries, know the changing attitude of people
with respect to law. You know that during certain times certain
things were capital offenses, but they are no longer capital offenses
at this time. %ow, those ideas are changing intelligently according
to modern ideas, We know that religion has at times demanded
bloody revenge for certain offenses. We know, unfortunately, and
I as a member of a religious group say it is unfortunate that religion
has often through its force obstructed the advance of secientific
thought.

We know it opposed certain astronomical ideas that are now an
accepted portion of modern science.  We know it fought the teaching
of evolution that is now taught in many of our schools. We know
certain forces tried to have laws introduced against the steam loco-
motive, because they said it was contrary to the will of God that man
should travel faster than 15 miles an hour. We know that they
tried to bar the estabiishment of public schools, because they said
that was not within the divine order of things,

And T say, gentlemen, if this thing we are not advocating is not
morally vight, let us stop being hypocrites and in its place put a law
on our statute books that will drive contraceptive devices out of
your home and mine. 1 say to vou, gentlemen, in God’s name, let
us do the decent thing, and if this is a picce of immoral legislaticn,
let us stop it.

Mr. LEur. As 2 member of this committee I want to go on record
there has never been vy contraceptives used in my home. 1 have six
children, too.

Mr. Farver. You don’t mean any Member of Congress has used
anything of that kind, do you?

Mr. IsraEL. Far be it from me to pass aay remarks of a personal
nature, and this statement is entirely impersonal and addressed to,
possibly, 75 percent of our population,
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Mr. Tarver. You don’t mean to indicate Congress has a right to
pass any such legislation as you refer to?

Mr. IsraEL. Of which character?

Mr. Tarver. That you think is desirable in the event we do not
pass this particular legislation. 1 understood you to state we should

ass & law barring the use of any contraceptives, no matter what
}ilpd. You know Congress has no power to pass any such law as
this.

Mr. IsraiL. I want to say this to you: I think there is such a
basic moral issue involved that certainly the skill, ingenuity, and
mental astuteness of the Members of Congress ought to be addressed
to an issue of one of two situations that exist, as I have just stated,

Mr. TarveRr. Do you mean to say you are so ignorant ¢f the forn
of government of this country and the powers of Congress to enact
lezislation in this situation you think there is a possibility Congress
could pass legislation regulating matters of this nature?

Mr. IsratL. Nobody thought Congress could enact the N.R.A.

Mr. Tarver. Will you just answer my question, please. Do you
think Congress could enact legislation like this?

Mr. Iskakr. I say in an economic condition such as we have now
we have been astounded at the power that lies in Congress to enact
laws beneficial to the community.

Mr. Tarver. Yet you have not answered my question. You have
made several statements but have not answered the question, and if
you care not to do so, it is all right.

Mr. Iskakr. I appeal to the lawyers to say whether such legislation
can be passed.

A MEewmBeR. Put it on the ground of emergency.

Mr. IsRAEL. A gentleman of the committee suggests it. be put on
the ground of emergency, and that is satisfactory, but I hope I will
be permitted to complete this thought, because I feel after all this
is the crux of the thing.

Carrying out the literal spirit of the law, we ought to have 2 law
on our statute books against the use of antiseptics in childbir.h, and
let me tell you, gentlemen, that is not overdrawn, because there are
many arguments advanced agaiast the use of antis- .i’cs in childbirth
that were advanced when they were first introu .ced, on the basis
they were immoral and contrary to the laws of God, but somehow
we got a little clearer appreciztion of what God has in store for His
children.

A number of questions were asked this morning with regard to the
possible moral effect of such legislation. The fentleman on my left,
with obvious seriousness and earnestness that I am sure was felt by
every one of us, asked that question several times.

I can only say to him and the other members of the committee
that I do not think this group of religious organizations that has
declared itself on the subject could be accused of being unmindful
of the moral obligations to the millions of people, and that these
conclusions were arrived at after years of study and of discussion,.
and of controversy in these various groups.

T would say, moreover, that in England and Holland, where there
is greater sanction along these lines than we have here, there is less
sexual immorality, as far as we are able to discover through the court
annals; and 1 would say finally; gentlemen, that if we have come to.
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the point where the purity and decency of our women depends on
keeping from them the knowledge of contraceptive devices we are
in a sorry state of affairs. Unless a basic morality can be so well
founded that with the knowledge that is running rampant in the
country along bootlegging lines, we have no such hope to live decently,
and then all is lost, and the religious point of view is to teach people
howf to best live morally and not how to conceal from them facts
of life.

I would say to you also that I agree basically with a man for whom
1 have an enormous admiration, with whom I have worked, Monsignor
John A. Ryan—I agree with him that birth control is not a social
injustice.

lI think it is a mistake to look to birth controi as a panacea for
the laws of society, but I realize it is also that in the finer social order
we are seeking you have to use your God-given intelligence along
every branch of human endeavor.

I would like to say also that from a moral point of view I realize
thay we are assured those problems are inevitable unless we reach
what Dr. Fairchild said this morning was necessary, some act of social
planning along the lines of a stabilized society. That is the only
hone we have in this world, and as ministers we have been interested
in 1t from that point of view.

I would also say, as the last of the points I have to mention, that
the leader of a great church--a church in whose domiciles I have again
and aguin sat in awe, but with whom ii: the utmost sincerity I may
differ on several things—a leader in that great church said birth
control is against God and nature, and against God’s order of things.
I do not question the accuracy of that statement as far as that group
is concerned, but we know that there are innumerable definitions of
God. We have innumerable definitions of God, and every one of us
has a definite point of view. There are some of us that feel that the
indiscriminate grading of mankind is against the God-given intellect
that he has reached hy thousands and thousands of years of clamber-
ing out of the depths. We believe that sincerely.

We do not ask that another man violate his faith. We, who repre-
sent the millions that are endorsing this measure, merely say: “Give
us that opportunity without condemning those of us who employ that
God-given intelligence and let the others do what they will.””

There are some who very foolishly and very ridiculously, in rebuttal
of this statement of Hisr{loliness, have said celibacy is against the
law of human nature. They do not understand the great Catholic
Church, and I say that as a Jew, they do not understand something
that is in the nature of man. It is the realization of an ideal, the
supremacy of human intelligence and spirit. :

fan throughout the ages has striven by intelligence and spirit
to realize an ideal. There are many of us who believe that, gentle-
men, and that is the reason we ask that we should be allowed to
employ that idesl in our lives.

The longing for parenthood is something for which I have no fears.
I have two small sons of my own, and know what they mean in my
life. I am not worried about that situation at all, but I want to say
finally, as far as the accusation that anything of this sort may ruin
marriage of man, or ruin the home, to mny mind that is the salvation
of marriage and the home, and I beg of you at this moment to hear
why 1 say that.
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I have seen homes where hate has been engendered by man and
wife by too frequent pregnancies, where the forces have rolbed that
relationship in which the other children might grow up as fine me~
and women, of all of the beauty it might possess. Therelore, we
realize that marriage is som~thing more than parenthood, that it is
that genuine beauty of a spiritual sort that exists between man and
woman and makes the home what it is.

Children do not make the homes what they are, they inerely yive
the opportunity for the home to become something great; but unless
there is that beauty of spiritual union between man and woman, the
children would be better out of that home; and without sexual com-
patibility, there can be none of that finer beauty that is so essential,

That 13 why we, of the religious force represented in these groups,
plead for this thing, not for any other basis but the basis of salvation
of homes; not for any other basis than that our young people might
marry and build up a background of uniiy of spirit, that when their
children %lrow up, they may be better able to cope with the problems
of parenthood.

believe that the passage of such a law as this will make for early
marriage, will make for the abolition of a great deal of the immorality
you and I know abounds this present moment, because in our hypoc-
risy we will not make it possible for young people to live honestly
and establish the background for decent human love.

That, gentlemen, is the apneal I make, not in the name of any
statistics on population growth, not in the name of anything else, but
that the increasingly complex modern society has created a situation,
that the gradual growth of the God-given mind of man has given a
Ehystil(l:ian a:ild that the spirit of man can deal with nobler ideals that

ar the road.

ParTiaL List oF REL1GIOUS ORGANIZATIONS EXDORSING THE FEDERAL AMEND-
MENT OR THE GENERAL PrixcieLes or Birtn CoNTROL

NATIONAL

American Unitarian Association, May 21, 1931; Central Conference of American
Rabbis (Social Justice Commission), April 22, 1932; Committce on Marriage and
Home-Federal Council of Churches of Christ in America, March 21, 1931; General
Council of the Congregational and Christian Churches, 1,500,000, July 31, 1931;
Lambeth Confereace of Anglican Bishops in London (July 30, in which United
States was represented), July 1930; Methodist Episcopal Leaders at meeting in
Delaware, Ohio, Junc 29, 1931; Middle Atlantic Conference of Congregational
and Christian Churches, May 6, 1931; United Church of Canada (Board of
Evangelism and Social Service), September 29, 1932; Universalist General Con-
vention at Washington, D.C.; Methodist Episcopal Conference, New England, at
Winthrop, Mass., April 10, 1933.

STATE GROUPS

Unitarian: Alliance of Unitarian Women, Stockton, Calif., December 15, 1932;
Woman'’s Alliance First Unitarian Church, Los Angeles, April 7, 1932; Unitarian
Women’s Alliance, Wilmington, Del.,, December 11, 1933; Laymen’s League of
the First Unitarian Church of Orlando, Fla., December 8, 1931; Al Souls Unitarian
Chureh, Indianapolis (500), February 5, 1932; First Unitarian Church, Duiuth,
Minn., April 15, 1932; Woman’'s Alliance of the First Unitarian Society of Min-
neapolis, March 13, 1931; All Soul’s Unitarian Church, Kansas City, Mo. (450),
May 13, 1932; New York League of Unitarian Women, Inc. (New York City)
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(1500), January 5, 1934; The First Unitarian Church, Dayton, Ohio, February
8, 1931; Sunday Evening Forum, First Unitarian Church, Dayton, Ohio,
April 0l)O,MIQ:Szé'1 Wl'g?;tgrn Unitarian Conference, Chicago, Ill. (64 churches)
i5,000), May 21, .
{ Methodist: California Methodist Church at Annual Conference, June 17, 1933;
Southern California Conference, Methodist Episcopal Church, 1930; Methodist
Clergylmellz) 301t Connecticut; N.Y. East Conference of the Methodist Episcopal
Church,

Presbyterian: Pasadena Presbyterian Church, 1931; executive secretary,
Portland Federation of Churches, Rev. E. C. Farnham (Oregon), August 30, 1933.

Congregationalist: Federation of Congregational Women of Northern Cali-
fornia, May 19, 1932; Colorado State Conference of Congregationelists, May 27,
1931; Conference of Congregational Churches of Connecticut, fowa State Con-
ference of Congregationalists, May 7, 1931; New England Conference of Congre-
gational Church, regional committce (Mass.) (30), January 7, 1933; Women’s
Bcard of the Congregntional State Conference, Seattle Church Societies, Octo-
ber 23, 1¢33; World Felowship Council of Wisconsin Women, Ripon, 211 Con-
gregational Women’a Church Societies, April 19, 1933.

Buaptist: South Pacific District Woman’s American Baptist Home and Foreign
Misston Societies (Calif.), Februa'y 1931.

Liberal;: The Liberal Churel, Inc., Denver, 1930, Liberal Ministers Club of
Greater New York (35 ehurcives) (5,000), October 2, 1933.

Universalist; Central Universalist Chureh, Indianapolis (160), April 27, 1932;
Universalist Convention (State) at Grand Rapids, October 4, 1931.

United: The Social Service Department, United Church, New Haven (Conn.),
Mareh 16, 1932.

All Souls: Women’s Alliance, All Soul’s Chureh (N.Y.).

Jc\\~ish:3'12‘he Board of Rabbis of Northern California, San Francisco, Decer..-
ber 12, 1932.

Humanist: The Hollywood Humanist Society (Calif.) (250), April 4, 1933;
The First Humanist Society of New York, Inc. (500), January 10, 1932.

Miscellaneous groups: Bridgeport Pastors Associution (Conn.), February 8,
1929; Norwalk Ministers’ Association of Norwalk and vieinity (Conn.), March 24,
1933; Hartford Federation of Churches (Conn.); president, Chicago Theological
Seminary, 1933; Massachusetts Federation of Churches, Boston, February 19313
board of managers of Five Point Mission (N.Y.), 1930; Community Churen o
New York (John Haynes Holmes), 1930; legislative committee of the Ethical
Culture Society, 1930; Women’s Union Society Ethical Culture, 1930; special
con;mnittce of the Women’s Problems Group of Philadelphia Yearly, March 15,
1933.

Evucgenics aAND RELIGION

STATEMENT BY THE VERY REV. W. R. INGE, DEAN OF 8T. PAUL'S

We should be ready to give up a" our theories if science proved that we were
on the wrong lines. And we can understand, though we profoundly disagree
with, those who oppose us on grounds of authority. We know where we are
with & man who says, “Birth control is forbidden by God; we prefer poverty,
unemployment, war; the physical, intellectual, and moral degeneration of the
people; and a iligh death rate to any interference with the universal command
+o be fruitful and multiply’’; but we have no patience with those who say that
we can have unrestricted and unregulated propagation without those conse-
quences.

It is a great part of our work to press home to the prolic mind the alternative
that lies before us. Either rational selection must take the place of the natural
selection which the modern state will not allow to act, or we must go on deterio-
rating. When we can convince the public of this, the opposition of organized
religion will soon collapse or becomne ineffective.

37495—34~—9
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ReLigiox axp BirtH CoNTROL

(An editorial by Harry Emerson Fosdick, D.D., LLD., 8.T.D.)

* % * JIn 1775, after an earthquake, a sermon was preached in Boston
against lightning rods. *In Boston”’, the preacher said, ‘‘more of the iron points
are erected than anywhere else in New England, and Boston seems more dread-
fully shaken. Oh, there is no getting out of the mighty hand of God!”

To be sure, birth control cannot be prejudiced by an analogy with lightning
rods, but the similarity of attitude on the part of the religicusly reactionary is
100 marked to be explained by accident. Religion has so commonly resisted
extension of the scientific control of life that it has become a habit.

Birth control arouses to poignant intensity this deep-seated atiitude. Con-
traceptive inforruation, incomplete and uncertain as it may be, gives us new
mastery over cne of the most intimate and vital processes of our lives. We can
have children or not have them; we can space children as we will; if our mnorals
allow or are impotent to prevent, we can contract liaisons without some of the
old risk of childbearing; and in general we are handed an insirument of power
capable of affecting deeply personal conduct, ethical standards, family life, and
problems of population.

No wonder folks are disturbed. Undoubtedly something has been let loose
which will have a far-reaching and penetrating influence.

The first reaction on the part of the fearful is naturally repressive. The idea,
however, that contraceptive information, being here, will not spread, percolate
into one stratum of our population after another, be used ignoranily or wisely
but be inevitably used, is of course unthinkable. The familiar putting of the
question, therefore, *‘ Do you believe in birth control?”’ refiects a serious misap-
;’i‘rehension of the issue. Birth control in this regard is much like automobiles.

hey are not primarily to be believed in or disbelieved in.  They are here; they
g;e bg(i'lr‘l’g,used; they will be used. The only real guestion is, “How will they
used?’

At present, with the optimistic cheerfuliiess that characterizes prosperous
America in dealing with so many of her problems, most folk whom I observe are
employing the ostrich poliey with reference to birth control. They know it is
here. They know that some people who ought to have reliable contraceptive
information are not getting it, and that many who have no proper business with
it are getting it; and yet they resist with active antagonism or laggard apathy
any endeavor to pass decent laws. They sometimes speak as though it were
%)asti:,ively shocking to have physicians legally trusted to tell their patients the

ruth.

As an excuse for this obscurantist attitude one fact ean be pleaded; contra.
eeptive information is dangerous. Of course it is. All power is daugerous
because it ¢an be misused, and misused power causes endless misery. To sup-
pose , however, that because power is daugerous, mankind, having once gotten its
hands on power, will surrender it for fear of its peril, is a vain expectation. From
edycation to airplanes all surts of things arc dangerous that no one is propasing
to suppress. |

Any minister or physician, who in intimate conference with all sorts of folk
discovers what is going on, knows well the manifold misuses to which the new
contraceptive information is being put. But the more one knows the more
obvious becomes the futility of suppressive measures. Suppression is only
befuddling the situation, driving it under ground, preventing healthy and normal
ethical teaching about it, and the long-+ suppression continues, the worse the
situation is going to be.

Instead of further suppressive wasnives a positive attitude is urgent, if we
are to arrive at any hopeful outcorne. ¥or one thing, the constructive social
service to be rendered by the right usc of oifth control is immense in extent and
in importauee. This should he mmade o matter of wide-spread public education.
The population problem is the basic problem of the wosld, and if it is not well
handled no other social problem can at all be solved. No permanent help can
be given to China, for example, until the pressuce of her surplus population on
the means of subsistence is relieved. And to say that this can be done indefi-
nitely by improving methods of agriculture without lessening the rate of popu-
lation increase is to dy in the face of known facts.

As to immediate measures of philanthropy, a well-instructed person who
knows the problem presented under present economic conditions by the old and
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much lauded household cf a dozen children, must welcome the relief offered
through contraceptive information. A huge family of children under the present
conditions is not virtuous hut antisocial. To have as many children as can be
well hrought up, ‘o spacc them with due regard to the mother’s health, to have
them come when they are wanted and because they are wanted-—to encourage,
in & word, a sane, scientific control over this most important part of human
life—is the ideal.

The day will come when the old haphazard spawning of many children, with

pular laudation as a reward and perhaps a letter of appreciation from the
?\?hite House, will be looked upon as utter barbariem.

As for problems of individual cthics which this new information involves, we
must face themn and not dodge themn. Suppression will do no good, for it is
suppressing nothing bhut knowledge, light, and candid thought. After all,
chastity has been guarded more by modesty and common sense than by fear.
The idea that the mere removal of the dread of conception is going to let loose a
flood of iniquity is, I suspect, a misapprehension of the facts. Children of this
new generation who have been trained in a code of honor involving the existence
and the right use of birth control will be less likely even than their mid-Victorian
parents to treat the matter lightly or to be beguiled by fools.

That the new knowledge is power, and that this power can be rightly or wrongly
used, must become a recognized element in the ethical training of our children.
Thete is no escape from this problem, or from this situation. The pathos of the
gituation ie"that while we allow the most salacious playvs and magazines to circu-
late undisturbed, we shut out serious sex instruction from many of our schools
* * * Fven in our families we commonly treat sex as though it were a tabooed
subject instead of a holy and beautiful creative power. It is this silly and
dishonest obscurantism which more than any other single factor is hedeviling
the situation.

Meanwhile, the conservatively shocked and troubled souls, who find relief in
attackiag birth control and applauding assault of the police upon it, may as well
make up their minds that contraceptive information is here, that it is being use-l
and will increasingly be used; that its misuse can wreck our morals, devastate
our homes, and despoil our nations; that a right employment of it can be of
profound personal, marital, and racial benefit, and that so scrious a problemn as
this cannot be solved by suppression.

(Formerly published The Outlook and Indepcndent.)

Mis. HEpBURN. 1 believe our time is up, Mr. Chairman,

Th» CHaRMAN. You have used 2 minutes of the time that belongs
to your rebuttal.

Mrs. HEpBURN. As long as one of the members of the committce
has teld about his children, T would like to tell you about mine.

The CHairMaN. We would be glad to hear from vou, but we have
prorised that the other side should go on promptly.

Mrs. HepBurn. Well, I have six children, too.

The CrairMaN. The opponents may now proceed with their wit-
nesses. We would like for you to use at least 45 minutes this after-
noon, if we can do that.

Mr. Burton. ! think we can do that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Hancook. May I ask, Mr. Chairman, that each ono of the
speakers introduce themselves so that we will know what )is business
is, and if he is a doctor, whether he is a doctor of divinit;, a doctor of
philosophy, or a doctor of medicine.

Mr. Burron. Mr. Chairman, representing the opponents of this
bill, T desire to present as the first witness, the Rev. Charles E.
Coughlin, of Detroit, Mich.

The CHaRMAN. You mey proceed, Father Coughlin.
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STATEMENT OF REV. CHARLES E. COUGHLIN OF DETROIT, MICH,

Father CoueHriN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Be it enacted by the Senale and House of Representatives of the Uniled Stales of
America in Congress assembled, That sections 211, 245, and 312 ~f the Criminal
Code, as amended, are each amended by addiug at the end thereof the following:

The provisions of this section shall not be construed to apply to any book or
info: mation relating to the prevention of corception, or article, instrument, sub-
stance, drug, medicine, or thing designed, adopted or intended for the prevention
of conception for use (1) by any physician legally licensed to practice medicine in
any {tate, Territory, or the District of Columbia, or by his discretion or prescrip-
tion; (2) by any medical college legally chartered under the laws of any State,
Territory, or the District of Columbia; (3) by any druggist in ﬁlling any prescrip-
tion of a ‘icensed physician; or (4) by any hospital or clinic licensed in any State,
Territory, or the District of Columbia.

Certainly I am not an attorney, and I den’t know how to gage with
the accuracy of an attorney, just the entire construction of this bill,
but were I on the side of those who are advocating what we commonly
refer to as birth control, I would have modified this bill, just for a
matier of good policy, just for simply a matter of aiming only at
getting what is best poscible to get; it is none of my business to
criticize them, but 1 think they are very bad politicians.

For what reason? They have incorporated in this bill that books,

amphlets, articles, instruments. substances, drugs, medicines, and so
orth, that are adapted and intended for the prevention of conception,
can be disseminated, published, and used, first, by any physician, or
bf‘{i his direction or prescription. He can give it to his clerk in his
office,

That phrase in there is enough to damn this bill. That is just a
matter of pure simple politics, and I am quite sure this Seventy-third
Congress would never consider granting authorization to a physician,
so that this physician in turn could delegate to the first door-beller
who came to his oftice—or doorbell ringer, we generally refer to him
as—or any other person, authority to, we will go the limit, permit
somo vaccination for the purpose of preventing conception.

But let us put the politics aside.

I am sure, if I had been on the advisory council of the birth con-
trollers, I would have advised them to have gone a little more
leniently, with the hope of getting somewhere.

Putting that aside, however, I have only a few minutes to occupy
in this testimony, and what I am going to say will rather be intro-
ductory for those who will follow me. I do not intend to plague
you with rtatistics; I do not intend to preach a sermon at you. You
are all heads of families and know about sermonizing and bringing
up u family, more than I would ever know.

I recognize what we are discussing here would not even be dis-
cussed were we in Italy. Mussolini would have no more beauty
‘<I:on‘tests, he is not having big mother contests, but we are not in

taly. .
Iyrecognize in France they are not worried so much about birth
control as about getting money to pay the mothers who have children,
and there is a question of death overtaking both in France.

I recognize that in England the same problems that confront the
French i3 about to appear in the foreground in that portion of the
globe, and death is almost ready to overtake both.



BIRTH CONTROL 127

I also recognize in this country that the main arguments advanced
by the proponents of birth control are rather related to what we term
generally and broadly, economics.

Tt is a long distance in years from the time of the Rev. Dr. Malthus,
who brought birth control to the foreground in modern times, to Mr.
Peck, late of the Agriculture Department, who advanced the theory
of pig control. In the time of Dr. Malthus, I understand that the
English were fearful of having too many children, from an economic
viewpoint, because they had not thought of this thing that is engaging
our attention today—namely, the problem of distribution. It had
not vet come to the foreground, because they were still engaged in the
problem of production, how to sow enough wheat, and how to grow
enough potatoes, and how to raise enough cattle and sheep; hecause
they were afraid they wouldn’t be able to_take care of themselves,
unable to exist, unless boats came in from France and America with
foodstuffs to satisfy the hunger of the rich and poor alike.

Malthus was forced by public opinion to conceive the idea that, for
the self-preservation of our Nation, we will advance the theory of
birth control. Thereis the origin of Malthus of modern times,and they
said, since we belive that we are incapable of raising more wheat,
more lamb, more muttor, more beef, and wherewsthal by which we
live, let us regulate the number of children.

That is all ancient history. We have had Fulton, the inventor of
the steamboat, and we have had inventor after inventor, solving
facts, and that is the problem of production. Today there is no
problem of production. We have more wheat than we can eat, more
pigs than we can eat, more cotton than we can wear, more factories
than we can utilize, turnin% out stockings, shoes, clothing, underwear,
automobiles, and our problem is not one of production in this twen-
tieth century. Qur problem is one of distribution, one of birth control
of money in the hands of the Federal Reserve banks.

We have advanced our credit, and our currency is expanded today,
withdrawn tomorrow, and because of the birth control of philosophy
in our monetary matters, because we have refused to stand and face
the problem of distribution of wealth and industry, not after the
manner of socialists, but after the manner of a Washington, a Lincoln,
we find ourselves in this common distress.

Now, I repeat, since the motivating answer which was produced in
the mind of Dr. Malthus, known as “birth control”, since that has
been wiped away from the face of the earth and since the problem
today is one of distribution, are we going to turn back and paste down
the pages of history and try to be jocular with ourselves and say we
have too many children when we have hungry mouths to consume it?
I am welcoming tiiose.

I have not heard one word of the testimony these ladies and gentle-
men have produced, and my remarks are not addressed to them now,
because I can easily handle them over the radio Sunday after Sundey,
and I can easily present 120,000 names to every 10,000 names that
they can. There are 28,000,000 Catholics in this country, good, bad,
and indifferent, millions of Presbyterians, Baptists, Lutherans, and
Episcopalians, who still believe in God’s given command to increase
and multiply, not to control and destroy.

If they think this is a contest of forces, we welcome that contest.
It is a contest of intelligence, not force.
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Were I on the board of birth control, I imagine I would rather
focus my mind on solving not how to eradicate poverty by birth con-
trol, but to eradicate poverty by getting rid of birth control of money,
That is the bet they have over ookeg, and their voices have been
silent in the face of the greatest catastrophe that ever faced our
country, and they have gone back to vaste down the pages of Malthu-
sianism.

There was a word that came out of Corinth, *Corinthidso,” Yook
that up in your dictionary and see what it means, the first time it
was used. It means, if I can translate the very thing into decent
English and not offend your ears—it means to legalize birth control
by other sexuality; that is the meaning of the word “sodomy,” used
in the Bible. To sodomize, that was the birth control before they
had chemicals; Corinthidso, that was the birth-control method we
had our modern chemists.

But today, believing as a Christian, not only as a Catholic, but as
a Presbyterian, a Baptist, a Luthern, an Episcopalian, and all of
the other sects of Christianity, believing that marriage was invented
by God for what purpose? For the primary purpose of procreating
and educating children. 1 still think there is enough intelligence
in the married man and the married woman of our land to consider
that matrimony is not simply a legalized bed of prostitution, and to
consider that matrimony means something more than every man and
woman to live like two animals. Surely Christianity has taken that
into consideration. They want a men and a woman to be married
before there is such a thing as conception, before there is such a thing
as birth; and after marriage they want & man to so love his wife that
he does not make of her simpiy his play toy. It was not done before
they were married and it is not done after they are married,

A man so loves his wife that he will continue recognizing her as
his beloved and will not make her his play toy, I repeat.

You gentlemen, you are married men, all of you, and you know
more nbout it than I will ever know. The chairmaa, I understand,
is a backelor like myself.

T need not go further into that kind of an argument. The bill
here states, 1 repeat, that the Criminal Code shall be amended,
implicating, gentlenten, that up until this date it has been considered
a4 crime in this country to teach how to propagate, how to commit
fornication and get away with it. 'That is all it means—how to
connnit adultery and not get caught.

You gentlemen who know something about our modern high schools
know it is always a problem of those engaged in them to see that the
boys and girls conduct themselves properly. We know how tlose
coutraceptives are bootlegged in the corner drug stores surrounding
our high schools. Why are they arountl the bigh schools? To teach
them how to fornicate and not get caught.

There is one more problem which will be brought out in specific
manner later on. This is a big country of ours, sometimes referred
to as a melting pot. Are you aware of the birth rate of the various
elements formimg this melting pot?

I happen to be of Anglo-Saxon extraction myself, and most of you
gentlemen are all Celtic. From what I know of the figures that are
published, we are on our way out. There is no question of it. We
who boast of our English, Trish, Scotch, and Irish—Celtic—origin
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are going to be boasters after a while of ancient history and not of
modern practice.

It is our race, the Anglo-Saxon and Celtic, I believe, more than
others, who are practicing birth control today. Negroes are not
practicing it like we are; the Polish people are not practicing it as
we are. 'The Italians are not practicing 1t as we are. One hundred
years from today Washington will be Washingtonski, in the minds
of the children to be born. We are being degenerated, and here we
are advocating ways and means to uncriminalize the use of contia-
conceptives and to help America forget its Anglo-Saxon origin.

How sbout the Negroes? The Negroes in one sense are more
prolific people than are we.

I heard, I believe it was Dr. Gillis, hroadcasting one Sunday some
figures on the advance of the Negro in the matter of begetting children,
According to his figures, 100 years from now the white man of America
will be an oddity. . That is shocking to some of you, but go down to
Texas, or to New Orleans in Louisiana, and find out for yourself.

Perhaps the Negro deserves to go ahead, perhaps he does, with the
advocacy among the whites to curtail the birth of children, and the
Negroes’ outbeggeting us almost 2 to 1.

Some day Congress, a hundred years from now, would look back to
tile S(:}'enty-third Congress and say, “Yes; they helped all of this
along.

This is not being done in the na:ae of religion; it is being done in the
name of economics, I understand.

The half hour that was at my disposal simply to introduce this
subject has elapsed. I have not attempted to give one figure; abler
people than I are about to follow with that.

he problem is one of, perhaps, economics; but I believe that as
we are told, that we in America will reach our apex in production,
man-power production, within the next 30 years, and I believe then
that we, too, shall be facing the problem of the rise of death over the
birth rate, and instead of encouraging the solution of an economic
problem by prevention as Malthus advocated, let’s turn our minds
and our hearts to the greater problem of seeing how the working man
gets enough so that he and his wife and a decent family can live.

That is the problem of this Congress, and let us turn our minds
upon the solution of the question how we can prevent millions of
dollars going into the hands of a few men, and how we can see that at
least a few millions can find their way into the hands of our farmers
and our laborers.

That is the greater problem of the hour. It is to keep poverty,
not by committing suicide, it is to meet poverty by putting the
wherewithal, in this great land where we have too much to eat, too
much to wear, too many houses of shelter, yet have want in the
midst of plenty, so that Malthusianism has now become birth control
of pigs, birth control of cotton, birth control of wheat.

That is not the problem; let us have the wheat, the cotton, the pigs
and the rest of it, but let us have more Americans; let us have more
Americans to the extent that we can still be Christians, to increase
and multiply according to reason, according to nature, according to
a regulation that is in the heart of man, and not in a bottle in a
drug store.
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It is still criminal, as far as the Catholic is concerned, as far as the
Christian is concerned, to advocate birth control.

I recognize the fact that 63 percent of the American populatioy
today profess no affiliated religion. I am not saying they are irre-
ligious, but they profess no religious affiliation. 1 recognize the fact
that those people are favoring practical birth control. Ii that is
their morals, providing that is their morality, I have no criticism to
offer to it; that is their business.

On the other hand, if I were the Christian father of a family, I
certainly would resent my druggist, or my Congress helping to edu-
cate my children to go to high school and get away with 1t, as the
common expression is.

One point more, I admit there is birth control practiced in this
country; I admit there is cursing and swearing; 1 admit there is
lying; I admit there is fornication.

Supposing I curse or swear, at least I am willing to admit cursing
and swearing is wrong. I am not going to come up in the pulpit and
defend my morality.

I admit there is birth control being practiced in this country;
how many of us are doing it, in this room, but that is no reason wo
are going to legislate, as did the Corinthians, that birth control is
moral. Thank you, gentleman. Are there any questions?

The CrairMaN. I have none, thank you very much. The com-
mittee has a matter it wants to take up, and there are only 10 minutes
until we must adjourn. Have you another witness who will take no
more than 10 minutes?

Mr. BurtoN. Mr. Chairman, Mrs. Gibbs is here, from Baltimore,
and she desires to return, and 1 think she can complete her statement
in a very few minutes. .

The CuairMan. We will give her 5 minutes, if that will be
satisfactory.

Mr. BurTton. That will be satisfactory.

The CHAIRMAN. She may proceed.

STATEMENT OF KRS. RUFUS M. GIBBS, OF BALTIMORE

Mrs. Gises. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I
represent a cross section of the mothers in America. That may
be a rather large statement, but I have belonged to various organiza.
tions and I was so irritated at having them turn to Congress to scive
their every problem, that I left them, and I am now speaiing for
myself, whic?m i believe I have a right to do, as I am the :nother of
four children. I have just learned they were not properly spaced,
as I had the 4 in 6 vears. However, it has been very pleasant for
them and for me. ‘

There is so much back of this that has been the main destruction
of the morals of our youth. All of the druy stores everywhere, not
only carry these contraconceptive things, but they advertise them
quite openly.

I heard Mr. Frederick Windsor, who is the head of the boys’ school
at Middlesex, Mass., say that regardless of what ﬁeople thought of
the question, there has never been anything that has torn down re-
straint and modesty as the discussion that has been promulgated and
encouraged by this discussion of birth control.



BIRTH CONTROL 131

I have seen them in front of Gimbel’s store in New York handing
out birth control literature, and a friend of mine has seen them in
front of our high schools.

They admit in 47 out of the 48 States there is no vestriction against
doctors giving any necessary information, and it is entirely a matter
between the physician and the patient.

You will find that testimony from the very best medical men will be
produced here against this bill. Dr. Kelly will talk tomorrow. He
has been head of the gynecological department of Johns Hopkins, and
if you will read the testimony at the last hearing, you will read there
Dr. McComber’s testimony, who is also a_prominent gynecologist
connected with Harvard College, and you will find they tﬁ agree it is
something to be taken up individually between the pati-nt and the

hysician. They agree that when thers is any need for a woman to
ge protected, certainly a physician can do it.

I had such protection because of an opthalmic goitre for which I had
to be operated upon over 20 year: ago.

I urge you not to open any more fields for discussion on this question
because I feel it has been the birth-control people who have draggetf
out the subject into the light to such an extent. It seems to me when
this kind of thing is handed out from the drug stores, and store corners,
and has been talked about as it has been, it is time Congress took a
firm stand against any further publicity of this kind,

I thank you very much, gentlemen.

The CrairMaN. Thank you, Mrs. Gibbs. Unfortunately we have
not been able to arrange definitely for this room tomorrow. We are
going to try to get it and believe we can get it, but we will meet either
here or in the room of the Committee on the Judiciary tomorrow morn-
ing at 10 o’clock. The hearing is now adjourned until 10 o’clock
tomorrow morning,

(Whereupon the hearing was adjourned until 10 o'clock a.m,
Friday, Jan. 19, 1934.)
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FRIDAY, JANUARY 10, 1934

HouskE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 10:00 a.m., Hon. Hatton W. Sumners
(chairman), presiding.

The CHAIRMAN..Are you ready to proceed? The inquiry has
been made of the chair if it will be all right for witnesses who feel
that they would not like to stand all of that time, to sit down while
they are addressing the committee. The chair would like to an-
nounce that that is a matter to be determined by the convenience
and plessure of the witnesses, whether they shall sit or stand.

Mr. BurToN. Thank you. Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee: I desire to introduce as the next witness Dr. Howard
Atwood Kelly, who is a professor emeritus in the Johns Hopkins
University in Baltimore.

The CrAIRMAN. You may proceed, Dr. Kelly.

Dr. KELrLy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have just come from
a sick bed.

The CuairMAN. Just sit down and make yourself entirely com-
fortable.

Dr. KevLy. I am a little bit deaf, and my deafness is aggravated
by the cold that I have, and I hope you will excuse infirmities.

The CHArMAN. Certainly.

STATEMENT OF DR. HOWARD ATWOOD KELLY, PROFESSOR
EMERITUS, JOANS HOPKINS UNIVERSITY, BALTIMORE, MD.

Dr. KeLLy. Mr. Chairman, I feel that this is on the whole a great
moral issue, and 1 do not think where morals are brought up that
we can look at the thing in s.mply an utterly dispassionate way, as
we would anything which is merely mechanical.

I think the relation between the sexes, that most intimate relation,
is one of the greatest gifts our Father has conferred upon the human
race; in giving this woman her beauty, her charm, grace, tenderness,
love, and affection—all of which go to make up married Jife and love.
And now it is proposed to introduce into this married life certain
mechanical meddling with the function of the relations between man
and woman, by authorizing the dissemination of what are called
glibly and cuphemistically contraceptive information and material.
I think if we went into the details of this thing, it would be abhorrent
to us.

I understand that day before yesterday a group endorsed this
measure. But I have to confess that 1 have 9 children and 14 grand-
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children, and so I am not one of any such group; and it would be an
abhorrent thing if anything of this kind came into my family, to my
sons and daughters, and my grandchildren, to have anybmf;r reflect
back on my ancestors, including my beloved and sainted mother, by
saying that she induiged in any such practices. And if I knew of
man that was highly respected 1n the community, and more particu-
larly 2 man engaged in the profession of teaching in this country,
which has been said by the Supreme Court of the United States to be
a Christian country, and if T knew thet that man was indulging in such
practices with his wile, T would lose all of my respect for him. He
could not teach me anything at all concerning any moral issue, be-
cause morn! issues have tnis characteristic—that if you impair the
standard of one, all go ahke; they nre all broken down; you have lost
your moral standerds once you abandon any of them.

Now, this question calls for a discussion relating to the female
zenita! organs, and I am obliged to speak as if there were no ladies
pr-. ¢ at.

‘This proposition relates to the insertion of instruments or some kind
of medication to nullify any living products coming from the sexual
relation. It sounds in a wuy simple, but it requires prepatation. In
the bill it evidently requires a doctor to participate. I am sorry for
the members of my profession who would give any part of their lives
to doing such a thing in preparing the individual for the sexual act.
Tt is just inconceivably distressing and disgusting. It makes a woman
a kind of prostitute.

I understand that some one else said that same thing yesterday—
Father Coughlan. And I um thoroughly in accord with Father
Coughlan on that. I am not a Catholic. I am Episcopalian; but I
circulate in all the churches, wherever I am invited, wherever Christi-
anity is taught—whether Catholic, Protestant, or what not.

And then the idea is that these women can follow those practices
for a considerable period of time, and then, when it becomes conven-
ient, they can have a child. But it cannot be done that way. It
cannot be done with that simplicity. People who have followed these
practices for a long tine have come to my office and consulted me—
and I Lave been practicing now for 53 years—begging that some-
thing may be done whereby they may have children. But they have
destroyed their capacity, and it cannot he done. Those things can-
not be spaced in that way. I have been reading Mrs. Sanger’s pre-
sentation, and it is is o very admirable presentation; butit simply does
not work. And it leaves out of sight the moral question.

Now, these things are done in Soviet Russia. And it is true; as
Mrs. Sanger has said, that we are using automobiles and locomotives
and they are also using them, and that does not show that we are
imitating them. But on a moral quéstion, involving a matter of
ideas, we want to kaow whether we are going uphill or downhill.
We know that this practice is very prevalent in Russia, and is greatly
encouraged there. And we also know that the family relation counts
for nothing in Russia.

In Russie they deplore and try to discourage more than anything
else hoth love and married life. ~You can read that in Miss Halley’s
book, which has just been reviewed in the New York Times. They
discourage anything like that in Russia. 'When a man wants a wolnan
in Russia—if he sees a girl he wants he says, *‘I like you, and T have
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an extra room”, and they go and get married and s(‘)end the night in
his room, and the next morning they are divorced. They are un-
limited in the number of divorces there, and they are granted without
any cause ard without any expense. And I need not say that we do
not want to get into tho status of a nation like that.

Gentlemen, I think we are in some respects on the downgrade
ourselves now; aind you gentlemen are here to uphold the principles
of purity and righteousness, and above all, the marriage and family
relation—and that loving care for which womankind was committed
to us at her creation. So I beg you that you will not take the respon-
sibility of changing these things; let them continue to be as they have
been.

Now, in Maryland this year, the statement appeared in the news-
pepers day before yesterday that we have had the lowest birthrate
we have ever had. And yet people talk about the exeessive birth-
rate. The heading, ‘“State I};irt rate Lowest on Record.” That
was in Maryland. -

And 1 advise the members of the committee to read the book by
Miss Halley, which very clearly takes up the whole question. 1
would like to advise also the reading of another book, by Irving
Fineman, a distingnished Jewish lawyer in New York, describing his
life in Russia. It is a most beautiful picture of that affectionate kfe
among the Jews, particularly in these relations in which the Jfews
have always excelled—and that probably acconnts for their virility
and splendid character. And I think as a group that the Jews have
the best minds in the world, whatever we may think of their practices
in certain places.

This man Fineman was in Russia under the Czars. And he de-
seribes his escape from Russia. Everybody ought to read that, as it
is a very fine description of life in Russia under the Czars.

And then, in regard to the present-day conditions in Russia, we
have a book by Carveth Wells, called ‘“Kaput”, which is well worth
reading, and it shows those conditions existing in Russia, to which
we are pointing—if we are not already on the way.

Gentlemen, I feel that you should not put your ears to the ground
and ask, “What is the public opinion”, but that vou should uphold
the highest standard. It is for that rcason that we select men of
your high character and standard to uphold the highest standard,
and not merely to ask what the public wants, but to set the public
an example.

Now, 1t is said that this is for the poor man. Why, gentlemen,
the people of education and wealth have been dying out. Generation
bly generation they go to pieces. A man makes money, aad the
chances are that he made monev by the sacrifice of the iives and
character of his children. 1 wonder if I dare mention in that connec-
tion one of Marshal Field’s sons, or one of Pullman’s, and Jay Gould’s
family—all of them, with the exception of Anna Gould, who is per-
fectly splendid, and is an exception in that family. And so on through
the long list of wealthy families. A man mekes large sums of money
and that generally means a sacrifice of his family relations, and the
people with opportunities, after all, are dying out.

When I was a boy I remember there was an article in newspapers,
where a kind of census was taken of the people living on Madison
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Avenue, and the number of children they had; and it was found thag
the wealthy families had very few children and were dying out.

Now, we have no record as to this in Maryland, but down South
the large birth rate is due to the colored population. They are
coming forward in enormous numbers—and they never would practice
these things as to birth control.

It is said that the laboring men ought to be considered, and that he
ought not to have to support a large family; and that he must live
in accordance with hisincome.  One of the proponents of the measure
said that yesterday.

Well, gentlemen, we as we sit here do pot realize—you gentlemen
probabiy know something about it from your contacts with the
people—but we do not realize the condition of the laboring man
today, the enormous amount of poverty, and the deaths that occur
really, from starvation—not from the lack ci food for a iew days, but
the gradual, slow starvation, and the childron suffering from cold and
insufficient and improper food, and the lack of proper clothes and
shoes to wear. I speak of that because I am in intimate contact
with those conditions in Baltimore, not in a professional way, but
simply from friends, hundreds of friends, who go around trying to
help those people and brought into contact with them in that way—
and the people who do that are some of the best women in the city of
Baltimore. And they tell about the conditions that they find there
among the poor—with their diminished income. Many of the
children have to go to school without any breakfast; there is no milk
for the babies, and the condition of those families of laboring men
were deplorable in everyway.

Now, in connection with those people, I was told that last year
the attitude of those poor people was one of gratitude for the help
given them. But there is this ycar apparently a feeling of hatred
devcloping among the poor. And the condition of those poor people
is certainly desperate. There was one Italian that they found, a
very capable man, although he could not read and write; and he had
six children, and all of them had ¢o sleep in one bed.

And such things as those are becoming to be kncwn, and those
geqple are very discontented; and if they had the leadership we would

ave trouble in adjusting those things. .

Any why should we attempt to agjust them in this way by saying
to the poor man, ‘“You have got to have fewer children in your
family?” He would say, “I am not going to continue to stand where
Iam. Iam aproducer. I am the creator of things and I have got
to have a larger return for my labor.”

Look at the money we are wasting—the countless millions tu be
wasted. There was $40 invested by some fellow, and it goes up to a
valuation of $50,000,000 in a short time. That was the aviation
field of investment. Enormous dividends are made by corporations
and being prid out in that way, instead of by paying just wages.

The Book of James says:

Masters, give unto your servants that which is just and right. How are your

ich because of your corrupt riches?

Now, to attempt to adjust those things in this way is an insult to
the poor man and he will not stand forit. It ‘s a kind of short cut.
Tt looks specious. Perhaps it looks like it will work, but short cuts
never work.
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.Vow, we have come down to these conditions step by step for many
years, ana you cannot in a few years straighten out and settle a
moral issue. 'The only way to remedy these deplorable social condi-
tions is to give labor an increasing wage for its work, so that the
laborer will be able to save and set aside for the future and have
sufficient money for extras al.ove necessities, and for little holidays;
to have money enough to bring up his children properly, pay doctors’
bills, l(}lentists’ bills, and so on. And they are going to get it some how
or other, .

Gentlemen, it is not enough for u. to merely go along in that way
as we have in the past—in the spirit that we are protecting ourselves.
We have got to recognize in relation to the poor the law of affection—
that they arve members of our own families, and to feel a definite
affection for those with whom we are brought into contact. Their
affection is worth while. Ido not know of any group in the community
that is more sweetly conscious of what is done for them in the right
spirit, and in the name of personal friendship. And I do not think
that is a thing that can be worked up overmight. It will take time.
But we cannot expect to settle a great moral issue in a short time,

Now, this birth control propaganda is being put into the hands of
the people at large. It has been advertised extensively; and it has
become disgustingly public. There was in the last few days a so-
called “Conference of Birth Control and National Recovery” held
at the Mayflower Hotel in this city. That would have been incon-
ceivable 10 or 12 years ago. And then those people have social
gatherings, to which people are specially invited for general social
discussion; but of course, the great thing they intend to discuss is
contraception.

If the sanction of the Government were put on this thing it would
amount to a recommendation for immorality. That is true of
prostitution in some countries in Europe. In France that is the case.
In France a young man who keeps himself clean and pure is called by
a contemptuous name, and that is true also of Germany. A young
man in those countries is exFected to be immoral. But he does not
expect his wife to be immoral.

And, gentlemen, this thing will spread; because the recognition of
our Government is tantamount to recognition of prostitution. We
had open prostitution in Baltimore for 30 years. And we fought
it all the time, and finally got rid of it. It got so bad in Baltimore
that the boys who were about to finish school would take the fresh-
nien to those places and introduce them to the (})rostitutes they had
been accustomed to visit, on Rayburg Street and the other streets in
that section of the city.

I do not mean that there was a law legalizing immorality in Mary-
land, as there was as to gambling. But in Baltimore they had a
system by which the judges set apart a day once a year in court,
which was called ‘‘Ladies’ Day”’; and on that day those women
were brought to court and fined $5 each; and that was recognized as
being tantamount to telling them, “Now, you can go about your
business for another year and nobody will interfere with you.”

And the conditions in those places were deplorable, I went up
and down in that district, and I took the chief of police with me,
and after we had gone around examining conditions, he said, “I have
never seen anything like this before.”
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Those who favor such legislation say as to the present law, “Well,
it 7iolates the rights of the poor, who have the same rights as the rich
to rvesort to these measures.” Well, do you think that those poor
colord people down South will use these methods? They will not,

And the use of the rubber mechanism in the vagina for a certain
.period of time very often produces inflammation of the vagina, the
results of which are harmful and dangerous. There is an article in
the Journal of the American Association last September about it.
And there have been children born now where the contraceptive drug
has been used, but not in sufficient quantities to kill the spermatozos
germs entirely; and these chiidren have been deformed as a result
of that treatment. And as I Lave said, you may bring about sterility
by these practices of using these things.

But this proposition involves, finally, the violation of fundamental
Christian principles. And I ask you, gentlemen, to give thought
to this: We pretend to he a Christian country, and what kind of
Christianity can it be that would permit these practices? I do not
see how any Christian man or woman can indulge in these things.

My time s expired. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen,

Mr. Burron. Mr. Chairman, I desire to introduce to the com-
mittee Dr. Henry J. Crosson, representing the District of Clolumbia
Medical Association.

STATEMENT OF DR. HENRY J. CROSSON, WASHINGTON, D.C.,
gfi’gggl\l‘l‘lm} DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA MEDICAL ASSO-

Dr. Crosson. Mr. Chairman and gentiemen: I comne here as deputy
of Dr, William Gerry Morgan, who represents the American Medical
Association, as well as the District of Columbia Medical Association,
and I have bis authority to speak in his place.

In the first place, let me say, gentlemen, that this bill is supposed
to have the sanction of doctors; that it is a sort of physicians’ bill,

As a matter of {act, there is not one scintilla of truth.in that. I
wish to read, if you please, a letter that will make that plain, even
to those who might be most prejudiced in favor of this measure,
This a letter from Dr. William C. Woodward, legislative counsel,
American Medical Association, addressed to Hon., Hatton W. Sum-
ners, chairman of this committee. I will read it:

AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION,
BUREAU oF LEGAL MEDICINE AND EpUcaTION,
Chicago, Ill., January 15, 195.
Hon. Harron W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Commilttec on the Judiciary,
House of Representatives, Washinglon, D.C.

Sir; I am informed that the Committee off the Judiciary, House of Represent-
atives, will give a hearing, January 18, on H.R. §978. A bill to amend sections
211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal Code, as amended. The purpose of the bill scems
to be to facilitate the distribution in interstate and foreign commerce and through
the mails generally, of books and information rclating to the prevention of con-
ception, and articles, instriments, substances, drugs, medicines, and things de-
signed, adapted, or intended for the prevention of conception, for use by five

eucies:
ag(l) By physicians legally licensed to practice medicine in States, Territories,
or the District of Columnia.

(2) By persons acting under the directions or prescriptions of physicians legally
licensed to practice medicine in States, Territories, os the District of Columbia.

.
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(3) By medical colleges legally chartered under the laws of States, Territories,
or the District of Columbia.

(4) By druggists filling prescriptions of licensed physicians; and
c (15) lgiy hospitals or clinics licensed in States, Territories, nr the District of

olumbia.

To avoid any misunderstanding with reference to the sponsorship of this bill,
it may be well to have the records show that the American Medical Association
has taken no part in its preparation or in promoting its enactment.

Respectfully,
Wirttiam C. WoODWARD,
Legislative counsel.

Now, may I read the actual transcript from the proccedings of the
eichty-third annual session of the American Medical Association,
held in New Orleans, May 9-13, 1932? That is published in the
Journal of the American Medical Association, May 28, 1932, pages
1897-98:

Dr. J. D. Brook, Michigan, moved the adoption of resolutions providing for
the tap{)ointment, by the President of a suitable committee on the study of birth
control.

The motion was seconded by Dr. Carl F. Moll, Michigan, and discussed by
Dr. Charles E. Mongan, Massachusetts, and Dr. J. J. Van Dorslice, Illinois.

Report of reference committee on executive session.

Dr. Samuel P. Mengel, Pennsylvania, for the reference committee on executive
session, presented the following report:

“This is a controversial subject and the committee believes that it would not
be advisable at this time to inject this subject before tha profession. The com-
mittee therefore disapproves the adoption of the resolutions.”

J. W. Vax DERsLice, Chairman.
S. P. MENGEL,

ArtHUR W. Boors,

J. F. D. Cook.

Dr. J. W. Van Derslice, Illinois, moved, as a substitute for Dr. Brook’s motion
that the recommendation of the reference committee on executive session be
adopted. The motion was seconded by Dr. John W. Hagerty, New Jersey,
after discussion by Dr. Holman Taylor, Texas.

May I now read a resolution passed unanimously by the American
Gynecological Society at its meeting at Stockbridge, Mass., in 1927:

Resolved, That in .ts final anclysis the question of birth control is essentially a
medical proble:n. The American Gynecological Society is not sponsoring, nor
does it end ~tre, the efforts of any lay organization to amend the penal code to
remove any restrictions that exist that hamper medical practice.

The Secrctary of the society was instructed to file a copy of this resolution
with ““every member of the committee before whom this matter will come in
Washington ”” (See Gynecological Transactions, vol. 52, 1927.)

The American Gynecological Scciety has not altered this position of disap-
proval of the legislative efforts of any organization which has no authority to
speak in behalf of organized medicine.

And T desire to emphasize that the sociely has not altered its
position of disapproval. .

I now wish to read, if you please, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen,
a telegram received from Dr. William Gerry Morgan, dated Willard,
Ohio, January 17, 1934, and addressed to Patrick Ward, National
Catholic Welfare Conference, Washington, D.C. Dr. Morgan said
in that telegram:

Ilearn with regret hearing on birth control Lill comes up tomorrow during my
absence. Please make known to committee my continued unalterable opposition
to passage of this or any other kindred bill for following reasons, to-wit: First

the destructive degrading influence of it on the youth of both scxes of our land.
Secondly, the inevitable and unavoidable harm that it will cause to young women

37495—34—10
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through methods and practices which would be legalized and which would res:it
in many cases in profound pelvic disturbances and disease, ill health, and misery.
This bill can confer no benefits on human beings. It will not slow d’own, impeda
or E)tevent the begetting of the mental defective, the morally unfit or the physi-
cally incompetent., Those most likely to avail themselves will be the so-cailed
“intellectuals’’ to whom we rightfully should look for the future generations to .
oarry on the work of the world. It is inconceivable that the great and wise law.
malkers of our fair country will be so deceived by the fallaceous arguments of the
proponents of this vicious bill as to lose sight of their sacred and inescapable
duty to their children and children’s children as to be led to make it the law of
the land. I regret more than I can express that on account of an enforced
journey to the Middle West I am prevented from attending this hearing to
supplement the arguments against this destructive bill which I have offered at

previous similar hearings.
WiLLiam GERRY MoRroan, M.D.

Secretary General of American College of Physz'c'iana.

Now, gentlemen, your time is very much crowded, and I am going
to ask your indulgence while I touch on just two points that have
been very much stressed by these not very well-informed people:

First, as to tuberculosis. Picture, if you please, the woman of 2 or 3
months’ pregnancy, who has a definite lesion of tuberculosis—a
tuberculous lesion: What are you going to do with her? What will
happen to that child? What will happen to the mother?

t is very well recognized that at the present time that due to the
increase and better condition of metabolism, that the average woman
will do better in her pregnancy than she did before. So far as the child
is concerned, congenital tuberculosis—but may I read from Cecil? [
looked this over last night; it is in the edition of 1934, if you please:

Congenital tuberculosis infection is so exceedingly rare as to be inconsequential,

And there, I think. you have the answer summed ug in a few words
to the ““sob story —one of the great teachers of the birth controllist.

Now, as to mental conditions: Gentlemen, remember, in all of this
talk, very much of it issuing from the womb of ignorance, only 5 per-
cent of our atypical children are the fruits of either one or two atypical
or incompetent mentalities of mothers and fathers. Please mark that.
That is not generally understood.

It should gbe understood also that every man in this room, every
woman in this room, carrying the genes, the genes being heriditary
characters, carries the genes of insanity. Why more are not insane
we do not know. But the vast bulk, 95 percent of atypical and
retarded mentalities, are the fruits of perfectly normal men and
women.

Now, let me reiterate again, Mr. Chairman, that this bill is not a
physicians’ bill. The physicians of the country are opposed to it.

d we are not inarticulate. We are pretty well organized. We
have our local, our municipal, our State and our national bodies.
The American Medical Association has always done a great deal, so
far as the health of the community is concerned, and will continue to
do so, I am sure, to the end.

If dyou will turn your minds back to your own family physician, I
wonder if any of you, outside of your own immediate family, have
fond recollection or a greater sense of gratitude to anybody than to
the gentleman who came in and took care of you when you started
your hours of trouble. _

Gentlemen, I thank you.
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Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce now Mrs.
Rheta McGoldrick, of Brooklyn, N.Y., who speaks for the Interna-
tional Federation of Catholic Alumnae.

STATEMENT OF MRS. THOMAS L. McGOLDRICK, BROOKLYN, N.Y,,
BEP%{EI%ETING INTERNATION ‘1L FEDERATION OF CATHOLIC
ALU

Mrs, McGovrprick. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the Judiciary
Committee, it is my privilege to represent here today the International
Federation of Catholic Alumnae, an organization made up of more
than 100,000 high-school and college graduates; also the students and
members of the faculties in more than 550 schools. As we have on
many previous occasions, we wish formally to register our objection
and to deplore the type of legislation we are considering, H.R. 5978
which, if 1t were to be adopted would open the mails to an increased
flood-of contraceptives and loose literature.

In the short time that I may have before you on this important
matter, I shall limit myself very sharply to 2 few major points con-
sidered from the woman’s angle. First, may I say that I am the
mother of five children and the wife of a doctor who is chief of staff
in two great New York hospitals. That places us somewhat pro-
fessionally on the firing line. We are in a position to see and hear
much of the background of the birth-control racket and to know that
the medical profession with all of the expensive social agencies ready
to help the needy and the suffering, that the pitiful, needy cases
claimed to be in dire need of contraceptive information may not be
as many as you are led to believe. That is particularly true now that
the law is being openly violated everywhere by commercial agencies
and private ones distributing wholesale information through the
mails and through the press. Sometimes, I wonder if there is anyone
left who needs to be told much more about it.

The majority of the medical profession believes that if there is any
necessary legislation in all of this, then that should be left for the
doctors to decide and not be ruled for them by a group of lay people
whose enormous business interests involved raise a nice ethical point,

That the country is flooded with birth-control information and all
varieties of contraceptions there is no question. Druggists displar
whole windowfuls, all unboxed, and offer leaflets containing ful}
details and diagrams. This occurs usually in those stores that ais
near great high schools, and there is also no question that the students
are the bait.  Wednesday of this week one of my sons brought home
to me & handful of leaflets full of sex detail enough to arouse the
ccuriosity and passion of any boy. These, badly worded, glaringly
vulgar, were being distributed to the boys on the subway station
platform as the hundreds of boys were leaving school. In some of
these drug stores small-sized match boxes are left freely on the
counters., These advertise the current sale of all kinds of contra-
coptives. You take home the box with your cigarettes.

Gentlemen, there is all of the literature in the world that you ma
care to see that has come in my mails. Some of it has been ad-
dressed to my children. My small 10-year-old daughter whose name
is the same as mine has frequeuntly received letters and illustrated
folders advertising and describing contraceptive jellies and capsules,
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These come to her as Miss McGoldrick, and she thinks she has &
prize when the mail man gives her an envelop.

Much material has come to my attention through other people
who are as annoyed as I at the vile circularization of our youth,
Many have helped me to build up definite evidence for just such an.
occasion as this.

There is another point in all of this that I think should be considered
by legislators before a decision is arrived at. Before, I used the
word ‘‘racket.” I use it again with emphasis, for birth control has.
entered the big business class in this country. It must require a
lot of money to support the activity of its propaganda to the extrava-
gant extent to which it is carried. What is the official connection
with all of this propaganda and the more than 300 manufacturers
turning out a contraceptive item in millions a month?

Do you gentlemen know that the average profit on one item ranges
from 100 to 300 percent? I have brought you some wholesale drug-
gists’ figures on this phase of it und can readily secure all the literature
on this that you may request. It will all be dated 1933.

Do you know, too, that there is at present a chain of slot mechines
on nearly all public highways where in sandwich stands, garages, pool
rooms, and small stationery stores you may drop in your dime, as if

ou were buying peanuts, and receive your contraceptive neatly and
ﬁghtly encased m cellophane?

We do not have to go farther than such far-reaching periodicals as
the Woman’s Home Companion and the Ladies Home Journal, or our
largest cities’ papers to come upon whols page ads by the Lehn and
Fink druggists; and the ads for Lysol. You have seen them probably,
as we all have. All of this, gentlemen, must include details that a
refined woman shrinks from.

But there is a question that has to be asked. In the ads, a large
sized picture shows a tearful, but not a poor looking, mother. Behind
her head, on the wall is a huge calendar on which the dates are marked
off conspicuously. She has evidently passed her time. The Lysol
uses are then described. They leave nothing to the imagination.
Leaflets are sent free on request. Who is protecting these great,
rich corporations? And do we need any further freedom of the
mails if all of thisis beinﬁ done on so wide open a scale?

We are accused as Catholics of being opposed to this kind of thing
on religious grounds. - Of course we are, and definitely proud of it.
But there is another consideration. We are very definitely opposed
to it ns intelligent American citizens. There is no organization in the
world more generous and tender in its volunteer charities and its
willingness to help the suffering than the Catholic Church. And
when those of us concerned come here as we have come today, it is
without salary or expense account. *

Gentlemen, the ﬁress of the country is awakening to the enormous
cash transactions that are going on in birth-control utilities. It is the
comment of the non-Catholic press that I have brought to you for
your record and convenience. The most pertinent one is the New
Republic of a week ago. I need not tell you that this is not a religious
periodical of any kind. Its leading article is entitled ‘“Birth Con-
trol’s Business Baby”, and it speaks in unvarnished language of the
peddling of these articles, the wide open use of the mails. Among
other interesting items the writer states that a recent survey in
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Florida showed that ‘““prophylactics”, a stock name by the way, were
being sold in more than 376 places besides the drug stores, and then
makes this delightful and unanswerable observation: ’

The upE)orte_ra of birth-control meeting in Washington find themselves in a
paradoxical position. They are obliged at one and the same to advocate birth
control, but are obliged to warn the public of the flood of contraceptives being

ddled over the country. Indecd the present situation is an amazing one.
%ere are Federal laws against this kimr of thing and individual State iaws.
But neverthelees, there is a thriving and extensive business being done in every
variety of contraceptive.

Yesterday we heard one of the proponents say that morality is not
the issue; that much of that is superstition—a fine statement to
make in these halls of America’s finest tradition. Morality is very
much at stake. It is the major issue, especially when one considers
that Senator Copeland said last yeer we spent $15,000,000,000 trying
to control vice.

Another witness told us of the success of birth control in Holland,
England, and France and announced that there was less immorality
there than here. There has been a great deal of loose talking on all
.of this, gentlemen, and not enough presented facts.

Little Holland, for instance, small and crowded, adopted birth
.control as a national expedient. That was more than 10 years ago.
Proponents of birth control have pointed out Holland as the noble
experiment. At meetings such as this they do not tell you the other
side of the story. You have not been informed how stricken Holland
became; how she rescinded her law because of the shocking drop in
the birth rate, the increase in venerecal disease and general promiscuity,
immorality and prostitution. Contraceptives there could be pur-
chased in any dry goods store. But not now. Thoughtful leaders
of the country amended the law in an cffort to save their country
from the cancer at its heart. These facts are in print, gentlemen,
They are not new and they are available. I shall be glad to send you
Holland’s law.

France and England are knowing the same thing. Our own United
States is knowing it. May I hand you at this time our own Depart-
ment of Agriculture’s finding for this year on the population prospect?
It says that 10 to 12 years ago the yearly increace in population in
this Nation was about 2,000,000. Now, it is less than 1,000,000.
There are not enough children being born to maintain the present
population. In this year there will be 600,000 fewer children than in
1921.

This statement was made by Dr. O. E. Baker, senior agricultural
-economist, Bureau of Agricultural Fconomics, United States Depart-
ment of Agriculture. It is, of course, unanswerable. 1 should like
to have his statement incorporated in the record.

But, of course, gentlemen, the statement before us is one of morality
and decent citizenship aad it is the very grave question of the debt
that we owe to the youth of this Nation. We cannot legislate against
the great majority for the suffering minority. As a nation we are
spending hundreds of. millions of doilars for the intelligent care of
the sick and the suffering. That is the constructive way to go about
1t.

Let us, in the higher motive, he builders, not destroyers. Surely
as a nation of fine tradition we are strong enough to uphold morality,
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respect restraint, see the need for decent continency. There is no
answer to the question that it is our job to do everything within our
power to prevent license and pron:icuity among our boys and girls.

The peassing of this amendment would be to encourage the wider
dissemination of that information that would be u blight and a curse
upon the younger generation of this Nation. For the 1,000,000
letters of endorsement claimed by the proponents to have been
received in this year, millions of right-thinking persons in this coun-
try—not only the 20,000,000 Catholics in its population—would rise
in bitter indignation.

Thank you for your attention, gentlemen. We feel sure that as
legislators with the country’s good in mind that you, too, will think
rightly about it.

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I desire to introduce now Dr. Joseph
J. Mundell, professor of obstetrics, Georgetown University.

STATEMENT OF DR. JOSEPH J. MUNDELL, PROFESSOR OF 0B-
STETRICS, GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Dr. MunpeLL. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, recent scientific
work has shown that during the menstrual cycle in women there is
a period of fertility and a period of sterility. The fertile period,
during which the woman may become pregnant, lasts not longer
than 9 or 10 days. This fertile period can be reckoned with almost
mathematical precision. The balance of the 28-day menstrual cycle
is sterile; it is not possible for 8 woman to become pregnant during
this time. Abundant clinical experience is being collected to sub-
stantiate and confirm these observations.

Granting that there are women with grave kidney, heart, and lung
diseases in whom pregnancy would jeopardize their lives, we now
have available scientific medical devices that will definitely safeguard
them against pregnancy. Furthermore, mechanical and chemical
contraceptive contrivances are hazardous, because if indulged in
continually over long periods they undoubtedly will result in chronic
or acute inflammation of the pelvic organs, which may result in
chronic invalidism, and over long periods is conducive to the devel-
opment of cancer. L.

And for these reasons I urge that there is no need for such legislation
as is here proposed.

The CaarmMaN. Thank you for your statement. . .

Mr. BurtoN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, the next wmness‘wnll
be Dr. Henry W. Cattell, an eminent pathologist and medical editor,
of Philadelphia.

STATEMENT OF DR. HENRY W. CATTELL, PATHOLOGIST AND
MEDICAL EDITOR, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Dr. CarTELL. Mr. Chairman and members of the Judiciary Com-
mittee, and Mrs. Sanger. I have been asked to orient myself before
this committee. If any care to do so, let them look me up in Who's
Who. Or in some of the encyclopedias. .

Mr. CELLER. Are you a medical doctor, sir? . )

Dr. CarreLL. 1 am a medical doctor. I have published, edited,
compiled, and written over 100 books; and those books at one time:
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were found as text books in every Euglish-speaking medical school
of the world. The mean that I most regret not being here today,
in order to tell you what he knows about contraception, icr the
American Medical Association—for he is a past president—is one
of my former students when I taught at the Universit% of Pennsyl-
vania for 10 years. And that man is well known to Washington—
Dr. William Gerry Morgan.

I have performed thousands of autopsies. I have been the leading
medical expert in hundreds of homicide cases. I had charge of the
autopsies of the A.E.F. during the World War in the Surgeon
General’s office. 1 have been connected with most of the hospitals
of Philadelphia in the capacity of pathologist.

I have labeled these few thoughts that I shall now attempt to give
to this committee, * Hidden dangers of contraception.”

For the first three days of this week, starting on the 15th of January
1934, the so-called ‘“American Conference on Birth Control and
National Recovery”, under the adroit and capable management of
Mrs. Sanger, has been holding its meetings and commercial exhibition
of contraceptive literature and devices at the Mayflower Hotel here
at Washington. To me it wcuid seem that the conference was
timed and placed for the purpese of supplying ]l)lropaganda, atmos-
phere, and a setting for the hearing now being held on H.R. 1942.

To you, members of the Judiciary Committee, a conference prob-
ably means a joint meeting of committees from the two branches of
Congress brought together for the purpase of adjusting differences,
of a controversial nature which have arisen in the course of legislation
between the House of Representatives and the Senate. To me a
conference does not mean a subservient and packed jw acting
under the beck and call and whim of 8 Mussolini, a Stalin, a Mustapha
Kemal Pasha, a Hitler, or a Mrs. Sanger, when and called together
for the specific object of furthering his or her own ulterior purposes,
of whatsoever nature these may be.

Fortunately for our own beloved country, we are still ruled by

olitical parties, and not by blocs, which work for their own interests
mstead of for the good of the entire country. There have, however,
recently grown up from the underworld groups of racketeers, often
wielding a powcrful influence, who through violence and threats of
violence levy blackmail to support their own vicious ends. But even
more dangerous than such groups to the welfare of our land are
vociferous minorities who openly break laws under which we as a
nation have grown great and mighty and when they have become
“bootleg” ask that they be repealed and new laws be placed on
National and State statute books in their stead. They would take
the “nots’’ out of the Ten Commandments, so that they would read:
Thou shalt covet thy neighbor’s wife; thou canst now commit
adultery with safety, as we have by contraceptive methods made it
possible to prevent conception, and should this fail, the abortionist
I1s at your command to do his nefarious work. Horrible thought.
Do you remember the camel getting his nose into the tent? Why
not legally kill the child as in the ans of King Herod if it be not
wanted?

Pray permit me to cite from my case book an actual instance of
what nonmedical practices may do, and another one showing that
continence in man is not a thing of the past.
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Case No. 1: John Doe and Sarah Hoe, who truly loved each other,
became engaged, and entered into a prenuptial agreement to have
no children for the first 7 years of their married life. In order to
have 2 home in which the children might be properly brought up,
they further agreed that both would keep their paid positions until
the time arrived for them to have their first child. Sarah prepared
her trousscau, and sought contraceptive advice, which cost her con-
siderable more money and expenditure of time than she had expected.
The operation of removal of the hymen had to be performed, so that
the mechanical devices for preventing pregnancy might be applied,
first by tiie physician and then by herself. A stock of well-circularized
chemical agents were bought, at a good price, and no doubt with a
rake-off for the physician. The contraceptive instruction, including
the showing of motion pictures to a group of these receiving contra-
ceptive advice—-the vision of this horrible picture now comes to my
mind---and they were married, the ceremony being placed in the
menstrual cycle when pregnancy is least apt to occur and the man
armed himself with a condoin. But with all these precautions, preg-
nancy occurred, and an abortion was performed, but the protective
fluids of the vagina had been so weakened by the contraceptive Huids
employed that an infection took place which caused the necessary
removal of the uterus and its appendages. Final resuit: There was
invalidism of the woman and unhappiness in their home life, and the
pleasant dreams of being parents vanished in thin air, after expending
much moncey before the removal of the ovaries to see if some method
might not be found to have pregnancy take place.

Case No. 2: My friend, Major \\Karchat, who is now over three
score years and ten of age has never drunk tea, coffee, or alcoholic
beverages, has never used tobacco in any form, and has never broken
the Seventh Commandment, a believe-it-or-not history, but he is,
however, most inconsistent as he knows how to make good cofice
when his friends visit him, and at the club in pre-war days would
permit the people at the table to order on his account what they
pleased, while he himself drank ginger ale. Furthermore, he raised
tobacco on his plantation. He has led an active, unmarried life,
enjoying good health, except when it is interrupted by interferences
with bodily functions not under his control, and his mental, physical.
and spiritual values seera to be normal in every respect.

In conclusion I have formulated certain postulates which I hope
to be able to defend through thick and thin, and they are these:

First. All around physical, mental, and spiritual values in right
ways of working and living may be accomplished without coitus or
masturbation, during an entire lifetime, no matter how long this may

he.

Second. Mesturbation should not be taught by the spoken or
ritten word as a purity measure to boys having the sexual urge of
puberty in order to carry them over to marriage free from venereal
diseases a'1d the company of prostitutes. Such books should not be
allowed to circulate in the United States mails by the Post Office
Department. One of these books which I purchased in a large depart-
ment store was sent to me by mail, and with this chain of evidence
I went to the legal advisor of the Postmaster General of the last
administration, and he refused to take legal action as he did not con-
sider that he could secure a conviction. This book quotes the letter
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of a mother to her son advising the boy to masturbate shortly after

ing to bed so as to give nature an opportunity to recover from the
exhaustion which follows the physical exertion, and not to postpoune
the so-doing until the early morning.

Third. Many Christians using contraceptive devices with the feel-
ing that it is permitted, may even recommend in these timzs of
economic stress, are unaware that pot-house policies were used to
put the recommendation of some committees over which while favor-
able were never passed by the constituent body for which the com-
mittee was a part of the denomination to which they belong.

Lastly, having had a wide experience as a pathologist and as a
general practitioner of medicine in my younger days, I can say with
all carnestness and truthfulness that the use of contraceptive methods
now in vogue are as harmiul as those of coitus interruptus upon the
mental, nervous, 2ud endocrine systems of the body. The mills of
the gods grind slowly but surely, and we shall hear much more in
the future not only of these irreparable damages but also of the lower-
ing of the spiritual and mora} tone of the communities in which they
are practiced.

Mr. BurTtoN. Mr. Chairman, we present as the next witness the
Honorable Mary T. Norton, member of Congress from New Jersey.

STATEMENT OF HON. MARY T. NORTON, MEMBER OF THE HOUSE
OF REPRESENTATIVES FROM NEW JERSEY

Mrs. NorToN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, for
the third time I am appearing before a Congressional Committee in
opposition to what is termed a ““ birth control bill.” There is no neces-
sity for this lJaw—instead of spreading information on how to prevent
childbirth, we should endeavor to instruct women how to bring happy,
healthy children into the world, for the tilae is fast apgroaching when
we shall be obliged to depend upon the countries of the old world for
future generations.

According to the 1930 census there are only 18 million women of
child-bearing age in this country, probably less now. Mrs. Sanger
stated inaccurately at the hearing on bill S. 4436 in 1932 that there
were 25 million. Of the 18 million recorded by the census it is esti-
mated that 3 million are naturally sterile. About 2 million are
Catholic mothers who would not resort to this easy method of shirking
responsibility and it is safe to assume another million wouid not seek
Mis. Sanger’s way out.

Mrs. Sanger made the statement on January 15 that she “can lay
at the door of the opponents of this movement a larger part of the
misery and poverty arising from the huge array of the unemployed.”
What a ridiculous statement! Muny causes have been given for the
depression but this is a brand new one. Any person who believes
facts knows that unemployment is due to lack of fair and equitable
distribution of wealth and goods. Mrs. Sanger would accommodate
those responsible in a large measure for the suffering of the poor by
reducing in equally large numbers those to whom capital owes a large
obligation which it does not desire to fulfill. Birth control will not
solve the problem—it will aggravate it. Birth control will not reduce

overty for it contributes nothing toward the redistribution of wealth.
t will not bring about higher birth rates in the so-called *“upper
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classes” on which the birth controliers tell us the State should largely
depend. I resent the statement that has been made so often that
birth-control information is necessary for the peor. I challenge the
statement. A large percentage of the great men and women of
history were born poor and their desire to achiove greatness was
responsible for their success. Fugenies had nothing to do with it.

*Birth control will not contribute to reducing the mentally unfit for
it s a fact that science is not able today, defimtely (according to such
historians as the National Committee for Mental Hygicne), to distin.

uish between hereditary and nonhereditary feeble-mindedness,
Mental deficiency is found in all classes of society.

I can suy in tﬂis connection that one of the most brilliant men |
ever knew, and his wife equally as brilliant, had two feeble-minded
children, and by the way, they were the only two children they had.

The declining birth rate 1n this country should bho regarded by
every real American as a great menace to our future developme:t.
In 12 years our birih rate has declined from 23.7 in 1920 to 17.4 in
1932. During the same period the doath rate has decreased only
from 13 in 1920 to 10.9 in 1932. The death rate has probably
reached its lowest figure. The future tendency will be for 1t to rise
in a rapidly aging population.

This means that the population of the United States is rapidly
reaching the point whero it will be unable to reproduce itself. OQur
old-age group is steadily increasing and raising 8 new problem in the
United States. The number of children is steadily declining and the
women of child-bearing age are joining the ranks of the older people
without sufficient younger people to take their place.

In a recent survey I ma(Ye of 28 married couples hetween the ages
of 20 and 38 years 8 couples had no children. This probably consti-
{utes the average of the American family. ;

It is estimated that the population of the United States will become
stapilized in probably 20 to 25 years at about 150 millions or less.
The decline thereafter will be rapid because the preductive section
of the population—and I mean by that women of child-bearing age—
will have dwindled because of our present low-birth rate.

Authorities on this subject (Baker, Dublin, Tolka, etc.), estimate
by the end of this century we shall probably have a native population
considerably under 100 million. This, of course, will have serious
national and economic consequences apart from that which we con-
sider are fundamentally important—moral decadence. Our mental
and moral discipline has decreased in our desire for luxury. Material-
ism has taken the place of fine sensibilities and destroyed many of
our best minds. Marriage and the great privilege of bearing children
instead of being regarded us a sacred function is paraded and dis-
cussed without reserve; and the fundtions of life that should be
regarded as private and perconal have become everyday conversation.
I contend that the sanctity of the home is our greatest national asset
and I plead for its preservation. This cannot be preserved if we pass
thisbill. By doing so we not only destroy that which is most beautiful
in our human relations, but we shall also be responsible for the lasting
degradation to a great country. A country that has become great
through sacrifice, faith, and idealism. Let it not be said that we have
exchanged these for a disgusting mess called birth control. Rather
let us dedicate ourselves to teaching self-control and preserve for our-
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solves and our children a certain amount of moral discipline, some of
the endurance of our forefathers, some of the faith in God that made
it possible to'welcome one more in an already large family.

I cannot, I will not, believe that this new idea of a certain group of
twentieth century women wili endure. The answer is obvious.
A thing that is absolutely contrary to the laws of nature can never
endure. This is true in the twentieth century surely as well as it has
been for the past hundreds of centuries that have given us our moral
sense, our finer feelings, and our civilization. I am stating a funda-
mental truth and therefore an everlasting one. A man-made law in
opposition to & law of nature must fail.

Can it be that these advocates of birth control wish to justify their
own desire for soft living and shirking responsibility by passing on tc
their less fortunate sisters this vile information?

The arrogance of the Lirth-control proponents is astonishing. They
set themiselves up as champions of womanhood, the enlightened people
of the country, the court of last resort. The opponents are set apart
as the “ignorant minority.”” Let me say to these proponents that we
detest such canting hypoecrisy.

Congress in its wisdom wiﬁr think twice before it will be stampeded
into destroying the most sacred thing we have in this world today—
motherhood—proponents of birth control and legislative lobbyists
notwithstanding.

Mrs. Sanger may some time succeed in her commercial enterprise,
but if and when she does, God help the children of that age whose
beauty of mind and soul has become a sanctuary for the grossest
material calculations and contaminated by the filth carried through
the mails regarding the most profound mystery of life.

During my early fight against the eighteenth amendment I was
insulted many times yet lived to sce the day when I was joined in that
battle by many of those who did not hesitate to voice unkind thoughts
of the carly crusade against a law conceived with good intentions that
caused untold misery to the mothers of this generation. ILet not the
mothers of another generation go through the agony of seeing their
helpless little children victims of literature delivered through the mails
of this great country destined to destroy their innocence.

Mr. éhairman, I have been in th- House 9 years. [ have learned
to know and greatly respect my colleagues and today have sufficient
faith in them to believe that they will think seriously about the pro-
visions of this dangerous bill. Many of you have children of your
own. Will you vote for a bill that may eventually destroy the peace
and happiness of those children? I think not. You know and I
know that it is loaded with dynamite; dynamite that in the years to
come, when we have gone to the great beyond to give account of our
stewardship, may be the means by which a great Nation was destroyed.
I know you will think much of what you are called upon to do when
this bill is discussed in committee, and may God direct you then to
do that which is right and for the best interests of a country that is
%reat; and powerful because of the sacrifice and faith of our old-
ashioned mothers. Their greatest joy was experienced with their
children; poor they were, as things are counted today, but rich in
love and devotion, and many .f them lived to see their ambitions
fulfilled in their ehildren—irn the contribution made through their
sacrifice by these children to a beloved country.
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I am perfectly satisfied to leave this matter in your hands. I know
it will be dealt with properly.

May I include in the record, Mr. Chairman, some telegrams and.
letters that I have received from representatives, one the chairman
of the committee on leiislation, Mount Carmel Guild, Diocese of
Newark, N.J., and another from the Alliance of Catholic Women,
from Philadelphia, Pa.

The CrairMaN. They may be inclu-iad.

Puir ApELPUIA, PA,, January 17, 1934,
Hon. Mrs. NorToN,
House of Representatives, Wushington, D.C.:

Alliance of Catholic Women, representing over 100,000 Catholic women of the
Archdiocese of Philadelphia, strongly protest against the (i)assage of the bill, con-
traceptive permitting the information through the United States mails or other-
wise broadeast relation to the bill on birth control. Please present this protest
to the committee in charge and use your influence against said bill.

ALLIANCE oF CaTHOLIC WOMEN,
MRs. SYLVESTER A. LOWERY, President.

Mount CarmEL GuiLp,
Jersey City, N.J., January 16, 1934.
Hon. Many T. NoRTON,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

My Dear Mapam: The 120,000 Catholic women, members of the Mount
Carmel Guild of the Diocese of Newark, N.J., desire to record their protest against
the passage of House Bill 1)o. §978, introduced by Mr. Pierce, of Oregon, and
known as tr.e ‘‘Birth control bill.”
toA public hearing on the bill is scheduled for Thursday, January 18, in Washing--

n

The members of the Mount Carmel Guild request that you use your influence:
against the passage of the bill.
Respectfully yours,
i (Miss) M. V. SHANLEY,
Chairman Committee on Legislation,
Mount Carmel Guild, Diocese of Newark, N.J..

Mrs. NortoN. Thank you, gentlemen.

Mr. BurtoN. Mr. Chairman, the next witness will be Dr, John
ﬁ. Ryan, professor of industrial ethics, Catholic University of

merica.

STATEMENT OF DR. JOHN A. RYAN, PROFESSOR OF INDUSTRIAL
ETHICS, CATHOLIC UNIVERSITY OF AMERICA

Dr. Ryay. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen. Those who advocate
the bill which we are discussing here pbvious!y have reasons for so
doing, but I notice that there has been a shif{ in the emphasis in
their argument from the individual to social grounds. At most
hearings previously, the plight of the individual, the individual
mother, and the individual family was stressed, and the necessity
therefore of bringing contraceptive methods and information to
such a person.

But this year it seems that the emphasis is upon social considera-
tions. It is asserted that the bill is necessary, and the information
which it provides for should be available in order to prevent an
increase in the children of destitute parents, because the burden of
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destitution among children is very great, and this would be one
method of lessening that burden upon society.

I shall have a word or two to say about the efficacy and the justice
«of that proposal a little later, but first I want to call attention to
another soclal consideration which seems to be entirely ignored by
the advocates of this bill.

That is the consideration which is involved in the fact—-it is
notorious to everyone who takes an intelligent interest in this
subject of population—of our declining birthrate.

Here are some brief statements of the figures. From the end of
1921 to the end of 1932, 11 years, the birth rate in the United States
declined from 24.2 per thousand to 17.6 per thousand. That is a
decline of 27.3 percent, or an average of 2}5 percent a year. Probably
that average was maintained in the year which has just closed, so
that now we can say the birth rate has declined 30 percent in 12

ears. ‘The decline has been continuous, each year showing a lower
{irth rate than the preceding year.

In cities of more than 100,000 there is now a 25-percent shortage
of children; that is, the number of children is less by 25 percent than
is necessary to keep those cities just stationary; and in some cities
the deficiency is greater.

The number of children under 5 years of age recorded in the 1930
census, for the first time in our history, was less than at the beginning
of the decade. There were some 130,000 less children under 5 years
of age in 1930 than in 1920. So there is a 1Y%-percent drop in that
part of the population.

At the same time, as might have been expected, there was an in
crease of 1% percent of population over 55 years of age. So that we
are gradually becoming a nation of old men and women.

It is assumed that the population will become stationary between
1945 and 1960, and when that occurs the decline in population is not
far off, because an average number of children per family of 3% is
necessary to keep the population just stationary, and if the population
has not maintained that ratio up to, let’s say, 1960, there is no ground
for believing it is going to suddenly increase.

Now, I want to call attention to this very disturbing phenomenon.
Mr. Henvy A. Wallace, Secretary of Agriculture, speaking hefore the
American County Life Association, has referred to the fact that ‘“the
evidence is considerable that the population of Great Britain will
become stationary within a decade and will then begin to decline.”
“] am persuaded,” he said, ‘“to accept that estimate, for I know it is
scientific as any estimu:.s can be.” A stationary population in
Great Britain of course has significance for the American farmer, for
Greétt. Britain has been the principal foreign market for our farm
products.

I will mention a little discussion we had in the conference of the
Peaco Society the other day. A professor from the University of
Chicago contended that the reason we are unable to sell as much of
our agricultural ﬁproduc(;ion abroad as we were formerly, is because
of our own tariff and other tariffs. But I say the main reason is
this, the market is not only Great Britain, but all of Western Europe
for our agricultural products or any other product, has greatly
.declined, owing to the decline in the birth rate and in the population.
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“Jt is unquestionably true today,” Secretary Wallace states
further, “that there are not enough children being born in northern
and western Europe to maintain perinanently the present population.”

This reversal of our population trend and our rapidly decreasing
birth rate, Secretary Wallace points out, is due to ‘‘the scientific
knowledge which enables us, to control the reproduction of the race.”
He, of course, refers to contraceptive practices.

1 don’t think there is any doubt that, in the mind of any observer,
that the main cause for the decline in the birth rate is the use of those
g}ﬁthods which are advocated and which are to be provided for in this

ill.

I have heard Dr. Kneyzinsky, one of the greatest students of this
subject, discuss this question, and l'e said a few years ago that without
auy question, not only with re%ard to the United States, but with
regard ¢o Europe, the future belongs to the Slovakian race, because
they are the only ones that are not reducing their birth rate to a
dangerous extent.

Father Coughlin I believe said yesterday the Anglo-Saxons won't
be here after a while. He and I are the same kind of Anglo-Saxons
as Schneider, the butcher, Levinski the clothier, or O’Leary the
contractor; at any rate we wont’ be here very long.

Secretary Wallace further said,

The outlook for the exports of American fe-m products to Europe becomes
even less rosy than at present—there is the prospect Jf fewer mouths to fred—
European nations with declining populations will be inclined to continue restric-
tions on importations of farm products to protect their peasant classes.

Dr. Louis I. Dublin, probably the greatest American authoiity on
population, after recounting the dangers that 1 have summarized ic
statistical form, says:

In the light of this situation we can see¢ how misdirected at this time is the
propaganda for birth control which is soactiveall over the country. Itsadvocates
seem altogether to have missed the true state of affairs in our national economy,

I say, if they have not missed it, they have ignored it, and that
question has not been faced by either one of them either at their
recent convention or at these hearings.

Dr. Dublin further says:

They have certainly erred in their assumption of a tco-rapid increase in our
nuinbers and of a crowding on our natural resources. I am confident that they
have based their recommendations on an emotional reaction and not on a careful
seientific analysis of the facts. Nor do they appear to realize that even now the
practice of contraception is very widespread. There is no other reasonable way
to explain the rapid decline in the birth rate in recent decades . . . Yet certain
persons seem to look upon birth control as a new foree whichneed only be generally
applied to solve most of our present day troubles. * * *  What makes it
most unfortunate is its practice especially among those who need it least.

More recently Dr. Dublin has said:

The birth-control movement will have much to answer for unless it can square
its account with the American people by emphasizing at this very time the need
for correctives of its own activities in earlier years. It has placed bundles of
dynamite all over the country. It is now high time that it began to bring back,
or at least to remove, the fuses.

Then I would like to quote Dr. O. E. Baker, the chief agricultural
economist of the United States Department of Agriculture. He
says:
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The prog;gss in agricultural technique tends to increase production of farm

roducts, while the decline in numbers of births tends to decrease consumption,

he problem is how to control the use of the land so that production will be
continuously adjusted to consumption. Although advances in agricultural
technique are ecomonically desirable, the sceial consequences of a decreasing
farm population will be serious.

The crop area of the United States has been declining and in 1931
was the smallest in many years. Where this acrenge has been cor
tracting the consequence is that a large proportion of the young people
have left the farms.

Dr. Baker further proceeds to state:

Continued decrease in the proportion of the Nation’s population that is rural,
which is almost certain {o accompany progress in agricultural technique unless

rt time farming increases rapidly, will therefore tend to diminish the number of

irths in the nation. A furtier decline in births as great as that from 1925 to
193vu, unless counterbalanced ny immigrants, will involve a declining national
population a few decades hence.

Speaking before the Association of American Geographers at the
end of 1932, this same authority said:

It seemns to be assumed * * * that a decreasing population would result
in a higher standard of living hecause of the tendency to concentrate agricultura}
production on the hetter lands, mineral production on the better deposits, and
industrial production in the more efficient factories. It is my opinion that these
hopes, with reference to the United States, will prove illusory, particularly if the
decline in dpopulation is rapid. Vacant houses, vacant storercoms, idle factories,
abandoned farms will tend to lower rents and interest returns and thereby ten.po-
rarily lewer the cost of living, but the lessened retura to capital is likely to depress
gradually the spirit of enterprise, and may well lead to increasing dependence
upon government * * * The decreasing number of children will probably
diminish the incentive for saving * * * = Vacant buildings and abandoned
lands are likely also to exert a depressing psychological influence. The greatly
increased proportion of old people may have, likewise, a depressing effect.

Incidentally, it will make the old-age pensions much more necessary
and much more costly. ; . .

1 would hate to be in the real-estate business in any city from now
on. Of course, there will be income from commissions, but there will
lb;e nl? more big real-estate developments, because the people will not

e there.

I venture to preduct that there will be no material increase in the
population of any except a few of the largest cities from now on. Se
what is going to happen to the real-estate business? What is going to
happen also to the construction industry? L

We are told_that recovery is lagging because the construction in-
dustry is not picking up. What is to make it pick up? Where i« the
construction industry going to find work to do? Do we want any more
office buildings, any more hotels, or high-grade apartment houses?

This city is typical fairly of all of the larger cities, and we don’t
want any more. The only future for building would be in the field of
housing a great slum-clearing enterprise; the replacement of the pres-
ent insanitary and inadequate dwellings by good houses would, of
course, give a boost to the construction industry ; but we are not going
to have that immediately. . . o

The steel industry, I venture, will never again in our lifetime reach
the point it reached in 1929. Where: is it going to find the market?
Automobiles? Yes; they will be fairly constant. Railroads? No
more, except & few for replacement. Office buildings, and big
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buildings generally, will not be there for them. So I belisve we will
have to bid good-bye to steel as an index to business activit{.

I have some quotations here from Dr. Hirsch, of Geneva, but they
alrle to the same effect as to the decline of population, and ¥ will omit
thein.

If I may take a minute or two to summarize the situation with
reference to this bill, you are asked to pass this bill in order to make
birth-control knowledge available to the poor so they will have fewer
children, and the drain on our relief through the Government agencies
will be smaller; in return for the relief they have had, they owe to the
Government the duty of restricting their families.

I protest against that theory. That is Toryism. That is the
belief that society, which means we, the more fortunate classes, and
the rich classes, have a right to determine all policies, and we will
put on them the burden of lessening their families.

We have in this country an abundance of resources to provide a
much richer and higher life for all of the population if we could only
get it organized. It is unorganized because society is not organized
properly, and the blame is there, and should be kept there, and not
thrown on these unfortunate persons.

This line of argument tends to divert the peoFle from the real
causes of maladjustment, and these are failures on the part of society.

Finally, as regards the problem of recovery, the idea that this
bill will have any effect on recovery I thiak is fantastic. If we
are not well on the way to recovery from this depression by the time
any considerable number of children could be born, after the enact.
ment of this bill, then we better get ready for something else in the
social order, or a social revolution. That is utterly irrelevant to the
whole question. We simply cannot—those who believe as I do—sub-
scribe to the idea that the poor are to be made responsible for their
plight, and instead of getting justice from the Government and a
more rational social order, they are to be required to reduce their
numbers. I repeat. that is Toryism.

The idea of the people who believe they ought to regulate the life
of others for the good of others, and their object in pressing this bill
is the prestige which the cause of birth control would derive from this
act of the National Lelflislature repealing the existing laws. Certainly
the advocates of the bill cannot have any idea that through the opera-
tion of the bill and things following the repeal of this act, that the
number of the poor is going to be reduced very greatly in any reason-
able space of time. I thank you, gentlemen.

Mr. Burron. Mr. Chairman, I wish to present Canon William
Sheafe Chase, of the International Reform Federation.

STATEMENT OF CANON WILLIAM SHEAFE CHASE OF THE INTER.
NATIONAL REFORM FEDERATION, 134 CONSTITUTION AVENUE,

NE., WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. CHasE. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the coramittee, I
would like permission to file a paper I have prepared, and to disregard
the Eaper, 1n order to keep within the limits of time.

The introducer of this bill said that one of the reasons for its
passage was that the laws which are proposed to be amended are
unenforceable. The outstanding characteristic of America, and the
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principal cause of the depression, as I see it, is the increasing lawless-
ness of America. '

If we can enforce our laws, there would be a stable standard of
money, there would be an equal distribution under justice and law.
As conditions are today, the unenforceability of most of the criminal
laws is what causes trouble. .

Your remedy is not to yield to the law breakers, we will get into
endless lawlessness, and we can’t amend our laws by starting a series
of lawlessness and nullification. .

As 1 see it, gentlemen, this law that is now before you is loosely
drawn with the idea of not being enforced, even in this amendmeus,
and I would like to object to the passage of this law because I think
the principal duty of Congress is to make the present criminal laws, all
of them, enforceable by the purification of that political system which
is getting the graft out of the violation of law.

t is the duty of Congress, as I see it, to find out why these laws
which are on this statute book are not being enforced.

When laws are not being generally enforced, it means there is
graft, and it is the duty of Con, to take such action as will purify
our system and make it possible to enforce our laws. That is the
primary thing for our recovery. We cannot have recovery unless
we can have obedience to the laws of our Republic. That is fun-
damental.

If ‘an investigation is had why these laws are being violated, you
will find where they are generally and laxgely violated, there 1s a
system of graft which should be exposed and punished.

My objection to this bill is because of its reflection upon manhood.
The idea is that man cannot control his passion, and that you must
do something to please the man, give him his brutality, let him work
his lowest and do as he wants, no matter how much the woman may
suffer. So in order to protect the woman from the brute of the man
these contraceptives are introduced. .

My objection to the bill is because it ignores the spiritual need of
man and woman. We are not merely animals, we are minds, we
are spirits and souls, aud the assuiption of the bill is that we are
simply animals, and that we cannot be pure, that we cannot let our
minds and souls dominate our human ezistence. This is a reflection
upon manhood.

Particularly will men act as brutes if the general opinion is they
are brutes. They will act in accordance with the teaching of this
birth-control proposition. You cannot expect & man to be a gentle-
man, therefore you will make it safe for him to be a brute. That is
the fundamental thing behind this legislation.

The legislation is loosely drawn because it does not provide proper
protection. We are told here today that it is to be put in the hands
of a physician, but there is no protection against physicians who are
sgmp{ commercial agents. The bill allows him to appeint an indi-
vidual who is not u physician, The bill allows what amounts to a
fake clinic, a fake hospital, a fake medical school. There is no pro-
vision in the bill against the violation which is almost certain under
this situation to have an influence.

I oppose this bill because it has been here represented that the
Lambeth Conference which represents the Church of England and

3495—34~=—11
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the Protestant Episcopal Church of the World, as having considered
this and as having advocated the birth-control philosophy.

I haye here and will file, the resolutions which protest against the
advertising of .blrth-controi articles. This is one of the ggmgmns in
the bill that is not prevented. There is nothing in this bill that
provents widespread advertising of the birth-control agencies and
instruments.

Here is resolution no. 15 passed by the Lambeth Conference, which
says the following:

Where there is a clearly felt moral obligation to limit or avoid parenthood,
the method must be decided on Christian principles, The primary and obvious
method is complete abstinence from intercourse (as far as may be necessary)
in a life of discipline and selfcontrol lived in the power of the Holy Spirit. Never.
theless in those cases where there is such a clearly felt moral obligation to limit
or avoid parenthood, and where there is a morally sound reason for avoiding
complete abstinence, the conference agrees that other methods may be used,
provided that this is done in the light of the same Christian principles. The
conference records its strong condemnation of the use of any methods of con-
ception control from motives of selfishness, luxury, or mere convenience.

Resolution 17 is as follows:

While the conference admits that economic conditions are & serious factor
in the situation, it condemns the propaganda which treats conception control
as a8 way of meeting those unsatisfactory social and economic conditions which
ought to be changed by the influence of Christian public opinion.

This is resolution no. 18:

Sexual intercourse hetween persons who are not legally married is a grievous
sin. The use of contraceptives does not remove the sin. In view of the wide-
spread and increasing use of contraceptives among the unmarried and the ex-
tension of irregular unions owing to the diminution of any fear of consequences,
the conference presses for legislation forbidding the exposure for sale and the
unrestricted advertisement of contraccptives, and placing definite restrictions
upon their purchase.

Gentlemen, the issue before us is a question of spiritual education.
Sex was given us as the chief influence for education. Soul education
is secured by selfdiscipline, selfcontrol. And those principles of
social relationship are tge guides which make Christian life possible.

I object to the passage of this bill because it does not meet the
needs of today; it is contrary to the principles of our public life as
needed today. We need enforcement of the law, and this will inter-
fere with the enforcement of the law.

The last point I want to make is this. In 1876, because most of
the States had legislation which forbid the contraceptives—I think
all but one—the United States came to the rescue and passed these
Feasral acts to protect the States in the enforcement of their Jaws,
To amend this Federal law at this time would be an act against
every State in the Union. The United States should come to act
as a protector of the legislation of the different States.

1f this act passes it will go throughout the world that the United
States has stood for this principle of L.rth control and it will make
practically unenforceable the laws of all the 48 States.

Do you not realize how, instead of helping the enforcement of law,
you will do the one thing that will make ths enforcement of law an
mmpossibility ? . .

he one thing about which the birth-cortrol people say nothing is
the boys and girls, those that are in the hizh schoo‘l)s. It was asked
vesterday what protection was there for the boys and girls. They
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ignored that question, because the principal injury of this bill leads
to the boys and girls of America. e do not care what will happen
to the old fellows like myself, but the whole future of America depends
on the boys and girls; and here is a bill which is made to get business
from those boys and girls.

Will this Congress stand for this? I don’t believe so.

The CHAIRMAN. We have now reached the hour of 12 o’clock, and
members of the conmittee have something to attend to during the
noon hour. If there is no objection, we will stand adjourned until
2 o'clock. We have permission to meet here this afternoon, and there
will be remaining a little more than an hour and a half, I believe.

(Whercupon a recess was taken until 2 o’clock this afternoon.)

(The committee met at 2 p.m., pursuant to adjournment.)

Mr. BurToN. Mr. Chairman, I want to introduce as the first witne:s
the Rev. Thomas E. Boorde, president of the Christian-Baptist
Ministerial Conference, member of the home missions board, Southein
Baptist Convention. -

STATEMENT OF REV. THOMAS E. BOORDE, PRESIDENT OF THE
CHRISTIAN-BAPTIST MINISTERIAL CONFERENCE AND MEMBER
(v)gn'glgNHOME MISSIONS BOARD, SOUTHERN BAPTIST CON-

Mr. Boorpe. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee:
Some folks talk better when they are sitting, some when they are
lving and some when they are standing. My habit is to stand, and if
I may exercise that privilege, I will do so, standing while I talk and
tryving not to lie. :

As it is the first time I have had the honor of appearing before you,
I trust f'ou will permit me to say just a fow words self-introductory.
It is only in the capacity of a private citizen exercising his constitu-
tional liberties that I come. I have not the honor of being the repre-
sentative of any society, organization, or church body. et I believe
in the God of our fathers, and the Blessed Old Book, the spirit of
which was their guiding star.

My belief and understanding of that book, and my interpretation
of its truths permits me to align myself with the people called Baptists.
While not appearing as the representative of any organization, at the
same time, my associates have trusted me to fill various offices with
them, and entrusted me with some degree of vesponsibility. Locally
I have the honor of being a pastor, and at the same time the president
of the conference composeg of the pastors of both the Disciple, or
Christian, and Baptist Churches. In a wider sphere it is my privilege
and blessing to be a member of the home mission board of the Southern
Baptist Convention. This board endeavors to assist in solving the
problems and guiding the activities of nearly 4,000,000 of American
citizens in their effort to elevate the standards, and hetter the con-
ditions of our fellow citizens of every strata of society, of every race
and every color. .

It is not my intention, nor have I the ability regardless of intention,
to discuss this matter from the standpoint of the physician, or any
other class of scientists. But, Mr. Chairman, neither am I going to
refer to specific instances as evidence. Many could be indicated in
support of either side of the proposition, but as one of the distin-
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guished speakers yesterday said, there are broad basic principles
mvol;;ed. It is to these basic principles to which I shell confine
myself,

Mr. Chairman, I speak in behalf of those thousands upon thousands
of citizens who, believing in the counsels of the Old Book, have as yet
had no opportunity to speak for themselves.

Blackstone says:

No legislature has the power to abridge or destroy natural rights unless the
owner himself commit some act that amounts to a forfeiture.

Froud, a distinguished English writer, says:

Our human laws are but a copy, more or less, imperfect, of the eternal laws so
far as we can read them.

The United States Supreme Court said:

No legislature can bargain away the public health or the public morals. The
lleeopte themselves cannot do it, much less their servants. (Stone v. Miss., 101

.S. Rept. 25-33.)

While not reflecting upon the morals or the motives of the pro-
ponents of this bill, yet it is with this phase I am the most interested
as a citizep.

My protest against this bill is:

First, because it is wrong in principle;

Second, because it will be dangerous in application as a policy of
government; and

Third, because it is at total variance with the purposes of these
whose efforts brought forth this nation and the Constitution of the
United States, it is fundamentally unsound and unpatriotic in the
true sense of the word patriotism.

It is wrong in principle because it is at variance with the ideals and
ideas of family and home as we understand them. The only instance
of birth control I find in the Word of God, crude though it was, and
he who practiced it felt he had justifiable reason for it, was punished
by divine judgment (Gen. 38-9). It was with amazement that I
heard one of the proponents of the bill assert that the poetic expression
of love as manifest in the intimate relationship of the sexes, and not
the divine desire for offspring, was that for which God created them
male and female.

It will be, and has been detrimental in application. We will be
traveling the road of ancient Rome toward that state, too much of
which is already true, where as one able writer said, the word  wife’’
was as an old shoe, to put on and take off at will. ‘The practice of birth
control with them led to a sorry state even as of Sodom and Gomorrah.
See their condition as described in the book of Romans, first chapter,
verses 22 to 32. The general advocacy of the prophylactic treatment
among our service men during the World War seemed justified by
the emergency we were confronting, but it is my deep conviction
supported by observation and knowledge, that the wave of juvenile
crime and delinquency is part of the judgment for the manner in
which information was given. Too little effort was made to convince
of the crime against the body and soul.

It is not patriotic in the true sense of the word. The midshipmen
at Annapolis were asked to define patriotism. One gave this reply,
or words to this effect: : :
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Patriotism is the love of honor above all other things. Patriotisin, as love of
country implies love of honor first. Npo true patriotism demands the sacrifice of
honor. Therefore, patriotisin is the love of gome and all that home contains;
patriotism is the love of all that is good, and right, and beautiful; thercfore
patriotism is the love of God and a life in His service.

Well did the Admiral, Wade Hampton, say it was the noblest
definition of patriotism he had ever heard.

Gentlemen, as I sat and listened to the arguments of the proponents
of this bill, both in their convention at the Mayflower Hotel in this
city and before your Honorable Committee, yesterday, I heard so
much about the wage question, large families with little wage, why
those who were more prosperous should be taxed to assist the de-
pendent children of others, why should the man, for instance, who
paid $3,200 taxes have to assist in supporting the children of the
Italian down the street, and so forth. And most striking of all is
the attaching this thing to the recovery program with which you
gentlemen and your colleagues will have to struggle so strenuously,
you have my sympathies, reveals the emphasis they -mwittingly
place on this subject.

It is a wrong emphasis. Had the 12,000,000, more or less, of
unemployed never been born, there would be no less suffering in
proportion than now. Should there be the well regulated families
they would seem to guarantee, and properly spaced, with the same
spirit of avarice and greed, cunning and craftiness, uncurbed, there
will be the same proportion of suffering 25 or 100 years hence. The
thing the Government can do to assist the unemployed, to educate
the children, to minister to the suffering so rampant and manifest, is
to assist in the distribution of the abundance of the products of the
soll and the factory. By a proper distribution of these all can be
provided for, and that adequately.

Let us have even less law and more of the Ten Commandments,
Even less law and more of the principlcs of the Sermon on the Mount.
Let us be less interested in the profits of gold and more interested in
the prophets of God.

Thank you.

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I next introduce Mr. Henry L,
Caravail, represent%l‘}g the National Council of Catholic Men.

h’l‘htla. CI;AIRMAN. il} you please have the witnesses indicate where
they hve

Mr. BurtoNn. Residing in Washington at this time,

STATEMENT OF MR. HENRY L. CARAVATI, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
NATIONAL COUNCIL OF CATHOLIC MEN

Mr. Caravatr. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
many of the sFeakers representing the, proponents of this bill have
placed particular emphasis upon the size of their families, therefore
I would like to preface the reading of this protest by saying I am 32
vears of age, the father of 6 happy, healthy children; the husband of
# wife 31 years of age who enjoys the very best of health and who
ap{mrently is very well pleased with her situation in life. .

apfear before you as the executive secretary of the National
Council of Catholic Men, the men’s branch of the lay organizations
department of the National Catholic Welfare Conference.
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The National Council of Catholic Men is a federation of Catholic
lay societies throughout the country. Its membership is made up of
9 national Catholic organizations, as follows:

American Lithuanian Roman Catholic Federation
St. Vincent de Paul Superior Council

First Catholic Slovak Union

Polish Association of America

Catholic Order of Foresters

Catholic Central Verein of America

National Alliance of Bohemian Catholics of America
Catholic Knights of St. George

Ancient Order of Hiebernians .

In addition, 562 local lay organizations are actively affiliated with

our federation. The latter are situated in 37 States and the District
of Columbia. The former cover the entire United States.
. 'The National Council of Cathglic Men through the membership of
its affiliated societies represents more than 2,000,000 Catholic laymen
of this country. On October 23, 1933, our organization, in annual
convention assembled at Chicego, unanimously adopted the following
resolution:

‘Whereas artificial birth control is in direct violation of the law of God, resultsin
moral degradation, tends to the eventual destruction of Christian civilization and is
repudiated both by eminent medical authorities and economists.

. Resolved, That the National Conneil of Catholic Men shall continue to oppose,
in every legitimate way, all effort to legalize the circulation of birth contro
literature and the sale of contraceptive dcvices.

I am authorized by the board of directors of the National Council
of Catholic Men to present a protest to the proposed legislation.
They believe that to remove the present restrictions which the law
wisely affords to prevent the practices to which this act pow seeks to
give Federsal sanction, would be unwise and detrimental to morals and
to the melic welfare.

In addition to the vast lay body already affiliated with the National
Council of Catholic Men, I should like to add that I am authorized to
present the protests to the passage of this bill of the following organi-
zations which are as yet largely unaffiliated:

Membership
Knights of Columbus (National)..._._ e 500, 000
Men of the Diocese of Galveston, Texas. . - - . - .. . _ .. co.- 150, 000
Catholic Order of Foresters (National). ... .. . ____._____. 120, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Archdiocese of New York (New York) . 100, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Buffalo (New York)._.._.. 50, 000
TInion of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Cleveland (Ohio) .. .- ... 50, 000
National Alliance of Bohemian Catholics (National) .. ... _.._.__.____ 30, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Scranton (Pennsylvania)_. 30, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Greenbay (Wisconsin) __.. 25, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Archdiocese of New Orleans (Louisiana) 25, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Djocese of Louisville (Kentucky). ... .. 15, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Rochester (New York) ....._ 15, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Denver (Colorado)._...____ 14, 0600
Union of Holy Name Societies of Archdiocese of Dubuque (fowa)..._.._ 10, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Archdiocese of St. Louis (Missouri)_ ... 10, 000
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Mobile (Alabama)._ .. __.___ 5, 000
Men of St. Mary Magdalene Parish (Homestead, Pa.). ... __._____.. 1, 000
Holy Name Society, St. Agnes Church (Pittsburgh, Pa.). .. _________. 900
Holy Name Society, St. Anthony's Parish (Millvale, Pa.}_.______.___ 900
Holy Name Society, St. Michael’s Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.)_ __________ %

Holy Naine Society, St. Patrick’s Parish (Canonsburg, Pa.)__.______.
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Membership
Holy Name Society, St. Mary’s Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.)......______.. 600
Holy Name Society, St. Mary’s Parish (Sharpsburg, Pa.)_..._.._.._. 600
Holy Name Society, 8t. Raphael’s Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.) ... _______ 500
Holy Name Society, St. Leo’s Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.).._____________ 500
Holy Name Society, 8t. Clare’s Parish (Clairton, Pa.)_ .. ____.....__. 500
Holy Name Society, Sacred Heart Parish (Jeannette, Pa.)... 500
Holy Name Society, St. Boniface Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.) 400
Men of St. Mary’s Parish (Freeport, Pa.).__________.__. 200
Holy Name Society, Holﬁ Trinity Parish (Duquesne, Pa. 200
Holy Name Society, St. Bruno Parish (S. Greenbsurg, Pa.)_______..___ 150
Holy Name Society, St. Cecilia Parish (Whitney, Pa.). ... ___._.___. 100
Holy Name Society of Glassport (Glassport, Pa)__________._.________ 80

Hungarian Roman Catholic Congregation (Pittsburgh, Pa.).

St. Mary’s Ukranian Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.).

St. Michael’s Greek Catholic Parish (Pittshurgh, Pa.).

St. Augustine’s Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.).

St. Francis Friary (Pittsburgh, Pa.).

S Barnabas Parish (Pittsburgh, Pa.).

Holy Name Society, Blessed Sacrament Church (Albany, N.Y.).
l-loll‘_'l Name Society, St. Elizabeth’s Church (Wilmington, Del.).

8t. Henry’s Churc (}Il’ittsburgh, Pa.).

Conference of Holy Name Societies of East St. Louis (Illinois).
College Section of National Catholic Educational Association (St. Louis, IlL.).
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of Spokane (Washington).
Union of Holy Name Societies of Diocese of San Antonio (Texas).

Every one of the foregoing organizations has sent us either a letter
or a telegram, copies of all of which I should like to offer for incorpora-
tion into the records of this hearing. If I may, I should like to read
just one of them as an indication of their character:

Speaking for the Knights of Columbus with a membership of 500,000 represent-
ing the largest Catholic lay body in the United States we desire to express our
most emphatic opposition to the Pierce birth control bill now gending in Congress
as being directly contrary not only to the Divine Will of the Creator but in every
way tending to impede and influence the best home environment. You may
present this protest to the committee handling the bill as expressing the views

of the Knights of Columbus.
(Signed) D. J. CaLLanaN,
Supreme Treasurer.

In conclusion, %entlemen, I should like to point out that this
protest is not simply a Catholic one. It is offered rather in the name
of countless thousands of Catholic parents, not merely as Catholics
but as citizens of the United States. They would register, if the
could, their own reaction against this most un-American bill whic
would inevitably pollute our children and diminish decent family life.

I urge you to report unfavorably on this bill.

Mr. BurtoN. Mr. Chairman, I next introduce Mr. Samuel Salo-
man, of Washington, D.C.

STATEMENT OF SAMUEL SALOMAN

Mr. Saroman. Mr. Chairman, it is a question whether the average
individual knows that birth control is not an end but rather a means to
several ends, one of which is our emancipation, the female especially,
from hindering laws and customs.

We have the most positive evidence of this in statements issued from
time to time by those who regard themselves as sex liberals or pro-
gressives, all of whom are in favor of the pending measure. :

Thus V. F. Calverton, who, we are informed, taught school in
neighboring Baltimore under his real name, in his The Bankruptcy
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of Marriage, chapter on The Effect of contraceptives upon Feminine
Morals, very frankly states:

An important factor in the growth of the new morality and the decay of modern
marriage has been -the advancing perfection of modern contraceptives. A
considerable part of the feminine revolt against the old inorals has been fortified
by this advance. Even the economic independence of the modern woman could
not have established the new morality, with its contempt for chastity as an elcment
in feminine virtue and its advocacy of a freer attitude toward sex relations and
alliances, if the danger of pregnancy was always imminent. Even feminine
youth would not have carried its revolt so far had the drastic consequences of
conception been unavoidable.

It has been the invention of modern contraceptives—and to a less extent modern
prophylactics—that has fortified the challenge of youth with increasing vigor and
security. The new morality and the spreading knowledge of contraceptives are
closely associated. This cloes not mean that the revolt of youth and the rise of
the new morals have been dependent upon the existence of contraceptives for their
expression, but that the existence of these devices has aided the progress of these
new attitudes by affordir.g a protection from these consequences that would expose
them to the attacks of custom and convention. The existence of these attitudes
of revolt arise from origins other than the invention of mechanical devices or the
concoction of chemical spermaticides. These contraceptive devices and concoe-
tions, however, have accelerated the progress of the new attitude. Without them
they might have been gradual, even tardy in their growth. With them their
growth has been rapid, electrically awift.

Remember that Mr. Calverton is an acknowledged leader and fore-
most propagandist for American birth control.

In 1906 Elsie Clews Parsons, prominent author and educator, wife
of a prominent Member of the popular branch of Congress, brought
forth a book, The Family, that contained the germ of an idea that only
recently has been capitalized to the limit by the dull and imitative
Ben B. Lindsey as ‘‘companionate marriage.” Afier considering
promiscuity and marriage, Mrs. Parsons gives preference to the latter,
provided an inconsequential reform be adopted. She then advances
this startling proposal:

It would, therefore, seem well from this point of view to encourage early trial
marriage, the relation to be entered into with a view to permanency, but with the
privilege of breaking it if it proved unsuccessful and in the absence of offspring,
without suffering any great degree of public condemnation.

This reform, she stresses, in contingent upon the “outcome of present
experiments in economic independence for women”, and, note this,
“if physiologists will undertake to guarantee society certain immuni-
ties from the sexual excesses of the individual.” She clarifies this last
in a footnote, ‘“‘through the discovery of certsin and innocuous
methods of preventing conception.”

Then, she continues:

The need of sexual restraint, as we understand it, may disappear and different
relations between the sexes before marriage and to a certain extent within mar-
riage may be expected. .

Comes also Margaret Sanger, elevated to high priesthood of the
birth-control forces, with a plea for a ““new morality”’, with birth
control as its handmaiden. at dogmatists consider morality she
labels ‘“moral imbecility.” Her conception of the new morality
follows:

It is not a morality concerned with melodramatic rewards and punishments,
with absolute rights and wrongs, with unhealthy linelering interests in virginity

and chastity, with its propensity for prﬁving into the unwholesome details of
sexual behavior, but a morality insisting that men and women shall face honestly
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and realistically the intimate problems »f their own lives, and that they them-
salves, on the basis of their own experience and their own desires, solve these
problems with the instruments of intelligence, insight, and honesty.

What, pray, may these defensive instruments be? According to
her:

Birth-coatrol places in their hands a delicate instrument calling for intelligence
snd foresight for its successful use. And such an instrument, calling as it does
for a greater mastery of the art of life, becomes ipso facto a power for the develop-
ment of the new morality.

These quotations from Mrs. Sanger, I might add, are to be found
in a symposium by 30 sex radicals under the title *“Sex in Civilization"’,
with introduction by Havelock Ellis.

So we may continue to quote ad nauseam from the published state-
ments of leading advocates of birth control, conclusively proving that
their concern i1s not especially for those of the sex they believe
have earned a welcome respite from continued child bearing and
rearing but rather for all women, married and unmarried, who crave
the excitements of sex but who are averse to paying the price of
indulgence.

Tt 1s important to mention that birth control is, after all, but the
preliminary step; that if we legalize the practice, even to an extent,
we also may have to legalize the next logical step, what they euphoni-
ousty refer to as ‘“‘operative interruption of pregnancy.”

I know it is contended by Mrs. Sanger and other of the leaders that
cneral recourse to birth control may either eliminate or appreciably
ecrease the necessity for the follow-ap method.

But as it happens such has not been the result in those countries
that have legalized birth control, notably ithe Soviet Union, where
birth control is a government function.

According to Dr. Ehrenfest, at the White House Conference on
Child Health and Protection, February 19, 1931:

In the Ukranian district alone the number of recorded abortions amounted in
1925 to %mximate.ly 89,000, but within the next 2 years they rose to 150,000
and 242,000, respectively.

Remember that the Ukraine contains but a scant sixth of the
Russian population, and remember also that birth-control informa-
tion is available to all women of the Soviet Union, pamphlets being
sold, according to Mr. Calverton, who speaks from personal observa-
tion, “in thousands of stores and railroad stations at a price the
poorest proletarian or peasant can easily afford.”

To show that birth control and abortion legitimately may be
bracketed I might mention that Dr. Walter R. Stokes, of this city,
who took part in the recent birth-control conference at the Mayflower
Hotel, found it necessary in testimony before the Ways and Means
Committee of the House, May 19, 1932, following quoting by him of
the authoritative statement of Dr. Ehrenfest that the woman patient
should be informed that ‘‘no fully dependable method is known to
the medical profession”, we have this startling opinion by subcom-
mittee 1 on obstetrical teaching and education of physicians, nurses,
midwives, social workers, and the laity:

It is the opinion of the committee that instruction should be given to the
student body in contraceptive methods and the therapeutic indications thereof.

Moreover, it is the opinion of the committee that the students should be given
special instruction in the management of abortions.
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Thus from the medical birth-control view there is a decided con.
nection between the preliminary method and the follow-up procedure,
. The hoped for result, it should be stressed, is the prevention of the
birth of an unwanted child. If prevention of conception fails, it
logically follows that the next step, ‘“‘operative interruption of
pregnancy ”’, must follow,

Just now that angle of the question has been thrust into the far
background. But if these too-earnest ones succeed in their efforts
to legalize birth control, proponents of the new morality may seek
not only to remove the odium that attaches to this form of surgical
operation but as well to legalize it.

Mr. Calverton stated in his book that in Germany, in 1905, a
woman'’s congress passed & resolution ‘‘which urged that abortion
should not be punished, except when the element of coercion was
involved.” Also quoted Havelock Ellis end others in favor of a
gradual retum to the principle of ‘‘personal dprivilege” in this field,

I might add that sterilization also is linked up with birth control,

When Emma Goldman was delivering lectures here on birth
control, she stressed the fact that methods in vogue were faulty to an
extreme, and recommended what she termed ‘‘a simple operation.”

Birth-control organizations generally are sold to the naive ides
that wholesale sterilization, not only of the criminal, insane, and the
wesak-minded, but as well those they convict of ‘‘unfitness for parent-
hood”, should be put into effect by the authorities as a eugenic
measure.

. Julian Huxley, eugenist of note, also dabbler in birth control, said
in Liberty of February 28, 1931:

In the long run we will have the number of children in each family regulated
by some central control Hoard.

Margaret Sanger, at the first American conference on birth control,
declared:

A pledge from each nation to restrict its birth rate as a necessary step to

avoid future wars will be urged by world-famous men and women who meet
here November 11 in the first American conference on birth control ever held.

Is it necessary to mention that the only sure method by which a
nation can restrict its birth rate is by wholesale sterilization?

To sum up, birth control definitely is tied up with the “new
morality”, which is but the old immorality with a new label.
We not .only have siatements of sex liberals as to this but as well of
leaders of the birth-control forces.

.Remove the badge of illegitimacy from interstate vending of
birth-control information, medicameats, and alilpliances, and we next
will be importuned to accord like treatment to the necessary follow-up
procedure. Yielding to the pleas of’ advocates of the Frehmmary
method will make it easier for us to yield to the pleas of those who
contend that the now outlawed ‘‘operative interruption of preg-
nancy’’ is but an extension of contraception. .

Sterilization, as we have shown, is an outpost of birth control,
to be put into operation not only, as Mrs. Sanger puts it, “as &
necessary step to avoid future wars’” but as a normal process to
safeguard the race. L.

Finally, we have the admission that Government, State and Na-
tional, is expected to cooperate with the birth-control organizations.
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Thus the Voluntary Parenthood Let\%ue has gone on record for making
available to the public the best birth-control information—

through the public-welfare channels, such as hospitals, clinies, dispensaries,
charity organizations, boards of health, und, above all, at the Federal Children's
Bureau—and do it quickly.

Thus informed of the real and not the ostensible aims of the propa-
gendists for birth control, your honorable committee, it is hoped, will
turn thumbs down on the impudent request or demands of birth-con-
trol idealists and the interests back of them who expect to profit by
the enactment into law of the pending measure.

I thank you for the privilege of appearing before you to present in
part our side of the case.

Mr. Hancock. Mr. Saloman, are you here in some representative
capacity?

Mr. SaLomaN. No; I am not.

Mr. Hancock. What are you?

Mr. SaLoMaN. I am a student and teacher on various subjects.

Mr. Hancock. Professor in a college?

Mr. SavoMaN. No, sir; I am not.

Mr. Hancock. Where do you teach?

Mr. Savoman. I do my teaching as the philosophers of old did in
Greece, in various forums and halls in this city and elsewhere. I have
engaged in two debates on birth control, one with Dr. Walter R. Stokes
of this city, and I am willing to enguge in a debate with any recog-
nized member of the birth-control forces at any time, and I think I
shall give more than I take.

Mr. BurtoN. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Boorde hes some figures he
wants to give.

Mr. BoorpE. Iwant to make this one statement, while I did appear
as an individual citizen, my fellows have honored me with a position
on the home mission board of the Southern Bapti;{ Convention, which
board represents the activities of nearly four million of our fellow citi-
zens in uplifting the standards of numerous citizens in our midst,
without regard to race, color, or local position, or social position.

Mr. BurtoN. The next witness, Mr, Chairman, will be Mr. William
F. Montavor, director of the legal department, National Catholic
Welfare Crnference.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM F. MONTAVON, DIRECTOR OF THE
LEGAL DEPARTMENT, NATIONAL CATHOLIC WELFARE CON.
FERENCE, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. MonTAvoN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee,
I come before you to protest on behalf of the National Catholic Wel-
%ire Conference against the enactment of this bill introduced by Mr.

erce. .

The National Catholic Welfare Conference is the body of bishops
of the Catholic Church in the U'nited States acting jointly, and I
feel that the National Catholic Welfare Conference thus constituted,
has an unusual and particular competency to discuss the problems
that are before your committee.

The Catholic citizens of the United States, numbering between
twenty and twenty-five million citizens, conduct and operate, and
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have done so from the days of our earliest national life, a great many
institutions through which they endeavor to relieve human distress,

We have at the present time in the United States 642 noaprofit
charitable hospitals, and in connection with these hospitals, and
mlic!llqpendently thereof, there is a larger number of free charitable
clinics,

There are schools for the training of nurses, and we have several

luate schools for the training of social workers. We have organ.
1zations of brothers and sisters that do home nursing. They are
organizations like the St. Vincent de Paul Superior Council, the
National Conference of Catholic Charity, and others.

_The Catholic reop]e are in close contact with the problems of
distress, of social malidjustments, and other problems that affect
the integrity of family life,

I thevefore feel that in expressing the protest of the bishops I am
speaking with the authority that comes from an abundance of
experience.

he statement was made here vesterday, or a statement was made
here yesterdaf', that seemed to imply that opﬁosit-ion to this bill and
to the general proposition embodied in the bill is of a sectarian char-
acter. I have brought with me some evidence that tends to con-
tradict that, and I want to read garticularly a letter dated January
10, 1934. This letter is signed by Mr. Lewis S. Mudge, and has
particular reference to thc Federal Council of Churches. It was
intimated that the Federal Couacil of Churches might have approved
in some way the implications of this bill, and this letter says:

Your letter addressed to the Rev. John Mc¢Dowell, D.D., moderator of our
church, under date of January 4, has been referred by him to me, together with
a previous communication addressed to the Rev, Charles Kerr, D.D., one of our
former .noederators, under date of December 5, 1933. There are also certain .
accompanying documents which are in my hands. The undersigned is the con-
tinuiag chief executive officer of our church, our moderators being elected for a
term of 1 year only. i )

Your letter to Dr. McDowell indicates the presence in your mind of & misunder-
standing which it is important, of course, should be removed. You write, ‘I know
that the Presb{terian Church in the United States of America did not endorse
the report of the Federal Couneil of Churches which approved birth control.”

ederal Council of Churches never adopted any deliverances of any kind on
the subject of birth control. A committee of the Federal Council, appointed
on the general subject of **Marriage and the Home”, did submit a report on
birth control to the then executive committee of the Federal Council. This
report, simply presented three viewpoints on this subject. It did not advocate
any one of the three points on this subject. 1t did not advocate any one of the
three as over against the other two. This report was never adoFted b{l the
executive committee of the Federal Council and was never released for publicit
mg)oses with the authority of the executive committee of the Federal Council.
ft id, however, find its way into the public press in & very much abbreviated
and garbled form—hence the misleading repgrts

At the last meeting of the Federal Council as such, held in December 1933 at
Indianapolis, in a report of one of the commissions of the Federal Council there
was a reference to birth control, but before the report was adopted by the Federal
Council this report was very greatly modified to read as follows: .

“The problems related to maternal health as affected by childbearmg. and the
whole subject of the spacing of children and limitation of the size of families
which has unfortunately become involved in acrimonious controversy. should
be reexamined dispassionately from the point of view of morality and i\fy%iepe.
with due regard to the hest means of maintaining desirable standards o wmﬁ
and fully discharging the fundamental obligations of parents to each other an
to their children.” .

So far as the Presbyterian Church in the United States of America is concerned
the matter of birth control has never been before our highest judicatory, the
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General Assembly. A special committee appointed by our General Assembly
to study problems in the sphere of marriage and divorce did have a section on
this subject in its report as contained in the Blue Book of the year, that is to say,
in the book in which are collected for presentation o the commissioners of our
General Assembly of the given year. Before this special committee’s report was
presené;ed on the floor of the General Assembly, howcver, this whole section was
deleted.

I have also brought with me a copy of an article that appeared in
the July 1933 issue of the Homilectic and Pastoral Review, the subject
of the article being, “ Non-Catholics and Birth Control”, oy Patrick
J. Ward. There is not time to read the article, hut 2 summary 1
made from it indicates that among the Protestant bodies in the
United States whose members arc of record with regard to birth
control, churches having approximately 10 million members have
gone on record against the project of birth control, and not much
move than 1 million have gone on record in favor.

I will leave this copy of the article with the recorder.

The Catholic Hospital Association, which has 642 hospitals for
members, desired to send a delegate to this hearing but because cf
the limitation of time they did not do so, and have asked me to read
this telegram which is signed by their president. 1t is as follows:

lllness prevents my appearance in Washingion, January 18. Kindly record
before the House Judiciary Committee the opposition of the Federated Catholic
Physician Guild to the Pierce birth control bill, H.R. 5978. The members of
the Catholic Physicians Guilds of this country are unalterably opposed to any
change in the laws of the State or Nation that will encourage dissemination of

birth control literature. Existing laws in most States are ample to protect the
practitioners of medicine who exercise good faith.

RicHarp A. RENDICH,
President, Federated Catholie Physicians Guild.

There is also attached a letter from Dr. Barton Cooke Hirst, who
resides at 1821 Spruce Street, Philadelphia, Pa., and who is prcfessor
of obstetrics and gynecology of the Graduate School of Medicine of
the University of Pennsylvania. Dr. Hirst had planned to attend
this hearinf; and appear in person before the comnuttee, but has been
unavoidably detained in Philade!phia and has authorized me to read
you this letter from him, which is as follows:

Hon. HarToN SUMNERS, .
Chairman, Judiciary Committee, House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.
DEeAR Siv: 1 had intended to be present at the meeting in regard to the bill for
allowing information to be imparted indiscriminately on the subject of birth
contro)l. On publie grounds and from its influence on the character of the iuture
population of the United States, 1 am decidely opposed to the bill which is to be
presented for yvour consideraticn on this subject. A number of lay people are
mterested in this matter, not at all for eugenic, altruistic, or medicinal reasons but
simply to allow women to escape the usual consequences of sexual relations,
Unquestionably the spread of this knowledge would increase immorality and
would cater to the selfishness and fear of many people who dodge the responsi-
bility of maternity on unworthy grounds.
Very respectfully,
Bartox C. Hirsr,
Professor of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Graduate
School of Medicine of the University of Pennsylvania.

I have a letter here from Dr. Donald Macomber of Boston. He
addresses the letter to the Chairman of the Commiittee and authorizes
me to read it, as follows: :

_Iam informed that a bill designed to repeal the Federal law prohibiting sending
birth-control information or devices through the mails is under consideration by
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your committee. I have not read this present bill and would ap]irecisle receiving
a copy so that I might put my views on record in regard to it. If this is not pos-
sible, and since I shall net be able to attend the hearing in person, the following
quotation of a letter written to Seriator Norris in May of 1932 still expresses my
views.

“If, as is alleged, I am violating the criminal code when I teach this subject to
prospective doctors, and if I am violating the criminal code when I prescribe
contraceplive measures for mothers whose health will be seriously injured by
further pregnancy, or even whose lives will be endangered thereby, then I thin|
it is high time that the criminal code be amended in accordance with what has
hecome almost a universal custom among right-minded physicians. 1 do not,
however, believe that the present bill is properly drawn to accomplish this end
but fear that, if it is enacted into law, it will 8o let down the bars that information
and instruments or drugs will get into imgro r hands. By this I mean into the
hands of unmarried boys and girls, into the ds of young married couples who
may thus be encouraged to avoid the having of children, which I believe is to
their own best interests, or into the hands of those who, for selfish reasons, wish
to avoid their duty to the state and the community, but in whom health will not
he endangered.”

The Foresters of America desired to have a delegate here and have
written to that effect. They, I believe, are not here, and I w:ll pro-
ceed with these letters,

This letter I have is along the lines of what I said with re%ard
the Federal Council of Churches and is from the President of to
United Lutheran Church in America, and it reads as follows:

It is my understanding that a hea.rizllf is to be held on Thursday vnder your

jurisdiction eoncerning the Pierce Bill H.R. 5978. I am writing as president of

the United Lutheran Church in America and therefore as representing people

;;v_ll\lose number enter the millions, to register opposition to the adoption of the
ill.

There is no worthy conception of the State which does not include the neces-
sity that the wills of the people be pure and strong. We know the influences
which are at work today among our people whereby lewd imaginations are fed.
Shall we now legalize the indulgence and the increase of those imuginations?
That it seems to me is, in bold statement, the issue which must be faced in
;:gn:emplﬁting the proposed bill on birth control. Its terms are such as to produce

at result.

Even if our Government could discover necessities for the exercise of birth
control, the arrangements for it would need to be of so stringent a character as
to prevent the promotion of loose morals among the people. Otherwise the
foundations of the home and of the Nation will be dangerously weakened. There
is little evidence however that the advocates of birth control would be satisfied
with those stringent arrangements. .

The next letter I have is signed by Mr. N. C. Carlsen, president
of the United Danish Evangelical Lutheran Church in America,
and is as follows:

It is a keen disapﬂointment to the Uvnited Danish Evangelical Lutheran
Church in America to hear that two new biith-control bills have been introduced
in Congress. The United Danish Lutheran Church is just as much opposed
to the passing of any or all birth-control bills today as we were opposed to the
Hatfield and Hancock bills, and hereby wish to voice our opposition to the
bill numbered H.R. 5978. We are og;posed to sdid bill for the following reasons:

1. Birth control will aggravate rather than alleviate our economic difficulties.
Overpopulation is not our problem. Birth rates have been dwindling for many

years, and it is generally acknowledged that its decline is a large contributing
actor in the economic stress of the Iast few years. The smaller the American
family, the more the Nation will be dependent on the foreign market. Larger
fam‘iiﬁes create larger home markets and tend to make us economically inde-
ndent.
l)ez. Another factor is even far more serious. A general knowledge of contra-
ceptive means will destroy the morals of a large number of our ple. The
immorality rampant in our land is appalling as it is. It will be far worse if a
cemtinl class of doctors begin freely to disseminate information about birth
control.
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3. The most serious objection of all is the destruction of the spiritual ideals
of our geople. Men will degenerate and sink to the plane of the brute.

For these reasons we respectfully implore the Committee on the Judiciary to
oppose the Hastings and Pierce bills.

The next letter I have is from the Evangelical Lutheran Augustana
Synod and reads as follows:

Yours of the 8th instant to hand.

I regret very much that I have not been able to arrange for some one to go
to Washington to attend the hearing on the H.R. 5978 bill. Money is too
scarce hereabouts. If you have a chance, however, I shall thank you to advise
the committee in question that the Augustana Synod of the Lutheran Church
of the land can be counted upon to go aquarely against any birth-control bill.

With sincere regards, I beg to remain,

Most truly vours,
G. A. BRANDELLE.

This letter is from the Episcopal bishop of the diocese of New
Jersey and reads as follows:

PriNceETON, N.J.,
: - January 17, 1934.
Rev. JouN J. Burkg, C.8.F.,
Washington, D.C.

My DEar Fr. Burge: In regl[‘; to your communication dated Jsnuary 13,
which reached me this morning, I have written to the Hon. Hatton W. Sumners,
M.C., and also to the Hon. Randolph Perkins, M.C., of New Jersey, registering
a protest against the bill referred to, a copy of which was enclosed in your letter.

Faithfully yours,
PauL MATTHEWS,
Bishop of New Jersey.

The next letter is from the bishop of Long Island and reads as
follows:

Your letter of the 13th is just received. In accordance with the resolutions
adopted by our Lambeth Conference in London in 1930, I believe that the
practice described in your letter is proper in certain carefully restricted and
extreme cases. The bill mentioned by you goes very much further than this,
and I shall to that extent express my emphatic disapproval.

_ The next letter is from the National Alliance of Bohemian Catho-
lics and reads as follows:

Cineaco, IuL., January 18, 1934,
To whom it may concern:

The Board of Directors as w1 as the entire membership of the National
Alliance of Bohemian Catholics h.. ~with oppose the Pierce birth-control bill,
and they do so with a firm convictio. of preserving the moral standard and
the health and happiness of the human race in which these principles are so
vastly involved.

Very truly yours,
NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF BoneMmiaN CATHoLICS.
JoHN Straka, President.
JouN VOLLER, Secretary.

I have this letter from Bishop Warren A, Candler, and it reads as
follows:

My Dear MR. Warp: Replying to your esteemed favor of the 3d instant,
I beg to say that I am strongly opposed to the measures you mention and will
do anything I can to defeat them.

Yours very truly, W.AC
. A. CANDLER.
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In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, there is one observation which I
believe has not beei: made in opfosition to this bill, and which I
desire to make as my own personal observation.

The bill in its construction contains a good mmllIv far-sweeping
phrases. It speaks of any doctor, any medical college, any drug
store, and there is no limitation whatever in that bill. * Any doctor
is a broad term. It is wide enough to include the last scoundrel who
has escaped the loss of his medical certificate by the action of a State
authority. Any drug store may include any dispenser of drugs or
medicine. Any medical college, a few years ago you we. ¢ discussing
in the House a bill that dealt with the so-called **diploma mills” in
the District of Columbia, and if diploma mills existed in the District
of Columbia, vour imagination will tell you how wide this bill is and
how much is included in the term “‘uny medical college.”

If you enact this bill any scoundrel who has not lost his license to
practice medicine, may under the law as it would stand in this case,
2o 1o Paris, or he could even go to Juarez over the line in Mexico, and
could use the name of any college, and could go to a line of drug
stores scattered throughout the country which would send him the
names, and there is no restriction on the patients this doctor might
treat. If you enact this bill you would make it impossible for any
State or the Federal Government to interfere with that man.

If I were enacting a bill to destroy the safeguards of humanity, to
destroy the Nation, it seems to me I would enact this bill. It seems
to me it has everything that is necessary to a scoundrel who desires
to break down the morals of the community.

I believe that men of vour experience will do what the Committee
on Ways and Means did with a very similar bill in the Seventy-
second Congress. They did not table it, but they adopted by a great
majority of about 6 to 1 a report adverse to the bill, and the National
Catholic Welfare Conference requests you to follow the example of
that great committee.

Mr. BurtoN. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Joseph M. Murphy, of Balti-
more, Md., representing the National Catholic Alumni Federation,
will be the next witness.

STATEMENT OF MR. JOSEPH M. MURPHY, OF BALTIMORE, MD,,
REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL CATHOLIC ALUMNI FEDERATION

Mr. Mureay. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
vice president of the National Catholic Alumni Federation, and also
regional director for the South Atlantic region. This is a national
federation representing the alumni of 51 Catholic colleges throughout
the United States, reJ)resentin% ::,ipprordmately 350,000 alumni.

I have been asked by the federation to register a protest on the
gassage of this bill, and to file with this cdmmittee the brief which has

een prepared, togethor with telegrams from 42 college presidents
throughout the United States, and also an original copy of their
resolution on this question. L.

This federation also represents, and I am filing in behalf of them,
the federation of Catholic clubs, which is an organization of Newman
clubs composed of Catholic students in non-Catholic colleges, repre-
senting approximately 70,000.

also represent the students and faculties of these Catholic colleges
totaling approximately 100,000.
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On behalf of all these people I appear to request this bill be disap-
proved by the committee, and to request your permission to file this.
number of telegrams and other data which I have here.

The CaamMaN. Without objection they may be filed. .

Mr. Burron. Mr. Chairman, the next witness I introduce is.
Mr. Francis Fannon, Jr., representing the National Union of Holy
Name Societies, with a membership of 2 million.

STATEMENT OF MR. FRANCIS FANNON, JR., REPRESENTING
THE NATIONAL UNION OF HOLY NAME SOCIETIES

Mr., FannoN. Honorable Sirs, I am the official representative of the
National Headquarters of the Holy Name Societies in the United
States, and by virtue of authority vested in me I transmit to you the
indivi(iual and combined protest on the part of 2 million Holy Name
men functioning in 8,732 branches in 48 States of this Union.

Our opposition to this bill is based on the fact we believe that
artificial birth control .is opposed to the laws of nature, and we con-
tend that a contravention of the natural law is an offense against the
law of God and against the best interests of the American people,

I subscribe to the opposition to this bill by automatically endorsing
those worlds of wisdom that proceeded from the lips of the great
Woodrow Wilson when he told us that unless this Nation resurrects
itself to a higher level of spiritual life we may live to see the day we
regret this great Nation was discovered.

Two miition men appeal to you gentlemen not to underestimate the
tremendous moral and social value of counsel that is offered to you
by that institution whose history extends over centuries, which is
the Catholic Church, in the Holy Name Societies, that tells you, tells
me, and tells the world that birth control is opposed to the law of
nature and detested in the sight of God.

If national prohibition has been a noble experiment, then on behalf
of 2 million men I tell you that artificial birth control is an ignoble
experiment.

Mr. BurroN. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the amount of time we
have left?

The CuamrmaN, Five minutes.

Mr. BurtoN. Would the committee grant us wu extension of a few
minutes more? We have some ladies who have come from a long
distance and we would like to have them heard.

The CrairMAN, How much more time will you require?

Mr. Burton. I think possibly 10 minutes.

The CrAIRMAN. If you will not ask for more, we will give you 15
minutes more now, and the other side may have an additional 10
minutes.

Mr. Burton. That will be satisfactory,

The CrAIRMAN, Then you may proceed.

Mr. BurToN. Mr. Chairman, the next witness is Miss Agnes C.
%egan, executive secretary of the National Council of Catholic

omen,

37495—34—12
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STATEMENT OF MISS AGNES G. REGAN, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY
OF THE NATIONAL COUNCIL OF CATHOLIC WOMEN

Miss REGgaN. Mr. Chairman, I wish to present a protest in the name
of the National Council of Catholic Women, which represents 19
organizations and 2,000 local groups, approximately 500,000 women.

had not intended to add anything further to my protest until after
listening to the hearing yesterday, this thought occurred to me, which
I feel is one worth bringing home.

Apart from religious and moral questions, altogether the attitude
and claims of those who favor artificial birth prevention are domi-
nated and dictated by the fact that mechanical progress must be the
measure of human society and its welfare. Modern mechanical
progress is one with the machine. The machine, these protagonists
maintain, controls production; production controls the welfare of
human society. On their lips are always such words, therefore, as
stabilization of production, stabilization of prices. It is not strange
to find now that we are confronted with stabilization of population.
We do not deny the honesty of our opponents. We do st that the
basis of all the arguments they present is that the wonderful mechani-
cal progress made rules and riust rule the world. We maintain that
this wonderful, mechanical Xrogress should contribute to the happiness
and well-being of man and not overmaster it. We believe that it
should serve man, not that man or society should be made to serve
it. We believe it the right of every man to marry, to have a home,
to beget children in freedom and dignity. This is a primary funda-
mental right that Government should defend and protect.

We believe that our mind in this matter is thoroughly in line with
the Constitution of our country and with the inalienable rights it
lays down.

We believe, therefore, that the decision to be made by your com-
mittee, Mr. Chairman, is one that affects not simply the question of
birth control but a decision that will play its part in answering this
question which Christian civilization must answer today. Is our
thought of our fellows to be dominated primarily by our estimate of
their individual and family worth, or by our subservience to material
production and the mastery of the machine?

STATEMENT OF E. RALPH BURTON REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL
PATRIOTIC LEAGUE

Mr. BurTton. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
wish to register an objection to this bill on behalfl of the National
Patriotic League, upon the ground that a declining population is
dangerous to the natiunal defense, and with the world, figuratively
speaking, on a keg ol dynamite as it is now, it seems hardly advisable
to reduce our numbers, when economically there is no need for it.

The CuairMaN. Wiho is the National Patriotic League?

Mr. Burton. The National Patriotic League is a patriotic organ-
ization in Washipgton. 1 will be glad to file any further information
you may care for in regard to it. I am vice president of the league.
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I wish to call the committee’s attention to the fact that so far as
1 can see this bill does not restrict the use of books or information
relating to, or articles designed, adapted, or intended for the preven-
tion of conception, to physicians, druggists, colleges, or hospitals but
only provides that sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Crimina! Code,
as amended, shall not include these.

That being the case, it means that the books and articles can be
sold anywhere, can be peddled on the street, or bought through
mail-order houses. It does not limit it to the use of physicians,
medical colleges, druggists or hospitals, as has been contended here
by the proponents of this bill.

I also wish to call the attention of the committee to the absence of
any of the mothers who complain of being overburdened with children,
and certainly the proponents of this bill have the means to produce
them, as they seem to have the means for everything else; so why
could they not bring some of the mothers here to tell the committee
how they feel about it.

I thank the committee, and now wish to introduce Mrs. Robert
Green, representing the Catholic Daughters of America.

STATEMENT OF MRS. ROBERT GREEN, REPRESENTING THE
CATHOLIC DAUGHTERS OF AMERICA

Mrs. GREeN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, this
is my letter of authority:
COMMITTEE OF THE JUDICIARY, .
House of Representatives.

GENTLEMEN: Mrs. Jennie Bartley Green is the authorized representative of the
Catholiec Daughters of America to present to this committee the protest of this
organization against the passage of House of Representatives bill 5978.

The Catholic Daughters of America, comprising over 200,000 members in 45
States, Panama, and Puerto Rico, have at every national convention registered
their unanimous disapproval of all measures of like nature, as detrimental to the
moral arnd the physical health of the Nation, especially to its youth, and as out
of consonance with the American Constitution.

Therefore, we beg that this committee refuse its sanction to this bill.

Pespectfully yours, M c.p
ARy C. Durry.

Jir. Burron. Mr. Chairman, Mrs. Arthur F. Mullen, representing
the Christ Child Society, will be the next witness.

STATEMENT OF MRS. ARTHUR F. MULLEN, REPRESENTING THE
CHRIST CHILD SOCIETY

Mr.s MuLLeN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
am representing the president of the Christ Child Society, which is
established in 33 cities of our union with national headquarters
situated in Washington, D.C., representing 15,000 women, and having
for its object the welfare of children, and which desires to record its
presentl_f)rotest against the present House bill 5978.

Mr. Hoorer. Where do you reside?

Mrs. MuLLEN. I am here in ‘Washington at the present time.

Mr. BurToN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, the
next witness is Miss Barbara Sandnaier, representing the National
Catholic Federation of Nurses.
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STATEMENT OF MISS BARBARA SANDNAIER REPRESENTING THE
NATIONAL CATHOLIC FEDERATION OF NURSES

Miss SANDNAIER. Mr, Chairman and member of the committee, I
am only going to take a few minutes to read a few lines from the presi-
dent of an organization of which I am a member, the National
Catholic Federation of Nurses. This is addressed to the Hon. Hatton
W. Sumners, chairman, and reads as follows:

DEar Sin: The National Catholic Federation of Nurses, impelled by the
principles of intelligent patriotism as well as by those dictated by Christian moral-
ity and ethics, protests, in behalf of the 70,000 Catholic nurses of the United States
adhering to these prineiples, the passage of bill H.R. 5978, or any similar legis-

lation.
We respectfully request that our objections he given due consideration.

Very truly yours, Herex Fivax. RN
~, R.N.

President National Catholic Federation of Nurses.
Mr. Burton. Mr, Chairman, the next witness is Mrs. Alice Bicks-
ler, of the National Circle, Daughters of Isabella.

.STATEMENT OF MRS. ALICE BICKSLER REPRESENTING THE
NATIONAL CIRCLE, DAUGHTERS OF ISABELLA

Mrs, BicksLer., Mr, Chairman and gentlemen of the Committee,
I am here to represent the National Circle, Daughters of Isabella,
with headquarters in New Haven, Conn., and branches in practically
every State of the United States. Our membership consists of 70,000,
mostly mothers, and we fe. *hat the passage of this bill now under
consideration would be quit. a detriment to our young girls.

At a recent convention held in Canada in August 1933 resolutions
were passed opposing this bill.

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, you are here because you are the
chosen men of your localities, and we know that there they consider
you honest andy intelligent citizens, and we do likewise, and we now
urge our protest be given your earnest consideration,

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, the next witness will be Miss Mary
M. Burke, District Deptuy of the Supreme Ladies’ Auxiliary,
Khnights of St. John.

STATEMENT OF MISS MARY M. BURKE, DISTRICT DEPUTY OF
THE SUPREME LADIES' AUXILIARY, KNIGHTS OF ST. JOHN

Miss Burke. Mr, Chairman and gentlemen of the committee.
I am representing the Supreme Ladies’ Auxiliary, Knights of St.
John, which is a national organization with local groups in every
part of the country, including a membership of 25,000. This na-
tional organization in its last biennial vonvention held in Detroit,
Mich., in June 1933, passed unanimously a resolution protesting
against any Federal action which would make possible free distri-
bution of information and material concerning contraception.

The Ladies’ Auxiliary of the Knights of St. John begs, therefore,
to protest the passage of House Resolution 5978.

Mr. BurTtoN. Mr. Chairman, the next witness will be Mrs.
Margaret B. Daly, representing the Ladies’ Auxiliary to the Ancient
Order of Hibernians. .
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STATEMENT OF MRS. MARGARET B. DALY, REPRESENTING THE
LADIES’ AUXILIARY TO THE ANCIENT ORDER OF HIBERNIANS

Mrs. Davy. I have been officially delegated by Mrs. Anna K.,
Bryant, national president of the Ladies’ Auxiliary to the Ancient
Order of Hibernians to protest in her name at this hearing.

This organization has branches in 33 States and has a total indi-
vidual membership of 41,781 women. .

In convention assembled in Chicago in July 1933 a resolution
was unanimously adopted protesting against the passage of any
measure by the Congress of the United %tages which would amend
the penal code so as to permit the free distribution through the
mails of information and materials for contraceptive purposes.

The organization is confident that their r?regentatlves in Congress
will not permit the passage of a measure so detrimental to the welfare
of our country and the well-being of society as a whole.

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I have a telegram from Gerry
Morgan, secretary of the General American College of Physicians,
which I request be made a part of the record and to read it to the
committee, if I may be permitted.

The CuARMAN, You may.

Mr. BurTon. It is as follows:

Patrick Waap, N WiLLARD, Onio.
Associated Catholic Charitics, Washington, D.C,

I learn with regret hearing on birtii-control bill comes up tomorrow during
my absence. Please make known to conmittee my continued unaltered oppo-
sition to passage of this or any other kindred bill for following reasons:

1. The destructive, degrading influence on the yvouth of both sexes of our land.

2. The inevitable and unavoidable harm that it will cause to young women
through methods })racticed which woiid be legalized and which would result in
many cases in profound pelvic disturbances and disease, ill health, and misery.

This bill can confer no benefits on human beings. it will not slow down or
impede or prevent the begetting of mental defectives, the wnorally unfit, or the
physically unfit.

Those most likely to avail themselves will be the so-called “‘intellectuals” to
whom we rightfully should look for the future generations to carry on the work
of the world.

It is inconceivable that the great and wise lawmakers of our fair country would
be so deceived by the fallacious arguments of the proponents of this vicious bill
as to lose sight of their sacred and inescapable duty to their children and children’s
children as to be led to make it the law of the land.

1 regret my absence.

Mr. Burron. Mr. Chairman, the Hon. V. L. Palmisano, of Balti-
more, Md., asked if I could submit this petition on behalf of a com-
mittee of the National Alliance of Bohemian Catholics of the United
States, for the reason that both of the members of the committee had
to take a train back to Baltimore; and if I may be permitted, I would
like to read this petition to your Committee.

The CHAirMAN. You may.

Mr. Burton. The petition is as follows:

The undersigned duly appointed special committee of the National Alliance
of Bohemian Catholics of the United States, representing upwards of one and
a half millions of souls in the United States, do hereby most emphatically protest
against the passage of the so-called “ Pierce Birth Control Bill,” for the reason,

that the same is fundamentally un-American and un-Christian in principle, and
tyrannical, vicious, inhuman, immoral, and heathenish in practice.
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We orpose this bill because the same, if passed, would undoubtedly jeopardize
personal rights, and en-'anger, undermine and eventually destroy family life and
Chrristian civilization, w“ich has taken almost 2,000 years to build.

We oppose the passage of this bill because, if the same should become a law,
many harinless and innocent boys, girls, men, and women would be made the
victims of a “racket’’, into which the proposed law would surely develop—and
human life, health and well-being of the community is too sacred to sacrifice at
the altar of experiment, be the experiment ever so ‘“noble.” In this case, the
injustice, injury, and crime, perpetrated in the name of the law would be appalling
and irreparable.

The passage of legislation of this debased type would cast a lasting stigma
upon the Congress now in session, and we most urgently request yotir honorahle
hody to defeat this infamous bill, as it rightly deserves.

Respectfully submitted.

NATIONAL ALLIANCE OF BoneMiaN CATHOLICS
OF THE. UNITED STATES,
By Rev. Marmin M. OKTAVEC,
IFrank J. PINTNER,
Special committee.

TO THE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE OF THE HOUSE OF REFRESENTATIVES
(Hearing on bill H.R. 5978, Jan. 18, 1934)

The attached memorandum is submitted in hehalf of the National Catholic
Alumni Federation and its constitnent members in opposition to the bill inirc.
duced by Congressman Pierce heing No. H.R. §978. The executive committee
of the National Catholic Alumni Federation, at a special meeting called for the
purpose of considering this bill, duly authorized the officers of the federation to
iile this protest. A copy of this resolution is annexed to the memorandum and
marked ‘‘Exhibit A.”” In addition to this the persons whose names are suh-
joined to this statement have authorized the use of their names in opposition to
this bill. In addition to this authority the individual constituent membership
have requested that the federation represent the alumni associations themselves,

In order that your conunittec may fully understand the nature of the National
Catholic Alumni Federation we are submitting this explanatien of our organization
and its membership.

The National Catholic Alumni Federation is an organization of the alumui
associntions of the Catholic eolleges in the United States. There are 51 such
alummi associations affiliated with our organization. The alumni of these col-
leges whose associations are members of our federation total over 350,000 men,
citizens of the United States. A schedule of the colleges whose alumni associa-
tions are members of our federation is attached to the memorandum and marked
¢ Exhibit B.”” Suffice it to say that at the present time our organization is truly
national in character, representing as it does the alumni of such universities and
colleges as St. Anselm’s in New Hampshire; Boston College and Holy Cross
College in Massachusetts; Fordhiam University, Manhattan College, St. Francis
College, and St. John’s University in the city of New York; St. Peters College in
Jersey City; Canisius College and Niagara University in Buffalo and Niagara,
N.Y.; Catholic University and Georgetown University in Washington, D.C.;
Loyola University and De Paul University in Chicago; University of Nuotre
Dame in Indiana; (‘-onzafa University, Spokane, Wash.; Loyola University,
Los Angeles, Cal:l.; St. M ary’s College, Oakland, Calif.; Santa Clara Univer-
sity, Santa Clara, balif.; University of San Francisco at San Francisco, Calif.;
Loyola University in Louisiana; St. Benedict’s College, Kansas; St. Edward’s
College, Austin, Tex.; Spring Hill College, Alabama; Subiaco College, Subiaco,
Ark.; and other colleges equally important throughout the country, the names
of which will be found in a schedule attached to the memorandum.

In addition to these there is affiliated with us the organization of Newman
clubs known as the “Federation of College Clubs' which consists of organiza-
tions of Catholics of non-Catholic colleges. In the undergraduate departments,
the Federation of College Clubs estimates its members at 70,000. As about
30,000 of these are graduated annually their total membership is in the hundreds
of thousands. We also have authority to represent the Newman clubs of the
New York area. Its membership in the metropolitan area at present in the under-
graduate department is approximately 3,000. Authority to represent the Newman
clubs in this memorandum appears in exhibit C annexed to this memorandum.
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In addition to these by direct authorization of the alumni associations them-
selves, this memorandum is filed by the National Catholic Alumni Federation
in behalf of t*ose alumni associations whose names appears on exhibit D annexed
to this memorandum.

The purpose of the National Catholic Alumni Federation is to unite for service
to their country and themselves, both spiritually and temporally, the educated
Catholics throughout the country.

After a study of the program of the advocates of this bill we are unalterably
opposed to its passage for the reasons contained in the within memorandum, and
we fecl it our duty to oppose this legislation for the same reasons which have
induced us to cooperate in every way possible to support the legislation and
the action of the Federal Government locking toward social justice.

Our organization and its affiliates have nothing to sell. We have no finuncial
interest either one way or the other in opposing this hill, and therefore we may
speak motiveated solely by the highest motives. Were we to stand by aud
permit the foundations of our Government and of our Nation to be attacked
without raising our voices in opposition, we would be derelict in our duty as
American citizens. We are confident that upon an examination of the bhill and
its demerits it= disapproval is assured by your committee.

Respectfully < 1bmitted,

The National Catholic Alumni Federation, by Edmond B. Butler,
president; Charles A. Birmingham, Charles E. Byrne, Roy A.
Bronson, Toseph M. Murphy, vice presidents; Charles A. Bir-
mingham, Nerth Altantic Region, William A. Hogan, Middle
Atlantic States Region, Joseph M. Murphy, South Atlantic
Region, Roy A. Bronson, Far West Region, Anthony J. Schweit-
zer, Middle West Regiun, Albert C. Hoffmeister, South Central
Region, regzional directors.

Dated, New YoRk, January 16, 193},
THE POSITION OF NATIONAL CATHOLIC ALUMNI FEDERATION AND ITS ASSOCIATES

In order that the position which we take against this bill may be clear, we
herewith state our reasons for opposition. We do not rest upon the teaching of
our chureh, which has been uniformly and unalterably opposed to the theory of
birth control through contraceptive methods. Hereafter in this memorandum
we shall refer to the term “birth control’”’, but we want it distinctly understood
that the use of this expression is limited to the meaning of birth control through
contraceptive methods.

The objection of our church will be presented by others. We have no author-
ity to speak on behalf of the Catholic Church. That is strictly the province of
the hierarchy of the church. We, however, are speaking as Catholic gentlemen
and as American citizens.

We intend in this memorandum to oppose the birth-control movement and,
in particular, this bill (1) because it is un-American and in direct violation of
the principles of social justice, which is the underlying theme of the whole of the
administration’s program; (2) hecause it is subversive of public morals and a
:ioil:tion of the natural law; and (3) because the medical profession is opposed
o it.

By reason of the foregoing the permission of the dissemination of literature
under the guise of the education of doctors and nurses, etc., is wrong and therefore
this bill should be defeated. o 1

OINT

SOCIAL JUSTICE AND NOT BIRTH CONTROL 18 THE SBOLUTION OF THE DEPLORABLE
CONDITION OF THE POOR IN THIS COUNTRY

Harry L. Hopkins, Federal Emergency Relief Administrator, said on January
12, 1934, that there were 5,500,000 children on relief in 1933. The birth-control
advocate argues that if the poor practiced birth control they would not now be
in their present state. The argument apparently is that had the present bill
been enacted in one of the past seven Republican Congresses there would have
been no depression. A little levity is wholesome even in so important and so
sacred a subject as the deprivation of life of the future generations. However,
we are unable to ascribe this argument of the advocates of this bill to their sense
of humor. In the conference at present staged in Washington, as the chief
g;opaganda of this bill we find the principal argument based on the Malthusian

gy, which is that the population is increasing at such rates that it will even-
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tually overcrowd the world. These prophets of doom who were discredited
mapy years ago persist in their arguments. Prof. Joseph J. Spengler, of the
University of Arizona, declared yesterday before this birth-control conference
that there are only two possible economic systems between which the Nation
must ¢ 0ose—the capitalistic price system of free competition or absolute na-
tional control of all factors of production, including population. He said:

“Birth control constitutes an integral part of any rational economic system,
and opposition to it constituics a tanff on the fit for the purpose of subsidizin
the unfit. In the absence of control, the stork, like a jackal in the night, wil
steal the fruits of invention.”

We cannot but be enraged at the smug complacency of such advocates of this
legislation. ¢ Birth Control and the N.R.A.”" We might expect this from per-
sons who, in the past, have clothed themselves in the American Flag for political
reasons or from dishonest business men. We have reason to expect it from them,
but not from those persone who claim to be advocating this biil from high motives,

The attempt to tie birth control up with the Blue Eagle is as false as it is in bad
taste. Sir Arthur Salter in his book * Recovery, The Second Effort”, refers to the
Malthusian Bogy as follows (p. 10):

“In this last century, however, this fatal doom has not come nearer but has
receded into a remoter distance. In addition to the familiar decimations of war
and pestilence, though they have not been wanting, we have seen a tendency in
many countries for the growth of population to slacken, and sometimes to stop.
The birth rate in England and in France, for exainple, foreshadows a poputation
soon stationary, perhaps even at no distant date in decline. Besides the obscure
variations in natural fertility there is the effect of deliberate limitation, already
considerable in the most industrialized countries and incalculable in its future
range and consequences. .

“The population of the world increases, indeed, but at no rate of geometrical
progression., At least the obsession of a mathematically dated doom has disap-
peared. And recent increases have been more than offset by prospects of new
natural resources. Large regions of the world are capable of supporting many
times their present inhabitants. Even with known resources, and known mneth-
ods of exploiting them, the world could certainly maintain several times its
present population at much more than its present standards.”

f these same advocates of birth control used their fixed purpose, the same
tireless energy, and their financial resources to eliminate the injustice existing
today which, despite the semarkable efforts of this present administration both
legislative and executive, their claim to companionship with the Blue Eagle might
be in better taste.

Let us for a moment consider the declared policy of the N.L.R.A.

‘* A national emergency productive of widespread unemployment and disorgani-
zation of industry, which burdens interstate and foreign cominerce, affects the
Hub!ic welfare, and undermines the standards of living of the American people, is

ereby declared to exist. It is hereby declared to be the policy of Congress to
remove obstructions to the free flow of interstate and foreign commerce which
tend to diminish the amount thereof; and to provide for the general welfare by
promoting the organization of industry for the purpose of cooperative action
among trad(;groups, to induce and maintain united action of labor and manage-
ment under adequate governmental sanctions and supervision, to eliminate unfair
co:’ng)etitive practices, to promote the fullest possible utilization: of the present
productive capacity of industries, to avoid undue restriction of production (except
as may be temporarily required), to increase the consumption ot industrial and
agricultural products by increasing purchasing power, to reduce and relieve un-
employment, to improve standards of labor, and otherwise to rehabilitate industry
and to conserve natural resources.”

We find that its purpose is “* * * to promote the fullest possible utili-
zation of the present productive capacity of industries, to avoid undue restric-
tion of production (exce?t, as may be temporarily required), to increase the
consumption of industrial and agricultural products by inereasing purchasing

ower, * * *” Everyone will admit that the crisis which confronts the

ation at the present time has been one of famine in a land of plenty, of milliors
starving, and the Government faced with the necessity of plowing under acres
of cotton, of paying farmers not to plant their crops and of limiting productior
in industry, at least temporarily, so that consumption may keep pace with pro-
duction. .‘ny economist will agree that the production facilities of this country,
both icultural and industrial, were. keyed up to a progressive increase in
population, which progressive increase in population is stopped first, through
the action of the Government in curtailing immigration, and second, by the
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decline in the birth rate. Dr. O. E. Baker, senior agricultural economist of the
United States Department of Agriculture, on January 9, 1934, stated:

:;gethet p{le%ant trend of depopulation continues, in 1970 there will be no
chi n at all.

He further stated that at the present trend, in 25 years the death rate will equal
the birthrate, and after that will exceed it, and he offered figures to show that
there were 660.000 fewer births in the United States last year than in 1921.

It is obvious from the foregcing that there is no over-populstioa and secondlz,
that the remedy is nof by depriving future generations of their right to be born,
but rather by the administration of social justice so that the masses of our people
will have adequate income so that they may live in decency with sufficient of
this world’s goods to support themseclves and their children. Dr. Louis Berlin
has pointed out that the—

“‘Neo-Malthusians scck to spread the use of contraceptives because they see
the ill effects and misery arising from large families bred in the deplorable condi-
tions of 1-, 2-, or 3-room tenements in the slum quarters of cities. They should
rather give their energies to the improvement of housing, the building of garden
cities, the more equable distribution of wealth, the getting rid of smoke pollution,
the perfection of methods of locomeotions hetween dwellings and places of work,
and in the education of children in open air life and farm pursuits, so as to suit
them in bodily strength and temperment for agricultural and colonial up-
country life.” B

Sir Thomas Horder, Bart.,, K.C.V.0., M.D,, in closing his introduction to
¢ Medical Opinion and Birth Control”, says:

“In the pages which follow there are many points dealt with which at least
¢sll for a pause before we should decide to advocate birth control and popularize
the principle publicly. Meantime as Sir Arthur Newsholme points out, we know
& line of progress which is certain, and we can continue to follow this pending
further consideration being given to birth control, a line which is uncertain.
The certain line of progress ‘consists in an improved environment and a con-
tinuance and extension of sanitation and public health and social reforms, which
have already had such magnificent triumphs.” Dr. Letitia Fairfield, arriving
at the same conclusion, expresses her conviction epigrammatically by the remark
that ‘the State and its members are better employed in making the world fit for
children, than in keeping children out ¢f the world.” "

Point I1

BIRTH CONTROL 1S SUBVERSIVE OF PUBLIC MORALS AND A VIOLATION OF THE
NATURAL LAW

We postulate in this argument, in the second part thereof, the natural law, and
by this we do not mean any preachings of any church. We realize that such a
committee as this needs no explanation or argument on this question but as this
will no doubt be subject to the attack of our adversaries, we respectfully refer
them to the Declaration of Independence of the United States upon which this
Government is based.

When the fathers of our country in Congress on July 4, 1776, said:

““We hold these truths to be self-evident, that all men are created equal, that
they are endowed by their Creator with certain unalienable rights, that among
these are life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness’’, they postulated the same
patural law that we now postulate. They held that rights existed before gov-
ernments and indepéndent of governments, and we can claim without fear of
contradiction that there is a law based upon nature which controls our acts in-
de;mntbnt of man-made laws. Blackstone recognized it when he said:

‘As man depends absolutely on his Maker in all things, it is necessary that he
should in all things conform to his Maker’s will. * % This will of the
Maker is called the law of nature. * * * When God created man and
endowed him with free will to conduct himself in all parts of life, He laid down
immutable laws of human nature. * * * These are the eternal immutable
laws of good and evil * * * which he has enabled reason to discover for
the conduct of human actions. This law of nature is binding all over the globe, in
all countries, at all times; no human laws are of any validity if contrary to this.”

Proceeding with our argument, we state without fear of contradiction that if
we permit the use of contrm{tives and allow the dissemination of this literature
we are opening the door to the destruction of the cornerstone of society—the
family. The advocates of this bill argue that this information is necessary to
enable married persons to ‘“‘space children so that they will arrive when wanted
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and when the parents are financially able to provide for them.” They totaily
disregard the fact if it is made easy for married persons to obtain this informa-
tion, that it is just as easy for unmarried persons to obtain it. What, then,
becomes of the sanction which nature has imposed upon man? What, then, is
to discoume and prevent the evil practice of fornication? The advocates of
this bill hardly have the effrontery to suggest to this committee that this
information should be made available equally to the married and to the unmar.
ried so that they may eng:gle in illicit intercourse without the burden which
has acted as the only restraint where religion is lost and morality not taughi.
&n ;ml 93 of ‘‘Artificial Restriction of the Family” by F. W. Foester we find
‘the following:

““We might go further and even define sex ethics as the complete subordination
cf our sexual conduct to our life as a whole, with all its fundamental interests
and responsibilities. But nothing could be more radically false than to imagine
that the methods of Neo-Malthusianism mark an advance in the subordination

“of nature to the spirit. It must be obvious to every thinking person that pre-

cisely the opposite is the case. The perfection and popularization of these
practices will not assist men to master their instinets and passions, but will,
on the contrary, make it easier than has ever before been the case for man’s
sexual and animal self to dominate the will and spirit. For the artificial pre-
vention of conception does not in the least control or discipline the sexual feeling
itself. It merely frees it from producing its normal results; and it is these very
results which have in the past so powerfully contributed toward selfdiscipline
and selfcontrol. Remove the proper and natural consequences of sexual inter-
course, and a controlling factor of the first importance has been eliminated.”

There is no doubt that the natural law and the Author of nature forbid and
condemn the practice of contraceptive birth control. The Author of nature has
gifted His rational creatures with the sexual faculty, the end and pur of
which is clearly and manifestly indicated—the production of human ofispring,
children,—without which the human race would perish. It is for this purpose
that matrimony exists, a permanent institution by the law of naturg, without
which the rice would be ueither propagated nor educated in accordance with
the God-given dignity of rational creatures and the absolute needs of the child.
The sexual faculties are only to be exercise, within the state of matrimony,
without which the purposes of nature for the consistent care and development of
the child would be most assuredly defeated.

The sexual faculties are social faculties. They are given not primarily for the
goud of the individual but for the good of the race. The end of the individual is
subordinated in them to the end of society. Though there is an individual urge
to exercise these faculties, and a fitting reward for the exercise of the same, their
outcome, the child, shows nature’s intention only too clearly, that the faculty, the
urge, the exercise, 2nd its reward are all social, for the good of the race.

t is for this purpuse that nature gives the strongest urge and for this purpose
that nature offers her rewards. Now, to use nature's faculty, to give way to
nature’s urge, to seek nature’s reward, and at the same time to take means by
contraceptives to frustrate the primary purpose of nature in grsnting all these
things is without all doubt to pervert nature and to defeat God’s will and design.
‘That all this is to violate the natural law written in nature itseif is so evident that
it & marvelous how unprejudiced men can escape its obvious significance. We
say, therefore, that birth control through contraceptives is so clearly intrinsically
wrung, so cleasly out of harmony with man’s nature, so manifestly prohibited by
the author of nature thirough the natural law that no conscience, no combination
of consciences, no difficulties, no sentimental reasons can make it right and good.

Poixt III
THE MEDICAL PROFESSION IS OPPOSED TO BIRTH CONTROL

If birth control was everything that its advocates claiin it to be we would
expect that the medical profession would rise unanimously and appear hefore this
Congress and demand the passage of the bill. We would expeet that in medical
journals throughout the country articles by the leading gynecologists would
appear demanding the right to advise and explain the use of centraccptives.
Instead of that the medical advocates of the mesure are few and far between, and
the leading gynecologists here and elsewhere are unanimous in_ their opinion
opposed to con‘-aceptives. They are not rushing to Congress demanding the
Tight to educate the masses to avoid children.
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It is unique in the history of the medical profession that it must be saved from
itsel by persons such as the advocates of this bill. If we were to assume the
truth of the contentions of the advocates of this bill, the medical profession is
hopelessly ignorant, and the doctors are steeped in ignorance and it remains for
the advocates of this bill to enlighten them so that they may save humanity. The
paucity of medical sponsors of this bill, and the presence of opposition thereto,
should induce this committee to Jeave conditions in statu quo until there is a real
demand by medical men who know. .

1t is not our purpose to argue the medical aspects ol birth control. We shall
here merely statc what some leading authorities aay. Dr. Arthur Vernon Davies
recently declared in the English House of Commons that ‘‘competent medical
opinion in this country is overwhelmingly against birth control.” Ho said:

*“Let honorable members talk to any obstetric surgeon or a medical man or
woman accustomed to a large gynecological practice, and almost without excep-
tion these people will say that birth control is detrimental to the woman and
detrimental to the child.” .

Eleven members of the British National Birth Rate Commission said:

¢ Medical evidence has been given that all unnatural modifications of marital
association, and sll contraceptive methods by mechanical or chemical con-
trival;ct]zg, if habitually employed by normally constituted individuals, are
harmful.”

Arthur E. Giles, M.D., B.S.C,, F.R.C.8,, in * Medical Views on Birth Controi”,
says:

‘“Nature never forgives and never remits 8 penalty incurred. So when men
deliberately break her rules, it is well that they should realize that harmful.
results must necessarily follow and they are, at the best, choosing ‘vhat appears
to be the lesser of two evils. The thoughtful man will not treasgress against
the laws of nature without good and sufficient cause. These considerations
apply to birth control, which is an insult to nature and a violation of her laws.”
n Paris on June 3, 1928, F. J. McCann, M.D., F.R.C.8,, president, League
of National Life, England, and consulting surgeon at the Samaritan Free Hos-
pital for Women, London, said:

“All known methods of contracegtion are injurious to the female, they only
differ from being more or less so * the more complete the prevention,
the greater the harmfulness.”

A veteran gynecologist, Dr. M. A. van Bouwdijk-Bastianse, of Amsterdam
at a meeting in Nymwegen in 1929, declared contraceptive methods advocated
by the new Malthusianism a failure from the viewpoint oi medical hygiene.
After stating that there is not a single preventive at all times and surely unin-
;urious, he proceeds to mention as among the possible serious consequences

rom the use of contraceptives, inflammation or cancer of the neck of the womb,

sterility, and in some cases death. He than adds that danger to the health ot
the woman, even to her life, whether direct or indirect, is bound up with new
Malthusianism, and exceeds by far the danger connected with pregnaney and
childbirth. He concludes by saying: ‘“That many, perhaps most scientists
in this field agree with me rcgarding the effect of the use of contraceptives on
the health condition, especially of women, can readily be shown by many quo-
tations, for instance from Dr. Max Marcuse, editor of the Handworterbuch
der Sexual-eissenshaft. In a conference of the Internationale Gesellshaft fur
Sexual-Forschung he says: ‘It has been fully established that—apart from
the wounds and dangerous infections to a woman’s sexual organs by reason
of the use of certain instruments or means to which recourse may be had—con-
traceptives may injure the health of those regularly using them.'”

We may sum up our appeal 1w authority, although there are numerous other
uotations which we mig:nt submit, with the ironical quotation from the Medical
imes and Long Islind Medical Journal for July 1931. The title of the articles

was Rules for Maintaining the Present High Incidence of Cacer of the Cervix.

** After mentioning many of the modern contraceptive devices, the rules are
concluded thus: ‘The intensive comnbinations of methods recomiuended by many
contreceptionitts, used weekly or biweekly, should, in a very few years, gladden
the watchful observer by producing some such cheerful evidence as a squamous
eg'thelioma of the cervix, or perhaps a papillary adenocarcinoma. [t is reason-
ahle to suppose that we may yet, through methods so sdinirably adapted to the
purpose sought, effect a notable increase in the incidence of cervical eancer,
already so significantly high. It is almost too much to hope that the disease can
be universalized amongst women, though that should be the goal.”
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Point IV

THE ADVOCATES OF THIS BILL SHOULD BE RELEGATED TO THE LEGISLATUREs Op
THE SEVERAL STATES

The aim of the advocaies of this bill is to escape the prohibition which various
States have made against giving of contraceptive advice by doctors and nurses
and clinics. It is, of course, obvious that if they are permitfed to send the infor-
mation through the mails, that is if the Federal Government through this bill
removes its assistanece to the several States in carrviag out the prohibition, this
information can be sent from State to State, and if a State attcmpts to protect
itself and its people, it will be met with the argument that such interference is an
interference with interstate coinmerce, the reguistioa of which is reserved to
the Federal Govermment. May we at this point call the atwention of this com.
mittee to the fael that this is a business which is before this committec advo.
cating this measure. The Federal Governmend shonld do nothing to assist a
business in avoiding the laws of a particular State.  National emergency doex nat
exist and the Federal Government should pause and consider carefully the cliims
of persons who are pecuniarily interested in the outeome of the event.  We appear
here in opposition to this bill without any financial interest whatsoever. We are
no{ stockholders, inventors, lecturers, elinics, writers or any other class of persons
who will be benefited by an increase in the contraceptive business.

Even if everythiug that the advocates of this bill say were so, still they have no
place here before this committee. Let them go into their several States and
through the advocacy of well-recognized physicians establish their right to con-
duct the business within the States. They have even now caused a dangerous
condition in the dissemination of this literature which has been disseminated in
spite of the bill which this measure seeks to repeal.

There is nothing to the argument that becavse contraceptives are bootlegged
that therefore they should be sold openly. Only a sophist could present an argu-
ment which claims that because we repealed the eighteenth amendment therefore
we should repeal this bill. The use of aleohol is the use of a product of nature as
it wae designed by the Creator. These advocates are here asking this Govern-
ment to permit them to advocate the frustration of a natural function designed
by the same Creator.

The measure which they advocate is unpatriotic. The western nations are
failing to reproduce themscives. *The birth-control movement’’, according to
Dr. Louis 1. Dublin, statistician of the Metropolitan Life Insurance Co., “will
have much to answer for unless it can square its account with the American people
by emphasizing at this very time the need for correctives of its activities in earlier
vears. It has placed bundles of dynamite all over the country.”

In conclusion we ask this committee to disapprove this bill which is economically,
morally, and socially unsound. It is violative of all of the American principles
and is subversive of public morals and against the natural law. It has been buried
by past Congresses. Let it remain buried in the slime of its origin.

Respectfully submitted.

* TrE NatioNaL CatHoLic ALuMNI FEDERATION oN 178 OwN BEHALF
AND ON BEHALF oF iTs CONSTITGENT MEMBERS AND THE ASSOCIA-
TioNS JoINING HEREIN.

SXHIBIT A

At a special meeting of the exceutive committee of the National Catholic Alu.nni
Federation called for the purpose of authorizing the president of the National
Catholic Alumni Fedevation, aud its regional djrector in Washington, Mr. Joscph
M. Murphy, to oppose the Pierce bill being H.R. 5978, at the public hearing
before the Judiciary Committee of the House on Thursday, January 18, 1934, the
following resolution was unanimously adopted:

Whereas there has been introduced into the House of Representatives by
Congressman Pierce a bill known as H.R. §978, and

Whereas a companion bill has been introduced into the Senate by Senator
Hastings, known as 8. 1842, to legalize the transmission of birth-control informa-
tl;pq and (;zppliances for doctors, medical colleges, druggists, hospitals, and
clinics, an g

Whereas this federation has been requested to oppose this legislation by its
constituent members, the alumni associations of the various Catholic colleges
throughout the country, and
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Whereas this executive committee has carefully considered the various
measures and after such consideration and due deliberation is unanimously and
unalterab}y opposed to the of these measures, it is hereby

Resolve t the president of the National Catholic Alumni Federation,
Edmond B. Butler, be and he hereby is authorized in the name of the federation
and for its constituent members throughout the United States, being the alumni
associations of more than 80 colleges, tne alumni of which colleges number in
excess of 350,000, to appear personally or through the regional director for the
Southern Atlantic States—Mr, Joseph M. Murphy, of Washington, D.C.—-and
file a memorandum containing the objections of the federation and its constituent
members to this legislation, and it is hereby further

Resolved, That we hereby call upon the Judiciaiy Committee of the House of
Representatives and the Judiciary Committee of thie Senate to disapprove these
bills in order that the institutions of our country, whick we so properly cherish,
shall be preserved.

New York, January 16, 1934,
NaTtioNar Cathoric ALUMNI FEDERATION,
By JouN T. BaLFE, Secretary.

The foregoing is an exact transcript of the resolution unanimously adopted at a
special meeting of the nationa! execufive commiitee of the National Catholic
Alumpi Federation called pursuaat to the authority vested in the president by
the constitution and by-laws of our organization.

Namionar CatHOLIC ALUMNI FEDERATION,
By Joux T. BALFE.

ExmeiT B
COLLEGES—MEMBERS OF OUR FEDERATION

Boston College, Washington; Canisius College, Buffalo, N.Y.; Catholic Univer-
sity, Washington, D.C.; Calhedra) College (Morgan Fraternity), New York; Colum-
bia Colle%)e, Dubuque, Towa; Creighton University, Omaha, Nebr.; University of
Dayton, Ohio; DePaul University, Chicago, Ill.; University of Detroit, Michigan;
Duquesne University, Pennsylvania; Fordham University, New York; George-
town University, Washington, D.é.; Gonzaga University, Spokane, Wash.;
Holy Cross College, Massachusetts.

La Salle College, Philadelphia; Loyola College, Baltimore, Md.; Loycla Uni-
versily, Chieago, Il1.; Loyola University, Los Angeles, Calif.; Loyola University,
Louisiana; Manhattan College, New York; Marqguette University, Milwaukee,
Wis.; Mount St. Mary'’s College, Maryvland; New York Alumni Society of
Georgetown University; Niaéam University, New York; University of Notre
Dame, Indiana; Providence College, Rhode Island; St. Anselm’s College, New
Hampshire; St. Benedict's College, Kansas; St. Bonaventure College, New York;
St. Edward’s College, Austin, Tex.; St. Francis College, UBrouklyn; St. Francis
College, Loretto, Pa.; St. Francis Xavier, New York; St. John’s University,
Brooklyn; St. Johin's University, Toledo, Ohio; St. Juseph’s College, Philadelphisa;
St. Louis University, Missouri; §t. Mary’s College, Oakland, Calif.; St. Mary’s
College, Kansas; St. Norbert’s Ccllege, De Pere, Wis.; St. Peter’s College, Jersey
City; St. Thomas’ College, Scranton, Pw.; St. Thomas’ College, St. Paul, Minn.;
St. Viator College, Illinois; St. Vincent College, Pennsylvania; Santa Clara
University, California; Seton Hall College, New Jersey; Spring Hill College,
Alabama; Subiaco College, Subiaco, Ark.; University of San Francisco, Calif,;
Villanova College, Pennsylvania; Xavier University, Ohio.

Exuisir C

COPY OF NEWMAN CLUBS AUTHORIZATION

New York, N.Y., January 16, 1984.
Epsmoxp B. BuTLER,
National Catholic Alumni Federation.
Three thousand members of Newman Clubs in New York area deeply oppose

the Pierce birth-control bill,
WiLLiay MaLoNEY

President of United Newman Clubs.
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JANUARY 16, 1934,

Epvoxp B. BuTiLER:
Federation of College Catholie Ctubs of 202 Newman Clubs in the secular
colieges and universities having alumni members or bodies attached as auxiliaries
to almost all these clubs protest against any birth-control bill proposed for adop-
tion by Congress. .
JoseprH F. VANHORN,
President Federation of College Catholic Clubs.

Exuisir D

Organizations which have requested the National Catholic Alumni Federation
to represent them in addition to their alumni associations constituent membership.

Loyola University, Los Angles, Calif.; St. Edward’s University, Austin, Tex.;
St. John’s University, Toledg, Ohio; Georgetown University, Washington, D.C.;.
Fordham University, New York City; De Paul University, Chicago, 1l.; St.
Francis College, Loretto, Pa.; St. Mary’s College, Oakland, Calif.; Providence
College, Rhode Island; Manhattan College, New York City; St. John’s College,
Brooklyn, N.Y.; Mount St. Mary’s College, Maryland; Loyola University,
Louigiana; Villanova College, Pcnn%\:)lvania; Xavier University, Ohio; Niagara
University, New York; St. Peter’s College, Jersey City; Marquctte U'nivcrsity,
Miiwaukee, Wis.; LaSalle College, Philadelphia; St. Thomas’ College, Santa Clara
University, California; Catholic bnivcrsity, Washington, D.C.; St. Norbert Col-
lege, De Pere, Wis.; Boston College, Massachusetts; Canisius College, Buffalo, N.Y.;
Loyola College, Maryland; St. Joseph’s College, Philadelphia; University of Day-
ton, Ohio; Columbia College, Dubuq‘t‘xe, Iowa; St. Benaventure College, New York;
Seton Hall College, New Jersey; Loyola Ijniversity, Chicago, Il).; University
of San Francisco, California; Gonzaga University, Spokaue, Wash.; Notre Dame
University, Indiana; The Centre Association for Catholics of the City of New
York, 120 Central Park South, New York City; The Newman Clubs in the City
of New York; The Federation of College, Catholic Clubs, Scranton, Pa.

Other associations whose telegrams and letters of authorizations will be received
subsequent to the printing of this memorandum, but will be filed with it.

EXCERPTS FROM ARTICLE AN AMER(cAN CONFERENCE ON BIrTH CoNTROL—
LiteraRY Dicesr, DECEMBER 16, 1933

Marry and beget children is the slogan in Italy and Gerinany, in both of which
the governments have stimulated tke apparently dying instinet for racial preser-
vation. France, however, has complained of her empty eradles since the Franco-
Geninan War. Australia, hearing a distant click of heels from the north, is
calling for more white immigration, but the birthrate has dropped in her chief
source of sui)ply. .

In Asia, India, the Malay Archipelago, and the South Sca Islands, on the
other hand, there is no birth control save that effected by nature in her nermal
routine and when she acts as the Great Destroyer. The influenza epidemic which
ravaged the world after the war did more in a few months than artificial restric-
tion could ever hope to do, and it was no respecter of race or person. The better
breed was stricken with the poorest, the white race with the black and yellow.
War itself takes its toll from the best, leaving the unfit to earry on.

Which very brief summary may or may not lend point to the American Conier-
ence on Birth Control and National Recovery to be held in Washington the middle
of next month. To many it will appear farcical to relate birth control to 2
program designed to increase consumption.

That birth control is being widely practiced is generally coaceded, and the
fact is giving rise to serivus alarm. Western civilization it seems (The Literary
Digest, July 9, 1932), is facing possible extinction by race suicide. The 1932
birthrate in England, Wales, France, Germany, an Ital{ showed a startling
decrease. In England and Wales the rate was 15.3, the lowest ever recorde
for the pericd of the yvear. In 1876 the rate was 36.3. The decline is not a pass-
ing phenomenon, but a development that is gaining momentum. In France it was
estimated that if the present rate of decline continues the po ulation will have
been diminished by nearly one half in 75 years. In Berlin, the birthrate
for 1931, 16 per 1,000, was the lowest on record.  In Italy the birthrate decrease
was slighter, having dropped from 27 in 1927 to 25 in 1931 In both these
countries, however, Government has since encouraged marriage and large
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families by dispensation and appeal to national pride. In the United States the
rate dropped from 24.3 in 1921 to 18.9 in 1930. Norway, Sweden, and Belgium
also showed declining birth rates, while Spain, Portugal, and Ireland, all predomi-
nantly Catholic, had since 1928 a greater natural increase in population thau in
the opening years of the century.

Speaking of the declining birthrate in the United States (The Literary Digest,.
October 8, 1932), The Statistical Bulletin of the Metropolitan Life Insurance
Co. said: “‘The prescnt fecundity of the American population is barely adequate
to maintain our nuinbers at a fixed level. Temporarily, we still have a good
excess of births over deaths, but only because of past conditions, which have
given us re'ative excess of women in the child-bearing ages.

“But a further fall in the birthrate will presently bring us below the self-
sustaining level, when the effect of past high birthrates has worn off. It is,
of course, possible that when the present economic strirgency passes, there will
also be a recovery in our fecundity to a higher point, through an increase in the
not very distant date. Failing this, it appears inevitabl2 that, at some not very
distant date, our population will not only come to a standstill, but will actually
decline, now that accretion from outside hy immigration is precluded.”

‘¢ “The birth-control movement,’ said Dr. Louis 1. Dublin, statistician of the
Metropolitan Life Insurance Co. (The Literary Digest, July 22, 1933), ‘will
have much to answer for unless it can square its account with the American
people by emphasizing at this very time the nced for correctives of its own activi-
ties in earlier years. It has placed bundles of dynamite all over the country.
It is now high time that it began to bring back, or at least to remove, the fuses.” "

No~-Catnoric aAxp BirTn CoNTROL
{By Patrick J. Ward, from Homiletic and Pastora) Review, July 1933}

In the public hearings on the several birth control bills recently introduced in
Congress, many public hodies and religious and semireligious groups, other than
Catholics, have come forward courageously and condemned the practice of
contraception. They have strenuously opposed changes in the Federal penal
laws which would permit a more widespread commercial traffic in contraceptive
articles, drugs, and literature. These efforts have so far been successful and the
bills have been rejected or have not been reported out of committee.

When the Hatfield and Hancock bills were before the last Congress, there came
forwerd to oppose them the following non-Catholic religious bodies: The Unitcd
. Lutheran Church in America, the Evangelical Lutheran Augustana Synod, the
United Danish Evangelical Lutheran Church in America and the Southern Baptist
Convecntion, which groups represent: congregations totaling about 5,000,000.

In addition the following non-Catholic and interdenominational religious
organizations appearcd against the bill: The International Reformm Federation,
the Lord’s Day Alliance, the World Purity Federation, the New York Society
for the Prevention of Vice. Further, the followin%_ nonreligious bodies registered
their opposition: the Independent Order of Odd Fellows, the National Patriotic
League, the Woman Patriot, the Sentinels of the Republic, the Foresters of
Anerica, and the American Federation of Labor. The number represented in all
these groups is very large.

Many other religious bodies have on several ocecasions expressed their dis-
a?proval of birth control, as for example, on the occasion of the report, in 1931,
of the Federal Council of Churches of Christ in America, which approved the
practice.  Among the largest religious groups represented in the Federal Council
are the United Lutheran Church, the Northern Baptist Convention, the Pres-
byterian Church in the United States of America and the Presbyterian Church
in the United States, which groups immediately made known their strong dis-
approval of that report.

The General Assembly of the Presbyterian Church in the United States,
representing half a million communicants, not only protested but withdrew from
the Federal Council and witheld its financial support.

. The Lutheran Ministerium of Pennsyivania adopted a resolution urging the
United Lutheran Church to withdraw. The United Lutheran Synod of New
York took similar action as well as the Lake Erie Conference of the Missouri
Lutheran Synod. The United Lutheran Church in the United States, while
it did not withdraw from the Federal Council, most emphatically disepproved
its action. This same body has opposed the recent birth control bills in Congress.
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‘The Northern Baptist Convention, representing a million and a half communi.
-c:ints a(}eclued in a resolution that the Federal Council had departed from its
original purpose.

'Fhe Pmrt?;terian Church in the United States of America with almost two
million adherents not only disagreed with the Federal Council but rejected a
report of its own commission on marrisge favoring birth control.

'he Methodist Protestant Church, another important group of the Federal
Council, stated the the council had gone on record *without the sanction of
Methodist protestantism.”

It is well known that several of the American Episcopal bishops at the Lam-
beth conference in 1930 did not approve or support the resolution of that con-
ference recommending contraception. A resolution patterned after that of
the Lambeth conference was tabled by the Brooklyn and Long Island Diocesan
Convention of the Protestant Episcopal Church.

In addition, many non-Catholics of all faiths have at one time or another
registered their disapproval of birth control and the attempts to amend the
laws. Bishop Warren A. Candler, of the Methodist Episcopal Church South,
was one of those who protested against the bills in the last Congress.

These ncu-Catholic religious bodies together represent almost nine million
communicants.

Now let us turn to the other side and see what are the non-Catholic religious
groups whieh have declared in favor of birth control. The Central Conference
of American Rabbis is only one of three uational federations of rabbis (not
congregations). There is also on record approving birth control the Federation
of Jewish Women’s Organizations representing a membership of 100,000. These
represent the more liberal trend among the some four million Jews in the country.
On the other hand, Jewish opposition to the recent bills was also presented to
the congressional committees.

The Universalist general convention in 1929 could only speak approval ior
a total group in the country of some 53,000 persons.

There is the approval of the American Unitarian Association representing
a small group of 60,000. The General Council of the Congregational and Chris-
tian Churches which together include a million members has gone as far as
approving the Federal Council report. Among the few Methodist Episcopal
groups on record are the New York East Conference, the Wisconsin Counference,
and the Southern California Conference of the Methodist Episcopal Church,
and a group of ministers at Delaware, Ohio.

It cannot be said, therefore, that ‘‘nractically all religious organizations in
America except the Cathotie Church have gone on record as favoring the quali-
fied use of- contraceptives.” The facts point otherwise.

The advocates of contraceptive birth control and the proponeuts of the various
Federal and State bills to promote it assiduously propagate the untruthful
statement that only Catholics oppose these changes in the law.

It is well then to realize that the more important non-Catholic groups within
this country are fully alive to the great dangers involved in contraception and
its traffic, and that they have publicly and effectively registered their opposition.

January 17, 1934.
EpMmoND B. BUTLER,
New York City.
You are hereby authorized to represent St. Louis University Alumni Associa-
tion in hearing on Pierce Birth-Control Bill voicing the association’s emphatic

protest.
RoseRT S. JounsroNn, S.J.,

, President St. Louts Untversily.
January 16, 1934,

Epyonp B. BurtLer,

New York City.

Federation of College Catholic Clubs of 202 Newwman Clubs in the secular
colleges and universities having alumni members or bodies attached as auxiliaries
to almost all these clubs protest against any birth-control bill proposed for

adoption by Congress.
Joserd F. VANHORN,

President, Federation of College Catholic Clubs.
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: L New York, N.Y,, .Ivmwy 17, 1984.
EpMonDp Boraia BuTtLER, Esq.
New York City.
You_are hereby. authorized to re gresent the alumni association of the college
of St. Francis Xavier in opposing the Pierce Birth-Control Bill.

T. Louis A. Brirr, President.

New York, N.Y,, January 16, 108¢.
ED)‘IOVND B. BurLe

Catlwlcc Alumns Federation,
New .York City. *
Three thousand members of Newman Clubs in New York area deeply oppose
the Pierce Birth-Control Bill. .-
WiLLiaM MALONEY,
President of United Newman Clubs.

MosiLE, ALA., Janucry 17, 1984.
E. B. BuTLER,
New York City. -

Springhill alumni authorize you oppose Pierce birth-control bill.
JonN J. DruHAR, S.J.

. Sr. Marys, Kans., Jonuary 17, 1984,
EpMonp B. BUTLER,
New York City.

St. Marys colle ;s alumni aasocmtion authorizes you to represent us in opposing
Pierce bu'th control bill. .
M. M. Ganey, 8.J.,

Ezeculive secretary.

Los AneeLEs, CaLir., January 16, 1934.
Epmunp B. BUTLER,
New York City.

The approval our association granted you for combating Pierce bill.

LovoLa U* 'vERsITY OF L0os ANGELES,
Lro RosEcraNs, President.
Jas, DoNovaN, Secretary.

AvusTIN, TEX., January 15, 1934.
EpMUND B. BUTLER,
New York City.
b.ﬁluthorization represent university alumni against passage Pierce birth-control
ill.
St. EDwARD'Ss UNIVERSITY,
REv. Hueg O’DoNNELL, President.

ToLEpo, OB10, January 15, 1934.
EpMonDp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
Represent our alumni opposing bill success. .
St. JouN'S UNIVERAITY,
G. A. FrrzeiBBONS.

WasHiNeTON, D.C., January 15, 1934.
Fosonp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
Georgetown University authorizes you protest against birth-control bill.
W. CorLEMAN NEvILS, president.
38495—34—13
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Cricaco, 1L, January 16, 1934,

Epmonp B. BUTLER,
ew York City.
Authorize you to voice De Pauls opposition to Birth Control Bill at Thursday

hearing.
. F. V. Corcoran,

CRrEessoN, Pa., January 16, 1934,
EpwiN B. BurTLeR,
New York City.
President of 8t. Francis College strongly opposes Pierce Birth Control Bill.
You have authorization to represeg% our al%ll)l’mi? il
Rev. WiLLiam M. GriFriTa,

SaiNT Marys, Canir., January 16, 1934,

Epuunp B. BUTLER,
President National Catholic Alumni Federation, New York City.
-As president 8t. Mary’s Alumni I strongly oppose Pierce Birth Control Bill,
Dr. Frep T. WEsT.

ProviDENCE, R.1., January 16, 1934.
EpMunp B. BUTLER, -
New York City.
You are authorized to represent the Providence College Alumni Association,
which has 1,300 members, in opposing the Pierce Birth Control Bill.
L. C. McCarTay, O. P.,
President of Mrovidence College.

New York. N.Y., January 16, 1934,
EpMonND B. BUTLER,
New York City.
The Manhattan College Alumni is unalterably opposed to Pierce Birth Control
Bill. Full authorization to so represent us is yours.
Davib BRODERICK.

BrookLyN, N.Y., January 16, 1934.
EpmoND B. BUTLER,
New York City.
The Alumni Association of Saint John’s College, Brcoklyn, requests and
authorizes w}u to represen’, them in opposing Pierce Birth Control Bill at public

hearing in Washington on Thursday.
FRraNncis J. GARTLAND, President.

EuMiTsBurG, Mbp., January 16, 1934.

Epsonp B. BuTLER,
New York City.

You have authority to represent Mount St. Mary’s.
JounN L. SHERIDASN.

New 6RLEANS, La., January 15, 1934.
EpMonp B. BuTLER,
New York City.
Kindly represent the Alumni Association of Loyola University of New Orleans
in strenuous and unyielding opposition to Pierce Birth Control Bill.
J. W. Hynes, S. J,,
President Loyola University.
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ViLLanova, Pa., January 15, 1984.
Hon. EpMonDp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
" By all means use my name protesting Birth Control Bill. Have already sent

telegram direct.
ALBERT C. WAGNER,

Alumnt Secretary, Villanova College.

CINCINNATY, OHI0, January 15, 1934.
EpmoNp D. BUTLER,
New York City.
Full authorization extended to reifl:resent Xavier University Alumni Association

opposing Pierce Birth Control B
EpwarD P. VONDERHAAR, Secrelary.

Ni1acara Farus, N.Y., January 15, 1984.
Epmonp B. BUTLER,
New York City. )
Please express indignant opposition of 3,000 Niagara University aluwnni to

proposed Pierce birth-control legislation.
MARTIN J. BLAKE, Secrelary.

Jersey Ciry, N.J., January 15, 1984.
EpMoND B. BUTLER,
New York City.
Please represent alumni body of St. Peters College, Jersey City, as opposed
to birth-control bill as being un-American, ineffective from broader viewpoint,

and immoral.
R. Ruse RankiN, S.J. Moderator.

MiLvwavukee, Wis,, January 15, 1934,
Epsmonp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
I authorize you to represent alumni of Marquette University in oppositionfto

the Pierce bill.
WiLLiaM MaAGEE,

President Marqueite University.

PRILADELPHIA, PA., January 15, 1984.
Epmonp B. BUuTLER,
New York City.
Oppose Pierce birth-control bill for alumni of the LaSalle College.
BROTRER ANSELM, President.

ScraNTON, PA., Jaaruny 16, 1934.
Epyonp B. BuTLER,
New York City.

Permission granted to represent St. Thomas College Alumnae Association
opposing Pierce Birth Control Bill on Thursday. Have also sent opposition
telegram Chairman of Judiciary Committee, House of Representatives.

F. J. O'HARra,
St Thomas College.
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. 8anTa CLARA, CALIF., January 15, 1984,
Epxonp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
Have full authorit% to represent Association of Santa Clara at hesiing of
Pierce Birth Control Bill. Oppose strenuously in our name. -
GRrEGoRY T. MARTIN,
Secretary to President, University of Santa élara.

‘WasmINGTON, D.C., January 15, 1984,
Epuonp B. BUTLER, =
New York City.
I hereby authorize you to represent the Catholic University of America Alumni
Association at the hearing on the Pierce bill on Thursday. Under separate
cover I am forwardin%vctgy of telefnm to House Chairman based cn suggestion
of Montavon of N.C.W.C. Shall I see you Thursday?

Josepr M. Mugeny.

GREENBAY, Wis., January 16, 1984,
Epsmoxp B. BUTLER, :
New York City.
8t. Norbert College Alumni authorize you to represent them at Pierce bill
hearing about which' they have sent House Committee following wire: ‘Two
thousand college educated christian gentlemen denounce the unclean thing which
dﬁips the slime of prehistoric bestiality and is fostered by the Pierce birth control
bill as biblically unarguable, biologically unnatural, medically unsubstantiated,
socially selfish, philosophically indefensible, spiritually calamitous, ethically
.criminal, and nationally suicidal.” .
Dr. ANsELM M. KeEFE,

St. Norbert College Alumnt, West Depere, Wis.

BrookLINS, Mass., January 15, 1934,
‘EoMoND B. BUTLER,
New York City.
You are authorized to represent our alumni association in opposing Pierce bill.

Am wiring Chairman Judiciary Committee. .
L. J. GaLLAGHER, SJ.,

President Boston College.

Borravro, N.Y., January 15, 1934,
"EpmMoNDp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
Canisius College Alumni Assoclatic.: gobest vigorously agaitist Pierce birth
.control bill and authorizes you to voice its opposition.
RuborrH J. ErcHHORN, President.

Ouan.., NEBR., January 15, 193},
EpMonp B. BUTLER,
New York City. .

Creighton Univerzity Alumni Association consisting of over 5,000 men and
women in every State of the Union urges you to represent it in opposing vehe-
mently the Pierce birth control bill gending before the National Legislature.
Passage of this bill would be a deadly blow to our beloved Nation.

FrANK E. PELLEGRIN,
Secretary Creighton University Alumni Association.
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BauriMoRrE, Mbp., January 15, 1984,

. B. BUTLER,
E New York City.

Full authority to represent Loyola College Alumni Association. All success.

T. J. Love, S8J.,.
Faculty Representative.

PHILADELPHIA, PA., January 16, 1934.
Epnoxp B. BUTLER,
New York City. .
Represent our aluirai for opposition to Pierce Birth Control Bill.
Tromas J. HiGains,
President of St. Josephs College.

DavroN, Outo, January 15, 1934.
Epyoxp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
Please represent University of Dayton alumni in opposing Birth Control Bill.
GEo. J. RENNEKER,
Acting President, University of Daylon.

. DurvuqQuk, lowa, January 15, 1934,
EpMoxp B. BUTLER,
New York City.
Represent Columbia College in opposing Birth Control Bill.
CoLumBiA COLLEGE.
REev. T. CoxRay.

St. BONAVENTURE, N.Y., January 15, 1934.
EpmMoxp R. BUTLER,
New York City.

You are hereby authorized to represent the alumni of St. Bonaventyre Col-
lege at the hearing of the Pierce Birth Control Bill. Put us on record as abso-
lutely opposed to this bill. Can you notify the chairman of the Judiciary Com-
mittee and also our Representative? You have full authority. Best wishes.

ST. BONAVENTURE ALUMNI ASSOCIATION,
JoserH YANNER, Permanent Secrelary.

Soutra OraxcGE, N.J., January 15, 1984.
EpMoxp B. BUTLER,
New York City.

Please represent the 1,400 members of the Alumnae Association of Seton Hall
College in unqualified opposition to Pierce birth control bill. Am wiriu, Chair-
man Judiciary Committee of our opposition.

Epwarp L. JEXNINGS,
Execulive Secretary.

Cuicaco, ILL., January 16, 1934.
Eomoxp D. BUTLER,
New York City.
Please Record Loyola University Alumni Association as opposing Picrce birth
control bhill at hearing in legislature, Albany, Tuesday, January 18.
JosepH McLavughHLiN, J. S.
Director Loyola University Alumni Associalion.
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San Francisco, Cavrr., January 16, 1934,
Epsmonp B. BUTLER,
New York City.

The Alumni Association University of San Francisco with 1,600 members
authorizes you to represent them and protest in their names passage Pierce birth
control bill, Formal protest telegraphed chairman judiciary committee.

Frank P. HuaHES, Secretary.

SporANE, WasH., January 15, 1934,
EpMoND B. BUTLER,
New York City.

Gonzaga Alumni Association hereby authorizes you to represent the association
in oppos rg Pierce birth control bill. The association has wired Chairman
Judiciary Committee, House of Representatives, its opposition to bill,

Rev. Curris J. Suarp,
Moderator, Gonzaga Alumni Association.

Norre Dawmg, INp., January 15, 1974,
Epuonp B. BUuTLER,
Notre Dame Alumni pleased to authorize you agent, Pierce bill protest.
JANES E. ARMSTRONG,
Alumnt Secretary.

Quincy, IuL., January 17, 1934.
Miss AanEs REGaN,
Assistant Secretary N.C.C.W., Washington, D.C.

Am sending night letter to the Hon. Hatton W. Sumners, Chairman Judiciary
Conmittee, House of Representatives in which I am ex(s)ressing opposition to
the purpose of the Birth Control Bill now under consideration. Am sending
protest in the name of 50,000 members of National Catholic Women's Union,

SorHIA CATHERINE WAVERING,
National President.

DuBUQUE, Iowa, January 17, 1934.
HENRY L. CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.
Four hundred ladies of the Catholic Benevolent Society of Dubuque, Iowa, are
%:ilﬁxgg;gusly opposed to the Pierce Birth Control Bill now before Congress, House
. Miss FLoreNCE M. HENNING,
Prestdent.

PirTsBURGH, Pa., January 16, 1934.
HENRY L. CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by 450 women of St. Boniface Christian Mothers Con-
i‘raternitﬁ to enter solemn protestr against the iniquitous measure known as the
‘“‘Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We oppose it vehemently as contrary to the natural
law and the dictates of a truly christian conscience.

, Mrs. ANNA MUSHER,
President Christian Mothers Confraternity.

CLEVELAND, OHl0, January 18, 193},
HenrY L. CoravaTi,
Washinglon, D.C.

Please inform chairman and members of Judiciary Committee that Cleveland
Diocesan Council of National Couneil of Catholic Women, representing 20,000
women oppose birth control bill covered in House of Representatives bill
5_938, which we believe immoral and oifensive to a great number of American
citizens.

Frances F. BusHFa,
Prestdent.
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New Yorx, N.Y., January 17, 1884.
NarmioNaL Caraoric WELFARE CONFERENCE,
Washington, D.C.

As member Manhattanviile Alumnae I protest against amendment to sections

211, 245, 312 of Criminal Code.
MERCEDES DE ARANGO.

New York, N.Y., January 17, 1984.

NatioNAL CaTrOLIC WELFARE CONFERENCE,
Washington, D.C.

As a woman I protest against amendment to sections 211, 245, 112 of Criminal
e.
PETRONILA DE ARANGO.

ForpraM University, ForpHAM, N.Y., January 15, 1934.

CHA'RMAN JUDICIARY COMMITTEE,
House of Represenlaiives, Washington, D.C.

My DEAR Sir: As president of the largest Catholic university in the world,
Fordham University, numbering more than 8,000 students, I hereby authorize
the National Catholic Alumni Federation to reﬁresent the Fordham University
Alumni Association in opposing the Pierce birth control bill at the hearing on
Thursday, January 18.

Myr. Edmond B. Butler is hereby authorized to represent our Fordham Univer-
sity Alumni Association.

Very sincerely yours,
Avoysius J. Hoaax, S.J.
Prestdent.

NaTioNaL CirRCLE, DAUGHTERS OF ISABELLA,
Washington, D.C., January 19, 1984.
Hon. HarroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judiciary Committee,
House Office Building.

My DeaR Sir: I am here to officially represent the National Circle, Daughters
of Isabella, an organization with headquarters in New Haven, bonn., and
branches in practically every State in the Union.

We have a membership of about 70,000 women, all over 18 years of age. We
feel the passage of the bill now under your tonsideration would be a great detri-
ment to our ycung %irls and at our last convention, held in Montreal, Canada,
August 1933, resolutions were passed protesting such action.

e urge you, Mr. Chairman, to have your committee give this protest their
earnest consideration.

Respectfully submitted.
ALice C. BICESLER,

National Director, Daughters of Isabella.

CLEVELAND, OH10, January 15, 1934.
Dear Sir: I am writing to request that you do all in your power to prevent
the passage of H.R. 5978. I consider it against decency, morality, and
the sanctity of the home. Trusting that you will give this your immediate
attention I am,

Sincerely
’ KaTHERINE M. ReIDY,

JANUARY 18, 1934.
JubpiciARY COMMITTEE,
House of Representatives, Washingion, D.C.
GentrEMEN: The National Council of Catholic Women, whom I have the
privilege of representing on this occasion, inciudes in its membership 18 national
organizations and 2,000 local groups with an individual membership of 500,000.
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At each succeeding annual convention since 1923 the delegates have protested
the passage of any measure which would make possible tho free dissemination
of information and distribution of material concerning contraception, because
th?{ believe that such legislation is a direct attack upon the sanctrty of marriage
and the mt:ﬁrlty of the family. :

Respectfully submitted.

Aanes G. Rugan,
Ezecutive Secretary.

JANUARY 14, 1934,

The Visitation Alumnae, as an organization of 500 Catholic women condemns
g&pmtesta H.R. 5978, the hearing for which has been set for January 18,

. Mgs, G. F, CaoriN,
President Visitation Academy, St. Louis, Mo,

JANUARY 1§, 1934,
HarroN W. SCMNERS,
Chairman Commillee on the Judiciary,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: We are informed that there is to be a hearing on bill H.R. 5978,
the so-called *“Birth Control Bill”, and we write to protest against the provisions
of this measure as subversive to decency, morality, and the public welfare.

The Milwaukee Archdiocesan Council of Catholic Women, representing the
women of 256 Catholic parishes of southern Wisconsin and the Catholic women's
clubs and other Catholic women’s organizations of Mil' . kee Archdiocese,
in their annua! convention adopted a resolution protesti s .\l forms of such
legislation as this.

The proposed amendment would permit young people and even children access
tu literature, information, and knowledge not suited to their years, inasmuch
as voth the manufacturer and the purveyor of materials advertised anc distrib-
utedlhave already shown their lack of responsibility toward protecting our young
peophy.

he Milwaukee Archdiocesan Council of Catholic Women has reiterated in the
following resolution its objection to such measure:

“Ths gr:lm%anda of so-called birth control is an infidelity to God, & denial
of !i;ldiv‘ ual dignity of man and woman, and a selfish betrayal of our country’s
welfare, :

“It will, whenever advocated, injure the family as the unit of society and
encourage an individualism destructive of the social body, of national life, and
even of economic life, because it weakens the argument for a just wage, which
should be based on the family unit."” )

We shall appreciate very much your presenting our opposition to this bill to
the members of the House Judiciary Committee. :

Yours very truly,
MILWAUKEE ARCHDIOCESAN CoUNcIL oF CatrcLic WOMEN,
By KatHErRINE R. WiLLiams, President.

JANUARY 16, 1934.
Hon. HartoN W. SUMNERS,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C. °
DEear Sir: The Natchez Diocesan Council,of Catholic Women representi_ng
the Catholic women of Mississippi, protests the passage of bill Hli 5978, whic
we feel would disrupt the sanctity of marriage and the integrity of the family
and ultimately affect the morale of our citizens.
Yours truly,
Mrs. E. C. LEONARD, President.

DeupHos, Onlo, January 16, 1934.
Hon. HatroN W. SUMNERS, .
Chairman Commiltee on the Judiciary, House of Representalives.
DEAR Sir: Bill H.R. 5978, the so-called * Birth Control Bill”, has ccme to my
notice. I wish to go on record as being very strongly opposed to such a bill.
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Hoping 5:0 will use every influence to defeat this bill at the hearing before the
Judicla{)' mmittee of the House which has been set for January 18, 1934,
ery truly yours.

Mrs. Jorn McREDMOND.

Liue 8Springs, Iowa, January 16, 1984,
Hon. HaTroN W, SUMNERS.
DeaR Sir: In the name of our organization, St. Stephen’s Parish, Chester,
Jows, I am protesting against H.R. §978.
Mrs. WALTER G. MUNKLE.

LawmAr, Mo., January 16, 1984.
Hon. HATroN W. SUMNERS,

Chairman Judiciary Commitlee, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: As a practicing physician and surgeon of the State of Missouri, I
wish to sincerely and earnestly protest agaiust the favorable +cgort of the Judi-
ciary Committee on H.R. 5978, otherwiee known as “the bil! legslizing the pre-
vention of conception by articifial means.”

This lJaw would not only serve to defeat the divine laws of God and pave the
way towards a complete break-down of the whole family structure that hae been
sacred since the founding of the Christian religion, but would disgrace our statute
books with a law legalizing murder and depopulating our great Republic.

Very sincerely yours, Saumi. R. Harwooi, M.D
4 N iy 47,

LAMAR, Mo., January 16, 1934,
Hon. HATToN W. SUMNERS,

Chairman Judiciary Commélice, House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR Sir: As fifth vice president of the Lamar, Mo. branch of the
National Couzcil of Catbolic Women, I wish to sincerely and earnestly protest
against a favorable report of the Judiciary Committee on H.R. 5978, otherwise
known as the bill legalizing the prevention of conception by artificial means.

This law would serve to defeat the laws of Ged and would pave the way toward
a complete breakdown of the whole family structure that has been sacred since
the founding of the Christian religion.

We earnestly hope that you will see fit to give due consideration to this request.

Very sincerely yours
! Mrs. S. R. Harwoob.

Lamar, Mo., January 16, 1934.
tion. HarTon W. SUMNERS,

Chairman Judiciary Committee, House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SiRr: As prosecuting attorney of Barton County, Mo.,I wish to sincerely
and earnestly protest against a favorable report of the Judiciary Commitfee on
H.R. 5978, otherwise known as the bill legalizing the prevention of conception by
artificial means.

I am a member of the Methodist Church of J.amar, Mo., and feel that this law
would serve to defeat the laws of God and would pave the way towards a complete
breakdown to the whole family siructure that Las been sacred since the founding
of the Christian religion. . .

I earnestly hope that you will see fit to give due consideration to this request.

Very sincerely yours,
Rorn H. FauBioN,
Proseculing atlorney Barton County, Mo.

CarsonviLLE, MicH., January 16, 193}.
NarionaL CounciLt oF Caraoric WOMEN.
DearR Mapam: The following letter was mailed to Hon. Hatton Sumners,
Mr. Joseph L. Hooper, and Mr. John C. Lehr:
The League of Catholic Women of Sanilac County, Michigan, wishes to protest
against the passage of hill 5978.
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We appeal to you, our duly elected Representative, to unite with us in pro-
tecting the sanctity of marriage.
Very sincerely yours,
Miss CLARA O’MaRa,
President of Sanilac County League.

JANUARY 185, 1934,
HarToN W. SUMNERS,
House of Representalives, Wasiington, D.C.

In the name of the Altar and Rosary Society of the Good Shepherd Parish at
Toledo, Ohio, the members whose names are enclosed hereby protest against
the passage of H.R. 5978.

DELLA BRUCKEN, President.
Mary WARREN, Recording Secretary.

Am sending this copy of letter sent to Washington as you requested. Will
send copy of answer, if any received. . .
MaRry WARREN, Recording Seccrelary.

CoxK of list sent to Washington: Mrs. T. J. Warren, Mrs. F. L. Hayes, Mrs.
J. L. Ball, Mrs. J. T. Welsh, Mrs. M. Shlagheck, Mrs. P. Hertzfeld, Mrs. Carl
Webbon, Mrs. Joe Tiernan, Mrs. Louise Ritter, Mrs. Martha Brack, Mrs. Mary
Carrvol, Mrs. K. K. Birkenhauer, Miss Dora O'Brien, Mrs. M. Harrington,
Mrs. M. j. McAuiey, Mrs. Anna Overburg, Mrs. Dan Hoctor, Miss Mary Bistner,
Mrs. J. O. Brummett, Mrs. C. Grodi, Mrs. E. Collins, Mrs. J. E. Cullars, Mrs. E.
McGarry, Mrs. A. J. Boots, Mrs. L. Royal, Mrs. Liebher, Mrs. F. F. Lark, Mrs,
F. C. Moran, and Mrs. Della Brucken.

EprwonTH, Iowa, January 15, 1934,
Hon. HatroN W. SUMNERS,
Washingion, D.C.

DEAR Mg. SumNERs: In the name of the members of St. Paul’s Mission Club,
we wish to enter our objection tv the passage of H.R. §978. This bill is contrary
to natural and supernatural laws, as also against our belief in fulfilling Gods’
Commandments. Qur or anization represents 20 Catholic Women in the town
of Epworth, Iowa.

Trusting you will give due consideration to our reqguest.

Yours very truly,
EvVELYN McGEENER, President.

CircLE oF MERcy,
Cleveland, Ohio, January 15, 1934.
Miss AgNEs G. REGAN,
Ezrecutive secretary of N. C. C. W.

DEAR Miss REGAN: A copy of letter sent to Hon. Hatton W. Sumners,
Washington, D.C., in protest by the Circle of Mercy Cleveland.

We as members of the Cirele of Mercy composed of Catholic Women of Cleve-
land, Ohio, do enter our protest against the proposed Federal legislation which
would permit distribution of information and material to be used for prevention
of conception by artificiai means.

EuIZABETH SCRWARTZ, President.
KaTHERINE A. RiorDON, Recording Secretary.

.

NaTtienaL Councin oF CatHoLic WOMEN,
Cleveland, Ohio, January 13, 1934.
Hoa. WiLLiam E. Hees,
Member of Congress, Washington, D.C.

HoxoraBLE Sir: I wish respectfully to protest the passage of H.R. 5978.
It is contrary to sound morals and its adoption will promote promiscuity. It
will be a blow to the dignity of womanhood and will contribute to the deteriora-
tion of our Nation.
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The orgsnization of which I am president counsists of 8,000 members and
is anxious to see this bill killed in committece. We will closely watch the delibera-
tion and recommendation of your committee.

Respectfully yours.
R Mns. W. S. Houck,
President Cleveland Deanery, Cleveland, Ohio.

NaTionaL Councit oF CatHoLic WOMEN,
Cleveland, Ohio.
Hon. HatTroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judiciary Committee, Washington, D.C.

HonoraBLE SiR: Cleveland Deanery Council of the National Council of
Catholic Women, representing 8,000 members, in session today passed a resolu-
tion protesting passage of H.R. 5978, permitting dissemination of contra-
ceptive information, ete. It is contrary to moral and natural law.

Auice F. KeLvLy,
Chairman Legislative Commillee.

MeripeN, CoxN., January 16, 1934.
Hon. HAtTroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman of Judiciary Commitiee,
Houce Gffice Building, Washington, D.C.

DEar Sir: The Meriden Council of Catholic Women, representing about 1,000
Catholic women in this city, hereby register a protest against the passage of the
Birth Control Bill H.R. 5973.

It is the belief of this organization that the enactment of such legislation would
be productive of flagrant immorality, and the disintegration of the home and the
family care end training, and a weakening of present religious and moral safe-
guards for the good of society.

The Meriden Council begs that the Judiciary Committee do not approve of
bill H.R. 5978.

Very sincerely yours,
CounciL oF CaruoLic WOMEN OF MERIDEN,
Mrs. Marion MuorpHY, Secretary.

MEeRiDEN, CoNnN., Januaiy 15, 1934.
Ho~. HatTOoN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman of the Judiciary Committee, Washington, D.C.

Sir: We, the members of the ‘“ Mothers™ Circle” of the Meriden Council of
Catholic Women, who have been making a study of the Christian family and the
intregrity of the home, wish tv ¥« on record as opposed to the passage of Birth
Control Bill, H.R. 5978.

We fecl that it violates moral laws and outrages the sanctity of naturc and
would cause the breakdown of fundamental religious principles, contribute to
the debasing of our young people, and strike a blow to the sanctity of family life.

As a group of mothers, we beg that you do not approve this measure.

Yours very truly,
MotHers' Circrg, M.C.C. W,
(Mgrs.) HELEN MEALE, Secretary.

MEenripEN, CoNN, .
January 18, 1934.
Hon. Hartton W. SUMNERS,
Chairman of Judiciary Committee, Washington, D.C.

DEar Sir: I am a member of national board of directors of the National
Council of Catholic Women, and of the Catholic Women of the New England
States in that board.

1 am the mother of five children and I desire to be on record in your committee
protesting against the passage of Birth Control Bill H.It. 5978 or any human
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si}erliza.tion measure. They areaninfidelity to God and an outrage to the sanctity
of nature,

I beg, therefore, that your honorable committee do not approve this measure,

Very sincerely yours,

Mrs. L. J. Horriaax,

MEerIDEN, CoNN.
January 15, 193/,
Hon. HatroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman of Judiciary Committee, Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. SuMNERs: As supreme president of the National Catholic Women's
Benevolent Legion, I wish to protest against the passage of the Birth Control
Bill, H.R. 5978.

It is the belief of this organization, which numbers over 10,000 members, that
the proposed Federal legislation which would permit the distribution of informa.
tion and material to be used for the prevention of conception by artificial means
would mean the disintegration of the home and a decided weakening of oral
standards.

Will you please do all within your power to see that the Judiciary Committee
do not approve of bill H.R. 5978?

Very sincerely yours,
Nationan Carsoruic WomeN's BENEVOLENT Leclox,
Mrs. Wu. CasLEMAN, Supreme Prosident

MeripEN, Cosn., January 15, 1934.
Hon. Hatrox W. SUMNERS,
Chairman of Judiciary Committee, V- a-ningtor, D.C.

Dear MR. Sumners: The Catholic Women’s Benevolent Legion of Meriden,
Conn., a branch of an national organization of over 10,000 Catholic women,
ob%%cts to the passage of the Birth Control bill, H.R. 5978.

e feel that the passage of this bill would be dangerous to health and morals
especially to our youth.

We, therefore, enter a united protest against the evil this bill would do the
sanctity of the family and family life.

We wish to go on record as making a positive protest against this measure.

Very sincerely yours,
CatHoLic WoMEN's BENevoLENT LEGION,
, Secrelary.

——

MenripeN, Coxn., January 15, 1934,
Hon. Harron W. SUMNERS,
* Chairman of Judiciary Committee, Washington. D.C.

We, the members of St. Anne’s Society of St. Laurent’s Church, Meriden, Conn.,
numbering over 300 women, vigorously protest the Birth Control Bijil, H.R. 5978.

It is against our principles to favor sy Federal legistation which would permit
the distribution of information which would prevent conception by artificial
means.

It st-ikes a severe blow at national merality, the integrity of the family, and
the saciadness of marriage.

Veov sincerely yours,
ST. ANNE'S SocIeETY,

’
Secretary.

GavvestoNn, Tex., Janvary 13, 193..
Whereas cfforts are being made before the Judiciary Committee of the House
of Representatives of Congress at its forthcomiug session in January 1934, a
bill to provide for the amendment of present Federal legislation so as to exempt
from the prohibition of sending or receiving by or from the United States mails,
by physicians, medical colleges, druggists, hospitals, and elinics, information
regarding prevention of conception and devices of contraceptions; and
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Whereas the artificial limitation of offspring is contrary to the natural law,
is prohibited by divine positive law as is seen in Genesis 388, is & grave menace
to society and the state, destructive to the family, and conducive to the pro-
nis:uous relationship between sexes, and contrary to basic morality; and

Whereas eminent physicians, gynecologists, scientists, specialists, ana sur-
geons have declared and do declare that the use of contraceptives is harmful to
mind 2nd body; and

Whereas the repeal of present Federal legislation will lead to the further
diffusion of knowiedge and use of contraceptives, with the accompanying danger
of their coming more into the hands of youth, to the further corruption of morals;
therefore, be it

Resolved, that the Women’s Catholic Action Guild of Galveston, Tex., in
meeting assembled, voice their entire opposition to the proposed amendment,
and their absolute and unqualified econdemnation of the use of contraceptives
as being rinful, immoral, and injurious to the individual and to society; and
be it further

Resolved, that a copy of this resolution be sent to the Hon. Hatton W. Sum-
ners, (ihairmzm of the j’udiciary Comrrittee of the House, Washington; and be
it further

Resolved, that the Women’s Catholic Action Guild of Galveston, Tex., call
upon all who believe in God and reverence His word to join them in opposing
the aims and purposes of the advocates of birth control, and the makers of
devices of contraception, for the protection of our youth, the security of our
morals, the sanctity of our homes, and the safeguarding of the heritage left
us by our God-fearing forbears in the eharacter of our national idenls and
institutions.

Mrs. P. A. DROUILHET,
Presidert Women's Catholic Action Guild of Galveston, Tex.

Mrs. C. Ly~xn KEENAN,
Secretary Women's Catholic Action Guild of Galveston, Tez.

Derpruos, Onio,
) Januvary 13, 1934,
Hon. Hattox W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Commiittee on the Judiciary,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: Bill H.R. 5978, the so-called “Birth Control Bill”’. has come to

gylll. notice, We wish to go on record as being very strongly opposed to such &
ill.

Hoping you wilt use everv influence to defeat this bill at the hearing before the
Judiciary Committee of the House (which kas been set for January 18, 1934)
we remain,

Very truly yours,
Tue 1925 Five-HHuxprep CLus,
Delphos, Ohio.
WME:WRL

Devrnos, Onio,
Januvary 15, 1934.
Hon. Hatron W. SUAMNERS,
Chairman,<Committee on the Judiciary,
House of Representalives, Washington, D.C.
Dear Sir: Bill H.R. 5978, the so-called “‘Birth Cuntrol Bill”’, has come to
my notice. I wish to go on record as being very strongly oppused to such a bill.
Hoping you will use every influence to defeat this bill at the Learing before
%he Judiciary Committee of the House, which has been set for January 18, 1934,
remain,
Very truly yours,
Mns. Rose WaHMOFF,
Vice President Lima Deancry N.C.C. W,
Dclphos, Okio.
RMW:LRW
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Janvary 15, 1934,
Miss AaNes G. REGax,
National Council of Catholic Women, Washington, D.C.

Dear Miss Recan: The following message has been sent to the Hon. Hatton
W. Sumners and the three New York Representatives:

‘“ As president of the Brooklyn Diocesan Sodality Union, I protest in the name
of 30,000 young women against bill H.R. 5978 because it is injurious to the
human race and detrimental to the welfare of our country ae well as being nn-
patriotic to the ideals on which our counrty was founded.”

They were urged to do all in their power to defeat this bill.

Sincerely yours,
FLORENCE SHANNON,

JANUARY, 15, 1933,

Hon. Hatron W. SUMNERS,
Chairmar. Committee on the Judiciary,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: The National Catholic Federation of Nurses, impelled by the
principles of intelligent patriotismn as well as by those dictated by Christian
morality and cthics, protests, in behalf of the 70,000 Cathiolic nurses of the United
States adhering to these principles, the passage of H.R. 5973, or any similar
legislation.

We respectfully 1equest that our objections be given due consideration.

Very truly yours,
HeLex Finawn, R.N,,
National Catholic Federation of Nurses,

Mounr Kisco, N.Y., January 16, 193).
Miss AgNEs 3. REGAN,
Washingtor, D.C.,

DearR Mapam: Following is a copy of the letter sent to Hon. Hatton W,
Sumners and Hon. Charles Millard.

In the name of Court Newman No. 348, Catholic Daughters of America,
numbering 212 members, I wish to protest the passage of H.R. 5978, prescnted
by Representative Pierce. :

We hope that you will use your influence to defeat this measure offensive to
50 many of us.

Very truly vours,
ManrGUERITE A. COURSEN,
Grand Regenl.

JANUARY 4, 1934,
Hon. HatToN W, SUMNERS,
Chairman Commitlee on the Judiciary.

Dear Sir: We wish to express our protest against H.R. 5978, which is coming
up for your consideration. This bill tc further amend sections 211, 245, and 312
of the Criminal Code is immoral and horrible in its consequences and we trust
will die in comnittece. It urges, as you know, the removal of penalty for the
dissemination of information regarding the use of contraceptives, and specifies
the licensed persons and institutions who can give this information,

In its application, we foresee the extinction of the race, degeneracy, abomit.able
excesses to which the unprincipled will go when sure of immunity from conception
and parenthood.

Conscious of the havoc already done in this country by the prevalence of
knowledge and practice of birth control, we wish to subscribe to the vehement
protest of the better element in our commonwealth, both medical and civic, who
wish to keep in their integrity sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal Code.

Yours very sincerely,
Natroxar Counciu oF CatiHonie WoMEN,
Cooperstown, N.Y.
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Devrnos, Onio, January 18, 1934.
Hon. HatroNn W. SUMNERS,
Chairman, Commiltee on the Judiciary, House of Represenlatives,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Hon. Sir: A communication was received by the president of the Ladies
Branch 868 C. K. of A. regarding bill H.R. 5978, his bill, we understand, will
be brought to your committee for a hearing on January 18, 1934.

Please be advised that our organization has gone onh record as being very
strongly opposed to this bill and we respectfully ask that you use your every
influence to defeat this bill in your committee.

Very truly yours,
Mrs. Ouivia McKowey,
Vice President and Chairman, Ladies Branch,
Catholic Knights of America, Deiphos, Ohio.

Iﬁtters as above were also sent to Hon. Warren J. Duffy and Hon. William
E. Hess.

SracyviLLE, lowa, January 14, 1934,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
House of Representatives.

DEAr Sirs: I as a physician am oppused to the amendment of the sections
211, 245, and 372 of the Criminal Code because it is breaking the national law,
which, in my opinion, is our greatest standard and the basis of our ethics.

I also believe that the privilege of contraception would only be utilized by
those people who could well afford to have a family and ought to have children.
The poor would re: -:in as they are now.

Yours sincerely,
T. E. BLong, M.D.

P.S.—As [ did not have an extra copy from Dr. Blong, copied this from one
of his so I could send it to vou.
Mrs. ANTON HaLBACH.

SracyviLrz, lowa, January 14, 193/.
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
House of Represenialives.

Dear Simrs: I as president of our organization of the National Council of
Catholic Women, as membership of 270, are opposed to the amendment of the
sectious 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal Code, because it is breaking the natural
law, which in our opinion should be our greatest standard.

We also believe that this will only lead to immorality, shame, and disgrece,
not only to certain individuals but in time to a whole Nation.

ours sincerely,
Mrs. GECTRUDE HaLBAcH.

CaTHoLIc DAUGHTERS OF AMERICA,
Courr KaTER! TERAGWITHA, No. 8§37,
Lyoxs, N.Y., Jaavary 14, 193/.
Hon. HarToN W. SUMNERS,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

Sin: This letter is sent as a protest against the passage of H.R. 5978, now before
members of the Judiciary Committee. This bill is in regard to the dissemination
of birth-control information and s against the teachings of the Catholic Church.

I am protesting in the name of an organization which has a local membership of
60 Catholic women. Each onc is solidly back of me in my opposition to this bill.

b{t ig_(‘)lur hope that you will see fit to use your influence against such an objection-
able bill.
Respectfully yours,
MEeRrcepEs V. TIERNEY, Grand Regent.

Similar letters sent to: Hon. Clagence E. Hancoek, Hon. Frank Oliver, Hon.
Emanuel Celler.

B Xuen
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RicumonDp, VA, January 15, 193},
Hon. ANDREW J. MONTAGUE,
Member of Congress, House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

My DeAR MR. MoNTAGUE: I have read with much aaprehension copy of H.R.
5978, amending sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal Code, which [
understand would permit the distribution of information and material to be used
for the prevention of conception by artificial means.

I feel that your long and useful public service and experience in the handlin
of uffairs of the Old Dominion and the Nation enable you to judge the effect o
legislation which is inimical to the interests of a vast portion of the body f)olitic.
Therefore, an expression of dis' pproval from the organization for which 1 speak
should be sufficient to impress you, rather than voluminous argument in numerous
telegrams and letters.

Qur attitude is that expressed in Pope Pius’ Encyclical on Christian Marriage,
December 31, 1930, and we hope that the Congress will do nothing to negative
the God-ﬁiven principles enunciated therein which support the life of the family
and the Nation.

Thanking you for your consideration of thic protest against the mcasure in
lHR1 Ei!}78. we confidently expect your vigorous opposition to the passage of such
cgislation.

Yours sincerely, Mes. W. 5. G
rs. W. J. Conarty,

Prestdent Federation of Cutholic Parent-Teachers Association,

RicuMoxnDp, V., January 15, 1934.
Hon. HatToN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Commiltiee on the Judiciary,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

My Dear Mr. Sumxkergs: I have read with nnich appreliension copy of H.R. bill
5978, amending sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminat Code, which I under-
stand would permit the distribution of information and material to be used for
the prevention of conecption by artificial means.

I am sure your public service to the country and your important office in the
Congress enable you to judge the effect of legislation which is inimical to the inter-
csts of 2 vast portion of the body politic. Therefore, an expression of disapproval
from the organization for which I speak should be sufficient to impress you, rather
than voluminous argument in siumerous telegrams and letters.

Qur atlitude is that expressed in Pope Pius’ Encyclical on Christian Marriage,
December 31, 1930, and we hope that the Congress will do nothing to negative the
God-givea principles enunciated therein which support the life of the family and
the Nation.

In the name of the Federation of Catholic Parent-Teachers Associations of this
city, I urgently request your consideration of this protest against the measare
proposed in H.R. 5978, and ask your cotnmittee’s rejection of this amendmens, to
the statute.

Yours sincerely, Mrs. W. J. ©
rs. W. J. Coxary,

President, Federation of Catholic
Parent-Teachers Associations.
3201 GrovE AVENUE.

TauvxrtoN, Mass,, January 15, 193}.
Hon. Hairox W. SUMNERS, :
Waskington, D.C.
Dear Sin: We, the members of Cardinal Gibhons Cirele 165, Daughters of
[sabella, representing the Catholic women of our city, protest against the passage
of H.R. 5978, amcuding scctions 211, 245, and 312 of Criminal Coude, as intro-
duced by Mr. Picree, at this session of Congress.
We feel, that the passage of this bill would lead 10 the destruetion of the sanctity
of mnatrimony, and the integrity of the family.
Very respectfully,
M. ErizasETH PARKER,
Recording seerdlary.
Neruie: M. Leaxy, Regeut.
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ArroN, Towa, January 14, 1934.
H. W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Commillee on the Judiciary, Washinglon, D.C.

Dear Sir: I find it my duty as a Catholic and citizen, in the name of the
Rosary Confraternit‘); (a group of 40 Catholic ladies), to protest H.R. 6978, on
birth control. We think it entirely wrong and hope it can be proven so.

Yours sincerely,
Mgs. FRaNk CARTER.

CixcinNate, Onlo, January 12, 198)4.
Hon. Harron W. SUMNERS,
Thairman Commillee on the Judiciary, Washinglon, D.C.

DEeAR Sir: On behalf of the Cincinnati Archdiocesan Federation, we wish to
nlei'luRests !;7% do all in your power to discourage and defeat the birth control bill
( Our organization is comnposed of epproximately 20,000 women from the south-
western district of Ohio, all of whom are opposed to the amendmant in question,
as it is generally conceded that birth control is being widely practiced and the fact
is giving rise to serious alarm.

It is an objectionable, a dangerous, and vicios piece of legislation, which if
passed would be morally detrimental.

Anything you may do to defeat this measure will be deeply appreciated.

Very respectfully yours,
Mgs. FrepeErick W, HINKLE,
President.

(Letters of protest also sent Hon. William E. Hess and Hon. Warren J. Duffy)

Leiesic, Onto, January 13, 1934.
Hox. WARREN J. DUFFY
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: In the name of the Catholic Ladies of Columbia, Branch No. 6,
Leipsie, Ohio, representing 100 women, we wish to protest H.R. §978, which we
understand will be heard before Judiciary Committee of the Hcuse on January 18.

As Catholics and as citizens, we feel that we must lend every effort to prevent
the passage of such objectionable legislatior. Any cooperation on your part will
be greatly appreciated.

Yours respectfully,
Mags. FLoyp WAGNER,
Chairman Legislative Commiltlee.
I. B. ReeEREns, M.D.
W. D. Hicuer, M.D.

CinciNNaTI, Onito, Sanuary 15, 1934.
Hox, HatroNn W, SOUMNERS,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.
We, the members of the Womenr’s Irish Fellowship Ciub, hasten to enter our
protest o H.R. 5378, which will come up in the Houe for passage this week.
This bill deals with birth control, and every member of our club being a true
and loyal Catholie, bitterly opposed this issue, and prays for humanity’s sake
that it shall be defeated.
Very sincerely yours,
Tur Meusers oF tne Women's Inisy Ferrowsmie Cuus,
Mus. Near AueRrN, President,
Mus. Mag Smary, Recording Scerelary.

4T3 ——11
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St. Louis, Mo., January 16, 1934,
Miss AoNES REGAN,
Washington, D.C.

We, the Children of Mary of Strochs Parisl: of St. Louis, Mo., representing 100
Catholic women, protest most emphatically the passage of bill number H.R,
5978 advocating birth control. Request you to exert your power to defeat this bill,

Mrs. J. O'CoNNor, Prefect.
Miss Evise GigNovux,
Corresponding Secrelary.

Januvary 16, 1934,

Dear Miss RecaN: Here is » copy of letter sent to Mr. Hatton W. Sumners:
“Dear Str: Branch 1129 L.C.B.A., members 140, wishes to register a protest
against H.R. 5978, birth control.
“ With Branch 1129, L.C.B.A’s. consent.
“I am sincerely,

“ANNA D. SCHAFER,
“AxroN, Onro.” - Past President.”

EwMira, N.Y., January 13, 193},
Hon. HatroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judiciary Commitiee, Washinglon, D.C.

DeaR Sir: At a meeting of the Sodality of St. Mary’s Chureh this city, it was
voted to send a letter of protest to the committee before whom the advocates of
birth control present their arguments at the conference to be held in Washiugton,
January 18.

In this discussion of birth control and the use of contraceptives our society
agreces with Monsignor Blessing that the birth-control movement is “‘shsolutely
vicious and violates the fundamental feelings of right and wrong of any normal
man orwoman. The Church insists upon the sanctity of marriage and the natural
and moral use of prerogatives.”

Therefore this society is sending its unanimous protest against any contra-
ceptive movement or the circulating of literats: ¢ through the mails advocating
such movement.

And further we petition that the Congress ot s United States refuse to enact
any law permitting birth control.

espectfully submitted.
Very truly yours,
Orivia SHANNON,
President, Sodality St. Mary’s Church.

Lakewoob, Ouio,
. January 11, 1934.
Hon. HatroN W. SUMNERS,
Washington, D.C.

Deaz Sig: Bill no. H.R. 5978 is in direct violation of the laws of God and
nature. As a Chrisiian mother I protest the passage of this bLill aud ask that
you do all in your power to defeat it.

Yours very truly,
(Mgrs, F. J.) Moxica C. Moox~EY.

Curanoca Favus, Onio,
’ January 11, 193}.
o, HatroN W. SUMNERS,
7 1irman, Commitlce on the Judiciary,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sin- We, the undersigned, acting by resolution of the National Council
of Catholic Women, St. Joseph’s Parish Unit of Cuyahoga Falls, Ohio, 150 mem-
bers, all American citizens and voters, do respectfully petition your honorable
body to report adversely House bill 5978, which would legalize the spread of
information on the usec of contraceptives.

We believe that such information and practices would be most harmful to
good morals, and the decencies of good citizenship.
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If our country is to remain in the forefront of the world’s great powers, an
artificial limitation of the birthrate would render such a hope vain and impossible
of attainment.

Our organization protests most emphaticelly against favorable action on
House bill §978.

Very respectfully yours,
. JANE J. Warsh,
Mrs. Cornelius M. Walsh, President, St. Joseph’s Altar Sociely.

DEerianNcg, Onlo,
Jenuary 11, 193}.
Hon. HattoN W. SUMNERS,
Washington, D.C.
Dear Sir: We, the Christian Mothers' Society of Defiance, Ohio, with a
membershin of 175 ladies, kindly nurge vou to strongly protest H.R. 5978.
Sincerely yours,
CHRISTIAN MOTHERS' SocCIETY.
Mgs. HiLpa Lavman,
President.

DoxtINIcAN ALUMNAE ASSOCIATION,
SaiNT AGNES ACADEMY,
Houston, Tex., January 12, 1934,
Hon. HarroN W. SuMNERS,
House Office Building, Wasnington, D.C.

My Dear Sir: We wish o protest bill H.R. 5978 and beg yourr assistance in
defeating any attempt to pass this bill, which is destructive of the sanctity of
marriage and the integrity of the family.

Sincerely yours,
CARRIE MaE FoLEy,
President.
MARGARET L. BURKE,
Secretary.

JaNuary 15, 193p.
Hon. Hatron W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judicicary Committee, House Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: At an open session of this club, which has a memnbership of well
g;;g 300, it was unanimously voted that we go on record as protesting bilt H.R.

Our reasons for this protost are: (1) That it opposes the laws of nature and
of Goa; (2) that it is pernicious legislation, which teeds toward the destruc-
tion of our Nation (we already have a declining birth rate and statisties show
that a further fall in the birth rate will presently bring us below the self-sus-
taining level); (3) that there is serious mienace to the morality of our young
reople in the distribution of information along these lines, making it easy to
piocure material to prevent conception; all distinguished men and women of
the medical profession are arrayed against birth control, belicving that such
literature would fall into the hands of adolescents and cause much human
tl_nise';-y; (4) that it destroys the sanctity of marriage and the integrity of the
amily.

We are earncstly interested in the defeat of this measure and trust you will
use the influence of your honorable office to oppose it.

Respectfully,
Tue A’KEwmpis,
Novita K. McCug,
Corresponding Secrelary.

Also sent to Hon. Raymond Perkins, Representative from New Jersey.
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Torekr, Kans., January 13, 193).
Hon. HatTroN W, SUMNERS, .
House Qffice Building, Washington, D.C.

In re: H.R. 5978.

Dear Mr. SumneRs: I am voicing my prote-t against the *‘Pierce Bill.” T4e
passing of such a measure would lower the standard of our civilization.

I am not only speaking for myself but for the Spalding Reading Circle, women
wl:lo have for the past 40 years stood for what is highest and best in our moral
code.

Mr. Chairman, may we hope that you will do all in your power to prevent
the enactment of such an unhappy measure.

Sincerely,
Mrs. ELeanor FLEIscH,
President Spalding Reading Circle,

McGREGOR, lowa, January 13, 193},
Mr. Hatrox W. SuMmNERSs,
Chairman Judiciary Commiltee,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR Sir: As representative Catholic women, organized as a parish study
club, we wish to voice a protest against a bill known as H.R. 5978, to amend
certain sections of the Criminal Code, which hill, it secmns, will be given a hearing
on January 18. .

This bill is directly opposed to the teachings of the Catholic Chureh, to which
we belong, and which has always taught and insisted upon the sacredness of
mariiage and the sanctity of the home. We are certain that this bill is objec-
tionable to good citizens of all creeds, and, if passed, means the eventual destruc-
tion of the home and of marriage itself.

To such a piece of destructive legislation, our study club, our church, and
eack one of us individually are unalterably and irrevocably opposed on the
grounds of good morals and good citizenship.

We are hopeful, Mr. Sumners, that this protest registered with vou with all
tgc giﬁor which we can command, will have some weight in deciding the fate of
the bill.

Very truly yours,
St. MaRry’s Stuny CLus,
(Miss) KAaTE O’RiELEY, Prestdent.

S——

McGRreGoR, lowa, January 13, 1934.
HartoN W. SuMNERS,
Chairman of Judiciary Committee,
House Office Building, Washingion, D.C.
DEear Sir: In behalf of the members of the Catholie Ladies Aid, St. Mary’s
Parish, McGregor, Iowa, I am writing this letter as a protest against the Amend-
g;%rét to sections 211, 245, and 311, of the Criminal Code of bill known as H.R.

We feel this bill is opposed to the teachings of our church and will eventually
destroy the unity of the home and the sacredness of marriage, and is therefore
obigctionable to all Christian people.

/e hope this protest sent to you will carry weight and help to vote down
this objectionable amendment. .
Sincerely yours,
The Carnovic Labies A,
(Mns.) Donotue BeERrGMAN, President.

Jaxvary 12, 1934.
Hon. Warres J. DuUFFy,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: Through the organization of the Altar Society of St. Thomas
Aquinas Church, of Cleveland, Ohio, the members heseeeh you to voice a protest
against bill H.R. 5078,

It is their de<ire that yon act according to this request and hinder such vicions
action that may arize in faver of its adoption.

Yours tenly,
———— ———, President.
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Hon. HatToN W. SUMNERS,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

The Pittsburgh Council of Catholic Women, representing 15,000 women of
western Pennsylvania, respectfullv protest the passage of H.R. 5978. We
consider this an attack on the sanctity of marriage and the integrity of the family.

Mary T. Hokan,
President.
PiTTSBURGH, Pa.

JaNuvary 13, 1934,
Hon. HarToN W. SUMNERS,
Houske Office BuiLping, Washington, D.C.

DEeaR Sir: The Springfield Diocesan Council, representing approximately
30,000 Catholic Women of Central Illinois, wishes to protest against House bill
5978, which wonld permit greater dissemination of pernicious literature.

We believe this legislation to be detrimental to our good and to the good of
our fellow citizens. Therefore we are irrevocably opposed to it.

Respecifully yours,
: Mrs. JcHN J. SAXER
Chairman of the Legislative Committee.

NarionaL Couxcit oF CaTHoLic WoMEN
Austin, Tez., Jannary 4, 1934.
Hon. Hattox W. SUMNERS,
Chairman of the House Judiciary Committee, Washington, D.C.

Miss AeNEs ReEaan: Whereas, efforts are being made to introduce before the
Judiciary Committee of the ilouse of Representatives of Congress, at its forth-
coming session in January 1934, a bill to provide for the amwnidment of present
Federal tegislation so as to exempt from prohibition of seusiing or receiving by
or from the United States mails, by physicians, medical colleges, druggists,
hospitals, and clinies, information regarding the prevention of conception and
devices of contraception; and

Whereas it is the firm belief of the Cathelic women of Austin, Galveston,
Houston, and Beaumont, Tex., that such efforts are being made entirely by
propagandists advccating birth control and

Whereas the artificial limitation of offspring is contrary to the natural law,
is pronibited by Diviue, positive law as is secn in Genesis 38:8, is a grave menace
to society and the state, destructive to the family, and conducive to the pro-
miscuous relationship between sexes, and cortrary to basic morality; and

Whereas eminent physicians, gynecologists, scientists, specialists, and surgeons,
have declared and do declare that the use of contraceptives is harmful to the
mind and body; and

Whereas the repeal of the present Federal legislation will lead to the further
diffusion, knowledge and use of contraceptives with an accompanying danger
of their coming more into the hands of youth, to the further corruption of morals;
Therefore be it

Resolved, That the Catholic women of Austin, Galveston, Houston, and Bean-
mont, Tex., in meeting assembled voice their entire opposition to the proposed
amendment and their absolute and unqualified condemnation of the use of contra-
ceptives as being sinful, immoral, and injurious to the individual and to society;
and be it further

Resolved, That copies of this resolution be sent to the local press with the request
for publication, and to Hon. Hatton W. Sumners, chairman of the House Judiei-
are Committee, Washington; ahd be it further

Resolved, That the Catholic women of Austin, Galveston, Houston, and Beau-
mont, Tex., eall upon all who believe in God and reverence His word to join
them in opposing the aims and purposes of the advocates of birth control, and
the makers of devices of contraceptives, for the protection of our youth, the
seeurity of our morals, the sanetity of our homes, and the safe gnarding of the
heritage left us by our God-fearing forbears in the character of our national
ideals and institutions.

Lvey HErMEs,
Chairman, Austin District N.C.C.W
Miss Maniox Darwiy,
Neerctary Austiv District N.C.C.W.
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Gavion, Quio, January 13, 193,
Hon. HatToN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judiciery Commiltee of the House,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEear Sir: The following Catholic organizations, comprising total membership
of 442, wish to voice their protest most emphatically against the passing of House
bill 5978, as we think it detrimental to the morals of our country.

Very respectfully,

St. THERESE L1TERARY CLUB,

By Lavra M. ScHULER, Prestdent.
St. THERESE SopaALITY,

By ELLEx C. SnEga, President.
DAUGHTERS OF ISABELLA,

By Mrs. CaATHERINE MocCHEL, Regent.
CatroLic Lapies oF COLUMBIA,

By Mrs. IsaBeLLa Leecu, President.

Lititz, Pa., January 15, 1934.
Hon. Hatron W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Committee on the Judiciary,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

My Dean Sir: We carnestly request that you and the other members of the
House of Representatives do all in your power to prevent the passage of bill
H.R. 5978.

Thanking you, we are,

Very respectfully yvours,
Avrtar SocieTy, ST. James’ Caruoric Chures,
, Seerelary.

DEeLPHOB, OH10, January 13, 193},
Hon. Hatton W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Committee on the Judiciary,
House of Representatives, House Office Building.
Dear Sir: Bill H.R. 5978, the so-called ** Birth Control Bill,’”” has come tomy
notice. I wish to go on record as being very strongly opposed to such a bili,
Hoping you will use every influence to dofeat this bill at the hearing before the
Judiciary Committee of the House which has been set for Jannary 18, 1924,
Very truly yours,
LueLLs GROTHOUSE,

JaNUARY 15, 1934.

DEAR Si1R: We are writing to voice our strongest objections to bill H.R. 5978,
which we understand is to come up for hearing this week. We are opposed to
this bill, first, on {)rinciples, as we feel that information such as suggested in this
am=ndment should be imparted to persons only by physicians who understand
all of the effects of such practices, and, secondly, we have had the experience in
this State that young neople and even children have been permitted access to
literature and materials such as would be permitted to be circulated freely under
the proposed amendment. If it is difficult now to keep this material and such
information from young people, how much worse would be the conditi ‘n should
the manufacturers, industrialists, and misguided individuals who are backing
this measure be permitted additional channels by mail or otherwise to prop-
agandize and sell their wares. ‘

As president of a federated organization of Christian women covering the
whol: State of Wisconsin, to the number of over 20,000, I am writing to say that
we by resolutions on more than one occasion have condemned such lack of con-
sideration for the protection of the morals of our youth.

Wao bespeak vour serious consideration of our protest.

Yours very truly,

Mrs. E. A, Coxway,
President Wizconsin Council of Catholic Women.
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BirMIiNGHAM, MicH., January 18, 1934
Hon. HarroN W. SUMNERS,
Chatrman Judiciary Commiltee, Washinglon, I.C.
The Birmingham (Mich.) Unit of the League of Cetholic Women wish to
rotest emphatically against the passage of bill §978 now before the House of
cpresentatives whi "1 would legalize the dissemination of contraceptive infor-
mation through the mails of the United States.
Mrs. W. L. CoNNELLY,
Prestdent Birmingham Unit.

NATIONAL ORDER OF THE CATHOLIC DAUGHTERS OF AMERICA,
Covurrt *‘STAR OF THE SeEA” No. 228,
Galveston, Tex., January 15, 1934.
Hon. Hatron W. SUMNERS,
(,'hairmgnCJ udiciary Commiltlee of the House, ilouse Office Building, Washing-
ton,
Dear MR. SumneRs: The Catinolic Davghters of America, Court ‘‘Star of
the Sea’ No. 228, of this city, vigorously piotest the passage of H.R. 5978.
We believe it would be a grave mistake to permit the passage of such detri-
mental legislation.
We are writing our Senators and Congressmen requesting active ¢ pposition to
the bill and we are hopeful that you also will disapprove of same.
Trusting our protest be given due consideration by the Judiciary Committee of
the House, of which you are chairman, we remain,
Yours, very truly,
CATHOLIC DAUGHTERS OF AMERICA,
LiLue R. Rosso, Grand Regent.
Marie Ross, Historian.

New ALsmiN, lowa, January 16, 1954.
Hon. H. W. SUMNERS,
House Office Buildi..g, Washington, D.C.

HoNoRABLE SR: A bill to amend sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal
Code is to be mtroduced to your committee. 1, as a Christian woman, cbject to
the amending of these sections and ask that you use your influeuce against it,
because of the effect it will have un the inorals of our young, ur.married people.

Thanking you for your attention,

Sincerely yours,
AngeEia B. O'REmnny, R.N.

Lakewoor, OHlo, January 16, 1934.
Hon. WiLLiam E. Hess,
House Office Building, Washinglon, D.C.

HoNoRABLE SiR: We strenuously object to any legislation which would permit
the distribution of information and material to be used for the prevention of
conception by artificial mmeans.

Therefore, our cntire membership protests against the cnactment of H.R. 5978
and we trust that, as a God-fearing American Citizen, you will use every effort, at
your commmand to defeat such iniquitous measures.

Respectfully yours,
Laxewoop Court, CarHoLic DAUGHTERS OF AMERICA,
Mary Lorerra Sritzig, Grand Regenl.

Catroric Woumex’s CLuB oF RocuesteR, Ixc,
Rochester, N.Y., Jenuvary 16, 1534.
Hon. HatroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Committee on Judiciary, House Office Building, Washington, D.C.
My Dear Sik: Thursday, January 18, we understand has been set for the
hearing before your committee of H.R. §978, a bill to amend sections 211, 245,
and 312 of the Criminal Code, as amended.
The Catholic Women’s Club. of Ruchester, N.Y., protests vigorously against
the passage of this legislation. In common with millions of American citizens,
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Catholic and non-Catholis, we abhor such legislation as tending to foster the
violation of the sancfity of marriage and undermine the integrity of the family,
and we respectfully ask when the bill comes up for discussion that our protest be
made known to your committee.

We are seuc:r vy a copy of this letter to members of your committee from New
York 8tate, :ndcr whose laws we are incorporated.

Very uuly yours,
CataorLic WoMEN’s CLUB,
Per EMiLy 8. CoNNOR, President.

CatBOLIC DAUGHTERS CF AMERICA,
Court AVE MaRr1A No. 302,
Des Moines, lowu, January 16, i93}.
Hon. HatToN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judiciary Commiltee,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DEear Sir: The Catholic Daughters of America, Court Ave Maria No. 302,
Des Moines, Iowa, affiliated with the National Council of Catholie Women,
hereby ask you to register our protest against the passage of H.R. 5978, which
geeks to liberalize the dissemination of birth-control propaganda.

Parenthood is a powerful influence making for the conservation of the Nation.
We believe thie measure to be detrimental to the morality and health of any
people. .

Yours truly,
FLORENCE CROSK, Grand Regent.

LorETTO HEIGHTS ALUMNAE ASSOCIATION,
Denver, Colo., January 13, 1934,
Hon. Hatron W, SUMNERS,
Chairman Co.amittse on the Judiciary,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C. .

My DEAR MR. SuMNERS: In the name of Loretto Heights Alumnae Association
we strongly object to the passing of H.R. §976. We represent 350 catholic
college women, all exponents of social justice and desirous of furthering christian
principles and ideals through sound legislation. We base our opposition to the
proposed bill H.R. 5978 on our belief that such legislation is in direct opposition
to the preservation of the sanctity of marriage and the integrity of the family,
both ideals fundamental in the minds of the founders of our country and embodied
in the principles of our Government.

We urge you and the members of your committee to oppose with all the in-
tellectual power at your command the degradation which, by the enactment of
such a bill, threatens to strike at our American women and girls, the potential
mothers of the leaders of tomorrow.

Our faith in the earnest efforts and accomplishments of our President, Franklin
D. Roosevelt, prompts us to ask that you add to the glorious record already
written into the pages of history by voicing, wholeheartedly and fearlessly, the
objections of the committee. On the Judiciary of the House of Representatives

H.R. §978 and so preventing the enactment of legislation which is primarily
objectionable, contrary to christian principles and un-American.

Sincerely yours, .
MAaRIE McNaMARA, President.
By HELEN CaNNON, Corresponding Secrelary.

’

ELMIRA DEANERY RocHESTER DiocEsan Counciy,
NatioNaL CouNnciL oF CaTHOLIC WOMEN,
Elmira, N.Y., January 15, 1934.
Hon. HatTroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judiciary Commiltee, Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: The Elmira Deanery of the Rochester Diocesan Council of the
National Council of Catholic Women, which comprises the church societies of
five counties of the Soutkern Tier of New York State, do hereby unanimously
protest to the Committee before whom the advocates of the birth-control move-
ment will be heard on Januzry 18. .
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The National Council of Catholic Women renews its consecration to the
preservation and defense of the Christian ideal in family life. It deplores and
protests the disintegration of the family through artificial birth prevention.

W: trust that our appeal and protest to you will prohibit such a vicious move-
ment.

Very cordially yours,

MRs. FReDERIC "N. CAUSER, Secrelary.

Evmira, N.Y., January 12, 1934.
Hon. HatToN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman Judiciary Commillee,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR Sim: At & meeting of 8t. John's Altar and Rosary Society of St. John
The Baptist Church of this city it was voted to send a letter of protest to the
committee before whom the advocates of birth control present their arguments
at the conference to be held in Washington Jauuary 18.

In the discussion of birth control and the use of contraceptives our society
agrees with Monsignor Blessing ‘‘that the birth-control movement is absolutely
vicious and violates the fundamental feelings of right and wrong of any normal
man or woman. The church insists upon the sanctity of marriage and the
natural and moral use of prerogatives.”

Therefore, this society is sending its unanimous protest against any contra-
ceptive movement or the circulating of literature through the mails advocating
surh movement.

And further, we petition that the Congress of this United States refuse to
enact any law permitting birth control.

Respectfully submitted.

Very truly yours,
Mas. H. A. Erias, President.

RosarY Sociery, SaiNTs PETER aAnp Paun’s CHURCH,
Elmira, N.Y., January 11, 193}.
Hon. HarroN W. SUMNERS, -

- House Office Building., Washington, D.C.

Deaxk Sir: The Rosary Society of Saints Peter and Paul’s Church, Elmira,
N.Y., numbering 265 members, do hereby register their objection and protest to
bill H.R. 5978 and feel that by passing this bill it would work great harm to
ghe sam:tit):i of marriage and integrity of the family, which should at all times

e preserved.
rusting that you will do everything in your power to defeat this measure, we
remain,
Very cordielly yours,
Mrs. F. W. CaAuUsER, Secrelary.

Euvmira, N.Y., January 11, 1984.
Hon. HatroN W. SUMNERS,
Chairman, Judiciary Commiltee, Washington, D.C.

Hon. Mr.Sumners: Our club which comprises 15 members deplores and protests
the disintegration of the family through violation of the natural and divine laws
through birth control and artificial birth prevention and we trust that you will
be instrumental in defeating bill H.R. 5978 when presented to the legislature.

With best wishes, I remain.

Very sincerely,
Mrs. Hakry O’NEIL.

Eiuira, N.Y., January 12, 1934.
Mr. HarToN W. SUMNERS,

Chairman, Judiciary Committee, Washington, D.C.

DeAR Sir: I wishto grotest against the passage of such objectional legislation as
set forth in bill H.R. 5978 and trust that God will enlighten the minds and move
the hearts of those who have the decision of this momentuous question in hand.
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Have been connected with all classes of people for many years in volunteer
work and sincerely feel that the sanctity of marriage and the home would be
jqunrdized by these means.

usting that you will work against this bill, I remain.
Very sincerely yours,
Mrs. JonN CLARK,

Eumira, N.Y., January 12, 1934 .
Hon. HaATTroN W. SUMNERS

House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DeAR MR. CHAIRMAN: As a mother of s large family and from m*lpractical
knowledge, I wish to protest most strongly against the passage of bill H.R. 5978,
which will be acted upon by this sessior: of the legislature.

It would be a crime for these blessed United States of ours, for which our
forefathers fought and died, to have such a bill passed, and I trust that you will
gee that this is not passed.

Hopillef for a favorable reply, I am,

ost cordially yours,
y ! MRs. THoMAS Farsey.

ELmira, N.Y., January 11, 1934,
Hon. HartoN W, SUMNERS,

House Office Building, Vf’aakington, D.C.

DEAR Si1r: To you, as chairman of the Judiciary Committee, I herewith pro-
test the passage of the bill H.R. 5978 proposed Federal legislaticn which would
permit the distribution of information and material t¢ be used for the prevention
of conception by artificial means, and hope that you will do all in your power to
defeat this bill.

Yours, very sincerely,
JANE WIPFLER.

Danver DiocesaN Councit oF CarHOLIic WOMEN,
DEenvER, Covo., January 16, 1934,
Hon. HarroN W. SUMNERS,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR Sir: Representing 53 affiliated o-ganizations which mean about 4,000
representative citizens of this great Commonwealth, I wish to offer a very definite
Ex;c:ltest against H.R. 5978, bill to amend sections 211, 245, and 312 of the Criminal

e,
We are ogposed to this bill for these reasons:
(1) The bill violates public decency by encouraging the vilest propaganda
spread about to even the young.

(2) It is an attempt to legalize birth control—a pagan meaaure tending as it
does to the debasement of woman and the brutalization of the race, which must
necessarily result in the decline of civilization, Contravention of the natural
law has figured in the downfall of nations since history began; it will be a denial
of ro%ress if we resort to it now.

&) t is not necessary to revert to the degenerate practices of Greece and
Rome to relieve economic pressure in the United States. Let us rather take the
Christian position to the end that Christian principles and Christian standards
shall prevail in the spirit and letter of the laws of our great country.

Respectfully ,
pe ! Epna H. Jacksox,

Secretary of Legislative Commillee.

ENgLEwoOD, CoLo.,
January 15, 1934.
Hon. LAwgENCE LEw!s,
Washington, D.C.

DEar Sir: Representing about 200 of your constitueats, 1 offer a vigorous
protest against H.R. 5978, bill to amend sections 211, 245, and 312 of the
Criminal Code on the grounds that it is spreading propaganda harmful to the
well-being of the Nation and contrary to good morals.
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I-[uma.nitil comes first in all of President Roosevelt’s social and economio
rogram. He is striving to make Christian principles permeate our economic
ﬁfe Work with him for the common good, not against him.
Respectfully,
Mra. J. F. ALEXANDER,
President of St. Louis P.T.A.

LeaGguE oF CatHoric WoOMEN,

Pontiac, Mich., January 13, 1934.
Hon. JouN C. LERR

House Office Buiiding, Washington, D.C.

Dear Sir: The League of Catholic Women of the City of Pontiac, Mich.,
an association representing 400 women, wishes to protest earnestly and em-
phatically againsi the passage of bill 5978 now before the House of Representa-
tives, which would legalize the dissemination of contraceptive information
through the mails of the United States.

We apgeal to you as our duly elected representative, to unite with us in pro-
tecting the sanctity of marriage, of the integrity of the family, upon which
depends the moral and material welfare of our country, and which the enact-
ment of this legislation would contravene.

Very sincerely yours,
Mrs. J. Price Hiny,
Prestdent.

LEAGUE oF CarnorLic WOMEN,
Flint, Mich., January 12, 193}.
Hon. HATTON W. SUMNERS,
Chairman of Commiltiee,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.
DEear Sir: The League of Catholic Women of Flint, Mich., wish to register
its protest agairnst proposed Federal legislation in regards to H.R. 5978.
We wish it known that we as a unit aind as individual members are strongly
against the use of contraceptives in the practice of birth control.
Very sincerely,
LeEaGUE oF CaTHOLIc WOMEN oF FLINT,
Maragarer A. Lacey, Corresponding Secretary.

NEw ALBIN, Iowa, Januery 12, 1984.
AcNEs G. REGENa,
Washington, D.C. :

Dear MapaM: Herewith is a c.og)y of letter sent to Congress in the name of
120 members of the Rosary Society of St. Joseph’s Parish. We do most ear-
nestly protest against the bill H.R. §978, which would amend sections 211, 245,
and 312 of the Criminal Code, permitting the distribution of information and
material to be used for the prevention of conception by artificial means, the
passage of which would lead to the disintegration of social order.

Very sincerely yours,
Mrs. JorN J. Kroack.
Secretary of Rosary ouciely.

THE CHrIsT CHILD SOCIETY,
Washington, D.C.
The Christ Chitd Society, a national organization established in 33 cities of our
Union with national headquarters situated in Washington, D.C., representing
15,000 women, and having for its object the welfare of children, desires to record
its protest against the proposed bill H.R. 5978,
Mary V. MERRICK,

National President, Christ Child Society.
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Nartionar Councit or CatHOLIC WOMEN,
Washington, D.C., January 18, 193},
JupiciaArRy COMMITTEE,
United States House of Representatives,
. Washington, D.C.

GENTLEMEN: The National Council of Catholic Women, whom I have the
privilege of representing on this occasion, includes in its membership 18 national
organize.iions and 2,000 local groups with an individual membership of 500,000.

At each succeeding annual convention since 1923, the delegates have prote.lod
the passage of any measure which wcuid raskc nossible the free dissemination
of information and distribution of materizi converning contraception, hecause
they believe that such legislation is a dire~t attack upon the sanctity of marriage
and the integrity of the family.

Respectfully submitted.
Acanes G. Rregan,

Executive Secretary.

LXHIBIT A

At a ~pcoial meeting of the executive committee of the National Catholie
Alumni Federation called for the purpose of autherizing the president of the
National Catholic Alumni Federation, and its regional director in Washington,
Mr. Joseph M. Murphy, tc oppose the Pierce bill, being H.R. 5978, at the public
hearing before the Judiciary Committee of the House on Thursday, January 18,
1934, the following resolution was unanimously adc;s)ted:

‘“Whereas there has been introduced into the Hsusc of Representatives by
Con&'ressman Pierce a bill know~ as *“H.R. §978”", and :

““Whereas a companion bill has been intrcduced into the Senate by Senator
Hastings, known as ‘‘S. 1842, to legaiice the transicission of birth-control
information and appliances for doctors, medical colleges, druggists, hospitals,
and clinics, and

‘“Whereas this federation has been requested to oppose this legislation by its
constituent members, the alamni sssociations of the various Catholic colleges
throughout the country, and

Whereas this executive committee has carefully considered the various meas.
ures and after such consideration and due deliberation is unanimously and
unalterably npposed to the passage of these measures, it is hereby

“‘ Resolved, That the president of the National Catholic Alumni Federation,
Edmond B. Butler, be and he hereby is authorized in the name of the federation
and for its constituent members throughout the United Stat:s, being the alumni
associations of more than 50 colleges, the alumni of which colleges number in
excess of 350,000, to appealrwpersonally or through thz regional director for the
Southern Atlantic States—MTr. Joseph M. Murphy, of Washington, D.C.—and
file & memorandum containing the objections of the federation and its constitu-
ent members to this legislation, and it is hereby further

“ Resolved, That we hereby call upon the Juvdiciary Committee of the House
of Representatives and the Judiciary Committee of the Senate to disapprove
these bills in order that the institutions of our country, which we so properly
cherish, shall be preserved.”

New York, January 16, 1934.
NaTIONAL CATHOLIC ALUMNI FEDERATIOR,
By JoaN F. BALFE, Secrelary.

‘The foregoing is an exact transcript of the resolution unanimously adc();)ted at
a special meeting of the national executive committee of the National Catholic
Alumni Federation called pursuant to the adthority vested in the president by
the constitution and bylaws of our organization.
NarioNaL Caraoric ALumNi FEDERATION,
By Jony F. Bavrre.

SurrEME CouURT oF THE FORESTERS oF AMERICa, INc.
Jersey City, N.J., December 7, 1933.
Mr. Patrick J. Warbp,
Director Bureau of Publicity and Informaticn,
National Catholic Welfare Conference, Washington, D.C.
DEeaRr Director: Thank you very much for yours of the 5th instant, in re-
lation to the birth control bills introduced in both branches of Congress.
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The position of tho Foresters of America is the same as it was in the beginning;
we will do everything we can to help.
- Fraternally,

T. M. DoNNELLY,
Supreme Secretary.

‘ GavvestoN, TEx., Jenuary 17, 1984.
Hor. HENRY L. CARAvATI,

National Council of Catholic- Men.

Speaking for 150,000 Catholic laymen in this diocese we protest the passage of
H.R. 5978 known as ‘' Pierce Birth Control Bill” and request and authorize you
to voice our views before the committee.

. Jon:" L. DARROUZET,
Chairman of lay activities, Galveston diocese.

Cuicaco, ILvL., January 16, 1934,
HEeNRY ! RAVATI
Natiow.. Council of Catholic Men,
1814 Massachuselts Ave. :

Qur organization vigorously protests passage of *‘Pierce Birth Control Bill.”
We speak for 1,650 and fifty subordinate branches and a membership of approx-
imately 120,000.

Tros. CANNON,
High Chief Ranger, Catholic Order of Foresters.

WasuingToN, D.C., January 17, 1934,
HenrY L. CaravaTi,
General Secretary National Council of Catholic Men.

Speakirg for the Knights of Columbus, with a membership of 500,000 repre-
senting the largest Catholic lay body in the United States, we desire to express
our most emphatic opposition to the Pierce Birth Control Bill now pending in
Congress as being directly contrary not only to the devine will of the Creator,
but in every way tending to impede and influence the best home environment.
You may ypresent this protest to the committee handling tke bill as expressing
the views of the Knights of Columbus.

D. J. CaLLanaN, Supreme Treasurer.

New Yozrk, N.Y., January 17, 1934.
Henry L. CaravaT:

Secretary National Council of Catholic Men,
Washington, D.C.

The Union of Holy Name Societies of the Archdiocese of New York, comprising
more than 100,000 members, do vigorously oppose the passage of the Pierce Birth
Control Bill by Congress as immoeral and inhuman legislation. Its purposes are
contrary to both devine and natural law and inimical to the preservation of family
Jife which is the very foundation of this great Republic.

Francis X. STEPHENS, Jr., President.

St. Louis, Mo., January 17, 1934.

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL ACTION, NATIONAL CATHOLIC WELFARE CONFERENCE,
Washington, DAC.:

Executive committee, college section, National Catholic Educational Associa-
tion, representing 104 colleges and universities, in session at St. Louis University,
St. i.ouis, Mo., voices its emphatic protest to the Pierce Birth Control Bill now
under discussion and condemns all cfforts toward extension of the birth-control
propaganda, and the wider diffusion of birth-control practice as subversive of
national and personal morality and hence destructive of all educational effort
toward persenal and national uprightuness.
Executive COMMITTEE,

College Section, N.C.E.A.
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BurFaLy, N.Y., January 16, 1934.
HENRY 1. CARAvITI, )
We the undersigned officers of the Diocesan Union of the Holy Name Socitey
of Buffalo, N.Y., in meeting assembled and representing 50,000 mhembers do here
and now vehemently oppose the passage of any bill advocating birth control.
Avustid J. RocHE,
EpwarDp BARRETT, JR.,
SiMoN J. CuLLEN,
Jonn. F. CosTELLO,
Georcge M. WHITE.

CLEVELAND, On10, January 17, 1934,
HeNRY L. CARAvATI,
Washiagion, D.C.
Holy Name Society of Cleveland representing 50,000 members hereby registers
a strong protest against the passing of the Pierce Birth Control Bill.
Hovy NaMe SocieTy 01 CLEVELAND,
REvV. S. J. KrREMER, Diocesan Direclor.

.

HazreToN, Pa., January 15, 1934,
Henry L. Caravari, :
Washington, D.C.
Thirty-thousand Holy Name men of the Scranton Diocese protest the passage
of the Pierce Birth Control Bill. We pray that decency will prevail.
DEeNNIS J. KANE,
Diocesan Spiritual Direclor,

GREENBAY, Wis., January 16, 1934.
HENRY CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.

The Diocesan Union of the Holy Name Society of the Catholic Diocese of
Greenbay, Wis., representing a membership of 25,000 men emphatically protest
and oppose the Pierce Birth Countrol Bill No. H.R. 5978,

Rev. Hexry C. HEap,
Diocesan Direclor.

New OrLEANS, La., January 17, 1934.
HeNRY L. CARAvVATI,
Washington, D.C.

The Arcidiocesan Union of Holy Name Societies of New Orleans comprising
thousands of men strenuously objoct to any legislation of a nature favorable to
birth control. Will you kindly prepare such protest as you deem essential and
sign our name thereto. This is your authority to do so. Thanks.

Joux X. WEGMANN, President.

LouisviLLe, Ky., January 16, 1934.
HEeNRY L. CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.

Holy Name Union, Lousiville Diocese, above 15,000 men protest change in
penal law inhibiting use United States mail to disseminate information for
reduction of our po&ulation which now about 40 per square mile is least of all
the great powers. e hold immoral the limitation of families by artificial means
as in contravention of nature and law of God. We protest as intelligent creatures
of God and as patriotic citizens against United States mails being used to further
a practice which immediately defics the will of God and ultimately must bring
disaster to our Nation. With all our hearts we plead to the Congress of the
United States to hold fast to things tried, tu remember that laws and institutions
are made for man and not man for them. Human beings made to the image of
God are the salt of the earth.

GEORGE MARKING,

President, Diocesan Union, Holy Name Sociely,
Diocese of Louisville, Loutsville, Ky.
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Rocuester, N.Y., January 16, 198/.
Herry L. CaBavam,
ashington, D.C.

You are hereby authorized to appear for and reﬁzisent the 15,000 men who
comprise the Diocesan Holy Name Union of the hester, N.Y. Diocese and
to exgeresa and voice their etrenuous opposition to any and all legislation that
may Se now pending or which may be introduced in the Congress of the United
States favoring what is commonly called birth control.

RocrESTER DiocesaNn HoLy Name Union,
By Roy W. Crissy,
Secretary of Ezecutive Committee.

DENvVER, CoLo., Jenuary 17, 1984
HenLEY L. CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.

The Diocesan Union of the Holy Name Society, Diocese of Denver, embracing
State of Colorado, representing 14,000 Catholic men, wish to protest the passage
of the Pierce Birth Control Bill.

Rev. HaroLp V. CaMPBELL,
Spiritual Direclor.
F. L. KELLY, President.
Jos. ScEMITTLING, Secrelary.

DuBuque, Iowa, January 16, 193)4.

HENRY L. CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.

The members of the Holy Name Society of the Archdioces of Dubugque,
10,000 membership vigorously oppose and object to this enactment of the Pierce
Birth Control Bill now before the House.

JosgrH J. ZEYEN,

St. Louis, Mo., January 17, 198/.
HeNRY L. CARAvVATY,
Washington, D.C.

On behalf of 10,000 members of the Holy Name Society, in the City of St.
Louis, and its suburbs, most of them heads of families, I wish to protest against
the Pierce Birth Control Bill which I understand will be brought io the attention
of the House Judiciary Committee tomorrow. I trust that the honorable gentle-
men of the Committee will see the bill in its true light and realize that legislation
of this sort would have for its effect, the frustration of countless American lives
and is not fit to be recommended to the Congress of our beloved country. Our
President has made it clear in his program for National recovery that we are the
dependent creatures of an Omnipotent God. Let us not incur the anger of this
God who is also a just God, by defying the sacred natural law which He ordinated.

Ruporra W. HOOGSTRAET,
President St. Louts Archdiocesan Union, Holy Name Sociely.

4913 SUTHERLAND.

MoBILE, ALA., January 16, 1934.
HeNRY L. CARravaTl,
Washington, D.C.

Please file with Judiciary Committee our earnest protest against birth control
measure as outlined in bills H.R. 5978 and S. 1842, Such legislation is contrary
to the best traditions of nur country. These bills gloriff' immorality and deify
greed and lust and should bring the blush of shame to all Christian people.

UnNiox oF HoLy NAME SoCIETIES,
y J. M. McCown, President.
Mobile Diocese, comprising all Alabama and West Florida.
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HowMEsTEAD, PA., January 17, 1984,

Henry L. CARAVA'i'x,
Washingten, D.C. .
One thousand men of 8t. Mary Magdalene Parish vehemently protest against
iniquitous Pierce Birth Control Bill.
. : James A. SHav.

PirrsBURGH, Pa., January 17, 1934,
HENRY L. CARAVATI, :
Washington, D.C. :
We, 900 men, vehemently oppose passage of iniquitous Birth Control Bill.
Hory NaME SociEry, St. AGNES CaTHOLIC CHURCH.

Pi1rTsBURGH, PA., January 18, 1934,
HENRY L. CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.

I am commisrioned by 900 men of this town to enter solemn protest against
the iniquitous measure known as the ‘' Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We oppose
it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a truly Christian
conscience.

Hory NaME SociETY, ST. ANTHONY’S PARIsH, MILLVALE, Pa.

. HoLy NaMe Sociery, Sr. MicHAEL'S Panish,
Pittsburgh, Pa., January 16, 1934.
Henry L. Caravary,
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by 745 men of this district, seventeenth ward, south side
of Pittsburgh, to enter solemn protest against the iniquitous measures known as
the “Pierce Birth Control Bill.”” We oppose it vehemently as contrary to the
natural law and the dictates of a truly Christian conscience.

' Jack DuscHEID, President.

Hory NaMe Sociery, St. MarY’s ParisH,
Pittsburgh, Pa., January 16, 193/,
HeNRY L. CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.
I am commissioned b{ 600 men of this parish to enter solemn ?rotest against
the iniquitous measure known as the ‘‘Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We oppose
it vehemently as contrary to the natural Jaw and the dictates of a truly Christian

conscience,
Rev. LAMBERT DALLER, Pastor,

HoLy NaMe Society or St. PATRICK’S Pariss,
Cannonsburg, Pa., January 16, 1934,
Henry L. CArAvaTi,
Washington, D.C.
I am commissioned by 600 men of this parish to enter solemn protest against
the iniquitous measure known as the * Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We opposeit
vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a truly Christian

conscience.
Rev. J. Epw. Istocin.

PitTsBURGH, PA., January 17, 1934.

HEeNRY L. CARAVATI.
Be it known that 600 men of this town vehemently oppose the Pierce Birth
Control Bill as contrary to the natural lJaw and the dicates of a truly Christian

con cience.
HoLy NaMe SocieTy, SAINT MaryY’s Parisa.
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HoLy liaME Society, SAINT RaPHAEL’s PARIsH,
Pittsburgh, Pa., January 16, 1934.
Hexry L. CARAvarTi,
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by 500 men of this city to enter solemn Frotest against the
iniquitous measure known as the ‘‘Pierce Birth Control Bill.”” We oppose it
vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dicates of a truly Christian
conscience.

NEi1L CRANE, President.

PirtssuraH, Pa., January 16, 193}.
Henry L. Caravari, -
Washington, D. C.

1 am commissioned by 500 men of this district to enter solemn protest against
the iniquitous measure known as the “ Pierce Birth Control Bill.”” We oppose it
vehemently as contrary to the nataral law and the dictates of the truly Christian
conscietce.

KoLy NaME Sociery, SAINT LEO’s PaRisH.

CLaIRTON, Pa., Januery 16, 193).
Henry L. ¢aravaTi, .
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by 500 men of this city to enter solemn rrotest against the
iniquitous measure known as the ‘‘Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We oppose it
vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a truly Christian
conseience.

HoLy NaME SncieTy, SAINT CLARE’S PaRisH.

JEANNETTE, Pa., January 17, 1934,
Hexry L. Caravari,
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by 500 men of Jeannette to enter solemn protest against
the iniquitous measure known as the ‘“Pierce Birth-Control Bill.”” We oppose
it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a truly Christian
conseience.

HoLy NaAME Sociery, SACRED HEART PARIsH.

HoLy NaME SocteTy, SAINT BONIFACE PaRisH,
Pittshurgh, Pa., January 16, 1934,
Hesry L. Caravare,
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by 400 men of Saint Boniface Holy Name Society to enter
solemn protest against the iniquitous measure known as the ‘Pierce Birth-
Contros Bill.”” We oppose it vchemently as contrary to the natural law and
the dictates of a truly Christian conscience.

EvGenNE G. Beck, President.

St. MaRrY's CHURCH,
Freeport, Pa., January 15, 1934.
Mr. Hexry L. Caravari,
Washington, D.C.

DEeARr Sia: I am commissioned by 300 men of this district (Freeport, Pa.) to
enter a solemn protest against the iniquitous measure known as the Pierce
birth-control bill. We oppose it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and
the dictates of a truly Christian conscicnce.

Do not let this hill pass.

Respectfully yours,
8. J. Bensox,
Senior Director of Holy Name Society.

3749 —34—15
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DuQuEesNE, Pa., January 17, 1934,
HEenry L. CARAVATI,
Washinglon, D.C.
I am commissioned by 200 men of this district (or city or town) to enter
solemn protest against the iniquitous measure known as the Pierce birth-contre)
bill. e oppose it vel.emently as contrary to the natural law and the dicta

of a truly Christian conscience. :
HoLy NaMe Soctery, HoLy TriNity Parisn,

GREENSBURG, Pa., January 16, 193},
HENRY L. CaravaTy,
Washington, D.C.

I amn commissioned by 150 men of this congregation to enter solemn protest
against the iniquitous measure known as the ‘' Pierce Birth Con'rol Bill.”’ We
oppose it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of truly
Christian conscience.

FaTHER GILBERT STROUB,
Holy Name Society, St. Bruno Farish, South Greensburg, Pa.

GREENSBURG, PaA., January 16, 193},
Hexry L. CaravarTi,
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by 100 men of this congregation to enter solemn protest
against the iniquitons measure known as the “Pierce Birth Control Bill.”” We
oppese it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of truly
Christian corscience.

Rev. FaTHER K. TRAXLER,
Holy Name Society, Si. Cecilia Parish, Whitney, Pa.

McKegsvorT, Pa., January 17, 1934,
Henry L. CaravarTi,
Washington, D.C.
Eighty membhers of Holy Cross branch of Holy Name Socicty of Glasspert
vehemently oppose Pierce Birth Control Bill.
JoserHn J. Pronaska, President.

PirTsBurG, Pa., Jawunary 16, 193,
Hexny L. Canravari,
wWashington, D.C.
Respectfully undersigned in the name of my congregation, I would ask you
to do all possible against the birth controi bill now pending.
Rev. Dr. M. KoMrossy
Rector Stanns flungarian Roman Catholic Congregation,
Hazelwood, Putsburgl., Pa.

PirtsBURGH, PaA., January 16, 1934,
HexrY CaravaTy, ‘
Washington, D.C.

I am commissioned by St. Mary’s Ukranian Parish to enter solemn protest
against the iniquitous measure xnown as the * Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We
oppose it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a truly

Christian conscience.
Rev. DExNIs KULNATCKY.
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PirrsBURGH, Pa., January 16, 193}.
HesrY CARAVATI,
Washington, D.C.

1 am commissioned by St. Michael's Greek Catholic Parish to enter solemn
protest against the iniquitous measure known at the * Pierce Birth Contro! Bill."”
We oppose it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a
truly Christian conscience.

REvV. STEVEN ZarGavry.

PivrsBuncuy, Pa., January 16, 1934.
Hexgrvy L. CaravaTy,
Washington, D.C.
I am commissioned by St. Augustine Parish, Pittsburgh, to enter protest against
the inignitous measure known as the ‘‘ Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We oppose it
vehemently as contrary to natural law and the dictates of a truly Christian
conscience.

Rev. FarHer HENRyY,
Pastor St. Augustine Church.

PirrsBurGH, Pa., January 16, 1934.
Hexry Caravam,
Washinglon, D.C.
I am commissioned by St. Francis Friary to enter solemn protest against the
iniquitous measure known as the ‘ Pierce Birth Control Bill.” We oppose it
vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a truly Christizi

conscience.
Rev. OswaLp GrREINER, O.M. Cap.,
St. Franceis Friary.

PITTSBURGH, PA., Januury 16, 1934.
Hexry CaRrAvaT,
Washington, D.C.
1 am commissioned by St. Barnabas Parish to enter solemn protest against the
iniquitous measure known as the ““ Pierce Birth Control Bill.”” We oppose it
vehemently as econtrary to the natural law and the dictates of a truly Cliristian

conseicnce.
Rev. J. E. MARTIN,
Pastor St. Barnabas Church.
Houy NauE Sociery, BLEssED SacraMent CHURCH.

AuBany, N.Y., January 17, 1934.
Hexny L. CaravaT,
Washington, D.C.
We protest against any legislution favorable to birth-control propaganda.
JaMEs MEANEY, President.
Rev. E. D. WRaLEY, Direclor.

WiLMINGTON, DEL., January 17, 1934.
Hexry L. Caravari,
Washington, D.C'.

The Holy Name Society of St. Elizabeth’s Wilmington, wishes to voice to
vou, the Delaware Senators and Representatives, through their chaplain, their
strongest opposition to the Pieree Birth Control Bill.

Rev. WiLLiam J. McELwaINE,
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PirrsBURGH, Pas., January 12, 1934,
HENRY CARAvVATI,
Washington, D.C.

[ am commissioned by St. Henry's Roman Catholic Church to enter solemn
yrotest against the inquitious measure known as the ** Pierce Birth Control Bill,”
We oppose it vehemently as contrary to the natural law and the dictates of a
truly Christian conscienee. .

Rev. Josepn MyERs,

St. Henry's Catholic Church,

WasHiNGTON, D.C., January 13, 193/,
Mr. CarAvaTI,
National Catkolic Welfare Council, Washington, D.C.
School and College Sodality Union in their meeting today passed resolution
unanimously protesting Pierce Birth Control Bill.
Vincent S. McDonNovuaH, S.J.

SaN ANTONIO, TEX., January 18, 193}.
HENRY L. CARavari,
Washington, D.C.
The men of Holy Name Society diocese of San Antonio, Tex., do herehy most
heartily protest against adoption of Picrce Birth Cratrol Pill for the reason that
they consider same to be detrimental to our national li‘e and contrary to the

Christian principles of our beloved Republic.
F. C. Suruivan,
Prestdent.

SrograNg, WasH., January 18, 1934,
Hexry L. Caravami,
Waskington, D.C.
We oppose dissemination of birth-control propaganda. Advise proper

authorities.
Ravmonp F. Keury,
President Diocesan Union of Holy Name Socteties.

sasT S1. Louis, L., Jenuary 18, 193).
HEexNry L. CaravaTi,
Washington, D.C.
The East St. Louis Conference of Holy Name Societies emphatically oppose
the Pierce Birth Contrel Bill. Jt is vicious and a detriment to the welfare of

our Nation.
Tuos. E. Prosser, D.D.S,,
President of Holy Name Conference.

JANvary 19, 1934,

STATEMENT SUBMITTED BY Hox. MARTIN L. SWEENEY, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
ConaRress From THE STATE oF OHIo

Mr Chairman and members of the Judiciary Committee, H.R. 5978, under
consideration before your committee and sponsored by Congressman Pierce, is
commonly known as the ““Birth Control Bill."” This measure seeks to amend
sections 211, 245, 312, Federal Criminal Code, to remove ihe inhibitions agairst
the mailing, the transporting, or circulating any goods or information relative to
the prevention of cenception, or article, instrument, substance, drug, medicine
or thing designed, adopted, or intended for the prevention of conception for uses
(1) by any physician lesally licensed to practice medicine in any State, Territories,
or the District of Columbia, or by his direction or prescription; (2) by any medical
college legally chartered under the laws of any State, Territories, or the District
of Columbia; (3) by any druggist in filling any prescription of a licensed physician;
0}' 1(34)I by any hospital or clinic licensed in any State, Territories, or the District
of Columbia.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, under the guise of protecting
the rights and privileges of physicians, medical colleges, druggists, hospitals, and
clinics, this measure, if enacted into law will open up the flood gates and insure the
promiscuous and dangerous practice of birth control throughout the United States,
jts Territories, and Jhe District of Columbia.

In May 1932, during the session of the Seventy-second Congress, a hearing was
held on a similar measure before the Ways and Means Committee of the House
of Representatives. This bill was known as the ‘* Hancock bill”’, and sought to
amend our tariff laws to permit the importation from foreign countries of litera-
ture and contraceptives for the purpose of spreading information and encouraging
birth control in this country. 1 appeared before this committce and registered
my protest against the pending measure. 1 said then, and I say now to this com-
mittee that the birth-control movement in the United States is a vicious doctrine
which, if not restrained, will ultimately destroy the Nation itself.

The hasic argument of the proponents for birth control through contraceptive
methods is that it will serve as a protection to society from the birth of mentally
abnormal and physically defective children. This premise assumes that all
defectives of the class referred to are the offspring of abnormalt or defective
parents. 1 think every fair-minded person will agree that this assumption is
false. Many mentally and physically fits parents procreate children who are
physically and mentally defective, and at times such results even haffles the
me:lical profession, and orly a Divine Providence alon: has the answer to this
oceurrence. . .

Another argument advanced is that the poor of our Nation are in need of infor-
mation and contraceptives. I am of the firm conviction that if this class could
speak as a whole, a vigorous denial would be made of this so-called “necessity.”
’lplfc poor class, as a rule, does breed large families It is this class that form the
backbone of the Nation; that furnish the hewers of wood, the drawers of water,
the toilers of the soil, the industrial workers, and the man power for national
defense.

There is no immediate fear of a population pressing upon the soii, as was the
case when the distinguished clergyman, Malthus, advocated the scourage of war
and disease as a means of removing excess population, and did in particular
advorate continence, which has been the only sane and recognized course to follow
during the marital state.

This great Nation of ours, according to our experts, can sustain comfortably a
population close to 100,000,000 more human beings. We produce an average
food supply each vear to sustain a population of 200,000,000 people. In quoting
from the colamn of Arthur Brisbane, January 18, 1934, in discussing the question
of the birth control bill he states:

“But fewer babies in the United States, barring children of the very poor,
whose parents cannot give them proper care, woild he a calamity. We need
50,000,000 more population to cat what farmers produce, and buy second-hand
automobiles.”

bo(lllr wide expanse of territory invites millivns of our inhabitants to take up their
abede.

Slum elimination in our large cities, and a readjustment of the nationel wealth
lovking to a wide and more equitable distribution among the working class, will
do moie to correct the abuses of our capitalistic system than the argument
advanced by the advocates of birth control, who claim for it the limivation of
wer, and physical and mental disease. Shorter hours of labor with higher wages,
old-age p~nsion, and nonemployment insurance, in my opinion, will remove many
of the evils referred to by proponents of this measure.

The Nation is conscious now of the drive for social economie justice that will
prevent starvation and malnutrition among the poor classes of our peusple, and
create a new and wholesome environment throughout the land. It is strange
that many of the wealthy individuals who finance and urge the hirth-control
movement are rarely found in any movement ior social economic justice. Many
of the advocates here today were teaders in the national prohibition movement,
which now, thank G.d, has heen destroyed, we hope, forever. This type to
which I refer use to characterize violators of the dry law as ‘‘Scofflaws.” It
wonld seem to me that befcre they be permitted to present an argument for the
hirth-control movement that they ought to come into court with clean hands.
It was testified at a former hearing on a similar measure, and it is testiied hefore
this committee, that birth-control clinics are springing up all over the country,
and that the mails are being utilized in violation of the law to forward to indi-
viduals literature on the birth-control sabject. It should be the function of
this committee with the information hefure you to notify the Department of
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Justice to investigate the numerous cases of law violations which take place every
day, without compunction on the part of the offender.

Jany patriotic, religious, and civic organizations oppose tue bhirth-control
movement. Chicf among them is the Roman Catholic Church, which has come
down through the centuries weighing in scason and out the social problems of
mankind in issuing a warning with all the vigor it commands agaiict the suicidal
policy of any means of thwarting the will of a Divine Providence. The argument
is presented that this movement desires the responsibility of contraceptive infor-
matior: he placed in the hands of the medical profession, it is well known
despite the fact that the American Medical Association, with over 100,600 mem-
bers, has not, nor in my opinion will not, endorse such a dangerous movement,

It seems to me members of the committee that this should be ample proof
that this movement is unsound and destructive of family life. Paternalism in
government is one that should be shunn.d at 21l times.  We learned the costly
and bitter lesson when the government attempted to dictate to the American
public on the subject of aleoholic beverages. ,

The advocates of the birth-control movement join in every instance with the
disciples of sterilization, and if successful in this vicious undertaking, the crea-

- tures composed of body and soul and made to the image and likeness of God
will be no more than stallions and jacks, or cattle, in the minds of the prop-
agandists of birth control. 1 sincerely trust your committee, which consists of
the best judiciary minds in this Congress, after due deliberation, in the interest
of socit.i justice and common decency make an adverse report on the measure
under consideration.

STATEMENT SUBMITTED v Hon, WinniaM J. GRANFIELD, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, at the outset I wish to endorse
the very splendid and informative statements made before this committce vester-
((lay afternoon by the distingrished clergyman from Detroit, Mich., Father

‘oughlin, :

I am opposed to this bill, which received the consideration of the subcommittee
of the Senate Judiciary Committee 2 yvears ago. At that time I entertained
the views that T intend to present to you briefly this morning.

The birth-control movement in America, to my ind, is akin v the prohibition
movement which received the legal sanction of our people some 12 years ago, and
which has proven to be the greatest social and political mistake in the history of
the country. At that time the advocates of prohbition insisted that prohibitien
would insure temperance and make Ameiica a happy and better place in which
to live, hut the fallacy of this is known to every man, woman, and child. In the
light of our experience with that *‘neble experiment,” I am unalterably opposed
to this measure,

The advocates of birth control seek legislative sanction which if given would
degrade the home aud prove a travesty on the sacrament of matrimony. I am
satisfied that the Coungress of the United States will never place its stamp of
approval upon legislation of this character.

Mr. Brrron, I thank the committee for your courteous attention,
and state that I belicve our side rests at this point. .

The Crataman. We have 43 minutes reserved for rebuttal, but in
view of the fact that 10 minutes was extended to those who have
been opposed to the biil I assume it is in agreement with the judgn.ent
of the committee that 10 minutes be added to the time of those who
favor the bill may have, so that the committee would give you, I
believe, 53 minutes.

STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER M. PIERCE, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OREGON

Mr. Pirrce. Mr. Chairman, may I, as the introducer of the bill,
take a few minutes of Mrs. Hepburn’s time in making a short
statement? .
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We are willing to concede that the law should only be operative
in States that do not Jn'event the use of contraceptives, as, for in-
stance, Misqissippi and others; so an amendment has been drawn
along the line of the Webb-Kenyon law, almost in the words, so as
to get the judiciai interpretation of that act, and it will be inoperative
in States that have such laws.

Shall I present the amerdment to you, or shall I read it?

The CHAIRMAN. You may submit or read it, as you like.

Mr, Pierce. I will read it. It is as follows: ‘A Proposed Amend-
ment to H.R. 5978 to Incorporate Provisions Explicitly Protecting
the Laws of the Several States.” Add at the end of the bill the
following:

“ Provided, however, That nothing in this paragraph (amendment 7) shall be
construed to permit the shipment or transportation in any manner, or by any
means whatsoever, of any book or information relating to the prevention of ¢on-
ception, or article, instrument, substance, drug, medicine, or thing, designed,
adapted, or intended for the prevention of conception, from one State, Territory,
or cristlict of the United States, or place noncontiguous to but subject to the
jurisdiction thereof, into any State or from any foreign country into any State,
which said book or information relating to the prevention of conception, or article,
instrument, substance, drug, medicine, or thing, designed, adapted, or intende(i
for the prevention of conception, is intended by any person interested therein to
be received, possessed, sold, or in any manner used, either in {ie original package,
or otherwise, in violation of any law of such State.

The time is now for Mrs. Hepburn to manage.

The CuairmaN. Thank you, Mr. Pierce.

Mrs. HepsurN., Mr. Clairman, and members of the committee,
the leader of the opposition, who introduced the speakers, said he did
not care for us, because we did not come here bringing a lot of little
children. I think this is not a nursery or at all proper to do that; but
T also have not noticed that he brought any women here with their
littie children, the little children are all at home.

If a woman has little children, we think she had better stay at
home and take care of them. After a woman has had a family and
brought them up and learned more or less about things, she has time
to get out and do public work.

Another thing I noticed that interested me very much in connzction
with all of the arguments of the opposition, was that their entire hope
of morality is apparently based on fear and ignorance, and they are
determined to keep people in fear and ignorance, in order to make
them moral.

We do not believe morality is based on fear and ignorance, and we
believe they cannot keep the people in fear and ignorance.

Now, a woman came to me this morning who said she came from
Tacoma, Wash., to make an appeal. She is very anxious to talk to
vou gentlemen, so we told her we would give her 4 or 5 minutes of our
time. Is Mrs. Thompson here?

Mr. BurtoNn. May I interrupt, Mrs. Hepburn, to say I did not
advocate making a nursery of this committee room, but merely said
as to bringing the mothers here

The Cuammman. 1 think everybody understands your statement.

Mrs. HEpBurN, So far as mothers are concerned, 1 will wager we
have more than the ones he has brought here. All of us are mothers,

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I introduce Mrs.
Thompson.
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STATEMENT OF MRS. THOMPSON, OF TACOMA, WASH.

Mrs. THompsoN. Honorable Chairman and members of the com-
mittee, T was hurt yvesterday at a statement that was made in this
room when it was-said that the married men and women of our land
are to consider that matrimony is not simply a legalized bed of prosti-
tution, and to cousider that matrimony means something more than
for man and woman to live together like two animals; and that a
man should so love his wife that he will not make her a play toy.

You know I thought it was just obscene, and I thought, and I am
sure if my husband were here, he would have resented that statement,
as T am sure every married man at this table resents it.

I was hurt, not only for myself, but for the majority of the women
in our country who are clean-minded women. For 12 years my
husband has been superintendent of a community center. He is a
Methodist minister and has heen for more than 30 years. In this
community center we have many, many folks coming of many
religious beliefs. We have Jews, Gentiles, Catholics, and Protestants,
and the only thing we ask these folks is, can we be helpful to vou, is
there anything yvou do need. I have found their greatest need is the
knowledge in the care of their children that are born, and to be
relieved of the fear of having other children when they are not physi-
cally able and capable of having them.

I can truthfully say that when I am «t home, I have from 1 to 10
women every week of my life coming to me and pleading with me to
tell them how they can keep from having more babies in their hoine,
But I conldn’t teli them, T didn’t have this knowledge.

Then I heard of this conference on birth control and nationai
recovery, and I came from the West, from Tacoma, Wash., and
I came at my own expense for the snm(l)le urpose, and the only object,
that I might get this knowledge and take it back to the women in
my city and in my State.

Then it has been stated over and over here that if this knowiedge
were made general that our young folks and our high-school boys
and girls would become immoral. I just cannot believe that. I do
not believe that your daughters, or your sisters, or men would be-
come immoral if this knowledge were made known to them. They
are not that type.

I deal with l‘:undreds of young folks, and I am sure that was a
misstatement.

I wish I might bring to you in this very room, scores of women
that have come to me and pleaded with me for this knowledge.
I wish I might just take you into one home where there is a little
mother there I have known for a number of years. When I first
knew her she had 8 children and she has 14 now—not all living,
but she has had fourteen.

Just about Christmas time when I was out there, I found another
unwanted pregnancy, and she said to me, ‘“Oh, Mrs. Thompson,
how I have pleaded with you for this knowledge”; and I said,
“1 know, but I didn’t have it to give to you.” .

I have carried on my lap many and ‘many caskets of little babies
that were still-born, because the mothers did not have the strength
to give those kiddies; I have helped them, and have followed the
hearse time after time with a young mother or mothers who had too
many kiddies.
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I believe if you vote wisely on this, that the coming gezneration
wil; rise up and will cal! you blessed, because they will be a strong,
stalwart nation, and that is what we want, because they will be
conceived in love and in hope, and not in hate and fear.

May God just bless you, and may He give you the wisdom to vote
right in this, not only for my State, but for the States you represent
and the women of our Nation.

God bless you.

Mrs. HepBukN. The next speaker is Dr. Prentiss Willson, a
practicing gynecologist and Eresident of the Medical Society of the
District of Columbia, and who wants me to emphasize the fact that
he is speaking in his personal capacity.

STATEMENT OF DR. PRENTISS WILLSON, OF WASHINGTON, D.C.

Dr. WiLLsoN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the comittee,
there are a few points I should like to make in rebuttal of some of the
testimony which has been brought here this morning, and the first
point to which I wouid address myself has been brought up by m
good friend Dr. Mundell with regard to this so-called “safe period.”

I call your attention to the fact that the moment any clerical

roup admits the right in matrimony of controlling conception by
fimitmg the relations to a safe period, they have admitted the justice
of this movement,

It is either right or wrong to control conception. If it is wrong, the
publication of a book on “Rhythm” to guide women in controlling
conception is wrong; and parenthetically, one wonders why this book
is being admitted to the United States mails under the present law.

The next point I would like to make with respect to this, as Dr.
Mundell knows perfectly well, having listened to a paper not later
than Tuesday afternoon on this subject, that the findings of those who
have been investigating the subject are in direct opposition to an
enormous mass of statistics on the subject accumulated in Germany
during the war, statistics based on the numbers of conceptions fol-
lowing the furlough of the husbands who were at the front 1n relation
to the time of the furlough with their wives’ menstrual cycle.

The third point I want to make is, it simply is not so.

I had the pleasure Tuesday afternoon of discussing with Dr.
Miller, who read this paper before the Birth Control Conference,
and I asked him this question: Under the operation of this supposed
law of rhythm, is intercourse in the first 2, 3, 4, or 5 days following
menstrual period absolutely safe under any circumstances, no matter
what the woman'’s sexual rhythm may be? He said it is absolutely
true.

He went so far as to tell me in answer to 2 direct question that if an
unmarried girl came into his office and wanted to know, and to pay
him for his advice to that effect, that that period was safe, that aside
from the moral implication of telling her so, he would be willing to
say to her it was safe.

Then, the very next morning a private patient of mine in the office,
whose friend had attended the hearing, called my attention to the
fact she was to have a baby the 10th of June, and I would stake
my reputation on that, and that her lisi menstrual period came on
the 3d of September, and her husband left on September 10, and she
felt life 2 weeks ago.
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The next point I want to bring out is in opposition to my very good
friend, Dr. William Gerry Morgan, ex-president of the American
Medical Association, and when I see Dr. Morgan, I want to ask him
this guestion before somebody else tells hin.

Dr. Morgan appeared before a committce of Congress to advocate
the liberalization of the right to physicians to dispense lguor pre.-
scription under the late lamented prohibition act. Physicians were
fermitted to prescribe 90 pints of whisky in 2 period of 90 days, as

recall, and anyone who knows anything about medicine knows that
no one except a man who is a specialist in the handling of delirium
tremens, could legitimately write prescriptions for that amount of
liguor in that period.

Dr. Morgan told me he personally was opposed to thie use of liquor
in the practice of medicine, yet he came up hefore Congress and
advocated the removal of restrictions in that regard, hecause it was
in his opinion an unwarranted inteiference with the right of physi-
cians to practice medicine under the laws of the United States, and
I also don’t think Congress had the right to tell physicians how to
practice medicine.

Yet, now, when legislation is proposed to repeal certain sections
of the act which are interfering with perfectly legitimate legal practice
of medicine by physicians, Dr. Morgan comes in here and opposes
that movement.

The next matter, Mr. Chairman, I want to call to your attention, is
the alleged attitude of the American Medical Association in this
matter—and I may say parenthetically I am not speaking extra.
murally, because I am a member of the association. It is both a
Folitical and a scientific body, and it believes in the old adage of not
etting your right hand know what your left hand is doing.

I say this, because those engaged in the practice of medicine as it
relates to women, are represented by three organizations that are
looked up to by the whole profession, the American Gynecologicel
Association, the American Association of Gynecologists and Obste-
tricians and the section of Obstetricians and Gynecologists of the
American Medical Association. The American Gynecological Society
in May 1925 endorsed the propriety of this proposed legislation, and
the Section of Obstetricians and Gynecologists of the American
Medical Association endorsed it May 29, 1925, The other associa-
tion, the American Association of Obstetricians and Gynecologists,
has received a report from its committee on maternal welfare, advees®-
ing this subject to be studied by that association.

At the meeting of the American Medical Association in Miilwaukee
last June, the chairman of the Section of Obstetricians and Gynecolo-

ists of the American Medical Association read a paper in which he

isted birth control as one of the four major problems of gynecology at
the present time, along with cauacer and sterility, and I forget the other
one of the four. At the same time Dr. Plass introduced a resolution
in the American Medical Association to appoint a committee to study
the subject—not to endorse it, but study 1t. It was turned down and
tabled by a vote of sixty some to forty some, so the American Medical
Association comes into this court with unclean hands.

It refuses, as a political organization, to even study a subject
which as a scientific organization it lists as one of the four major
problems affecting womanhood of America.
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Dr. Howard Kelly, of Baltimore, testified here today, and it
has been read, that Dr. Barton Cooke Hirst of the University
of Pennsylvania, is opposesd to this liberalization of the birth-control
information. In that connection I only want to point out in Dr,
Kelly’s own universitv of Johns Hopkins there exists a depart-
ment which deals with diseases of women in that school, repre-
sented for years by Dr. Williams, a noted gynecologist, and the author
of a text book which is still in use, hus appeared, not once, hut I
believe more than once, before a former committee of this Congress
to endorse the legislation which Mrs. Sanger hopes to see you gentle-
men put through. :

It has also been stated before this committee thut birth control
should he opposed because it is contrary to natural law, If T were
a member of this committee I would feel insulted that anvone had
that opinion of my intelligence. What is civilization but opposition
to natural law? Natural law means that children should die of
measles--that women should die of sepsis. Are we to go to the
law of the jungle so far as the control of population is concerned?
Is lexis talonis to be the law of the land? Is that what these gentle-
men and ladies advocate? - 1t is not o question of the law of nature,
in the natural control of population, whether it be rabbits, guivea
pigs, or human beings; it 1s a question of the survival of the fittest,
and when we get up to human heings it has been controlled, as
history indicates, by war, pestilence, and famine,

I make a living by helping women have babies, and have no other
livelihood; my practice is limited entirely to obstetrics; therefore,
1 hmrel no particular ax to grind in appearing here to advocate birth
control.

I have made that my practice for over a quarter of a century, and
in that time I think I have accumulated some knowledge as to the
attitude of women on this subject; I have accumulated a consider-
able knowledge as to the attitude of women, Cathelics, Protestants,
and Jews, and I would like to say to you gentlemen from mature
judgment, that the dread of pregnancy for the women of this land

angs over the majority of them month after month like the sword
of Damocles, suspended by a single hair.

1 have heen speaking in rebuttal of this testimony given today on
points of which 1 have some information because of the fact 1 have
been a practicin% physician, but in conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I
should like to call your attention to another phase of this legislation.
The reason why I am opposed to continuing this obsolete, archaic
statute as the law of the land any longer, is because as a citizen, and
in common I am sure with a great many others in the countiy,
resent this type of legislation; and we wonder how long it will take
the Congress of the United States to understand, with their recent
experience in prohibition, that this type of legislation is resented.

It is based, as has been said, on the sociology of fear, and you cannot
legislate morality into people of this country any better than you
succeeded in legislating into their make-up a desire not to take
alcoholie liquors for beverage purposes.

When everything is said and done, let me make this one more
statement fromm my medical experience, then 1 am through. The
demand for birth control among the women in this country, unless
my experience and practice with them for a quarter of a century has
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been no criterion of the rest of the country, and that assumption
would be ridiculous—the demand of the women of this country is
for birth control, and when the Congress of the United States refuses
them that information legally, they should bear in mind the experience
of King Canute when he told the tide not to come in.

AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION MEETING, MILWAUKEE, WIS., JUNE 12, 1933

The attached resolution was introduced by Dr. E. B. Plass, gynecologist and
obstetrician, of the University of Iowa. It was referred to a committee on
p':e;'entivc medicine, of which Dr. Draper, State health officer of Virginia, was
chairman,

Ttis committee reported the resolution favorably, and unanimously, to the
House of Delegates. The resolution was voted down, however, in executive
session, by a vote of 66 to 46, only 112 delegates presert out of a total of 175,

Note that the resolution asked only ‘for the appointment of a committce to
study the question.” It did not refer to legislation, nor did the unfavorable vote
have any bearing on legislation.

RESOLUTION, HOUSE OF DELEGATES, AMERICAN MEDICAL ABSOCIATION, 1633 ANNUAL
BESSION

Whereas the problems and methods of birth control are of vital concern to the
health as well as the social and economic welfare of our American people, and,

Whereas the statements of proponents and opponents of birth control are at
wide variance, thereby creating confusion and uncertainty, and,

Whereas a demand has been made by various groups for dependable evaluation
of (llnethods of contraception and of the conditions that justify their employment,
and, .
Whereas these questions are intimately related to medical science and medical
practice, therefore, btie it

Resolved: 1. That this House of Delegates create a special committee of five
on “The Study of Contraception’ to be appointed by the speaker, with the
advice of the executive committee of the beard of trustees.

2. That this committee is hereby instructed to study the problem of birth
control in all its aspects, particularly as they relate to methods of contraceptinn,
conditions indicating its employment, and the best manner of imparting instrue-
tion to physicians and to the lay publie.

3. That this committee be provided by the council on pharmacy and chemistry
with a statement of the value and effectiveness of contraceptive products and
preparations that are or may be recommended by manufacturers; and, be it

Resolved, That the board of trustees be requested io instruct the council on
pharmacy and chemistry to render all reasonable assistance and advice to this
special committee, and to provide this special committes with a fund to be

etermined after conference with the committee chairman, for clerical and
corrcspondence expenses, and, be it

Resolved, That the report of this committee, together with all its findings and
reconuuendations, be not disclosed until it has been presented at the 1934 execu-
tive session of this House of Delegates for consideration and action by this house
of Delegates; and, be it

Resolved, That the appoi.atment of this special committee shall in no way be
construed as an endorsement of birth control on the part of the American Medical
Association and that the appointment of this committee is for the purpose of
compiling dependable facts for future guigance when dealing with this question
as closely related to public health and medical practice.

Mrs. HeppunN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
Mous. Sanger will make our concluding statement.

STATEMENT OF MRS. MARGARET SANGER

Mrs. S3axcer. Mr. Chairman and Gentlemen of the Committee, it
must be rather confusing to you to hear so many statements, mis-
statements, overlapping of evidence, as has been given to you in the
past 2 days.
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We have had: the introduction of the amendment, but I want to tell
you that in approving this bill about a year ago, 1 believed that those
who opposed it, especially the Catholic organizations, should be
interviewed, and that it would be a good thing to submit this bi!l to
them and to see just where we could get together on the bill.

This bill was drafted, gentlemen, with the advice of the physician
recommended by the National Catholic Welfare Council and that

hysician considers this a good bill, and he was the one referred to me
v this organization.

There was a question asked about the condition in England relative
to birth contrel, and I would like to give you this. In July of 1930
the government in England issued a memorandum to all public health
authorities informing them that birth control information might be
supplied on medical grounds to women in attendance upon the mater-
nity and child welfare centers, so that today in England all maternity
and infant welfare centers are allowed to give this information.

Then the League of Nations has officially recognized contraception
and abortion as problems of public health. Under date of October
15, 1931, the health organization of the League issued a report on
maternal welfare and the hygiene of infants of free-school age; and
on February 1, 1933, the Council of the League of Nations adopted
the repory in its amended form. 1 would like also to submit for the
record the report of the League of Nations recommending contracep-
tion in the various health centers throughout the world.

Now, there is one other point that seems to me very intercsting,
and that is that it may seem there has been a great deal of warfare
practiced hetween the people who oppose the bill and we who propose
it, and that the people who have come here to oppose this bill are
at the north pole and we are at the south pole; but I beg to inform
vou that is not true.

There is a book that has recently been published by the Latz
Foundation called *The Rhythm of Sterility and Fertility in Women.”
This has been published with ‘“ecclesiastical approval”’, and this has
been recommended by all of the Catholic societies and Catholic
publications.

Mr. HEALEY. May 1 ask when you consulted with the representa-
tive of the National Catholic Welfure Association?

Mrs. SANGER. A year ago.

Mr. HEarLey. Who was that; do you recall bis name?

Mrs. SaAxGeR. Colonel Toy, who represented our organization,
went to see both of these gentlemen who are present here, and alse
Father Ryan, and we were recommended to see Dr. Mundell, who
appeared here this morning.

Mr. Brrron. You were not recommended by me to do that?

Mrs. Sanger. We went to him on that recommendation.

Mir. HEaLEy. What did you do?

Mrs. Saxger. We went to see him and found him very sensible.

The CHaIRMAN. You may proceed.

Mrs. SaAxGER. The particular thing in this bill that seems to he
objected to by Father Coughlin is the phrase, ‘““by any physician, or
by his direction or preseription.”

I dor’t quite undscrstand what he means, but if Father Coughlin or
those opposing this measure want to take that phrase out, “or by his
direction or prescription”, I can’t quite understand why, but if the)
want to take that out, it can be done, but at the same time they are
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talking about the control of these contraceptives that are flooding the

country today. I believe the only way that contraceptives can he

controlled, is when this dissemination of information and appliances is

gult in the hands: of the medical profession where they rightfully
elong.

Mrs. Norton brought in this morning the suggestion of commercial
activity, I believe it was Mrs. Norton or Mrs. %/IcGoldrick, intimat-
ed that we are associated with commercial firms, or with some of the
manufecturers who are bringing forth thcse contraceptives so widely.
We deny that. There is not one person in our organization associated
in any way with any manufacturer of contraceptives. I don’t mind
telling you that & year ago I was offered an immense sum of money,
nearly a quarter of a million dollars, if I would speak on the radio for a
firm that has a product that is perfectly legitimate, it is not a contra-
ceptive, but I thought that prople listening in might think it was a
contraceptive, and I rcfused that offer.

We have had numerous offers during these many years, and at no
time has any of us been associated in any way with any manufacturer
of any kind whatever. This is not a commercial concern, we are not
interested in that part of it, we ¢ onl; interested in trying to see, so
far as our research is concerned, what cun be done, and what can he
found to be eflective and helpful to the vast n.illicns of women who
nr? ?eeking sound advice en how to limit their fanilies and limit them
safely. ,

Here is a copy of a clipping from a paper called the Western
Catholic, dated Fcbruary 17, 1933, published in Quincy, Ill., which
mentions birth control by the so-called contraceptives, which says:

We have received many inquiries about the remarkable book by Dr. Leo J.
Latz on natural, rational, safe birth control as a potent means to combat the
hideous, horrible, unnatural vice of contraception. This remarkable hook
published by Dr. Latz, of Chicago, Il should be read by confessors, physicians,
editors, preachers, nurses, social workers, etc. Send us a new subscription for
the Western Catholic, and we will send vou a free copy of this great work.

So the racket is not all on one side. If we are going to have a
rai)cll;et, let us look at it squarely and take our share of the respon-
sibility.

To }me it is & very dangerous thing to put out a book like that,
when the physicians and the scientists of the country do not by any
means agree that there is a safe period for all women, as Dr. Willson
has suggested to you.

Now it comes down to a safe device or a safe period, and that is
just about where both sid. - are now. 1 can read to you out of this

ook, “Rhythm,” answers to everything that has been said here.
Out of this book comes answers, and I will take up your time to read
at least some of them. It states here that Catholic doctors are not
in agreement as to the serious physical consequences of contraception,
and the answer is that they are by no meuns in agreement on this,
and I would want you to understand, they agree that the consequence
of over-child bearing and the consequences of prolific child-bearing
are to a certain extent a greater cause for worry and anxiety than
the other point of contraception.

That is right from this book. There are many of these questions
that should be answered, and .ithey have been answered here in this
study of the Rhythm.



BIRTH CONTROL 233

Father Coughlin in his statement yesterday gave us to understand
he is Irish, and I am Irish myself for many generations back, and I
know how charming suck a personality can be, and how facetious it
can be, too, when it is coupled with a medieval mind. 1 think Father
Coughlin should study up a little bit on Malthus. Malthus did not
coin the words ““birth control”, but he believed in late marriage and
continence until such a dn%: when only a few children could be
conceived, and that was the time they should be married, when
they l\fnd decided how many children they could economically take
care ol.

Father Coughlin also said it is cur duty to increase and multiply,
and he quoted the Bible, and he said that today, “we, believing as
Catholics that marriage was invented by God for the primary pur-
pose of propagating children.” This was rather humorous to me, that
he, a celibate, never knowing the joys of fatherhood, could come here
and tell us to increase and multiply. It seems to me if that is the word
of God, certainly he should be on the job.

It was brought up about Holland; I think Mrs. McGoldrick or
Mrs. Norton said the 'aws of Holland had been rescinded. But that
is untrue. Let me explain what Holland has done. Holland had
gone far on the way to the practice of methods of contraception.
Back from the time of 1878, physicians of Amsterdam were con-
cerned about this question and they formed clinics in Holland, and
it is an interesting thing, if you will look at the facts and statistics,
to see that Holland right through for the past 50 years has had a
low birth rate, aud also has had a low infantile death rate, but has
had a higher survival than any country in Europe, and has the lowest
death rate in Europe, and three of her cities have the lowest infant
mortality of any countiy in Europe.

About the time of the World War Holland had a perfectly open
law. I myself learned the techni%ue of contraception at The Hague
in 1914. It was not necessary to be a trained nurse, or a doctor, but
anyone old enough to be married, by the laws of the State could
receive or give such information or instruction. During the war there
was an amendment of the law to the effect that articles of contra-
ception should not be exposed or exhibited in the drug stores, and
that is as far as that law has been rescinded; otherwise, it is the same
as 1t was.

In our clinie, where many Catholic women come, we have all due
respeet for them, and all due respect for everyone who has an opinion,
whether religious or moral. We know that this bill is not mandatory,
it is not asking those opposed to do anything different than they doe
today. It is permissive legislation we are asking for.

There are twenty, or twenty-one million Catholics in the country,
and there are about a hundred million other people who are not
Catholics. It seems to me there is no reason why any one group
should impose their will upon the rest of the country, whether it is
their moral or religious or their political ideas.

1 think you should know, as we have found, that women who come
to our clinics average just about equal. We have had 35,000 women
in one clinic in New York City, and there are over 150 clinics through-
out the country; and every one of them reports the same thing, that
there are about one third Catholic, one third Protestant, and one
third Jews, so that they run about even.
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I have myself had the most pathetic cases of Catholic women torn
by their loyalty to the church and their desires to control the size of
the family. They have exactly the same problems every other woman
has, except it is a greater hardship on them not to be able to have
religious sanction of the thing they feel they should do.

To give you briefly a pictire of the thing, we find there are tw»
groups of people, on one side you see the people who practice birth
control, and control the size of the family, and then the other group
who have not done that, not because they do not want to, but because
they cannot get the information, and have to resort to operations,
Look down among our own friends and see what you find, you find in
one group under average conditions today, if they control the size of
the family, you will see the highest percentage of health among the
women and the lowest percentage of mortality. There may be only
two or three children brought into the world, but more is done for
those children. They live longer, they go to schools, and they go
through college; then their mothers are able to participate in public
life and help ?)ring along the general progress of our civilization, and
do not neglect their children either.

I find that those engaged in our welfare and social activities, and
most of our culiure activities come out of that group. It is they who
are paying the highest taxes, and paying in philanthropies for the
other group.

My experience as a nurse in New York brought me into this. I
was a member of a large family, 11 children, and my mother died just
after the lust one was born. T maintain if she had had some knowledge
of birth control she would not have died; but they say, in that event,
I would not have been born, and maybe some of you would not he
sorty. Nevertheless, if my mother had had some knowledge of birth
control she might have been alive today and able to take care of the
children, which she could not do.

In my practice as a trained nurse I found women were trying to
find some methods by which they could limit as well as control the
size of the family; where should they go? They asked each other. It
was a sort of common gossip about this or that. They go to the
hospitals, dispensaries, and public agencies, and always they are
refused when it comes to asking for this particular kind of information.

One woman would ask me what to do; and they say, “You give it to
the rich; they get the information; why must we bearall of the burden?
You see what I have got, how many children I have got; my husband
is a good man, we are trying to do the best we can for the children;
&on’t you help me?”

1 came to this movement after one case I had, the last one, who died
with septicemia. We had worked very hard with. her; it was on the
East Side in New York, on Grand Stfeet, in the summertime; the
doctor worked hard on her, and we finally brought her back to her
home and the doctor said, “Now, voung lady, you don’t go through
this again, or don’t call me in.”” She said, *“ Yes; what shall I do?”
He said, “You tell Jim to sleep on the roof.” We left that woman
with that kind of advice after she had gone through an operation and
nearly died.

We went on, went on our way, irrespective of what happened to
her, and within 3 months I was called back tc that case. The
doctor was there ahead of me, and that woman had not been able to
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survive, she had gone through another operation and she had no
resistance, that-woman passed out, leaving a frantic husband with
two little children,

I went home that night, gentlemen, away back in 1912, and I
decided then and there that life was not worth living in this country
unless we eould give back to society some of the benefit of our expe-
rience. Of course, we nad no idea what we would get into with such
a decision, but we then found the Federal law which had been on
the statute books since 1873. We asked the physicians, and they
shook their heads.

Mr. Kurrz. Pardon me, I would like to ask this question. Is
there any reason why you or the physician in the case referred to
should not have given to that lady the necessary information for her
protection? . .

Mrs. SANGER. Today she would get it if her doctor happened to
know it.

Mr. Kurtz. Why didn’t she get it then?

Mrs. SANGER. Because in the first place I knew practically nothing
about it. I was a mother myself, but I knew nothing about getting
the information, and the doctor assumed there was a law against it.

Mr. Kurtz. The New York statute did not prevent him from giv-
ing it.

%\lrs. SANGER. Quite right, but they didn’t know it. The New
York State statute was never construed, and in fact, some of us went
to jail to get a decision on it. It is only under that decision we are
operating today in New York, in all the clinics.

This law as we find it, affects the United States mail and common
carriers.  Someone asked about a physician Erescribing by mail.
No physician would prescribe by mail, but a physician needs to get
proper information of newer means and methods, he needs to
exchange with other physicians, clinics, laboratories, and so forth,
through the United States mails. As it is now, as one of our physi-
cians testified yesterday, the medical publishers do not want to
jeopardize their liberty under such conditions of the law. This book
rere, RLiythm, is going through the mails, not by right, but by privi-
lege, and it gives illegal information just as any book 1 might write on
preventing conception.

Mr. HEALEY. Can you differentiate somewhat between that?
One is an interference with life itself, isn’t it?

Mrs. Sancer. 1 beg you pardon, not any more than information in
this book is.

Mr. HeEarLey. The method you advocate is an interference with life?

Mrs. SANGER. It prevents conception, it is not an interference
with life.

Mr. HEALEY. It does interfere with it.

Mrs. SanGeR. So does anyone remaining single; so does continence.

Mr. HEALEY. You are not opposed to continence?

Mrs. SanGger. No; I am not.

Mr. HEALEy. That does not in any way oppose the policy you
advocate here,

Mis. Saxcer. No; I am not opposed to that, and I am not opposed
to this book, if we can find a safe method. We are coming down now,
not to a question of principle, but a question of methods. We have
no objection whatever to this. We say there are three methods of
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preventing conception, continence, sterilization, mechanical method,
or chemical means of contraception. One group believes in mechani-
cal or chemical and the other group believes in continence, and this
book, I feel it will do harm to send it through the mails until there is a
study made of it. Possibly, if it were found there was a safe period,
it would have to be the physician who advises the patient as to her
safe period.

Mr. CELLER. You have read that book; doesn’t it say that study
would indicate there is a safe period, or does it give a full guarantee
there is a safe method?

Mrs. SANGER. It gives a calendar which shows the date exactly
of the variations of the menstrua! cycle. Here is one of the little
ones with those dates and the concept calendar.

Mr. CeLLer. Is the language all through the book indicative of
absolute assurance to the reader, or are there no qualifications what-
socver in the book?

Mrs. SAxGeR. No more than we give with our contraceptive. It
depends on the individual, 1 would say, and the doctor to advise
her, but if 1 picked up that book and read it and believed as a Cath-
olic, and saw an ecclesiastical approval, I would follow it to the letter.

Mr. Criier. Insofar as the ccclesiastical feature is concerned, [
don’t know whether the people who read it pay any attention to the
ecclesiastics in the book; that has nothing to do with the scientific fact.

Mrs. Sanczr. No; 1 am not intimating that.

Mr. CeLLer. What I am trying to get from you is whether or not
the author of that book has made the absolute declaration that
there is a period in which there can be no conception.

Mrs. SANGER. Yes.

Mr. CeLLer. Without any qualification?

Mrs. Sancer. Without qualification, it gives the definite statement.
They tell you exactly when your period of sterility starts and when
to depend on the period of fertility.

Mr. HeaLey. There is not anything in the book, no 1aethod
prescribed, that would interfere with the laws of nature, .

Mrs. SanGer. Do you want to argue that?

Mr. HeaLEy. 1 say there is not anything. ""here is no artificial
means prescribed, and no use of medicines or drugs o7 any thing that
would interfere with the natural laws.

Mrs. SanGger. If we are going to argue natural law, it is something
different. I will say if there is a period of sexual sterility and a day
when nature makes the woman sterile, it is most likely that is the
time she would repulse the idea of re'utionship, and so far as wny
natural law is concerned, I think that is the period to stey away.

Mr. CeLLier. That is your viewpoint, or medical opinion?

Mrs. SANGER. It is my opinion. -

Mr. CeLLer. You have no medical opinion to back it?

Mrs. SaNGeR. Yes; I have some of the world authorities that claim
that is true.

Mr. CeLLer. That say that period of sterility would be the time
when there would be a repuise on the part of the woman?

Mrs. SANGER. Yes; when nature sort of closes the door toward this
attraction.

The CuairmaN. I want to get clear the thing under consideration
and discussion. Is it your contention that the difference between
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your position and the position of the opponents is to belfound only in
the method to be used?

Mrs. SANGER. Yes; we hoth have the same principle.

The CuairMAN. In your case the purpose would he to have the
relationship without the possibility of conception. Is that your
contention? :

Mrs. SANGER. Yes, that is my contention. We are both together
on the principles, and we separate on the question of methods.

Mr. CeLLER. Don’t you separate right here, in the case of that
book, there is nothing done to interfere with the natural results of
sexual functions, but you advocate the introduction of foreign sub-
stances by your chemicals or instruments seeking to prevent the
natural result of the sexual function?

Mrs. SANGER. Not of the sexual function, but of reproduction.

Mr. CeLLER. Isn’t that where you and the author of this book,
whoever he is, differ?

Mrs. Sanger. There is nothing in the book which gives contra-
ceptive information as to chemicals or devices and they object very
strongly to them, but they agree to our contention that children
should be spaced and women should not have a large number of
children. We say there is not a safe period, and if there was, we
would gladly accept it and say blessings on you for advocating it.
But we claim that in the meantime we should have the right to use our
knowledge as we see it, just the same as in eyeglasses or other things
individually advised.

Mr. CeLLER. Don't you recognize there is a vast difference be-
tween the propagation of the race and the fact that you may have
poor eyesight or poor hearing?

Mrs. SaANGER. There is quite a difference, but I am talking about
the question of the mechanical means toward the preventing of con-
ception.

Mr. CeLLir. But you must agree you are interferring with a
function of the human body.

Mrs. SANGER. You are not interferring with a function, any more
than you are by remaining single, if you wish to go into detail.

Mr. CeLLEr. You don’t interfere there, you refrain,

Mrs. SanGeRr. In this you don’t refrain.

Mr. CeLLir. In that book there it is said there is no outside inter-
ference with the natural result that would come. This physician
says there is a period when there is no possibility of conception, but
there is no outside interference.

Mrs. SANGER. As far as conception is concerned, in the method we
advocate, by the use of the contraceptive, the ovum is not fertilized,
it passes out of the body just the same as if she had never used one.
We do not believe in interfering after conception has taken place.
We do not believe in destroying after conception, but preventing
concepiion. There is where we differ, and that is what I went to
make cleer. We maintain that prevention is the important thing
and not interference afterwards.

We want this bill passed because we know operations, arc going on
at a tremendous rate, and we are trying our best with all the human
dﬁc?p(l:ly.we can command to take care of that problem and to help
abolish 1t,
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We know there are very few married women in the United States,
that haven’t a conscience toward their children, they are seeking the
best way out to protect themselves,

Physicians have gone on record to get the American Medical As-
sociation to have a research body to investigate all of these newspaper
advertisements of contraceptives and other things in the drug stores,
we have made a brief investigation ourselves. We have records that
43 percent of the contraceptive chemicals on the market are abso-
lutely useless. A woman doesn’t know where else togo. Shewillgo to
the druggist and ask what to do, or her husband will ask, and the
druggist will give to them whatever a high-powered salesman has
loaded him -1p with.

Mr. HeEaLEY. You do contend that because of the physiological
differences in women, each woman presents almost a new case?

Mrs. SanGeR. That is right.

Mr. CeLpLEr. And any information along this line to be imparted
should be imparted by a physician or someone in a position to
impart knowledge?

rs. SANGER. That is right.

Mr. HeEALEY. You say the reason the poorer classes are not getting
that is because they can’t afford to get that information from physi-
cians; is that why they are not getting it?

Mrs. SANGER. Yes; partly.

Mr. HeaLey. If we passed this bill, do you think there will be any
reason why they can afford after the passage of this bill to get it any
more than they can now?

Mrs. SANGER. Yes.

Mr. HEaLey. What is the reason?

Mrs. SanGeEr. In New York City, for instance, or most of the cities,
if the woman can go to the private family physician and pay his
charges, there is no hesitancy then on the part of the doctor if he has
been instructed in methods, but if she goes to the hospital he will not
break the law. There are 7,177 hospitals in the United States. In
addition, the hospitals have to pay for these articles at their own cost,
and t,hely will not do it. I know a woman who was dismissed from a
hospital for giving a contraceptive device to a woman who was in
there and who had six children already, and was not in a physical
condition to have more.

Mr. HeALEY. Asa ]l)]ractical matter, women will not go to a physi-
cian if we pass this bill any more than they go now, and won’t this
information pass on from person to person, and therefore the infor-
mation will be abused and will not be used in a manner beneficial to
that particular person?

Mrs. SANGER. It cannot be done that way any more than you cun
get Kroper eveglasses today at the 10-cent store.

That is the main thing, when they go to qualified persons at estab-
lished places where competent instruction is given, they sim lfy cannot
passiton. A woman would be a fool to use it when a vise(r or some-
one else. She might as well not have anything at all as to try to use
something given to someone else.

I am of the opinion that the medical profession will have to do uway
with all of this scattered broadcasting of chemicals and materials,
and have it tied up in a way it will be distributed at the proper place



BIRTH CONTROL 239

where the women can seek advice, and I believe that is the only pos-
sible safeguarding of the whole question we are talking about.

Now, here is a little book that is an introduction to the Rhythm,
and gives the contents of the book, and I would like you to see just
what it is.

Now, Mr. Chairman, I believe v~ are all very much in the same
boat and this whole thing is getting beyond us, and I believe it is time
for Congress to take action cn this and try to establish it on right
principles. I have every faith in the medical profession. I know
that among physicians there are good and bad, but the great mass of
them are decent men of integrity. We have got to trust them, and
we have got to have a thing of this kind placed somewhere, in my
opinion, and it cannot be in better hands than in the hands of our
medical profession.

Mr. HEALEY. You don’t mean to leave the impression with this
committee that the opposition to the passage of this law is confined to
Catholics?

Mrs. SanGeR. I think the organized opposition is.

Mr. HeaLey. In view of all of the people who testified here from
the other religions? .

Mrs. SANGER. Yes, they were mostly individuals.

Mr. HEaLgY., There are millions of people throughout the country
opposed to birth control, of all religious denominations.

rs. SanGER. I doubt it, but if you are going to put in individual
letters, I could have brought in trunks of individual letters, if I had
an idea you wanted them.

Mr. HEaLEY. There are millions of non-Catholics throughout the
country who are opposed to this, and you know that, as a matter of fact.

Mrs. SANGER. No; I don’t—not millions.

Mr. Hearey. You ought to know there is considerable opposition
to it from every State,

Mrs. SANGER. There is no organized opposition except from the
Catholic Church. A small group of Lutherans have opposed it, and
they are the only Ifroups we have any record of.

Mr. HearLey. Have you tried to get resolutions from other churches
sponsoring your view?

Mrs. SANGER. We have, yes.

Mr. HearLey. Have you such resolutions of endorsement?

Mrs. SanGer. They have gone in the record; I think they were put
in yesterday. The endorsements of some medical orgunizations and
some religious organizations are in the record.

Mr. HeaLey. I mean the national bodies representing the churches
throughout the country.

Mrs. SANGER. Yes; there are individual churches just like those read
here today, individual Presbyterians, Baptists, Methodists—there are
lots of them.

The CuairMAN. Are you through, Mrs. Sanger?

Mrs. SaANGER. Yes; and if there are any questions I would be glad
to answer them.

THE Bia ProBLEM oF MARRIED PEoPLE SOLVED

1. What is the bi|il problem of married people?—The problem of being able to
regulate the size of their families in accordance with their financial, health, social,
and moral conditions and needs, of determining when they are performing that
tremendously important act which will result in a new human being, their child,
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coming into the world, of being able to select the month and the week when their
child shall be born.

2. How about contraceptives?—1. They can only grevcnt children from
coming into the world. 2. Their use is immoral. 3. They are not safe.
4. They are distasteful for all, repulsive for many. 5. Their habitual use is bound
to cause much physical harm.

Dr. van de Velde, an advocate of contraception, known the world over fur his
writings, admits: ‘There is no ideal contracepiive and there never will be. By
an ideal contraceptive I understand one that will not cause any inconvenience or
disturbance, that will exclude the possibility of doing harm to the user herself,
and that is at the same time fool-proof.”” Many other authoritics in the field of
gynecology could be quoted to the same effect.

3. How can married people solve their “big problem?’—By familiarizing
themselves with the theory of the rhythm of sterility and fertility in women and
by applying it to their case. To illustrate: If a couple desires a child, they will
select the day, for the parental act, when pregnancy must result and when there
is the greatest promise of insuring for their child a rich heritage of physical,
emotional and mental cndowments. If on the other hand, financial, health or
other reasons make it desirable or imperative that the arrival of the next child be
delayed, they will confine marriage relations to the time when it is impossible for
the wife to conceive, to the weeks that are called “ the safe period.”

4. Was not ‘“‘the safe period” exploded as very unsafe a long time ago?—
Dr. Capellmann’s theory of “the safe period,” which he made known in about
1880, has been shown to be unreliable. It has proven satisfactory in some cases
but unsatisfactory in many more. We have reference to something quite differ-
9ntl, gta% the rhythm theory, which was brought to public attention very recently,
in .

5. How does the new theory differ from the old?—1. The rhythm theory is
scientifically established. The Capellmann theory was a matter of surmise,
2. The Capellmann theory applied the same rule in the same way to all women.
The rhythm theory must be adapted to each woman individually. 3. The safe
period according to the Capellmann theory comprises only five or six days as
determined by i latest defender, Dr. Niedermeyer. According to the rhythm
theory 20 days in a 28-day cycle are sterile, which means “safe.”” 4. The
rhythm theory can explain why the Capellmann theory will work in some cases
and why it must fail in others.

6. Who discovered the rhythm theory and established it scientifically?—
Mainly two scientists, Drs. Ogino and Kunaus—gynecologists and university
professors in Japan and Austria, respectively. Though working independently of
one another and though approaching the problem from entirely different angles,
they arrived at the same results, namely, that there is a period of sterility and a
period of fertility in each woman, and that these periods can be determined.

7. Where can information about the Ogino-Knaus theory be obtained?—In
“The Rhythm of Sterility and Fertility in Women,” a book written by Leo J.
Latz, M.D., LL.D., a member of the staffs of Loyola University Medical School
and-of several Chicago hospitals. The book is ““‘a discussion of the physiological,
practical, and ethical aspects of the discoveries of Drs. Ogino and Knaus.”
Seven months after its first appcarance, the third edition, thirty-fifth thousand,
was called for. The book is illustrated, pocket-size, and has royal blue, flexible,
gold stamped covers.

8. What authorities can be quoted in favor of the rhythm theory?—Drs. Miller,
Anderson, and Schultz reported the results of their extensive research in the
June 1933, issue of Surgery, Gynecology and Obstetrics, the official journal of the
American College of Surgeons, the foremost scientific periodical in its field in
America. A conclusion forced upon these scientists by their observations reads:
“Every normal regularly menstruating \\'om?n has a definite period of physio-
logical sterility and a definite period of fertility in each cycle; pregnaney may
be brought about or avoided at will by the observation of these two periods of
time.” Dr. Carl G. Hartman, Research Associate, Laboratory of Embryology,
Carnegie Institution, an authority recognized through the world, reviewing
The Rhythm, writes: “By and large the reviewer subscribes to most of these
conclusions—the reviewer has made dozeuns of exact determinations of ovuiation
in the menstruatin; monkey—and observations on the monkey agree almost to
a day with Knaus’ findings. The natural method does offer Catholic women
who avoid contraceptives out of religious scruples something that is likely, if
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followed closely, to reduce the incidence of Bregmmcies to a point approximating
the record of our birth control clinics.”” For further authorities the reader is
referred to The Rhythm.

9. Has experience confirnied the positive phase of the rhythm theory?—
Striking cases are mentioned from his own medical practice by Dr. Latz in
The Rhythn. He writes: “A couple had been childless for 11 years . . . The
most favorable time for pregnancy . . . was pointed out to them. Directions
were followed and the woman became pregnant. In another case a couple had
been childless for nearly 6 years. By following the directions suggested by the
rhythm theory their wish to have a child was gratified.”

10. Has experience confirmed the regative phase of the theory?—'‘With
50,000 proufs.”  Space will permit us to quote only a small section from the
evidence contained in The Rhythm: ‘“In the French Review of Gynecology and
Obstetrics, Dr. de Guchteneere refers to more than 100 cases of Dr. Knaus, 59
cases of Dr. Ogino, and 160 of Dr. Wholers and to his own 45 cases, all of which
confirm the rhythm theory. Adding to these the cases referred to by Dr.
Smulders, those that have been reported to me by physicians from their own
experience, those of Dr. Miller and those that I have been able to observe myself,
we can confidently say that upwards of 50,000 cohabitations, during most varie(i
menstrual cyveles, and under the greatest variety of circumstances, is evidence of
the reliability of the rhythm theory.”

11. Does The Rhythm give directions as to how the rhythm of sterility and
fertility can be determined in the case of each woman?—That precisely was one
of the reasons Dr. Latz had in publishing the book. He presents the matter in
a simple, clear manner so that the average person should have no difficulty in
understanding it. Many illustrations assist the reader in following the text.

12. What other inforination is contained in the bouk?—That can be learned
best by glancing at the table of contents.

PART I. PHYSIOLOGICAL ASPECTS

1. Riythm in pature 19. Discoverers Ogino and Knaus

2. Sterility 20. Dr. Ogino’s evidence

3. Fertility 21. Dr. Kanus’ evidence

4. Conception 22. Possibility of extraordinary ovula-

3. The marital act tion

6. Sexual intercourse outside of mar- 23. Sufficient data for determining the
riawe rhythm

7. The =permatazoon 24. The bhasic data

8. The ovum 25. The 28-day rhythm in figures and

9. The ovaries in graph

10. Qvulaiion 26. The 29-day rhythm

11, Corp ~ luteum 27. The 26-, 27-, and 30-day rhythms

12. The uterus 28. Irregular cycles

13. Preguancy 29. Inconstancy of the rhythm

14. Menstruation 30. Premature menstruation

15. Meustruation cycle 31. Delayed menstruation

16. Determining the menstrual cycle 32. The rhythm in its simplest form

17. Ovulation and menstruation
18. Time of menstruation in regard to
ovulation

PART 1I. PRACTICAL ASPECTS
33. Conscious cooperation with the 40. A defender: R. de Gutchtencere

Creator 41. Other opponeunts
34. A natural method of regulating 32. Another defense

offspring 3. Favorable authorities
335. Natural birth control 44. Proof from experience
36. Predecessors of Ogino and Knaus 45. The physician's aid in determining
37. Reliability of the natural method the rhythmm

of birth controt 46. When pregnancy may cause death
38. Doctors disagree 47. Directions for the application of

39. Au opponent the rhythm theory
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PART III. ETH" AL ASPECTS

48. The Pope and periodic abstinence £0. Catholic doctors and the physical

49. Theologians in the past effects of contraception
50. A parallel case 61. The difference between natural
51. Theologians of today: The natural birth contro) and contraception

method of birth control justified; 62. Unlimited procreation of children
how it differs from contraception; 63. Periodic abstinence and nature
conditions to be cbserved 64. Periodic abstinence and the will of
52. The 3-fold purpose of marriage God
53. Characteristics of sex—an aid to a 65. Periodic abstinence and under-

proper perspective; centrality of population L.
sex; the profundity of sex; the 66. Frustration of the principal purpose
peculiar intimacy of sex; the of marriage

mysteriousness of sex; the sa- 67. Frustration of the act of marriage
credness of sex; the power of 68. Married people and continence

evil in sex 69. Difficulties of continence in mar-
54. Relationships between sex and ried life
marriage 70. Obligation to practice natural birth
55. Contraception control
56. Seriousness of contraception 71. Acquainting married couples
57. Contraception criticised by con- 72. The rhythm and a frightful increase
traceptionists in vice
58. Medical authorities oppose con- 73. Good effects of periodic abstinence
traception 74. The solution of the family problem,
59. Meiiical authorities support con-
traception

13. What is the attitude of the clergy toward the Rhythm?-—-ln the first place
the book is ‘‘published with ecclesiastical approbation.” This means that
authorities in the Catholic church have officially declared that the book contains
nothing against faith or morals. Pages could be filled with enthusiastic com-
inendations by priests from every section, not only of the United States, but of the
whole world.

14. Can you quote some comments of the press?—One can hardly do better
than quote with full apﬁrobation the closing words of the introduction of Father
Joseph Reiner, 4.J.: ‘' No physician, no nurse, no social worker, no clergvman,
can afford to disregard the information contained in this book."” .

We do not know of a more potent antidote to the contraception heresy so wide-
spread today, than this explanation and justification of what Dr. Latz rightly
calls the only rational method of birth control.

ARTHUR PREUSS,
Editor, The Fortnightly Review.

A sound Catholic medical man discusses a most serious problem, one he cor-
rectly calls ‘‘the only rational inethod of birth control.” Dr. Latz has written
a golden book for married people.  As the country today is flooded with mechan-
ical birth eontrol literature in which all moral considerations are cast to the winds,
the only corrective lies in a like dissemination of facts and discoveries that do
not go counter to nature and are made plain from the Catholic point of view.

Catnoric DaiLy TRiBuUNE.

15. Is therc no danger that broadcasting this information will do harm?—
The answer to this question can he found in The Rhythm: *To attempt to keep
the rhythm theory from becoming generally known is to attempt the impossible,
Before long it is bound to become a topic for discussion in the daily ‘fapers and
in the ‘popular magazines. Would it not be wiser to be beforehand and to furaish
the information in a wholesome fashion? We should not make it necessary for
our people to turn to muddied springs and unhallowed sources to obtain informa-
tion about a law of their Creator which He designed for the purpose of lightening
their burdens.”

16. What good can come from acquainting married people with the rhythm
theorv?—Here again we get our answer from The Rhythm: ‘First of all we have
a right to expect that the married lives of many couples will be vastly enriched
with the values, physical, phychic and moral, of married life, as it was intended by
the Creator. Burdens that test human endurance to the utmost limit, and to
which all too many succumb, will be lightened. [ speak of economic burdens
the burdens of poverty, of inadequate income, of unemployment, which make it
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impossible for parents to give their children and themselves the food, the clothing,
the housing, the education and recreation they are entitled to, as children of God.
[ speak of physiological burdens, the burdens of depleted physical energies and
exbausted vitality resulting from a previous birth or miscarriage, the burden of
chronically or temporarily adverse conditions of the heart, the kidneys, or other
organs, or of conditions that threaten the life of the mother in case of pregnancy.
I refer to psychic burdens not infrequently more difficult to bear than any I have
so far mentioned, burdens of uncontrollable fear, anxiety, irritability, of rebellion
against God and His Church for seeming to make demands beyond human nature,
beyond huiman powers to endure.

“The greatest gain that will accrue to the human race from a judicious dissemina-
tion of this knowledge is the prevention of countless crimes against nature, especi-
ally abortions and contraception.” It is estimated that ahout 30,000,000
contraceptive devices are used in the United States every week (about 600,000in a
city like Chicago) and that every week ahout 800,000 abortions are performed
(approximately 1,600 for Chicago). These harrowing conditions which are grow-
ing worse from year to year, surely call for a remedy. It is the writer's opinion
that change for the better cannot bhe expected u..til women generally hecome
familiar with the rhythm of sterility and fertility, a provision of an sll-wise and
all-kind Creator that will add to the happiness of married people and make it
easier for them to lead lives in accordance with God’s holy law.

17. Where can The Rhythm be obtained?—By sending $1 in United States
of America exchange (78 cents for leatheroid cover) to the publisher: Latz
Foundation, 1228 Republic Bldg., Chicago, Iil., or from booksiores.

COMMENTS

“% * * an excellent survey of the various aspects of the Ogino-Knaus
theory * * *  Theauthor hastried to present those rather intricate matters
in a very simple manner * * * he has also contended to neutralize the
unpleasant impression derived frorn a purely technical discussion * * * he
has brilliantly succeeded in both purposes * %

* * the author is right in saying that the method is as reliable as any
physiological law can be * * * some sort of family limitation has become
a necessity in modern countries * * * it is essential to help Catholic people
* % * ‘without compromising on princigles. A rational use of the sterile
period is the right means to that end * *

The only difficulty then is not to foster birth control mentality * * * but
to place married life uron the plane connoted by the term “Sacrament.” Dr.
Latz has done so excellently * * * ‘married people cannot read this hook
without deriving benefits for their minds and hearts, for their bodies and souls.”
Dr. Raoul de Guchtencere, of the Lambert Gynecological Institute of Brussels,
%ne o(;'_ the most distinguished gyuecologists of today, in the Catholic Medical

uardian.

“The observations and experiments of Drs. Ogino and Knaus have been rather
thoroughly corroborated by a number of clinical investigators * * *»
James J. Walsh, M.D., Ph.D., Homiletic and Pastoral Review.

“I have applied the Ogino-Knaus Method since March 1930 * * * and
find it fully confirmed by my observations * * * An cver increasing number
of physiciansreport tome * * * the successful application of this discovery.’
Prof. J. N. J. Smulders, chief a.tending physician of the Huize Assissie Hospital,
Undenhout, Holland, in his book, ‘Periodic Abstinence.”

“*x * ¥ the Ogino-Knaus theory seems to hold goc:d; thus this book should
be of great value in lessening marital burdens. Its contents should be known
to all physicians * * *.”  Colorado Medicine, official journal of the Colorado
and Wyoming State medical societies and of the Colorado Hospital Association.

[Excerpts from * The Rhythm*’]
LIMITATION OF OFFSPRING BY PERIODIC ABSTINENCE

63. Question. Why is the limitation of offspring by periodic abstinence not a
cri:ne against nature? It seems to ‘‘reap the pleasures of sex, while at the same
time evading the normally consequent sacrifices and responsibilities of sex.”

Answer. Provided that the married couple have a good reason and honorable
motives, periodic abstinence, far from being a crime against nature, is entirely
in harmony with the recently discovered laws of nature. Nothing is done to
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.

interfere with nature’s processes. There is nothing reprehensible in enjoving
the pleasures of sex without having to hear the burdens ordinarily resuiting
therefrom, provided no violence is done to nature, no law of God is violated,
Nature does not direct marital intercourse among human beings as it dircets
copulation among animals. It provides sex stimulation during the period of
sterility as well as during that of fertility and must be assumed to intend the
marital act for other purposes than procreatinn. If the latter were nature’s
only objective it could he taken care of by married couples’ uniting once ahout
every fitteen months.

64. Question. But does periodic abstinence not seem opposed to God’s holy
E\éll asl 92"85));9888(1 in the command “Increase and multiply and fill the earth™

en. 1.

Answer: If the literal meaning of these words is stressed too much, cvery
person reaching puberty would have to enter the married state, vows of chastity
would have to be abrogated, married people would not he allowed to chserve
continence and would be obliged to bring into the world a maximum nuwmber of
children. This evidently cannot be the meaning of the text, nor can it be the
will of God.

65. Question. Will not the effect in both cases be the same, namely nuder-
population and possible race estinetion?

Aunswer. My first answer is: Be it so. Underpopulation and even the extine.
tion of an entire race are not in themselves intrinsic evils. In fact, they may be
distinet blessings. If the moral deterioration of western nations is to continue
at the rapid rate that characterized it during the post-war period, a reduction in
that element of population most atfected should be welcomed. Birth control,
natural or unnatural, is primarily a symptom, an effect. Let us devote wore
attention to the causes.

My second answer is: What the results of periodic abstinence as regards popu-
lation are going to be, is a matter of speculation, where everyane is a!lu\\'e(ll to
make a guess. That it must lead to a greater restriction of offspring than we
witness today I deny. That it may do so, is not at all probable.

ENGLAND

In July of 1930, the Government in England issued a Memorandm 153
M.C.W. to all public-health authorities, informing them that birth-control
information might be supplied on medical grounds to women in attendance upon
the maternity and child-welfare centers.

LEAGUE OF NATIONS

The League of Nations has officially recognized contraception and abortinn as
problems of publie health. Under date of October 15, 1931, the health organiza-
tion of the League issued a report (C.H. 1060) on maternal welfare and the hygiene
of infants of preschool age, and on February 1, 1933, the Council of the League
of Nations adopted the report in its amended form.

The CHatrMAN. If the members of the committee do not desire to
ask any more questions, and if you have no other testimony to
tender, we will adjourn at this time.

I don’t know whether any Members of Congress here want to make
any statements, and 1 wouKl like to suggest if there are Members of
Congress who would like to make statements for the record, I would
suggest they be just as brief as possible, and they may tender them
to the committee and the committee will handle them in a way
satisfactory to the Members of Congress. We do want to hold this
record down as much as possible, to make it at least so that the
members of the committee will examine it.

Mr. Pierce. Mr. Chairman, may I file u copy of the Harvard
Law Review, page 723, which is tKe only copy I have, but I will
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place in the hands of each of you a copy of the New Republic of last
week, to which I call your attention, and which contains the clearest
statement of the situation I have read since this fight was on. I am
sincerely hoping you will give us a favorable report. (See page 33.)

The CuAIRMAN, The committee very much appreciates the presen-
tation of the matter both by those who favor the Yegislation ard those
who oppose it and want to congratulate you on the gesd hiumor that
has prevailed.

(Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned.)



